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I.1. IDENTITY & SELF-ASSESSMENT 
 
I.1.1.  History and Mission 
 

History of the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 

The Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture (the “School”) was formally initiated in 1932 when twenty-
three young people came to live and learn at Taliesin, Wright’s estate and home near Spring Green, 
Wisconsin. The School’s current program and academic life builds upon its heritage, adapting and 
evolving to meet the needs of a changing world. 

In 1931 Frank Lloyd Wright and his wife, Olgivanna, circulated a prospectus to an international group of 
distinguished scholars, artists, and friends, announcing their plan to form a school at Taliesin in Spring 
Green where students would “Learn by Doing.” “The fine arts…” they asserted, “should stand at the 
center as inspiration grouped about architecture…” Education at Taliesin would emphasize painting, 
sculpture, music, drama, and dance “in their places as divisions of architecture.” Each of these elements 
of the fine arts, as the Wrights conceived them, would lead to broader learning. They anticipated a core 
faculty at Taliesin supplemented by “a guest-system of visitation, consultation and criticism.” The 
students, referred to as “apprentices,” would round out their education in the spirit of Tolstoy’s then-
popular experiential philosophy of “What Is to Be Done.” The Wrights imagined a School where “the entire 
work of feeding and caring for the student body so far as possible should be done by itself… work in the 
gardens, fields, animal husbandry, laundry, cooking, cleaning, serving should rotate among the students 
according to some plan that would make them all do their bit with each kind of work at some time.”  

The ambitious plan for an endowed school exceeded the Wrights’ capacity to attract funds in the second 
full year of the Great Depression. So the next year, 1932, they issued a more modest circular announcing 
the formation of the Taliesin Fellowship and inviting young people to venture to Taliesin. The Fellowship 
would organize around the principles they had articulated in 1931, and the program now called the Frank 
Lloyd Wright School of Architecture has generally evolved along these lines. 

At first, Frank Lloyd Wright had few commissions through which to teach the apprentices; instead, he put 
them to work in the construction, operations, and maintenance of the school. The apprentices worked on 
all aspects of life at Taliesin, developing a largely self-sufficient school and community that operated 
successfully on a very small budget. Surrounded by bright, committed, and energetic apprentices, Frank 
Lloyd Wright’s career as an architect found new vigor and new commissions. As before, the students 
were “learning by doing”; but now they were working on the designs for some of the most innovative 
buildings in America. Apprentices at Taliesin created renderings, made models, did the engineering, and 
produced construction drawings. With astonishing speed the Taliesin Fellowship developed into an 
exciting architectural laboratory that produced some of the nation’s best work and hosted many of the 
world’s great artists and great thinkers. 

In 1935 the Fellowship moved to Chandler, Arizona, for the winter. This first winter in Arizona inaugurated 
the nearly 80-year-old tradition of moving the School between Wisconsin and Arizona. After the first two 
winters in temporary quarters, the Wrights purchased land in Scottsdale, where, in 1937, the Fellowship 
began the construction of Taliesin West. This represented a new kind of desert architecture and 
introduced a mode of architectural experimentation that continues to this day in student designs for the 
desert landscape. 

The demand for Frank Lloyd Wright’s services returned in force following a hiatus during World War II and 
accelerated until his death in 1959. The post-war influx of commissions reaffirmed the need for 
permanent resident architects to produce architectural work and to mentor the growing number of young 
men and women seeking to learn first-hand the principles of organic architecture. 
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In 1940, Frank Lloyd Wright founded the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation (the “Foundation”) as the entity 
that would hold the assets of the two Taliesin campuses, his architecture school, and his 
archives/intellectual property. The Foundation obtained tax-exempt status in 1983 and is the umbrella 
under which the school operates. 

 
Development of the School’s Educational Programs 

As with other professions, the practice of architecture became increasingly structured in the sixties and 
seventies. The organizations that govern the standards of architectural practice began to require 
graduation from an accredited institution of higher education and an accredited architectural program as a 
prerequisite to sitting for the Architectural Registration Examination (ARE). As a result, Taliesin 
apprentices, however talented and well trained, could not become licensed architects in many states 
without the approved degrees.  

In 1985 the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation made the decision to formalize the apprenticeship program as 
an accredited school of architecture. The Taliesin Senior Fellowship became the administration and core 
faculty of the School. Its members consisted of practicing architects, engineers, artists, and historians, 
many of whom had been educated at elite universities prior to joining the Fellowship and were amply 
qualified in their capacity as faculty. The School advertised a one-to-one student-faculty ratio, and the 
main venue for education was the thriving architectural practice of Taliesin Architects.  

The new Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture expanded academic offerings and experiences, 
developed a library, added facilities, and placed the essential elements of student life – counseling and 
advising, admissions, and financial aid – on a much more formal basis. Both campuses developed many 
of the elements of a small college. Between 1985 and 1996 the School underwent a rigorous process of 
reporting toward accreditation, which was earned successfully at both the institutional and the 
professional architectural levels.  

The student design projects, work within the architectural practice, and assessment via learning portfolios 
became the core attributes of the program. Learning portfolios were assessed using a system of 
performance outcomes closely modeled after those developed by NAAB. Residency and full participation 
in the residential community were also hallmarks of the program, characteristics that continue to mark the 
program to this day. 

In 1987, the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture was granted accreditation by the North Central 
Association of Colleges and Schools (“NCA,” later termed the Higher Learning Commission). 
Accreditation of the seven-year Master of Architecture degree was granted by NAAB in 1992. In 1992, the 
institution was granted NCA approval to begin providing a Bachelor of Architectural Studies degree and a 
Master of Architecture professional degree. 

During the 1990s, the program attracted an increasingly sophisticated student population who were 
attracted to the School because of its unique history and pedagogy, but who might have been reluctant to 
attend had the program not been accredited. Opportunities abounded within Taliesin Architects to learn 
the practice of architecture. However, the principal architects were generally uninterested in the new 
directions in architecture, and faced with dwindling revenues, Taliesin Architects was formally dissolved in 
2003.  

The School had already taken measures to augment students’ architectural education as the work of 
Taliesin Architects decreased. The student design projects were expanded and emphasized as the 
equivalent of a typical university design studio, and full-time faculty were hired. The Desert Shelter 
program had also become a more centralized component of the program, gathering international press 
attention and interest for the School. 
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Over the past decade, the School strengthened its administration and gradually brought in fresh faces to 
assist in the educational mission. On the recommendation of the Higher Learning Commission, a new 
School Board of Governors was created in 2008. This new board was composed of a majority of public 
members, and charged with academic oversight of the School. The School has significantly increased 
tuition levels in the past decade and has developed a strong financial aid infrastructure. A group of core 
faculty holds a strong leadership role within the curriculum and assessment structures; their teaching is 
augmented by adjunct faculty and visiting scholars. 

In 2013, the School and Foundation boards decided to phase out the BAS degree program in favor of 
strengthening the M.Arch program and developing future post-professional programs. At the present time, 
the School only offers the M.Arch program. 

The School and Foundation work closely together to coordinate strategic and budget planning. The 
support infrastructure of the Foundation for the School is an important component of the School’s ability 
to operate, and the School is a key component to the functioning and identity of the Foundation.  
 

Mission, Vision, and Educational Values 

The School Mission Statement (adopted 2011): 

Within the living laboratories that are Taliesin and Taliesin West, the Frank Lloyd Wright School of 
Architecture prepares architects for practice through a rigorous program of experiential learning, 
informed and original design, critical engagement with Wright’s intellectual legacy, the hands-on 
conservation of Taliesin’s landmark campuses and abundant resources, and a lively embrace of 
its community of artists, architects, and innovative thinkers.  

The Mission documents of the School are the product of a comprehensive process that involved a task 
force of representatives from a variety of constituents: faculty, staff, students, residential community, and 
alumni. School Board members, the Foundation Board chair, and the CEO were later involved in vetting 
and approving the documents. In a late draft of the Mission Statement, the Writing Workshop class took 
on the challenge of refining its wording, and a portion of their input was used in the final draft. 

The School Vision Statement, Live Architecture, has been carried forward from its adoption in 2005. Upon 
review, there was widespread support of the directness, simplicity, and appropriateness of this vision 
statement; it reinforces the idea of architecture as a vital, multi-dimensional discipline that is core to the 
educational goals of the School, both past and present. 

As the School and Foundation have worked more closely together over the past few years, the 
Foundation Mission and Vision Statements are provided here for reference to emphasize the compatibility 
between the two entities. Both were created with substantial involvement of the School leadership. 

Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Vision (adopted December 2012): 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation will be a leading, global, multi-disciplinary center for 
education, scholarship, debate and research committed to the place of architecture and the arts 
in enriching the quality and dignity of life. 

Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Mission Statement (adopted December 2012): 

•Preserve and steward Taliesin, Taliesin West, and the Taliesin Collections. 
•Shape architecture and design at the highest level. 
•Transform people’s lives through the living experience of Frank Lloyd Wright’s body of work.  
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The Foundation statements address a broader audience than those of the School; however, the core 
goals are closely aligned and mutually supportive. 

The School Mission and Vision Statements are provided to students in the School website, the Student 
Handbook, and various locations on campus. The Foundation Mission and Vision statements are 
provided in a variety of publications, are posted on the Foundation website, and in various locations on 
campus. 

The Student Handbook is available online at: http://www.taliesin.edu/studenthandbook.pdf  

 

The School in the Context of Twenty-First Century Education 

As much as the School is rooted in its unique history, students, faculty, and staff are encouraged to 
interact with that history critically: to interpret Wright’s ideas and the legacy of the School in the context of 
a wider architectural and intellectual history that includes differing perspectives.  

Faculty ranks consist of a balance of both Taliesin-trained and non-Taliesin trained faculty, augmented by 
an increasingly prominent roster of visiting Scholars, teaching Fellows, and other distinguished guests 
who have been brought into the School specifically to encourage a thriving academic culture of diverse 
ideas, even despite the School’s small size. Students are encouraged to cast their net wide in their design 
and thinking, so as to take full advantage of the breadth of the architectural discipline, advances in 
technology, and changes within society.  

Wright’s intellectual legacy, as it does stand, is nonetheless an enormous resource for students and 
faculty who choose to reference it. In addition to Wright’s architectural work, many of his ideas do 
continue to have resonance within the design of the School’s academic framework. These include: 

- Environment. The architect considers the role of architecture within its natural and social context. 
- Human Scale. The architect deeply understands how people use and experience the built 

environments. 
- Community. The success of the architect is connected to their service to their communities. 
- Materials. The architect innovates through a deep understanding and exploration of building 

materials, processes, and assemblies.  
- Design. The architect can organize elements of built form in a manner that provides a value 

transcendent of its use.  
 
These elements of the School’s intellectual legacy often serve as a common language within the School, 
or at least as points of departure for inquiry and discussion.  
 

 
I.1.2.  Learning Culture and Social Equity 
 

School Policies 

School policies are published in the Student Handbook and distributed to all students prior to their arrival 
on campus by the Director of Admissions and Student Services. Learning culture policies include the 
policies related to academic progress, academic honesty, intellectual property, attendance, external paid 
employment, independent studies, studying abroad, and studio culture. These policies are provided in 
Section IV.8 All students go through a comprehensive orientation when they enter the program. The 
orientation sessions cover the curriculum and assessment components of the learning program, including 
a detailed portfolio workshop. The students have orientation sessions for the residential life components  
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in which there is a training on fire safety, shop safety, outdoor safety and awareness, and tours of the 
campus buildings and property. School Policies are also addressed during orientation. For example, the 
student grievance procedure is described as is our code of conduct and the sexual harassment policy.   

The School solicits feedback and secures buy-in from faculty, staff, and students related to policy 
development and approval through the Academic Council. New policies are proposed and existing 
policies are reviewed and revised as needed at quarterly Academic Council meetings. Faculty, staff, and 
a student representative participate on the Academic Council and provide input and approval for all 
School policies.  

It is important that the purpose of each policy is clear, understandable, and explicit within the policy itself. 
Faculty and staff are available to provide further information to students when policy-related questions 
arise. In addition, School administrators look for evidence that policies and procedures are effective.  

Updates in policies are communicated to students, faculty, and staff within one week of approved 
revisions. Select policies are also published in the Faculty Handbook. Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation 
policies applicable to faculty and staff are provided by the Human Resources Director. 
 

Diversity and Social Equity 

Though the School has notable and varied measures of diversity within its ranks, the importance of 
continuing to cultivate diversity among faculty, staff, and students is a consideration in decisions 
pertaining to faculty balance and student balance, for example.  

International diversity is most deeply imbedded into the School, a characteristic of the culture going back 
to the founding of the School. On average, 25-50% of the students originate from outside of the United 
States. A number of the faculty, as well as most of the teaching fellows, are from outside the U.S. as well. 

Academic diversity is most prominently expressed through the School’s emphasis on experiential 
learning. The voice of the individual student is cultivated within the School’s small scale and through a 
curriculum that provides opportunities for individual development and one-on-one learning.  

The work of the students is often cited as remarkably varied compared to other schools with strong 
design trends – this is a tribute to the varied backgrounds of the faculty. The intellectual diversity and 
pronounced differences in design emphasis among architectural faculty are critically important within the 
academic culture of such a small school. Faculty have developed a culture that respects these 
differences, both as a group of colleagues and within the studio/classroom setting.  

In addition to the points mentioned above related to the School specifically, it is worth noting that the 
Foundation’s mission documents, referenced earlier, indicate an intent to being “a leading, global, multi-
disciplinary center for education, scholarship, debate and research.” Architectural education at our 
campuses extends from public tours (reaching over 100,000 visitors each year at the Arizona campus) to 
symposia and colloquia with leaders within the field. Students are involved in many aspects of these 
endeavors. 
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I.1.3.  Response to the Five Perspectives 
 
 
The School serves the following constituencies: 
 

-‐ Enrolled Students, by providing a quality educational experience that prepares them for the 
profession of architecture. 

 
-‐ Taliesin Community, including staff of the School and Foundation, by providing intellectual and 

design leadership key to the vitality of the organization. 
 

-‐ Alumni, by supporting their events, enhancing their networks, and giving them continuity to their 
own educational experience. 

 
-‐ Architectural Education, by serving as an example of alternative architectural education, and by 

continuing to develop the pedagogy of experiential education. 
 

-‐ Professional Architects and Artists, by providing them with a forum to exchange and explore 
ideas with students and with their peers. 

 
-‐ Building and Product Industry, who collaborate with faculty and students on projects to prototype 

and advance the use of materials and systems. 
 

-‐ General Public, spanning all ages, by introducing them to the excitement of the architectural 
discipline and by increasing their awareness of the importance of the built environment. 

The five NAAB perspectives are intricately linked to how the School serves these constituencies. The 
following sections elaborate on this. A matrix that links the five perspectives to the School’s strategic 
goals is found in Section I.1.4. 

 
A.  Architectural Education and the Academic Community 

As an independent school of architecture, the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture does not rely 
upon resources from or contribute resources to a larger university community. However, it is a vital and 
integral program of the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation with a number of reciprocal benefits and 
privileges.  

The School derives certain financial benefits from the Foundation, including a substantial portion of the 
School’s operating support. The School makes use of the Foundation’s administrative structure, thereby 
being relieved of the necessity to create, staff, and finance many support units typically found in a 
traditional university environment. Those administrative functions include Human Resources, Finance, 
Facilities, Development, Marketing, Public Relations, Information Technology, Mail Services, and 
Security. The physical plant represented by the School’s two campuses at Taliesin West (Arizona) and 
Taliesin (Wisconsin) are unparalleled in the world of architectural education. The buildings, collections, 
and other resources at the two sites represent major benefits arising from the School’s role as part of the 
Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. 

Another benefit afforded the School by its affiliation with the Foundation is one of marketing and public 
relations. Both Taliesin sites are registered National Historic Landmark Properties that attract tens of 
thousands of tourists annually. Anyone who tours a Taliesin site, visits the website, or receives the Frank 
Lloyd Wright Foundation’s membership publication The Quarterly will learn about the School and its 
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unique architectural degree programs. Several current and former students, faculty, staff, and benefactors 
first became aware of the School through the Taliesin West and Taliesin tour programs. 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation enjoys a variety of benefits from the School as well. The School itself 
is a key program in fulfilling its Founders’ mission. School staff are involved in many of the Foundation’s 
key programs, including the Education Outreach Program for K-12 students, the Taliesin Arts and Culture 
Program, and the campus residential community. In addition, School faculty, staff, and students provide 
support for facility planning and oversight, historic structure documentation, building preservation and 
renovation, graphic design services, special event support, and special tours. 

Unique for its small scale and single-discipline focus, the School nonetheless places a particular 
emphasis on the importance of non-architectural, or General Education, pursuits within its curriculum and 
culture. General Education at the School explores architecture in the context of nature, people, culture, 
and environment. Core general education offerings, such as anthropology, writing, visual literacy, and 
Shakespeare, (see course syllabi) not only introduce students to new ideas, but also provide them with a 
range of analytical and critical thinking skills that are integrated into all aspects of the curriculum. 

Life within the Taliesin campus community affords students the unique opportunity to study architecture 
while living among artistic, creative, and scholarly individuals. In addition to the academic community of 
students, faculty, and staff, the community hosts visiting scholars and artists, alumni, and a small number 
of Senior Fellowship members (roughly equivalent in role to Emeritus Faculty) who interact with students 
on a daily basis. Life on campus is not only rich in art and creative energy, it is also rich in opportunities to 
work cooperatively with others, develop interpersonal skills, develop leadership skills, and apply critical 
thinking to solve world problems related to architecture, practice management, world events, and life. 

The School functions independently of a larger university environment, and as such, the School often 
takes advantage of partnerships with other institutions, including independent schools of architecture and 
local architecture schools. This provides a fraternity beyond the physical boundaries of the two 
campuses. Relationships of note include work with the University of Wisconsin–Milwaukee (historic 
building documentation), Arizona State University (reciprocal participation in projects, lectures, events, 
and reviews), the University of Arizona (faculty and visiting scholar overlap, reciprocal student visits), and 
Johns Hopkins University (structural engineering of historic structures). A close relationship with staff and 
students at alternative architecture programs such as the Ecosa Institute and Arcosanti additionally enrich 
the intellectual and social culture of the School. As well, faculty and staff often participate in a number of 
conferences organized by the Association of Collegiate Schools of Architecture (ACSA). 
 
 
B.  Architectural Education and Students 

Core to its mission is the development of students’ academic, professional, and personal leadership 
abilities. The non-traditional nature of the curriculum requires a high level of personal responsibility for 
individual students if they are to proceed and advance successfully. Throughout a student’s education, he 
or she is expected to show increasing leadership ability through the mentoring of less-experienced 
students, assuming leadership roles on design or construction projects, and offering workshops on topics 
related to the student’s educational or professional background. 

Students are also expected to demonstrate professional leadership through full and active participation in 
certain matters relating to governance of the School and the campus community. Student representatives 
serve on a variety of boards and committees, including the School Board, the Academic Council, and the 
Taliesin Fellows alumni board. Students sitting on boards and committees are afforded the full rights and 
responsibilities enjoyed by other committee members. Students bring issues to the committees, 
participate in discussions and decision-making, and vote on agenda items. 

Students have a greater level of responsibility in determining their individual educational program than is 
typical of other architectural degree programs. After completing the Foundation portion of their curriculum, 
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students work with their advisor to develop a plan of study that incorporates their learning goals. They are 
often given opportunities to propose design projects based around their interests, and are encouraged to 
develop independent study projects and work on internships and professional architectural practice 
projects. Faculty and staff advise and approve or deny student proposals based on the requirements of 
the degree program, which is tied into the NAAB criteria (see Section II.1). 

The students also provide feedback about courses through course evaluations. Staff and faculty consider 
this feedback and factor it into curricular decisions. 

The student body organizes initiatives such as projects, field trips, and fundraising, and meets regularly 
as a group. The initiative demonstrated by the students in their efforts toward self-organization and 
internal problem-solving are highly consistent with the School’s emphasis on demonstrated leadership by 
its students. 

In the twenty-first century, it is not uncommon for schools to foster learning and social environments that 
are tolerant of cultural, racial, sexual, and philosophical differences. It is uncommon, however, for a 
school to invite, embrace, and celebrate such differences to the extent that the School does. The student 
body, Foundation staff, and campus community are composed of individuals from a variety of diverse 
cultures throughout the world as well as all of the United States. Rather than discouraging ideas that differ 
from societal or community norms, the campus community encourages individuals to share ideas and to 
debate them in a climate that is open and accepting. 

Students are encouraged to engage with the global network of renowned architects and scholars who 
regularly visit the campuses. They have the unique opportunity to host these individuals and get to know 
them in both the formal context of a lecture and in the more informal campus community setting. Often 
students find project, research, and/or travel opportunities in the process – routinely these lead to job 
placement after graduation. In addition, students are highly connected to their community of peers via 
architecture, architectural education, and social networking websites. 

In the past several years, student participation in the American Institute of Architecture Students (AIAS) 
has been remarkably strong, with nearly all students involved in the school chapter. The School co-
hosted the 2011-12 AIAS FORUM with the other two Arizona architecture programs, which brought 
hundreds of participants to campus for campus tours. The School contributes funds to send students to 
the annual AIAS FORUM and to Quad Conferences. The School’s AIAS chapter has organized regular 
workshops with their AIAS colleagues at Arizona State University, and has taken on initiatives on campus 
including the recent restoration of a historic shelter.  
 
 
C.  Architectural Education and the Regulatory Environment 

New students are introduced to the Intern Development Program (IDP) during initial orientation sessions 
and are given assistance throughout the enrollment process from the IDP coordinator. Throughout the 
students’ education, particularly in the second year, students are also provided with follow-up IDP 
education sessions. Though there has long been a strong level of student participation in IDP, the School 
recently committed to cover the cost of the IDP registration fee for all students. About half of students are 
currently registered in the IDP program. 

The School has worked closely with the IDP office over the years, and key School staff attend NCARB’s 
IDP Coordinator’s Conference annually. Students and recent graduates are regularly informed of changes 
in the IDP, with regular visits by the state coordinators in Wisconsin and Arizona as well as visits by the 
national office. 

During the course of their work on professional architectural practice projects, students observe practicing 
architects at work with clients, regulatory agencies, boards and committees, suppliers, contractors, and 
others necessary to carry out the phases of an architectural project. Students learn the responsibilities for 
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professional conduct through these experiences. Professional ethics and the regulatory environment are 
also a focus of the Practice Management, Construction Contracts, and Building Codes courses. 

The School has a strong history of architectural licensure among its M.Arch graduates. An overwhelming 
majority of these graduates are active within the architectural discipline, either through practice or in 
academia (around 90%). Nearly 20% are active in academia. 

  
D.  Architectural Education and the Profession 

A number of required courses and workshops such as Practice Management, Construction Documents 
Technology, Codes, and Construction Contracts provide the academic background to issues that 
students will experience working within the profession. 

Students begin to engage in various professional architecture projects within their first year, often through 
workshops with clients, or through independent study projects overseen by faculty architects. As the 
students progress, they are offered opportunities to participate in more in-depth projects, either provided 
as in-house architectural practice projects overseen by faculty architects or in internship opportunities at 
other firms.  

The culture of professionalism is supported through the faculty and mentors who are architects and 
engineers, and is also demanded of students through the high degree of responsibility they are given both 
academically and within the culture of the campus community. As mentioned previously, a large 
proportion of graduates are currently active within the field of architecture. 

The student’s immersion into professional architectural practice projects and the culture of the Frank 
Lloyd Wright Foundation provides them with a keen sense of professional ethics and responsibility. 
Students learn to accept responsibilities, serve in leadership roles, identify and solve problems, and work 
together. These experiences teach the foundation of commitment and ethics integral to the practice of 
architecture. 

The School recognizes the membership of American Institute of Architects (AIA) as an important core 
constituency in its programs. The Head of School/ Dean and AIAS president are active members of the 
AIA Phoenix Metro Region board as well as several other AIA committees. 

The School has applied for, and received, several grants from AIA-related foundations, including the Rio 
Salado Architecture Foundation and the Wisconsin Architecture Foundation, which have supported its 
lecture series and AIAS chapter initiatives. The AIA promotes the School lecture series to its members, 
and the School has hosted a number of events and meetings at Taliesin West in conjunction with the AIA. 
In Wisconsin, the local chapter of the AIA often partners with the School to co-present lectures during the 
summer. Through this positive interaction, the School has expanded its network of practitioners for project 
reviews, mentorship, and internship opportunities. As well, the AIA members have become advocates for 
the School both formally and informally, enhancing the School’s credibility and relevance within the 
surrounding community.   

The School is registered as a deliverer of Continuing Education credits and regularly provides education 
opportunities to the AIA community, which in turn, provide more opportunities for our students to meet 
and learn alongside working architects in the region 
Interaction with other professionals such as landscape architects, interior designers, and engineers is 
provided through faculty in those disciplines who act as professional resources to students in their design 
projects. Students in the Comprehensive Design Studio and those working on Shelter projects are 
particularly encouraged to make use of these professionals in relationships that simulate project 
interaction across related disciplines.
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E.  Architectural Education and the Public Good 

An attribute of the School’s humanistic legacy positions both faculty and students to pay particular 
attention to the importance of architecture and social engagement. Faculty moreover focus on including 
the complex processes of 1) how people respond and contribute to their environments, 2) how numerous 
stakeholders make key decisions that impact both society and the environment, and 3) how a 
commitment to professional and personal services is related to ethical choices that have consequences in 
their respective communities.  

The Taliesin Shelter Program and the Preservation Design projects not only encourage students to 
explore design solutions to problems, but also engage them in construction, an activity that strengthens 
their understanding and appreciation of building service systems, the nature of materials, and community 
collaboration. Students design what they will construct, and/or assist their colleagues in the design/build 
process, thereby exploring the scope of each project. This process often includes: submitting a proposal, 
creating project design and construction documents, preparing a budget and schedule, determining 
environmental impact, soliciting donations from the building industry, working with subcontractors and 
fabricators, working with peers to complete the construction, and documenting and marketing the 
completed project. 

Both campuses provide tremendous resources that are integrated into curriculum in a variety of ways. As 
students migrate seasonally between an ecologically sensitive desert preserve and a Midwestern setting 
of managed prairie, woodland, and organic farming, they learn the importance of environmental resource 
stewardship and its relationship with the built environment. Several courses formally provide students with 
research and design opportunities that focus on the School’s rich architectural legacy.  

Students give public tours regularly at the main Taliesin West campus and occasionally at Taliesin in 
Wisconsin. The School offers students a unique opportunity to engage with the public in the discussion of 
architectural history, design, sustainability, and other architectural principles. Serving as tour guides helps 
students develop skills and confidence in speaking about architecture to the general public, encouraging 
them to research Wright’s legacy and reinterpret it in their own terms to others. Students are required to 
complete 45 hours of public tours prior to graduation.  

The Core (required) curriculum is supplemented by Architectural Practice Projects and Independent 
Study Projects; these include community-based and client-based learning opportunities. Projects often 
involve non-profit organizations and businesses that are specifically oriented to support their local 
communities, or alternately communities in international contexts. 

At the Wisconsin campus, the School’s Downtown Studio, located in the heart of Spring Green, has 
enabled the School to engage directly with the life and business of this rural Wisconsin town. Students 
and faculty participate in the local community by designing temporary public event spaces, providing 
graphic design support for local businesses, and by using various businesses as case studies and mock 
clients for projects.  

Educational community outreach programs are extremely important to the School, advancing our mission 
to engage fully with society and provide students with a model for civic engagement. In collaboration with 
the Chicago Architecture Foundation, the School offers weeklong apprenticeships for inner-city high 
school students at both the Wisconsin and Arizona campuses. While at the School, the Newhouse 
students develop a design project that is showcased at the School and critiqued by our students.  

The Taliesin Arts and Culture Program offers educational opportunities to the surrounding community, 
thereby strengthening neighborhood ties and providing a diverse program that explores the humanities, 
sciences, music, and architecture. These seminars and workshops are available to our students at no 
charge. 
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I.1.4.  Long-Range Planning 

The School’s Strategic Plan, provided at the end of this section, was initially authored and approved by 
the School Board in 2011, reviewed in 2013 by School staff, and modified substantially in 2014 by key 
faculty, staff, and School Board members.  

The overall goals of the School’s Strategic Plan, for implementation in 2014-16 are: 

     Goal 1:  Have an active design laboratory that pushes experimental work to the public stage 
     Goal 2:  Build a strong in-residence teaching fellow/visiting scholar program  
     Goal 3:  Have adequate facility resources for faculty, students, and staff at both campuses 
     Goal 4:  Leverage strategic alliances with the architectural profession and the academic community 
     Goal 5:  Refine the School’s message and public image in concert with School strengths and goals 
     Goal 6:  Engage in initiatives that can expand the School's reach to prospective students and donors 
     Goal 7:  Strengthen the School’s academic infrastructure 

The Strategic Plan is intended to be useful at the operational level and is referred to in budget planning. 

In 2012, the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation undertook a comprehensive process to redefine and more 
clearly articulate its mission statement and goals based on input from a variety of constituents from both 
the School and Foundation. This process resulted in the following Mission Statement: 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation will: 
• Preserve and steward Taliesin, Taliesin West, and the Taliesin Collections. 
• Shape architecture and design at the highest level. 
• Transform people’s lives through the living experience of Frank Lloyd Wright’s body of work. 

With this mission statement in place, the Foundation and School boards engaged in additional studies, 
task-force assignments, and special sessions which included confirmation that its substantial investment 
in the School was a philanthropic interest that matched its goals. These initiatives were in part performed 
in response to new requirements by the School’s institutional accreditation body, the Higher Learning 
Commission, and described more fully in Section II.2.1. In September 2013, the Foundation board 
confirmed that indeed its support for the School significantly contributes to achieving its mission to “shape 
architecture and design at the highest level,” setting the framework for increased funding in the 2014 
budget. 

At the time of this report, nationally-recognized preservation experts are in the process of preparing a 
comprehensive preservation master plan for the Taliesin West. This plan will provide a road map for 
future preservation work and fundraising. School staff and faculty have been involved in the process, and 
consideration of long-term growth in enrollment is expected in the final report. 

At the Wisconsin campus, a Preservation Plan dictates much of the building improvement work. The 
studio and academic facilities at present can suitably support a higher enrollment, especially with the 
recent addition of the nearby Downtown Studio. Buildings currently being renovated are expected to 
provide additional student and guest housing (consistent with the School’s plan for enrollment growth), 
and additional seasonal housing is available for rent in the surrounding area should that be required. 
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School 2014-16 Strategic Plan, cross-referenced with the five NAAB Perspectives: 
 

 NAAB PERSPECTIVE 
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GOAL 1:  Have an active design laboratory that pushes experimental work to the public stage      

     a.      Expand diverse and socially responsible professional Architectural Practice opportunities to students X X X X X 

     b.      Have in place a comprehensive Building Technology program that provides a opportunities for students  X X X X 

     c.      Continue to develop the role of the shelter program within the curriculum X X    

     d.      Expand licensing agreements with manufacturers to develop products designed by students and faculty  X X  X 

     e.      Explore funding for experimental projects in partnership with the building industry  X X X X 

      

GOAL 2:  Build a strong in-residence teaching fellow/visiting scholar program       

     a.      Integrate Fellows, Scholars, and Artists into curriculum and Architectural Practice projects as appropriate  X X X X X 

     b.      Use studio/gallery spaces at both campuses to showcase work by faculty, visiting scholars, and students  X X   X 

     c.      Provide adequate staff support to coordinate in-residence programs X     

      

GOAL 3:  Have adequate facility resources for faculty, students, and staff at both campuses      

     a.      Maintain strong School representation in discussions related to campus planning and the use of campus  X X X X  

     b.      Integrate the preservation of buildings into the curriculum X X X  X 

     c.      Renovate and/or expand additional learning and living spaces at each campus  X X   

      

GOAL 4:  Leverage strategic alliances with the architectural profession and the academic community      

     a.      Broaden faculty and student exchanges with other schools  X X    

     b.      Have in place strong programs of multiple and varied study abroad and internship opportunities X X  X  

     c.      Formalize study abroad and internship opportunities, providing faculty support and oversight  X X  X  

     d.     Develop an implementation plan for post-professional programming X X X X X 

      

GOAL 5:  Refine the School’s message and public image in concert with School strengths and goals      

     a.      Regularly publish material that highlights the work of students, faculty, and alumni  X X  X X 

     b.      Broaden relationships with prominent architectural publications and media, and with supportive organizations X   X X 

     c.      Integrate faculty and teaching fellows into School lecture series and other programs X X  X X 

     d.      Broaden programs that involve various public constituencies, including K-12 students interested in design     X 

     e.      Develop continuing education programs in support of life-long learning for architectural professionals    X X 

      

GOAL 6:  Engage in initiatives that can energize and broaden the School's donor base      

         a.      Implement recruitment plan, including publication and dissemination of promotional material X   X X 

     b.      Grow giving to the School through better communication with constituents     X X 

     c.      Continue to work closely with the Foundation and alumni to cultivate donor relationships    X X 

      

GOAL 7:  Strengthen the School’s academic infrastructure      

     a.      Review strengths and weaknesses of new academic calendar and make adjustments as needed X X    

     b.      Develop a calendar of events and lectures for the local architectural communities at both campuses  X  X X 

     c.      Determine technological support for academic processes, including assessment  X    
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I.1.5.  Self-Assessment Procedures 
 

The School performs institutional assessment via the oversight of the School Board, the Academic 
Council of the School, and with faculty, staff, student, and alumni input. 

The three components of institutional assessment are: 
- Assessment of the effectiveness of the educational programs  
- Analysis of the School’s ability to meet the goals of the strategic plan and mission statement. 
- Periodic self-assessment of the School in relation to compliance with accrediting body 

requirements  

The School has developed an inclusive approach to evaluating the success of the institution in fulfilling its 
mission and stated goals. Faculty, staff, students, and alumni are included in the assessment process at 
various points in the process, and are guided by the School’s mission and strategic plan. Curriculum and 
assessment objectives, including those of architecture and design, general education, professional 
practice and internship development, global awareness, service to the community, student recruitment, 
compliance with accreditation standards, marketing, fundraising, and program resources – human and 
physical – are considered as part of the ongoing institutional assessment considerations. 

The role of the faculty, staff, students, School Board, and alumni in the institutional assessment process 
is as follows: 

Faculty. Faculty ensure critical self-assessment, optimal pedagogy, and student progress. Core 
Faculty are student advisors, play an active role in curriculum design and implementation, teach 
core courses, and participate on biannual student portfolio Review Committees.  

Core Faculty meet regularly to discuss a range of School topics. They review student progress, 
student requests, curriculum selections, core assessment requirements and needs, policy 
considerations, and alignment with objectives and goals set forth in the strategic plan. The Core 
Faculty are committed to maintaining the mission of the School as outlined in the Strategic Plan, 
which includes supporting School efforts to meet and exceed accreditation standards. Core 
Faculty are key participants in the daily, monthly, and annual assessment processes of the 
School. They are responsible for evaluating the effectiveness of the degree programs, and take 
student and graduate feedback into account in this assessment.  

Staff. The School’s administrative staff assesses the overall effectiveness of its programs, and 
accomplishment of objectives and goals, by evaluating key outcomes as defined in the Strategic 
Plan. Because the School’s strategic goals are designed to be consistent with the HLC 
Conditions for Accreditation and the NAAB Perspectives, the School’s institutional assessment 
process measures ongoing progress on stated mission goals, and HLC Conditions and NAAB 
Perspectives.  

Students. Students are active participants in assessing the extent to which the School is fulfilling 
its mission. Course evaluation surveys are completed by students for each course/studio offering 
and the feedback is used by faculty during curriculum planning as one of the components 
considered in evaluating effectiveness of individual courses/studios. Students meet as a group 
regularly and the student representative submits student comments and concerns to the faculty 
and staff through the Academic Council. Students are often encouraged to provide written 
feedback regarding specific elements of the program as well, such as a reflection essay required 
in the end of the term portfolios regarding what they learned in each class and the learning 
process experienced each semester. 
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School Board. The School Board provides academic oversight of the School, performing the 
duties described in Section I.2.2. With regard to institutional assessment, the broad perspective 
and particular expertise of the various members of School Board provides the School with 
feedback with regard to fulfillment of planning goals, resource allocation, and outreach 
effectiveness. 

Alumni. School alumni provide feedback to the School in alumni board meetings that occur three 
times per year and on an individual basis with School and Foundation staff. Many mentor 
students and/or provide professional practice opportunities for students. In this context, alumni 
give feedback to the School regarding student skills and potential areas for increasing curriculum 
focus. Recent graduates are asked to participate in a survey distributed by the School requesting 
feedback on perceived strengths and weaknesses of the program, preparedness for practice, and 
general assessment of skills gained in the program including critical thinking skills, cultural 
awareness, and architectural fundamentals. Survey results will be provided in the team room. 

The role of each of these groups in institutional assessment relates to the five NAAB Perspectives, 
particularly to Architectural Education and the Academic Community (Faculty and Staff), and Architectural 
Education and Students. Alumni provide perspective with regard to Architectural Education and the 
Regulatory Environment and Architectural Education and the Profession. 

Self-assessment procedures in relation to the goals in the Strategic Plan provide a framework for faculty 
and staff to measure progress. Assessment at this level represents closing the loop of the School’s 
strategic planning cycle as well as completion of annual institutional assessment. 

Binders containing notes of faculty meetings, curriculum planning sessions, and Academic Council 
meeting are provided in the team room. 
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I.2. RESOURCES 
 
I.2.1  Human Resources and Human Resource Development 

Faculty 

Faculty carry out the curricular goals of the institution as instructors in a number of disciplines. They are 
engaged with the program on an ongoing and generally long-term basis, in a part-time or full-time 
capacity. 

Core Faculty, in addition to serving as instructors, plan and implement curriculum and curriculum policies. 
Core Faculty members serve as student advisors, review and approve students’ individualized course 
schedules, and participate in end-of-term student portfolio reviews. Core Faculty are not necessarily full-
time positions, but often are. 

The School augments the teaching by Core Faculty and Faculty with Teaching Fellows, who are selected 
for four to twelve month in-residence appointments, as well as visiting professionals and scholars who 
provide key and intensive seminars or workshops to students while in residence.  

Resumes of Core Faculty, Faculty, and Teaching Fellows are provided in Section IV.2. 

Aside from Core Faculty, the Faculty and Teaching Fellows generally have a light administrative load. 
Core Faculty participate in regular faculty meetings, biannual curriculum planning meetings, Academic 
Council meetings, student reviews, and on special projects as needed.  

All instructors submit evaluations of student work that become part of the documentation assessed 
periodically by portfolio review committees. The students provide formal course evaluations at the 
completion of courses. Additional self-reflection by students is required in their Learning Portfolios. 



 

  

 
2012-14 Faculty:  
 
 
Faculty Member Summary of Expertise Course(s) Taught 
   
Bertassi, Andrea M.Arch Università Iuav di Venezia. Worked in OMA (Office of Metropolitan Architecture). Co-Founder of XCOOP Studio. Design Studio 

   (Teaching Fellow)  Sustainability 

Brickey, Greg  MS. Award-winning structural engineer and professional engineer. Designed facilities for Winter Olympics-Salt Lake City. Structures 1 

   (until 2014)  Structures 2-3 

Casey, Effi  Accomplished artist and musician. Director of Music at Taliesin and Taliesin West. Hand Drawing Skills 

     

DesBarres, Michael*  M.Arch. Registered Architect in Wisconsin. Manages students working on architectural practice projects. Studio 

   Architectural Practice Mentor 

Dodge, David  Registered Architect. Apprenticed with Frank Lloyd Wright. Architectural Concepts 

      

Erickson, James  Extensive historic preservation and construction experience. Estate Manager at Taliesin, WI. Taliesin West as Text 

   Taliesin as Text 

Esenwein, Fred  MS and BArch Virginia Tech, Licensed Architect. Ph.D. in Architecture Candidate, University of Pennsylvania History of Architecture 

   Studio 

Georges, Aris*  M.Arch. Recent publications and lectures in Greece and U.S. Accomplished architectural, graphic, and web designer. Advanced Design Studio 

   Research Design Studio 

    Graphic Design Studio 

    Nature Patterns 

Geren, Ronald*  B.Arch. AIA. Certified Construction Specifier; Contract Administrator; Const. Doc. Technologist. Multiple recent publications. Building Codes 

   FCSI, AIA, CCS, CCCA, SCIP Const. Documents Technology 

   Building Systems 

    Professional Practice 

Grow, Mary L.  PhD-Anthropology. Recognized scholar in S.E. Asian studies. Recent publication related to classes at the School. Anthropology of Social Spaces 

   (until 2013)  Anthropology of Apprenticeship 

Hahn, Thomas  M.Arch. Registered Architect. LEED AP. Extensive teaching and building experience in field of environmental sustainability. Principles of Sustainability 

   (until 2014)  Applied Sustainability 

   

*Core Faculty   
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2012-14 Faculty (continued): 
 
 
Faculty Member Summary of Expertise Course(s) Taught 
   
Halverson, Colleen  PhD-English. University Writing Instructor, Tutor, ESL tutor. Published author and professional musician. Writing Workshop 

     

Hamblen, Floyd M.Arch. R.A. Principal of Hamblen Architecture.  Expertise in residential design. American House 

   Architectural Practice Mentor 

Hurtado, Kimberly JD. Esq. Principal of Hurtado S.C., Counselor's at law. Work in ABA Construction Lawyer, International Construction Law Journal. Contracts I 

   Contracts II 

Johnson, Michael P. Award-winning designer with work widely published internationally. Accomplished architectural educator, lecturer, and writer. Technical Drawing 

  (until 2014)  Proportion and Scale 

Kerr, Terry BA-Theater.  Actress since 1974.  Current Education Director of Children's Theater of Wisconsin in Madison. Shakespeare 

   Performance 

LaBudde, Gigi MS. Ecological restoration and environmental consultation. Multiple publications and lectures nation-wide. Reading the Landscape 

     

Martínez, Julio Calzón Doctorate in Civil Engineering by the Polytechnical University of Madrid, Spain. Published author, award-winning structural  Structures I, II, III 

   (Scholar in Residence) engineer. Owner and Director of MC2 Engineering Consultants.  

McIntosh, Nicole M.Arch ETH Swiss Federal Institute of Technology.  Practicing architect in Zurich. Design Studio 

   (Teaching Fellow)   Hand Drawing and Rendering 

      Technical Drawing 

Murphy, Cristina M.Arch Columbia University. Worked in OMA (Office of Metropolitan Architecture).  Co-Founder of XCOOP Studio. Design Studio 
   (Teaching Fellow)  Sustainability 

Natof, Lloyd Experienced carpenter and furniture builder. Officer on Board of Chicago Furniture Designers Assoc. Work shown on PBS, HGTV. Furniture Design I, II 

   Elements of Taliesin 

O'Brien, Daniel MFA. Painter with work exhibited in the U.S. and South America. Drawing to Understand 

    Drawing as Metaphor 

   

*Core Faculty   
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2012-14 Faculty (continued): 
	  
	  
Faculty Member Summary of Expertise Course(s) Taught 
   
Prozzillo, Fred M.Arch. Director of Preservation at Taliesin West Preservation Construction 

    Taliesin as Text 

 Robinson, Sidney D.Arch. Internationally recognized scholar and architectural historian. Recent publications and lectures related to   History of Architecture 

  (until 2013) work of Frank Lloyd Wright. Taliesin as Text 

Rocchi, Elena M.Arch.  Worked with Miralles Tagliabue for over a decade.  Accomplished architect, artist, lecturer. Design Studio 

   

Sidy, Victor (Dean) M.Arch. AIA. LEED AP. Work has been featured in publications and on television internationally. Published author. Architectural Practice Mentor 

     

Tapias, David Ph.D. cum laude Departament de Projectes Arquitectònics, ETSAB  Award-winning, practicing Architect in Spain.  Design/Build Studio 

  (Teaching Fellow)   

Trzebiatowski,  M.Arch. AIA. LEED AP. Award-winning work, published internationally. Experienced educator. Principal of Blank Studio. Foundation Design Studio 

      Matthew*  Comprehensive Design Studio 

Winters, Christopher BA-Landscape Architecture. Registered Landscape Architect. Projects range across U.S. and in Kuwait. Principal of ARC Studios. Landscape Architecture 

     

Wright, Timothy MA-European History. Accomplished filmmaker and teacher. Creative Teaching Partner Award, Mass. Cultural Council 2005 Visual Literacy 

     

   

*Core Faculty   
	  
	  
	  
	  



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    24 

 

The Fellowship members who trained under Wright and continue to live on campus are not considered 
faculty; they generally interact with students as emeritus members of the School and academic 
community.  
 

Staff 

The School is run by an administrative staff of four full-time positions: Head of School/ Dean, Director of 
Academic Affairs, Director of Admissions and Student Services, and Residence Life Manager. This team 
is augmented by Core Faculty, who direct curriculum and assessment in addition to their teaching 
responsibilities.  

The School relies on the Foundation for key support functions, including finances/bookkeeping, 
development, facilities management, human resources, and information technology.  
 

Equal Employment Opportunity / Diversity 

The Equal Employment Opportunity policy for faculty and staff is set forth in the Frank Lloyd Wright 
Foundation Employee Handbook as follows: 

“The Foundation’s hiring, promotional, and employment practices shall provide equal opportunity 
for all job applicants and employees without regard to race, color, religion, sex, gender, veteran 
status, sexual orientation, marital status, age, national origin, disability, genetic information, or 
any other classification protected by federal, state or local laws.” 

The student non-discrimination policy is set forth in the Student Handbook as follows: 
“The Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture admits students of any race, color, national or 
ethnic origin to all the rights, privileges, programs and activities generally accorded or made 
available to students of the School. The School does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, 
sex, sexual orientation, national or ethnic origin in administration of its educational policies, 
admission policies, financial aid, and other school-administered programs.” 

The School endeavors to diversify its ranks when hiring for new positions makes this possible.  
 

Human Resource Development 

Annual budget planning includes allowances to Core Faculty for conferences and other forms of 
professional development as proposed by faculty and approved by the Head of School/ Dean. In general, 
faculty are provided funding for at least one conference or professional development opportunity each 
year, and are encouraged to participate in additional external opportunities such as lectures, visiting 
critics, and collaborations with other institutions.  

The majority of the faculty members who are licensed architects belong to the American Institute of 
Architects (AIA). Several belong to organizations within their discipline such as the Associated General 
Contractors of America, Construction Specifications Institute (CSI), Society of Architectural Historians, 
and the U.S. Green Building Council (USGBC). 

Full-time Faculty members are provided with “protected time” each year for a duration of two to three 
months in which they are encouraged to focus on professional and pedagogical development, personal 
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projects, and research endeavors. Full-time faculty salaries, which are benchmarked to the national 
average, continue during protected time. 

Faculty meetings are held year-round, generally on a bi-weekly basis. During these meetings faculty 
members have the opportunity to discuss recent challenges and accomplishments. 

Faculty members are encouraged to bring their own unique teaching strategies to the classroom, while 
receiving support and orientation related to the curriculum and pedagogy of the School. Combined, this 
approach strengthens the School’s programs, while aiding in the refinement of the pedagogical 
methodology of each faculty member. Innovative teaching techniques are encouraged, and have included 
using the campus buildings as textbooks (Taliesin as Text), using the desert shelters as learning tools 
(Principles of Sustainability and the Desert Shelter Construction program), and utilizing mapping 
strategies that require students to map social patterns and building elements (Anthropology - Social Life 
of Spaces, and the Advanced Design Studio).  

Courses are evaluated by students on School-provided evaluation forms. Core Faculty review student 
progress and feedback from student evaluations for each course, and the Head of School/ Dean provides 
annual evaluations of salaried faculty members. 
 

Faculty Appointment and Promotion 

To be considered for faculty appointment, persons must demonstrate with distinction that they have 
achieved the knowledge and skills necessary to succeed in the field in which they will teach. Formal 
credentials such as professional degrees, certifications, and licenses are important criteria. Successful 
practical experience is essential. Potential faculty members must understand and demonstrate a 
commitment to the nature of the School, the philosophy of learning-by-doing in the context of an 
outcomes-based program, and the evolving nature of the architectural discipline.  

Full-time faculty members are appointed as the result of a comprehensive search conducted by a 
committee appointed by the Head of School/ Dean (described in the School’s “Selection and Hiring of 
Faculty” guidelines). For key positions, the School advertises in the Chronicle for Higher Education, 
ACSA publications, and in the local AIA newsletter. As well, the AIA and Construction Specifications 
Institute (CSI) networks provide support for searches for instructors for the Building Systems and 
Structures courses. 

Full-time faculty are reviewed on an annual basis by the Head of School/ Dean. Other faculty are 
reviewed on an annual basis by the Director of Academic Affairs. At these reviews, progress toward 
achieving goals set at previous reviews are assessed, student evaluations are considered, and teaching 
loads are set or confirmed for the coming year. Raises and/or salary adjustments are made based on 
performance, planned course loads, equity among colleagues, and available funds in the budget. 

Other than the Core Faculty designation, the School does not confer rank, promotion, or tenure.  
 

Teaching Fellows 

In 2014, the School inaugurated a teaching and research/design-centered Fellowship program, intending 
to achieve the strategic goal of building a “strong in-residence teaching fellow/visiting scholar program” 
and likewise to widen the diversity of its teaching faculty. The School advertised the new 4-12 month 
program through ACSA publications and other sites, and received a very strong response. Five “Teaching 
Fellows” were selected for 2014-15. Refer to faculty lists earlier in this section for additional information 
regarding these Fellows. 
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Visiting Lecturers, Scholars, and Critics 

The Taliesin West Lecture Series is the main public lecture event for the School. Students and faculty 
nominate architects they would like to speak during the following year. A committee of faculty and 
students prepares a short-list of architects who are then invited to speak. The School, assisted by donor 
underwriters, provides funding for travel, honoraria, and media promotion. The free lectures are open to 
the public and are advertised via posters, emails, AIA email newsletters, occasional spots on the local 
National Public Radio affiliate, and social media. Each lecturing architect is assigned a student host, who 
manages the logistics of the visit. Lecturers often spend several days on site, meeting with the students, 
giving desk critiques, and interacting with the campus community. In certain cases, lecturers have 
returned to the School as Visiting Scholars or to work on special projects. 

2011-2012 Lecture Series: 
- Kevin Eckert, Principal, BUILD LLC/ Writer, buildblog, Seattle, WA 
- Puaul Lukez, AIA, Principal, Lukez Architecture, Somerville, MA 
- Mayowa Alabi, AIA, Principal, Schema and Architect, Freelon Architects, Raleigh, NC 
- Gerard Damiani, AIA, Founder, Studio d'Arc, Pittsburgh, PA 

2012-2013 Lecture Series: 
- Jan Utzon, Principal, Utzon Architects, Helsingør, Denmark 
- Jerry van Eyck, Principal, !melk, New York 
- Will Bruder, FAIA, Principal, Will Bruder Architects, Phoenix, AZ  
- Juhani Pallasmaa, Architect and Author, Taliesin Distinguished Scholar in Residence 

2013-2014 Lecture Series: 
- Jimenez Lai, Principal, Bureau Spectacular, Chicago, IL  
- Mark Schmitz, Principal, ZebraDog Studio, Madison, WI  
- Mark Cavagnero, FAIA, Principal, Cavagnero Associates Architects, San Francisco, CA  
- Neil Denari, AIA, Principal, NMDA / Professor, UCLA, Los Angeles, CA  
- Kazys Varnelis, Professor, Columbia GSAPP, New York, NY  
- John Sergeant, Emeritus Fellow of Robinson College, University of Cambridge, Taliesin 

Distinguished Scholar in Residence 

At the Wisconsin campus, the School often partners with the AIA Southwest Wisconsin to invite regionally 
well-known architects to speak to architects and students. 

In 2012, a one-day conference entitled “Taliesin Tapes” brought the following architects together: 
- Doug Kozel, AIA, KEE Architecture, Madison 
- Doug Hursh, AIA, Potter Lawson Inc., Madison 
- Tom Kubala, AIA, The Kubala Washatko Architects, Inc., Cedarburg 
- Jim Shields, FAIA, HGA, Inc., Milwaukee 
- Sebastian Schmaling, AIA, Johnsen Schmaling Architects, Milwaukee 
- Victor E. Sidy, AIA, Head of School and Dean, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 

A steady roster of visiting scholars are invited for periods that have varied from one to five months. During 
their stay at Taliesin, these scholars and professionals are available to consult with students on their 
various projects, and if approved, teach an elective seminar course. In 2013, the School established a 
“Distinguished Scholar in Residence” program, where a scholar of international reputation is invited to 
study and teach on specific topics while in residence. The School has coordinated with the neighboring 
architecture programs at Arizona State University and the University of Arizona to present the 
Distinguished Scholars in Residence to students and faculty at the other schools. 

Distinguished Scholars in Residence: 
- 2013: Juhani Pallasmaa, Helsinki, Finland (5 months) 
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- 2014: John Sergeant, Cambridge, UK (3 months) 
- 2015 (planned): Julio Martínez Calzón, Madrid, Spain (4 months) 

The student studios projects, often called the “Box Projects,” are critiqued by faculty and outside visiting 
critics. These design critiques often include spirited discourse between visiting critics. Guest critics are 
generally sensitive to providing the constructive feedback that is central to Taliesin’s design culture. The 
critiques are scheduled several days prior to the final project presentation so that students can 
incorporate feedback into the final work. The final project presentation consists of a 20-minute formal 
presentation; the work is then placed on exhibit in the studios and the visiting critics are encouraged to 
provide feedback on a one-on-one basis with students. This format provides students with the opportunity 
to discuss their work at length with design professionals and to learn formal presentation skills.  

 
Alumni Reunion / Symposium  

Every five years, the School, Foundation, and alumni association host a reunion for alumni. The most 
recent of these was in 2012; the subject was Neuroscience and Design. The School collaborated with 
several related organizations, including the Academy for Neuroscience and Architecture, to host and 
promote the event. The keynote speaker was architect and writer Juhani Pallasmaa; architect Jeanne 
Gang and with scientists Iain McGilchrist and Michael Arbib were also headline speakers. 

 
Preservation Colloquium 

On the heels of the successful 2012 symposium, in October 2013, the School and Foundation partnered 
with the AIA National Historic Resources Committee to present “DESIGN + HISTORY: Colloquium on the 
Practice of Historic Architecture” Lecturers included experts in preservation as well as architects working 
with historic buildings. In October 2014, we will co-host a sequel colloquium regarding the weathering and 
care of historic buildings.  

 
Public Exhibitions  

The Pavilion and Kiva at Taliesin West feature regularly rotated work from studios, classes, and 
workshops and is visited by the public tours. As well, the Drafting Studio in Wisconsin has public 
exhibition space prominently displayed for faculty and student work. 

The Desert Shelters at Taliesin West are shown on weekly tours by students, and they receive a great 
deal of media attention. As examples of student work, these are exciting and visceral tools that have the 
capacity to engage the wider public in a discourse on ideas such as shelter, sustainability, and building 
materials and methods. 

Artists participating in the Artist in Residence program are generally in residence for one month. While in 
residence, they create and exhibit their site-specific contemporary installations that explore the fringe 
between architecture and temporary sculpture at both campuses. In addition, they present a lecture to 
students and the public. 

In Wisconsin, the Taliesin Arts and Culture Program provides a venue for non-architectural public events. 
A number of these recur annually, and students are generally invited to participate at no extra charge. 
Examples of these events include: 

-‐ The Bach Dancing and Dynamite Society, a Madison, Wisconsin-based chamber ensemble, an 
annual summer performance series at Taliesin’s Hillside Theater. 

-‐ Rural Musicians Forum, a local music presentation organization, an annual summer concert 
series at nearby Unity Chapel and Taliesin’s Hillside Theater. 
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-‐ Spring Green Arts Coalition, providing arts events such as the Spring Green Literary Festival and 
screenings of independent films by local filmmakers. Events are often hosted on campus. 

 

Students   - Evaluation of Applications for Admission 

Application packets are received by the Director of Admissions. Upon receipt of all materials required, the 
Application File is reviewed and forwarded  to the Admission Team for  review. The Admissions Team is 
composed of the Head of School/ Dean, a Core Faculty member, and the Residence Life Manager. A 
rubric is provided for each reviewer to complete while reviewing the file. If the team members agree that 
the applicant has qualified for the next step, an admissions interview is scheduled by the Director of 
Admissions. Admissions interviews are conducted on site or via video conferencing if an onsite visit is not 
possible. Interviews are conducted by at least two members of the Admissions Team and staffed by the 
Director of Admissions. The Admission Team deliberates their decision, determines what, if any, 
additional items or coursework the students must complete, when the aforementioned items and 
coursework must be complete. The candidate is notified accordingly via email and mail.  

The application is evaluated for quality of biographical essay, college transcripts, letters of reference 
citing the candidate’s potential to benefit from the program, and a portfolio. The biographical essay should 
address the student’s desire to pursue a career in Architecture, address the reason the student is 
interested in studying at the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture in particular, and address any 
deficiencies in the student’s professional and academic careers. The portfolio must provide examples of 
hand drafting, computer drafting, and the ability to demonstrate skill in three-dimensional thinking. Other 
examples of creativity (photography, painting, etc) are welcomed in the portfolio but not required.  

All new students are required to enter under an initial 90-day probationary period, described below. At the 
end of this period, a meeting is held and the student is either cleared for continuance or departs. The 
School has found that few continuing students drop out subsequent to the probationary review.  

The School website, Student Handbook, and Brochure contain information about the requirements for 
admission to the Master of Architecture degree program. Applicants for the M.Arch program must have 
earned a Bachelor’s degree; those who have a Bachelor’s degree in a non-architectural field must have 
evidence of experience in design and architectural communication (hand drafting and computer-aided 
drafting). Applicants must satisfactorily complete the prerequisite courses prior to admission, if accepted. 
Courses must be completed with a grade of C (2.0) or above at a regionally accredited institution, or 
through documented High School Advanced Placement coursework. In certain cases, students may 
complete an outstanding course through distance learning while enrolled at the School.    
 

Student Support - Academic Advising 

The School provides a structured advising system to ensure that each student has sufficient guidance to 
make effective choices that lead to completion of the degree requirements. Each student is assigned an 
advisor who works closely with them, particularly in the first three months in the program. During that 
time, the Advisor meets with the student to plan their course schedule. The Advisor sees to it that the 
student participates in all School-organized orientation sessions, and provides further support to students 
in adjusting to the program. The Advisor meets as necessary with the new student during this initial 
period to ensure a successful beginning in the educational program as well as integration into the campus 
community. 

After completion of the initial 90-day enrollment period, students participate in an initial review with their 
Advisor and another member of the Core Faculty. At this time the student and Advisor discuss the 
student’s experience in the program thus far, and determine whether the student has the ability to benefit 
from the program. Following an initial review recommendation of continuance in the program, Advisors 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    29 

meet with students regularly, discussing the educational experience, campus community life, and any 
challenges faced by the student. The Advisor provides support to the student in the portfolio preparation 
and documentation process. The Advisor also helps the student identify solutions to any challenges that 
arise, and seeks support from other faculty and staff who may provide additional mentoring or coaching in 
specific areas needed. Students are encouraged at all stages to engage in objective self-assessment and 
to work toward identifying solutions to their problems. Throughout the architectural education, the Advisor 
works with the student to identify and select appropriate educational experiences for the upcoming 
academic term. Upcoming course and studio selections are based on feedback from the student’s 
portfolio review committee, degree requirements, and individual student needs and interests. 

The Advisor serves as an advocate by helping the student navigate the sometimes complex system at the 
School, providing relevant information as a participant on the student’s portfolio review committee, and 
serving as a mediator for resolution of conflicts involving the student. 
 

Student Support - Personal Advising 

The School’s small size prevents it from providing the structured counseling services available in 
traditional university environments. The School is keenly aware, however, that the students are in an 
educational environment that differs from their previous support systems. Occasionally, students 
experience personal problems such as family or relationship issues, health problems, or emotional crises. 
Because of the small, close-knit nature of the campus community, there exists a strong family-like 
structure that serves as a support system for any student experiencing personal difficulty. Most students 
quickly form strong bonds with faculty and staff, and turn to them in times of difficulty. For more extreme 
matters, senior administrators will assume responsibility until appropriate professionals can be contacted 
for additional assistance. The students are required to be first aid certified; the School arranges for a 
professional service to provide this training. 
 

Student Support - Career Guidance and Internship Placement 

The small-scale nature of the School enables School faculty and staff to provide individualized attention 
to each student. Additionally, students have many contacts available to them prior to graduation. In many 
cases, contacts made at Taliesin lead to ample resources for job opportunities after graduation. The close 
contacts students have with a wide array of architects provide them with multiple opportunities to 
understand and experience the roles of the architect. The skills learned through architectural practice 
projects and internships enable graduates to be productive members of the firms that hire them. As 
discussed previously, nearly 90% of the School’s graduates are active in the field of architecture.  

In addition, School faculty encourage students to prepare professional portfolios prior to leaving the 
School, and provide mentoring and support in these efforts. School staff are also a resource to students 
as well as recent graduates in obtaining information about and registering for the Internship Development 
Program (IDP). 

The School hosts Career Development workshops, such as instruction in best job searching techniques, 
cover letters and responding to a job announcement, creating a professional portfolio and website, as well 
as numerous IDP workshops and helping students accumulate hours for their IDP records. 
 

Student Activities - Field Trips 

Based on the availability of funds in the Student Fund and the likelihood of raising additional funds, 
students decide by consensus the destinations of an international major study trip per year. 
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2012 Field Trips: 
- Palm Springs Modernism Week, Palm Springs, CA 
- International Study Trip (10 days): Turkey and Greece: Istanbul, Thessaloniki, Delphi, Hydra, 

Athens. 

2013 Field Trips: 
- US Study Trip (3 days): Chicago, IL 
- Palm Springs Modernism Week, Palm Springs, CA 
- International Study Trip (3 days): Northern Mexico: Mata Ortiz 

 
2014 Field Trips: 

- Chicago, IL (2 days) 
- Salton Sea and San Diego, CA 
- Palm Springs Modernism Week, Palm Springs, CA 
- International Study Trip (14 days): Japan: Tokyo, Kyoto, Osaka, Yokohama 

Generally, the School provides operational funds from the student activities portion of the budget to match 
student-raised funds for study trips. Documentation of the learning that occurs on the study trips is 
provided in the student portfolios and the students are required to give a public lecture for all trips of 
length. In addition to these trips, students regularly visit architectural and cultural sites in the Phoenix area 
and in southern Wisconsin. Students organize major trips with the consultation of faculty, staff, alumni, 
and others.  

Architectural Practice projects often take individuals or small groups of students to project locations. 
These are generally to local or regional destinations, where the students have opportunities to experience 
first-hand working relationships among architects, clients, builders, consultants, and often the general 
public in conjunction with such projects. 
 

Student Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activities 

The culture and resources of the School are expressly designed to support the creative activity of the 
architecture student. Focused research is facilitated in a variety of courses, such as the Research Design 
Studio, which “approaches design research as a sustained process that builds on layers of understanding 
of issues that define the context, the inquiry, and the outcomes of design.” Students regularly engage in 
Independent Study projects; these are supported by faculty and contribute to the student’s curricular 
objectives. 

Students can apply for funding for various projects; in the past several years, students have received 
funding for the Shelter design/build projects, the Capstone project, and Design/build projects resulting in 
furniture and installations.  
 

Student Activities – Campus and Professional Societies 

As discussed previously, students have a strong tradition of self-governance. The School respects the 
decisions of student governance as long as decisions are consistent with School policy.  

The Taliesin campus community provides a uniquely vigorous and multi-dimensional student experience, 
a hallmark of the program. The richness of the campus community life and student governance includes 
involvement in organizations such as AIAS. As referred to in Section I.1.3.B, students actively participate 
in the AIAS both on campus and in conjunction with neighboring schools. 
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I.2.2. Administrative Structure and Governance 
 

The School Board of Governors (the “School Board”) was formed in 2008. It serves as a subsidiary board 
to the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Board of Trustees, with roles and responsibility as detailed in the 
School Governance Document, provided in the team room.  

The School Board is composed of a majority of public members. These members are not affiliated with 
the Foundation Board, and not employed by the Foundation or School. Of the School Board’s non-public 
members, three sit on the Foundation Board, providing overlap and communication between boards. 
 
The School Board has the following powers and duties:  

1. Set and ratify the School Mission and Purpose 
2. Set annual expectations for the School 
3. Review academic programs; set tuition and fees 
4. Appoint, support and monitor the performance of the Head of School/ Dean. 
5. Determine appropriate School Board member selection criteria, monitor the performance of the 

School Board members, and appoint new members to the Board.  
6. Ratify the annual School budget, proposed annually by the Head of School/ Dean in concert with 

Foundation management (CEO & CFO). Those Board members who are employees of the 
School will recuse themselves from this vote.  

7. Engage in strategic planning.  
8. Represent the School in an official capacity including development of funding and strategic 

opportunities for the School.  
9. Hiring and supervision of the Head of School/ Dean in cooperation with the CEO. 

 
Reserve powers of the Foundation Board of Trustees:  

1. Assignment of annual funding levels for the School. The Chair of the Foundation Finance 
Committee provides oversight and guidance to the annual School budget.  

2. Annual review of the expectations of the School.  
3. Oversight of fundraising and development strategies.  
4. Ratification of School Mission documents to align with those of the Foundation.  

The determination of funding levels for the School is made in conjunction with the School’s 
Mission documents, particularly the Strategic Plan and Financial Plan.  

The Foundation President/ CEO is a non-voting member of the School Board and provides day-to-day 
administrative oversight of the Head of School/ Dean. The Foundation and the School work together on a 
variety of levels. The financial commitment of the Foundation to the School is based on annual funding 
requests that are in turn based on long-range budget and staff planning, as well as anticipated 
enrollment. 

The School Board consists of the following voting members plus the Foundation President/ CEO, Head of 
School/ Dean, faculty representative, and student representative: 
 
Donald Fairweather*—Laguna Beach, CA 
Maura Grogan—Tucson, AZ (Board Chair) 
Susan Krane—San Jose, CA 
Reed Kroloff*—Washington, DC 
Jacalyn Lynn—Paradise Valley, AZ  
David Mohney*—Lexington, KY (Vice Chair) 

Anna Hill Price—Tucson, AZ 
Sarah Robinson—Pavia, Italy  
Sandra Shane-DuBow—Evanston, IL 
Jeff Stein—Mayer, AZ 
Max Underwood—Tempe, AZ 
Jerry Van Eyck—New York, NY 

* Indicates member of both Foundation Board and School Board
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School Organizational Chart: 
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The School and Foundation heavily rely on each other to fulfill their missions. There is strategic 
overlapping of board members on committees on the Foundation and School Boards, senior staff of both 
entities meet on a regular basis, and a variety of initiatives are accomplished collaboratively.  

The allocation of the budget, faculty/staff hiring and review, curriculum coordination, strategic planning, 
and the management of residence life is done under the direction of the Head of School/ Dean with 
assistance and coordination with appropriate Foundation staff. The Board reviews performance of the 
Head of School/ Dean based on the criteria established in the position description documents, which are 
also reviewed and revised periodically by the School Board. The Head of School/ Dean reviews 
performance of academic and administrative staff on an annual basis based on their respective position 
description documents. More information on procedure for financial planning, administrative oversight, 
curricular planning and implementation, residence life oversight, and hiring protocols will be provided in 
the team room. 

The Head of School/ Dean periodically reviews full-time staff and faculty position descriptions for 
consistency with the School’s mission, and to verify that qualifications for individuals in these positions 
are appropriate for the positions held. 

The Academic Council is the body of School staff, Core Faculty, and a student representative who work 
together in ratifying curricular decisions and adopting policies, including conditions for admission and 
degrees. In addition, there are regular weekly meetings of the faculty, student meetings, and campus 
community meetings. Task forces and retreats addressing particular topics occur on an as-needed basis 
as well, such as the Strategic Planning processes. 

Both the School and the Foundation carry out regular internal assessment with the goal of reviewing their 
aspirations and enhancing their working mechanisms. These include performance reviews for employees, 
regular Board meetings, the use of external agencies, outside consultants, and informal advisors. 
 

Other Degree Programs 

The School sunsetted a pre-professional Bachelor of Architecture Studies (BAS) degree program in mid-
2014 due to Board interest in focusing on graduate and post-professional programs. At the present time, 
the M.Arch degree is the School’s only degree program. 
 
 
Documents pertinent to this Section, to be provided in the team room: 

-‐ School Bylaws 
-‐ Position Descriptions of Head of School/ Dean and Academic Staff 
-‐ Foundation Board Meeting Minutes / School Board Meeting Minutes 
-‐ Academic Council Meeting Minutes 

 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

34 

 
I.2.3. Physical Resources 
 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation is incorporated as a 501(c)(3) non-profit organization in the state of 
Arizona and maintains two sites: Taliesin West in Arizona and Taliesin in Wisconsin. Each site is included 
on the National Register of Historic Places and is designated a National Historic Landmark Property. Both 
sites are currently candidates for UNESCO World Heritage Site designation. 

The Taliesin West (Arizona) site serves as the main campus, and the Taliesin (Wisconsin) site serves as 
an “Additional Site” per definition in 8.4.a.ii of NAAB’s 2012 Procedures for Accreditation. 

As described more fully in Section II.2.2, the School operates on a two-semester calendar, using the 
Arizona campus as primary from mid October to early May (second half of Fall term and entire Spring 
term), and the Wisconsin campus as primary from mid August to early October (first half of Fall term). The 
Wisconsin campus is also used for courses throughout the summer term. This unconventional distribution 
enables the School to maintain its historic migration pattern between campuses, dictated in large part by 
the seasonal advantages of each location.  

 
Taliesin West Campus (Arizona) 

The Taliesin West campus encompasses nearly 500 acres of Sonoran Desert at the foot of the McDowell 
Mountains in Scottsdale, Arizona. The buildings at Taliesin West include the historic core with design and 
professional studios, classrooms, lecture and concert halls, offices, residence life support, and 
apartments. This core is surrounded by other residences, support facilities, and student desert shelters 
that have been developed since Wright’s passing in 1959. Much of the living space at Taliesin West 
opens directly to the desert. Taliesin West is a complex of buildings and garden courts linked together by 
walks and terraces. 

Design and Professional Studios 

The School operates two Design Studios at Taliesin West: the Drafting Studio and the Atrium Studio. 

- The Drafting Studio is 96 feet by 30 feet and provides spaces for up to 20 students and eight 
architects/faculty. This space includes layout tables, light tables, copy/scan/print machines, and 
wide-format color plotters. Students are required to maintain their workspaces in accordance with 
the professional and historic constraints of the space. 

- The Atrium Studio is 45 feet by 80 feet and provides space for up to 20 students and three 
faculty. This space includes a conference room/office, a central seminar table, an informal sitting 
area, and kitchen and bathroom facilities. A copy/scan/print machine, wide-format scanner, and 
wide-format color plotters are provided for student use. In October 2013, the School purchased a 
3D printer reserved for student use. 

Both studios at Taliesin West are equipped with high-speed Internet via wireless and LAN 
connections. The School continues to work with the Foundation to identify ways in which to optimize 
Internet connection and stability. 
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Classrooms 

- The East Wing classroom is adjacent to the Atrium Studio and provides flexible space for up to 15 
for presentations, seminars, reviews, and special projects. This space is completely dedicated to 
School activity. During project critiques, the space can accommodate up to 30 people.   

- The Kiva Conference Room at Taliesin West can accommodate 40 people for conferences, 
classes, round-table discussions, and lectures. A projection screen is built into the room and 
projection equipment is available. The School shares this room with tours but has priority over 
tours when reserved in advance. 

- The Board Room, adjacent to the Drafting Studio and Kitchen, is a smaller conference room / 
classroom. This room seats about 20 people for meetings, classes, and seminars. It has the 
capacity to be darkened for slide and projector presentations. 

- The Atrium Studio is frequently used for more informal classes. The Glass Box office is frequently 
used for team projects, private mentorship, and study groups. 

- The Reading Room provides a quiet area for reading, studying, and writing. The literature and 
fiction collection of the William Wesley Peters Library is housed within this space. The Reading 
Room is also used for classes, and can accommodate 15. 

Lecture Halls 

- Lectures, assemblies, final Box Project presentations, special events, and performance projects 
are well accommodated in the Pavilion, which seats 120 people normally, and up to 300 people 
for special events. The upper level of the Pavilion contains exhibition space for drawings, models, 
and art. 

- The Cabaret Theater is a popular venue for slide, projection, and chamber music presentations. It 
seats up to 90 people. 

Both of these venues are visited on the tours throughout the day, but can be reserved by the School 
in advance. 

Offices 

The School staff offices are split between the Education Office and the Head of School/ Dean’s 
Office. Meetings and reviews are accommodated in the shared William Wesley Peters Conference 
Room, immediately adjacent to the Head of School/ Dean’s Office. The Education Office houses the 
Director of Student Services and the Director of Academic Affairs, and contains program, student, 
and faculty records. The Education Office is in close proximity to the administrative offices of the 
Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. School faculty are provided desk space in their studios, with one 
private office for a full-time Core Faculty member in the Atrium Studio. Private meetings generally 
occur in the classroom and conference rooms adjacent to each studio.  

Workshops 

- The East Wing, directly adjacent to the Atrium Studio, contains a model shop and artist-in-
residence studios in addition to classroom space. The 11-feet-by-26-feet model shop provides 
room for small-scale projects, and houses equipment such as the laser cutter and 3D printer. 

- Workspace and equipment for woodwork, large architectural models, metal work, printing, 
photography, sculpture, and pottery are available in the School’s shop. Much of the large-scale 
material assemblies and fabrications occur in this shop, which has also served as the core of the 
construction program since the founding of the campus in the 1930s.  
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Presentation and Exhibition Areas 

- The East Wing’s classroom space is 22 feet by 26 feet and is used by students for exhibition of 
student work, project reviews, and informal pin-ups.  

- The wall space of the Kiva conference room is routinely used by the School for public 
presentation of work by students, faculty, and visiting professionals. Projects on display are 
coordinated with the Public Access Manager, who instructs the tour guides on how to interpret 
showcased projects to the public. 

- The Pavilion stage and upper level occasionally function as an exhibition venue for the School. 

- Although not a typical exhibition space, the Desert Shelter zone is the most unique showcase of 
the creative output of students, and is toured by the public weekly on Saturday afternoons. 
Students conduct tours of the shelters and often engage the wider public in a discourse on ideas 
such as shelter, sustainability, and building materials and methods. 

Frank Lloyd Wright Archives 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Archives are headquartered at Taliesin West. It was created to perpetuate 
and preserve the work of Frank Lloyd Wight and to educate the public concerning his important 
contributions to architecture via publications, exhibitions and scholarly research accessibility. Though 
much of the collection is housed at the Avery Library at Columbia University and at the Museum of 
Modern Art through a partnership agreement, students and faculty have access to substantial 
research material, including high-quality reproductions of Wright’s drawings. 

William Wesley Peters Library and Taliesin Architects Archives 

The Library and Taliesin Architects Archives are described in detail in Section I.2.5. They are housed 
at Taliesin West, in about 2500 square feet surrounding a shaded courtyard. The Library also 
includes the nearby 800-square-foot Reading Room. 

Kitchen and Dining Room 

The kitchen is strategically located at the center of the campus, and staffed by a chef/kitchen 
manager who provides meals for the campus community. Students assist in the preparation of meals 
as part of their community contribution. 

The dining room is adjacent to the kitchen and is the heart of campus community interaction. 
Students and other members of the campus community work together to redesign the layout of tables 
and decoration on a weekly basis. The dining room is seen by tours and is an outward expression of 
the campus community to the general public. 

Historic Living Quarters 

The historic living quarters are widely visited by tours during business hours, but are used frequently 
by the School for special functions and classes. The Garden Room provides the venue for student 
meetings, evening classes, or activities such as music and yoga. The Living Quarters are used for 
regular social events, in which faculty, staff, and students actively participate. 

 

 

 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

39 

 

Student Locker Rooms and Residences 

The student locker rooms provide space for the personal belongings of the students, and facilitate 
their showering and grooming. The men’s locker room provides space for up to fifteen students, and 
the women’s locker room provides space for up to six students. Most students living in tents and 
shelters use the locker room facilities. 

- Senior and married students have the option to reside in small rooms and cottages throughout 
the historic core, or the Crescent apartments, based on availability and need, and for an 
additional monthly fee for the student’s spouse/partner. 

- The Carousel is a complex of six rooms providing students with a higher degree of shelter than 
the student shelters, with secure doors, closets, and fireplaces. 

- The Mod.Fab is a design/build studio project that provides accommodation to guests, including 
visiting lecturers. The space also serves as a place for gatherings and relaxation for students 
when not used by guests.  

Student Tents and Shelters 

The tents and shelters, as mentioned elsewhere in this report, provide one of the most unique 
components of the educational experience at Taliesin West. These structures are not equipped with 
water or power (although some are powered by solar panels), and represent various levels of 
protection against the elements. Even the humble sheepherder’s tent can provide a great deal of 
comfort on all but the windiest nights.  

 

Taliesin Campus (Wisconsin) 

The Taliesin campus, which falls under the NAAB designation of “Additional Site,” is located on the 
Wisconsin River in Spring Green, Wisconsin. This campus includes more than 600 acres of rolling 
countryside and historic buildings that span the spectrum of Frank Lloyd Wright’s oeuvre. School activities 
are focused primarily in the Hillside building complex; support functions are located elsewhere throughout 
the campus. 

Though the Wisconsin Taliesin campus is owned by the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation, a reciprocal 
agreement is in place with a sister organization, Taliesin Preservation, Inc. (TPI), to manage the tour 
program, co-fund building preservation, and carry out preservation projects. The campus estate manager 
position is shared by the two organizations to ensure that facilities management, building preservation, 
and planning are carried out with responsiveness to all constituencies. At least one Foundation board 
member has a position on the TPI Board.  

Improvements to facilities primarily used by the School are funded by the Foundation; at times the two 
organizations split costs based on proportion of use. 
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Design and Professional Studios 

The Studio at Hillside in Wisconsin is 92 feet by 50 feet. At present, it is arranged to accommodate up 
to 30 students and 10 faculty/architects. The studio could accommodate an additional 8-10 students. 
This space includes layout tables, light tables, copy/scan/print machines, and wide-format color 
printers. At one end of the studio, a meeting table accommodates informal project meetings and 
seminars. Students are required to maintain their workspaces in accordance with the professional 
and historic constraints of the space. 

The Downtown Studio is located off-campus, in the heart of the neighboring town of Spring Green. 
This studio provides classroom, meeting, and gallery space plus a faculty residence and office. The 
studio provides a strong connection to the life of the local Spring Green community. The building, 
designed by Taliesin Architects in the early 60’s, is leased by the school.  

Classrooms and Lecture Halls 

- The Roberts Room classroom is 25 feet by 50 feet, and is immediately adjacent to the Hillside 
Studio. The Roberts Room provides space for classes, seminars, assessment reviews, and 
conferences. This space is used solely by the School. It can accommodate 20 people for a class, 
or 30 people for a lecture. The room has been updated with handcrafted tables by our Furniture 
Studio instructor, as well as leather chairs for group study.  Lamps for the room were designed 
and fabricated by a student. 

- The Hillside Assembly Room is 45 feet by 70 feet. It is located on the same level as the Studio, 
and accommodates multiple uses for up to 75 persons. A large table accommodates seminars 
and conferences. The room can also accommodate overhead projection of slides or PowerPoint 
presentations. The School shares this room with tours, but it can be reserved in advance. 

- The Hillside Theater seats 120 people. It is used for formal lectures and presentations as well as 
for cinema, music, dance, and other live performance events. The School shares this room with 
tours, but it can be reserved in advance. 

- The original Frank Lloyd Wright Studio is located adjacent to the Frank Lloyd Wright residence at 
Taliesin. This space supports meeting, classroom, and reception functions, and is generally 
available in the afternoons and evenings, after tours have ended for the day. 

- The Tanyderi structure can accommodate seminar-type courses and meetings in two recently-
renovated spaces. 

Offices 

The Education Office, located adjacent to the House, provides semi-private workspaces for 
administrative staff and faculty. These offices are used by the Head of School/ Dean, Director of 
Academic Affairs, and the Arts and Culture Program Coordinator; a desk is available for visiting 
faculty. A private conference room nearby is used for meeting and phone conferences. The Frank 
Lloyd Wright Studio provides additional space for formal meetings, admissions interviews, and 
conferences.  

Workshops 

- Immediately adjacent to the Hillside studio is a covered outdoor workspace that is often used for 
small-scale construction and fabrication projects. In addition to this space, the Preservation 
Carpentry Shop is a fully operating workshop that is on occasion available to students who have 
received appropriate training. The students share this space with the staff of Taliesin 
Preservation, Inc. This space is located near the main Hillside complex.  
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Presentation and Exhibition Areas 

Student work is exhibited on an informal rotating basis on the east and west walls in the Hillside 
Studio. Each wall is 9 feet tall and 90 feet long. Progress reviews and one-on-one critiques frequently 
occur along these walls. The Roberts Room classroom has additional pin-up and display space for 
project reviews. 

Formal final presentations are held in the Hillside Theater and the Hillside Assembly Room. Formal 
display space is provided in the Theater Foyer and the Frank Lloyd Wright Studio at the House. 

Hillside Library 

The Hillside Library, a branch of the William Wesley Peters Library at Taliesin West, is housed in the 
loft of the Assembly Room. It is an architecturally expressive space with ample room and light for 
studying and reading. Hillside’s 2,000-volume book collection augments the Arizona collection. For 
the summer and fall sessions, faculty and students generally check out specific books from the library 
at Taliesin West. 

Kitchen and Dining Room 

The kitchen is staffed by a chef/kitchen manager who provides meals for the campus community. 
Students assist in the preparation of meals as part of their community contribution. 

The dining room is adjacent to the kitchen and is the heart of campus community interaction. 
Students redesign the layout of tables and decoration on a weekly basis. The dining room is seen by 
tours and is an outward expression of the community and its commitment to artful living to the general 
public. As well, this space is used for meetings, classes, and seminars. 

Student Housing 

In Wisconsin, students live in modest rooms with a shared bathroom at the end of each hall. Sixteen 
rooms flank two sides of the main Hillside Studio. The proximity of the rooms to the drafting studio is 
conducive to the use of the Studio at all hours of day and night. Senior students and students with 
partners live elsewhere on campus, particularly in a five-room building at the House complex, the 
Midway apartments, or at Tanyderi, which has four rooms.  
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Planned Changes to the Physical Facilities – Taliesin West 

In early 2014, the Foundation engaged in a process of preparing a comprehensive Preservation Master 
Plan for the historic core of the Taliesin West campus. This plan is being done in conjunction with several 
noted preservation experts, and will provide a road map for future preservation work and fundraising. 
Various constituencies within the School have been involved in the information-gathering phase of the 
project. 

Preservation and repair work at the Taliesin West campus has accelerated over the past year. The 
Foundation Board has designated a multi-year plan for the release of restricted funds specifically for the 
preservation and improvement of the Taliesin West campus, and these funds are augmented by 
additional funds from operations and fundraising initiatives.  

In the past three years, the following improvements have been made to areas used by the School at the 
Taliesin West campus: 

- Rehabilitation of the Women’s Locker Room 
- Improvements to East Wing Classroom, including new mechanical systems 
- Roof improvements at Drafting Room 
- New and renovated Student Housing 
- New equipment in the Central Kitchen 
- Landscape improvements 
- New campus-wide high-speed wireless Internet network 

 
The following projects are slated for improvement and/or construction in the next two years: 

- Renovation of Board Room (used as seminar/classroom) 
- Landscape Improvements 
- Sustainability initiatives to reduce energy and water consumption (see the following) 

In 2011, the Foundation commissioned sustainable energy consultants to conduct an extensive energy 
audit of the Taliesin West campus, and developed a plan for energy-use reduction campus-wide. Since 
then, the campus has attracted a considerable level of support from industry, including the donation of a 
large solar array that has reduced campus grid electricity use by nearly 50% since its installation in 2012 
and the donation of new LED lighting for the entire campus (slated for installation in 2015). 
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Planned Changes to the Physical Facilities – Taliesin 

At the Wisconsin campus, the organization is in the middle of a multi-year focus on bring a number of 
residential and program spaces to preservation-quality condition, and to improve the building fabric of the 
campus overall.  

As described previously, the preservation of the buildings in Wisconsin is managed by Taliesin 
Preservation, Inc (TPI). Over the past several years, the Hillside School complex, which houses the 
majority of School functions, has received substantial attention in terms of preservation and maintenance. 
 
Within the past two years, the following projects have been completed: 

- Interior improvements to Roberts Room (used as classroom and meeting room) 
- Interior improvements to student, faculty, and guest housing 
- Completion of work at Tanyderi (used for housing, classes, and events) 
- Improvements to Hillside Kitchen 
- Renovation of Hillside Laundry Room 
- New mechanical systems and seating in Hillside Theater 
- High speed, high capacity internet 

 
The following projects are slated for improvement in the next two years: 

- Completion of House Guest Wing (6 rooms for guests and visiting scholars) 
- New mechanical systems at Hillside Dorm Rooms (student housing) 
- Improvements to Hillside Kitchen 
- Improvements to Hillside Theater 
- Renovation of West Wing and Tower bathrooms at the Taliesin House complex (student housing) 

The Taliesin campus restoration project list will be provided in the team room. 

Planning for the Wisconsin campus occurs in conjunction with joint Foundation, TPI, and School strategic 
planning and budgeting.  
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Computing and Information Technology Resources 

Students are required to provide their own computers and basic office and image manipulation software. 
The School provides free use of hardware and equipment for input and output for various media, 
including scanning, high-quality small- and large-format printing, and laser cutting. Most of this hardware 
and equipment has been acquired in the past three years. Large-format scanning and CNC milling require 
using off-site vendors, but are locally available.  

In the past several years, access to architectural computer software has improved markedly, due 
principally to the significant shift in access rights for students within the industry. Standard architectural 
software such as AutoCad, Revit, ArchiCad, Rhino, and SketchUp are now free to students; the School 
purchases a small number of additional software programs for rendering and other specialty applications 
based on faculty and student requests. 

The School works together with the Foundation for Information Technology access and support. The 
Foundation IT manager manages the network as well as connectivity and security issues. A work-study 
student provides additional computer support to students. Foundation staff work frequently with School 
staff to identify ways to optimize IT support on both campuses. 

All server and communications infrastructure is shared between the Foundation and the School: everyone 
is using a common network and services. Ongoing improvements are made annually through capital 
improvement projects.  

2012 communications infrastructure improvements: 
- Implementation of VMWare and the full virtualization of the server environment, including fault 

tolerance to withstand hardware failures 
- Installation of enterprise grade managed switches at both campuses 
- Standardization of Wi-Fi access points and Wi-Fi expansion throughout the Wisconsin campus 
- New VOIP phone system and CAT6 network wiring throughout the Wisconsin campus 

2013 communications infrastructure improvements: 
- Standardized Wi-Fi infrastructure on the Arizona campus 
- Expanded network Wi-Fi and VOIP coverage to all buildings on campus, including the far-flung 

buildings in the desert 
- Implemented new gigabit POE switches and advanced security policies 
- Installed new CAT6 wiring through campus 
- Implemented a new VOIP phone system 
- Upgraded our internet speed from 5 Mbps to 50 Mbps, with much more reliability 
- Implemented failover internet circuits to eliminate internet outages 
- Replaced all copiers throughout both campuses 

 
2014 communications infrastructure improvements:  

- Installing a new section of fiber optic backbone in Arizona for faster backup and recovery 
operations for our systems 

- Installing a campus-wide fiber optic backbone in Wisconsin to provide high speed and reliable 
communications to the main educational and residential areas on campus.  
 

The IT department strives to improve campus systems, services, reliability, and performance, while 
reducing energy consumption in line with the campus energy conservation initiative.  

Services and equipment that are available to students, faculty, and staff include: IT support for network 
and printer connectivity, color laser copiers and printers, 3D printers, laser cutters, large format printers, 
scanners, large format scanners, high speed internet, free enterprise level antivirus, 
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email/contacts/calendar with native mobile support, integrated (federated/SSO) and free access to 
premium 3rd party services like Google Apps and cloud storage services, access to library workstations, 
etc. 

The School library’s software system was upgraded three years ago, enhancing the usability and 
management of the library holdings. As well, students are provided with access to online research 
databases through the School’s relationship with local libraries in Scottsdale and with the University of 
Wisconsin library system. 
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I.2.4. Financial Resources  

Financial Structure Overview 

The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation operates the School of Architecture as a key program within the 
organization. In 2013, the School represented about 4.6% of the Foundation’s income and 26.8% of the 
Foundation’s annual expenses. The Foundation carries the expense of the School through the operation 
of other enterprises, particularly revenues from tours and the bookstore.  

The Foundation’s finances for 2013 and budget amount for 2014 are listed as follows: 
 

Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Financials: 2013 (audited) and 2014 (budget) 
  2013 Audited  Budget 2014 
Revenue     
Public Tours & Access  $   2,815,313   $   3,087,814  
Bookstore  1,762,470   1,819,993  
Licensing   1,711,661   1,221,200  
Contributed Income  1,215,990   1,125,000  
School of Architecture / Taliesin Fellowship  457,390   652,900  

Household  23,854   16,800  
Arts & Culture  3,505   9,600  

Collections and Exhibitions  340,867   190,557  
Rental Income (Wisconsin)  103,146   129,958  
Outreach, Partnerships, & Publications   66,000   66,000  
K-12 Education Programs  72,702   80,098  
Investment Income and Other  38,283   34,990  
Total Revenue  $   8,611,181   $   8,434,910  
      
Expenses     
School of Architecture  $   1,688,453   $   2,062,013  

Taliesin Fellowship  652,917   870,773  
Arts & Culture  24,872   31,517  

Preservation & Stewardship  1,743,233   1,751,171  
Bookstore  1,407,059   1,510,596  
Public Tours & Access  1,086,001   1,396,969  
Licensing   592,191   537,902  
Collections and Exhibitions  566,591   528,917  
Outreach, Partnerships, and Publications   314,947   348,033  
K-12 Education Programs  160,672   280,893  
Subtotal Program Expenses  8,236,936   9,318,784  
General & Administration  374,029   276,720  
Fundraising  210,998   322,145  
Total Expenses  $   8,821,963   $   9,917,649  
   
Net Income/(Loss) - Accrual Basis  $(210,782)  $(1,482,740) 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

49 

 

Regarding the table above, note that that available designated and restricted resources received and 
recognized in years prior to 2013 are being used to offset the deficit on a budget basis. 

The Foundation and School’s books are kept on a calendar year and except where noted all information 
is given for the calendar year, not the school year.  The Foundation has operated with a surplus on a 
budget basis, but did have a slight loss of the accrual basis for 2013, and will for 2014 as well. 

The Head of School/ Dean develops the School’s annual budget each year in coordination with the 
Foundation’s Vice President of Finance and CEO. The budget is subsequently reviewed and approved by 
the School Board and ratified by the Foundation Board. The Foundation’s Finance Office provides 
accounting services for all operations. The Finance Office is staffed by three full-time employees, and 
operates under the direction of the CEO and the Finance Committee of the Board of Trustees. The 
Finance Office provides the Head of School/ Dean and School Board with monthly financial reports, which 
provide comparisons of actual income and expenditures against budgeted amounts. Any significant 
variations from the budget are examined to ensure sound fiscal practices.  

During the three years 2011-13, the School was supported by the Foundation at an average rate of 
$908,683 per year (see the table below). These figures include accounting allocations for a variety of 
additional services that the Foundation provides to the School, including costs related to administration, 
communications, depreciation and utilities.  

The table below shows a comparison of budgeted and actual revenues and expenses for the years 2011 
through 2014 (budgeted). As also noted above, the expenses include a substantial portion of overhead 
expenses allocated to the Foundation, calculated as the School’s proportion of various Foundation-
overseen expenses. Also shown are operating expenditures per student, calculated as total annual 
operating expenses divided by average number of students: 
 

 Revenue 
 

Allocated 
Expenses 

Expenses 
 

Surplus 
(Shortfall) 

Enrollment 
(average/yr) 

Expense 
per student 

2011       $820,215      $263,412     $1,491,333     ($671,118) 22 $   67,788 
2012       831,896      259,599      1,655,763       (823,867) 17     97,398 
2013       457,390      508,481      1,688,453    (1,231,063) 15    112,563 

2014 (budget)       652,900      581,601      2,062,013     (1,409,113) 21      98,191 

 
Fundraising/Development 

The School coordinates all donations received with the Foundation’s development staff. Students 
routinely provide event support for fundraising activity for both the Foundation and the School. Currently, 
the Development Department is staffed with the Foundation by the VP of Development and 
Communications, Annual Giving Manager, Development Communications Associate, Development Data 
and Research Manager, Membership Specialists, and two Membership Sales Associates. Development 
activity for 2011-2013 is provided in the following chart: 

 
Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Development Activity 2011-2013 

 School Non-School Membership TOTAL Foundation 
2011             $70,401           $1,921,997               $378,788           $2,371,186  
2012 49,386   218,681   320,955  589,022   
2013 37,897   573,133    374,359  985,389  

Note:  Does not include the value of in-kind contributions of services or goods or sales of the Quarterly Magazine. 
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During the 2011 year, the Foundation received and recognized an unexpected gift of $1.8M from a private 
estate.  For 2014, development is targeted at $925,000 for the entire year, excluding the value of in-kind 
contributions.   
  

Endowments 

The School’s Restricted Funds, which include endowment funds, consist of $427,218 as of June 30, 
2014. Most of these funds are restricted to provide scholarships to students. The Board of the Foundation 
administers the investment and distribution of these funds according to the financial policy on Endowed 
Funds.  

The majority of School scholarships are generated from interest accrued on endowed scholarship funds, 
and distribution is typically 4-5% of the corpus. Generally, a scholarship is named when the endowment 
base amount is greater than $25,000. 

In addition to the scholarship endowments, additional funds have been endowed to the School to provide 
encouragement to specific programs, such as sustainable design. The table below contains a summary of 
the School’s restricted funds at the end of the second quarter 2014: 
 

 Balance Estimated 
 at June 30, 2014 Annual Distribution 
   
Temporarily Restricted   
General Scholarship Endowment   
   (includes seed scholarships under $25,000)  $  59,036   $   5,000  
Ravenscroft Endowment Scholarship  97,404   3,500  
Dan Erdman Scholarship Fund Madison Community Fdn.  2,600   3,200  
Marshall Erdman Scholarship Fund  6,685   -  
John and Kay Rattenbury Fund  37,041   3,500  
Richard Carney Memorial Scholarship  27,603   2,000  
William Wesley Peters Scholarship  29,625   3,000  
Interest earned on Permanently Restricted Scholarships  38,314   2,300  
Student Fund for Student Activities  6,499   -  
AIAS Fund  1,741   -  
 $  306,548  $  22,500  
   
Permanently Restricted Scholarships   
Pen Hollow Farm Fund (DuBow Scholarship)                                                                       47,440   -  
Lewis Endowment                                                        35,000   -  
FLLWSA - Endowment Fund  22,600   -  
Joe Fabris Scholarship  10,130   -  
Thomas J. Huntsinger Scholarship Endowment   4,000   -  
Endowed Scholarships                                                 1,500   -  
Permanently Restricted Scholarships  $  120,670   -  
   
Total School Restricted Funds  $  427,218   $  22,500  
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Financial Aid Program 

The School is enrolled in the Title IV Financial Aid Program and currently provides its students with the 
option of receiving student loans, including Direct Loans and Grad Plus Loans. At present approximately 
50% of students pay a portion of their tuition in this manner. The average annual loan amount distributed 
to students in 2013-14 was approximately $22,500 per student participant. 

In addition, the School offers financial aid in the form of named scholarships and the work-study program. 
In order to be eligible for either, the School requires the student to submit financial information and to 
provide documentation of both need and merit. The Scholarship Committee consists of the Head of 
School/ Dean, one Core Faculty member, and the Director of Admissions. Scholarships are awarded 
annually prior to the Fall term. The table below shows a summary of scholarship awards for the years 
2010-2014: 
 

Year 
Awards from  

Scholarship Endowment 
Awards from School  
Operations Budget 

2010 $ 20,700              $109,372  
2011     17,300   79,619   
2012     12,500   48,583   
2013     21,500   35,924   

2014 (budget)     22,500             57,200   

Student work-study positions pay $10 per hour, paid as credit toward the next tuition bill. Students may 
participate in the work-study program and may begin banking hours after the third month of the first year 
of enrollment. A maximum of 50% of the full tuition bill for the year may be deferred through the work-
study program. A summary of recent annual program participation and awards is shown in the table 
below. As indicated, student participation in work-study opportunities is not a significant source of tuition 
offset, though this is anticipated to increase in future years as need increases and opportunities expand.  

Summary of work-study program participation and awards 2008-09 to 2012-13: 
 

Year # Participants Total Awarded 
2008-09 12  $14,439  
2009-10 5 2,589 
2010-11 6  10,994  
2011-12 2  1,165   
2012-13  8 7,914  

Capital Expenditures 

Capital donations have provided funds for shelters and the construction program throughout the history of 
the School. These funds are used at the discretion of the School administration. In addition to these 
funds, the School receives donations of construction materials and in-kind support for the desert shelter 
program and other projects. As part of the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation budget process, the school is 
asked to provide request for capital projects for the upcoming budget cycle. The capital requests are 
reviewed and prioritized based on need. The Foundation also works closely with the Taliesin Preservation 
Inc. staff to provide capital funding and restoration for projects at the Wisconsin campus.  Significant 
capital investments have been made to the IT infrastructure on both campuses, including high-speed 
internet. In addition, capital budgets to increase the living accommodations of the students have been 
budgeted for the 2013 and 2014 years. 
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The table below provides a summary of the capital expenditures related to the School, facilities, and other 
initiatives, 2010-2014. 
 

 School Facilities Other Total 
2010  $97,688  $278,153             $54,656            $430,497 
2011    36,203     529.567      94,443             660,213 
2012     5,274  473,724          1,674,320          2,153,318 
2013   21,594  232,838     363,789             618,221 

2014 (est.) 311,064   368,300     504,830    1,184,194 
 
 
In 2012, the Foundation received a donated 250 Kilowatt per Hour Solar Array.  The total value of the 
array and installation costs was amounting to nearly $1.3M and is included in “other” in the table above.  
This solar array helps to power the School facilities and has reduced the consumption of energy at the 
Taliesin West campus by 50%.
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I.2.5. Information Resources  

The William Wesley Peters Library 

The William Wesley Peters Library, headquartered at Taliesin West with a branch at the Wisconsin 
campus, is a resource for the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture and the Frank Lloyd Wright 
Foundation. The Library’s fourfold mission is: 

1. To provide information resources to the faculty, staff, and students of the School and the 
Foundation 

2. To collect, preserve, and conserve published materials regarding the architectural and design 
legacy of Frank Lloyd Wright 

3. To collect, preserve, make accessible, and disseminate the primary and secondary records 
pertaining to the architectural firm, Taliesin Architects, and architects who formerly apprenticed to 
it and to Frank Lloyd Wright 

4. To enhance awareness of the lifetime work of Frank Lloyd Wright 

The William Wesley Peters Library at Taliesin West serves the research interests of the School and a 
wider community of architectural and design scholars interested in Frank Lloyd Wright’s contributions. 
Collection development objectives are focused predominantly on the needs of the Frank Lloyd Wright 
School of Architecture. The library does not seek to duplicate other libraries’ resources or usurp their 
missions. The William Wesley Peters Library at Taliesin West does not actively collect materials outside 
the subjects related to its mission. 

Library Collection – Context 

The library collection endeavors to select, acquire, and manage resource materials supporting 
instructional and research efforts of the School. It supports components that are integrated into the 
School’s educational programs as well as current independent inquiry consistent with the mission of the 
School, and research programs that may emerge in the future. The library collection is designed 
specifically to support the library’s mission and, therefore, that of the School. 

Library Collection – Funding 

The library receives funds from the budget of the Foundation and the School. The Director of Libraries 
has responsibility for the management and allocation of those funds, and is solely responsible for 
collection development. The Director welcomes suggestions for acquisitions from faculty, staff, students, 
professionals in the field, and others served by the library. 

Library Collection – Subject Coverage 

The collection includes both current and retrospective materials related to the practice, history, theory, 
and criticism of architecture. The collection contains more than 32,000 volumes, with nearly 12,135 titles 
classed in the Library of Congress NA schedule. Collection development includes acquiring both new and 
retrospective materials, as part of an ongoing effort to increase both the depth and breadth of coverage. 

Library Collection – Levels of Coverage 

The library contains books and other media at all levels, from surveys for the novice to works that support 
graduate and professional research. The majority of the collection is designed for the serious student or 
researcher. The library presently owns approximately 95% of all works written about or by Frank Lloyd 
Wright. The greatest proportion of the Wright collection is classed in the NAs.  
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The table below shows the library’s holdings, by Library of Congress classification. 
 

Classification # Volumes  Classification # Volumes 
A 200  M 170 
B 1,182  N, NB-NX 2,929 
C 301  NA 12,135 
D 1,161  P 3,507 
E 862  Q 854 
F 644  R 162 
G 465  S 702 
H 1,185  T 2,894 

J/K     129/312  U/V      40/60 
L 152  Z 284 

Library Collection – Serials 

Every effort is made to provide currently available architectural English-language serials in complete runs. 
At the present time, the library is receiving 80 titles constituting roughly 60% of the Association of 
Architecture Librarians Core List. 

Library Collection – Visual and Non-Book Resources 

The major source for visual and non-book resources in the library is the drawings, photographs, slides, 
and project records in the Taliesin Architects archives. The archives represent an important part of the 
legacy of Frank Lloyd Wright, his apprentices, and the principles of organic architecture. The holdings of 
the archives include the following: 

- More than 130,000 original drawings and renderings for 1200+ projects undertaken since 1959 
- More than 2,800 boxes of project files including client correspondence, legal agreements, 

meeting notes, samples, etc. 
- More than 1,800 volumes of project manuals, specifications, etc. 
- More than 15,000 photographs, transparencies, slides, and negatives 
- More than 27,000 ephemeral items including news clippings and brochures 
- 99 CD-ROMs and DVDs, 32 audiocassettes, 172 videotapes, and 225 maps 

 
Decrease in user demand for some older non-book media coupled with deterioration of videotapes and 
other electronic resources has been noted. Portions of these collections have been reviewed and items 
no longer usable have been culled (173 videotapes). Availability of this material on the Internet at no cost 
has impacted library acquisitions.  

Library Catalog Access 

The library’s online public access catalog (OPAC) records have been transitioned to Surpass and are 
accessible to all student, faculty and staff Taliesin networked computers on both campuses. AACR2 
national cataloging standards are employed. New items are promptly cataloged, mounted in the OPAC 
and made available for library users. The library is open from 8 a.m. through 5 p.m. Monday through 
Friday, plus additional hours as needed, including evening and weekend hours staffed by a volunteer.  

Collection Conservation and Preservation 

Care and consideration for the preservation of the collection is always a primary concern. Efforts have 
been successful in protecting the collection from the harsh summers and occasional flash floods common 
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in Arizona’s Sonoran Desert. Temperature is monitored, and a Disaster Plan for the archival portion of the 
collection has been developed. 

Library Policy Statement 

The library’s Collection Development Policy guides library operations. This policy is reviewed and 
modified as needed to ensure that the library continues to respond to the curriculum of the School. 

Library Services 

- Reference. The library provides complete reference services to its patrons. This service is 
available on site, by telephone, or by e-mail. Information is provided in a timely and accurate 
manner. 

- Bibliographic Instruction. The library provides bibliographic instruction in the formal setting of an 
orientation for students of the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. Individual instruction is 
given when requested. Students, faculty, and staff are encouraged to visit or call the library for 
information or instruction when needed. 

- Access to Collections. The stacks are open and available for browsing during business hours. 
Reference services are also available during regular hours. Access may be granted at other times 
by special appointment. 

- Circulation. The collection is primarily a circulating collection except for reference, special 
collections, periodicals, and the archives. The remaining materials may be checked out for a 
period of two weeks, renewable if necessary. Full circulation services, such as recalls and 
searches, are always available. 

- Convenience. The library is located in the central area of the Taliesin West campus and is easily 
accessible to all students, staff, and faculty. 

- Current Awareness. The library makes a concerted effort to maintain the most current periodicals 
and books. 

- Cooperative Agreements. The library has worked with the Architecture Library at Arizona State 
University. The William Wesley Peters Library does not duplicate resources but rather has shared 
resources with ASU. The students, faculty, and staff of the two schools have reciprocal access to 
both libraries. 

- The library provides support to students for accessing databases such as JSTOR via the 
Scottsdale Public Library for research purposes. 

Library Staff 

- Structure. The library is housed within the buildings of the Taliesin West and Taliesin campuses 
administered by the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. 

- Numbers. One professional librarian / archivist, and volunteers. 

- Professional Status. The director of the library is a library professional with an M.L.S. degree. 

- Support staff. Library volunteers have received extensive training in library and archival skills. 

- Professional Development. Staff members are encouraged to continue their professional 
development in various ways, especially by attending on- and off-campus lectures in architecture, 
library, and archival resources. 

- Salaries. Commensurate with the overall organization. 
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Library Facilities 

- Space. Like most libraries, the library has insufficient space to best display and organize its 
collection. It has, however, acquired adequate facilities and strives to take full advantage of its 
physical surroundings.  

- Equipment. Shelving, light table, projectors, photocopier, staff computers with Internet 
connections, TV, DVD, and CD-ROM. 

- Furnishing. Chairs and tables for use by patrons. Public access terminal for the online catalog. 
Efforts continue to provide reading areas for patrons without losing valuable stack space. There is 
also an adjunct reading room. 

- Security. Provided by the Foundation. The very nature of the campuses provides for a certain 
amount of security, with additional security measures adopted within the library. 

Library Budget/Administration/Operations 

- Funds. Funds are provided from the overall organization budget of the Foundation and the 
School, as well as by generous gifts. 

- Evidence of Planning. The library continues to expand and refine its collection per its mission 
statement, and is a part of Foundation short- and long-term facilities improvement plans. 

- Intra-Institutional Relationships. The library functions as an integral part of the School. The library 
serves as both a coordinator and a link. Outside the physical confines of the Taliesin West 
campus, the relationship between the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture and the 
Herberger Institute for Design and the Arts at Arizona State University provides a wealth of 
resources for both organizations. 

- Efficiency of Operations and Services. Library patrons’ needs are currently being met consistently 
in a timely and efficient manner. The library is continually working to expand services and identify 
more areas it can be of service. 

- Participation of Faculty and Students. Requests from faculty and students are given top priority, 
whether it is a need for a particular title or level of service. The library has proven itself to be 
sensitive to the needs of its patrons. 
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Library Statistics Report 
 
 2014 2011 
Types of Collections Number of Volumes Number of Volumes 
   
Books classed in LC – NA 12,135 9, 342 
Other books 20,014  19,073 
Periodical subscriptions 51                                 49  

Other Serial Subscriptions 
                                  

29   - 
Microfilm Reels                                   -    - 
Microfiche                                   -    - 
Slides 1,165  1,165 
Videos                         172  345  
CD-ROM/DVD 99  97  
Photo-CDs -    -    
Digital Image Files underway  underway 
Other Electronic Publications 76   76  
Drawings/Renderings           2,775  1,736   
Photographs 2,043  874  
Other - - 

Total 
                         

38,559  
                            

32,757  
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I.3. INSTITUTIONAL CHARACTERISTICS 
 
I.3.1. Statistical Reports 
 

Program Student Characteristics 

The following provides a demographic breakdown of enrolled M.Arch students by race/ethnicity and 
gender for the past 2011-12 to 2014-15: 
 
M.Arch Students         
  2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
  Male Female Male Female Male Female Male Female 

American Indian / Alaska Native                 
Asian 1   1   2   3 1 
Native Hawaiian / Pacific Islander                 
Black or African American 1   1   1   1   
Hispanic/Latino 1 2 2 2 3 1 3 1 
White 7 6 5 3 8 3 10 2 
Two or more races         1   1   
Nonresident alien                 
Race or ethnicity unknown                 
TOTAL 10 8 9 5 15 4 18 4 

The previous NAAB visit occurred in the 2011-2012 academic year. 

Demographics compared to those of the student population for the institution overall (includes the BAS 
program) for the past two years and the upcoming year (estimated): 
 
All Students         
  2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 
  Male Female Male Female Male Female Male Female 

American Indian / Alaska Native                 
Asian 1   1   2   3 1 
Native Hawaiian / Pacific Islander                 
Black or African American 1   1   1   1   
Hispanic/Latino 3 2 3 2 3 1 3 1 
White 12 7 7 3 10 3 10 2 
Two or more races         1   1   
Nonresident alien                 
Race or ethnicity unknown                 
TOTAL 17 9 12 5 17 4 18 4 
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Qualifications of Students Admitted 

All students entering the M.Arch program have earned a Bachelor’s degree. The table below indicates the 
distribution of qualifications of entering students by the categories of their undergraduate degree in 
architecture, a related field, or a non-related field. During the past three academic years, 22 students 
enrolled in the M.Arch program. Of these, 12 (55%) entered with an undergraduate degree in 
architecture: 

Entering M.Arch degree students 2011-12 to 2013-14: 
 

  

Architecture 
Undergraduate 
Degree 

 
Related Field 
Undergraduate 
Degree 

Non-Related 
Undergraduate 
Degree 

Total Entering 
M. Arch 
Program 

2011-12 4 2 2 8 
2012-13 2 0 2 4 
2013-14 6 2 2 10 

Total 12 4 6 22 
 

Regardless of previous experience, applicants must demonstrate ability in hand drafting, computer 
drafting, creative design, and the ability to articulate an architectural design in three dimensions. 
Demonstration of these skills is made via the application portfolio. Accepted students must also have 
completed prerequisite courses. In some cases, students who are deficient in one prerequisite course are 
allowed to complete that course during the first year of enrollment at the School. 
 

Time to Graduation 

Percentage of matriculating students who complete the accredited degree program within the “normal 
time to completion” for each academic year since the previous visit: 
 
Normal Time:  

2011-12: 100% 
2012-13: 100% 
2013-14: 100% 

Percentage that complete the accredited degree program within 150% of the normal time to completion 
for each academic year since the previous visit: 

 
150% program time: 

2011-12: 100% 
2012-13: 100% 
2013-14: 100% 
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Faculty Characteristics 

Full-Time Faculty Demographics 

The School currently has two full-time instructional faculty members. These two, plus two part-time faculty 
members, comprise the Core Faculty. All are architectural faculty. The following provides a demographic 
breakdown of these faculty by race/ethnicity and gender for the past two years and the upcoming year 
(estimated): 
 
 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 (est.) 
 Male Female Male Female Male Female 
American Indian or Alaska Native       
Asian       
Native Hawaiian or other Pacific 
Islander       
Black or African American       
Hispanic/Latino       
White 3 1 3 1 2 0 
Two or more races       
Nonresident alien       
Race and ethnicity unknown       
TOTAL 3 1 3 1 2 0 

As the School is a stand-alone institution, these demographics apply to both the program and the 
institution. 

The previous NAAB visit occurred in the 2011-12 academic year. Since then, the number of full-time 
faculty reduced from four to two. Neither of those that are no longer with the School were architects.  

Full-time Core Faculty are not promoted, but salaries are adjusted based on performance. The School 
does not provide tenure to its faculty but does provide special privileges to full-time core faculty, including 
time off for research and design pursuits. 

Number of Core Faculty maintaining licenses from U.S. jurisdictions each year since the last visit: 3. 
States licensed: Arizona, Wisconsin. 

Number of current part-time faculty (of 23) maintaining licenses/ certifications from U.S. jurisdictions each 
year since the last visit:  
 
 # States Licensed 
Architect 
 

6* 
 

Arizona, Wisconsin, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Illinois, 
Colorado, Virginia. 

Landscape Architect 
 

1 
 

Arizona 
 

LEED Professional 
 

4 
  

 
(*) Note: an additional 5 part-time faculty are licensed in international jurisdictions.
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I.3.2.  Annual Reports 
 
 
As the last site visit occurred in 2012, the Annual Reports are provided to the visiting team by NAAB. 
 
See Appendix IV.6 for the statement from the Director of Student Services regarding the accuracy and 
consistency of the NAAB Annual Reports submitted. 
 
 
	  
I.3.3. Faculty Credentials 
 
See Section I.2.1 for Faculty Matrix  
 
See Section IV.2 for Faculty Resumes 
 
 
 
I.4. POLICY REVIEW 
 
The following documents will be provided in the team room for review by the visiting team during the visit. 
 

- Studio Culture Policy  

- Self-Assessment Policies and Objectives  

- Personnel Policies including: 

- Position descriptions for all faculty and staff  
- Rank, Tenure, and Promotion  
- Reappointment  
- EEO/AA 
- Diversity 
- Faculty Development 

- Student-to-Faculty ratios for all components of the curriculum  

- Square feet per student for space designated for studio-based learning  

- Square feet per faculty member for space designated for support of all faculty activities and 
responsibilities  

- Admissions Requirements  

- Advising Policies 

- Policies on use and integration of digital media in architecture curriculum  

- Policies on academic integrity for students  

- Policies on library and information resources collection development  

- Information literacy program 
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PART TWO 
 

EDUCATIONAL OUTCOMES AND CURRICULUM  
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II.1.  STUDENT PERFORMANCE CRITERIA 

Curricular Goals 

Within the M.Arch curriculum, learning occurs in a variety of required areas: 

The Design Studio component of the curriculum occurs in both structured group workshops/studios and 
independent design projects. The typical Design Studio curriculum includes the First (or Foundation) 
Design Studio, the Advanced Design Studio, the Research Design Studio, the Graphic Design Studio, 
and the Comprehensive Design Studio. The First Design Studio (previously names the Foundation 
Design Studio) is a required studio for incoming students. The Comprehensive Design Studio is a 
required studio for students in their final year. 

Core Projects include: 

- The Box Project, a design studio project wherein each student proposes a design project that 
includes his or her own terms of criticism. Students meet regularly with faculty or in small seminar 
groups throughout the process to receive project feedback. Final projects are critiqued by faculty 
and visiting reviewers and presented formally to an audience. At times, the Box Projects are 
included as part of a design studio. 

- The optional Capstone Project provides the final-year M.Arch student with an opportunity to 
develop an architectural thesis project with an extensive research component. All M.Arch 
students not attempting a Capstone Project must complete a research-based, Final Box Project, 
though not equivalent to a thesis. 

- The Architectural Practice component of the curriculum occurs through studio and course work as 
well as through client-based projects led by School faculty or internships with architects locally or 
abroad. Architectural Practice projects provide students with a wide array of real-life architectural 
problems related to design, building codes, legal issues, practice management, client relations, 
and other issues that confront architects in their practices. Master’s students are required to 
complete 500 hours of Architectural Practice experience prior to graduation. Hours earned above 
these basic levels may count toward the hours required by the Intern Development Program 
(IDP). The School allows for a percentage of approved previous Architectural Practice experience 
to be applied toward the School’s requirement. 

- The Construction component of the curriculum is based on the School’s belief that an architect 
must have deep knowledge of how buildings are actually constructed and should be able to work 
alongside or supervise the work of those who bring the architect’s work to fruition. Students have 
a variety of opportunities to develop and apply their construction skills, including the Shelter 
program and the construction/preservation of buildings at both Taliesin campuses.  

Core Classes and Seminars include courses on technology, practice, and general education. The 
General Education/ Integrated Studies component of the curriculum explores architecture in the context of 
nature, people, culture, and environment. Students are expected to complete the equivalent of nine credit 
hours of general education prior to graduation.  

Course descriptions are provided in Section IV.1. 

In addition to taking the required coursework above, students must satisfy minimum requirements in the 
Performance Categories, as validated by faculty reviewers, to meet requirements for graduation. The 
Performance Categories are the basis of the curriculum, and are provided in Section II.2.2. 



 

    
 

  

      NAAB Student Performance Criteria 
  

Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture                        
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Core (required) Courses 

C
re

di
t H

ou
rs

 

A
1.

 C
om

m
un

ic
at

io
n 

S
ki

lls
 

A
2.

 D
es

ig
n 

Th
in

ki
ng

 S
ki

lls
 

A
3.

 V
is

ua
l C

om
m

un
ic

at
io

n 
S

ki
lls

 

A
4.

 T
ec

hn
ic

al
 D

oc
um

en
ta

tio
n 

A
5.

 In
ve

st
ig

at
iv

e 
S

ki
lls

 

A
6.

 F
un

da
m

en
ta

l D
es

ig
n 

S
ki

lls
 

A
7.

 U
se

 o
f P

re
ce

de
nt

s 

A
8.

 O
rd

er
in

g 
S

ys
te

m
s 

S
ki

lls
 

A
9.

 H
is

t. 
Tr

ad
iti

on
s/

G
lo

ba
l C

ul
tu

re
 

A
10

. C
ul

tu
ra

l D
iv

er
si

ty
 

A
11

. A
pp

lie
d 

R
es

ea
rc

h 

B
1.

 P
re

-D
es

ig
n 

B
2.

 A
cc

es
si

bi
lit

y 

B
3.

 S
us

ta
in

ab
ili

ty
 

B
4.

 S
ite

 D
es

ig
n 

B
5.

 L
ife

 S
af

et
y 

B
6.

 C
om

pr
eh

en
si

ve
 D

es
ig

n 

B
7.

 F
in

an
ci

al
 C

on
si

de
ra

tio
ns

 

B
8.

 E
nv

iro
nm

en
ta

l S
ys

te
m

s 

B
9.

 S
tru

ct
ur

al
 S

ys
te

m
s 

B
10

. B
ui

ld
in

g 
E

nv
el

op
e 

S
ys

te
m

s 

B
11

. B
ui

ld
in

g 
S

er
vi

ce
 S

ys
te

m
s 

B
12

. B
ui

ld
in

g 
M

at
’ls

 &
 A

ss
em

bl
ie

s 

C
1.

 C
ol

la
bo

ra
tio

n 

C
2.

 H
um

an
 B

eh
av

io
r 

C
3.

 C
lie

nt
 R

ol
e 

in
 A

rc
hi

te
ct

ur
e 

C
4.

 P
ro

je
ct

 M
an

ag
em

en
t 

C
5.

 P
ra

ct
ic

e 
M

an
ag

em
en

t  

C
6.

 L
ea

de
rs

hi
p 

C
7.

 L
eg

al
 R

es
po

ns
ib

ili
tie

s 

C
8.

 E
th

ic
s 

&
 P

ro
f. 

Ju
dg

m
en

t 

C
9.

 C
om

m
un

ity
 &

 S
oc

ia
l R

es
p.

 

     Realm A- Critical Thinking & Representation   Realm B- Integrated Building Practices Realm C- Leadership and Practice 
  NAAB-Required Level of Accomplishment   A A A A A A A U U U U A A A A A A U U U U U U A U U U U U U U U 
             A= Ability; U= Understanding                                                                    
                                                                     
  DESIGN STUDIO                                                                  
  First / Foundation Design Studio   6                                                                 
  Design / Advanced Design Studio  6                                                                 
  Research Design Studio   6                                                                 
  Taliesin as Text / Preservation   3-6                                 
  Graphic Design Studio  1                                                                 
  Comprehensive Design Studio  6                                                                 
                                                                     
  CORE PROJECTS                                                                  
                                   
  Final Box Project or Capstone Thesis  5                                                                 
  Design/Build Project  3-6                                                                 
  Architectural Practice Projects Var.                                                                 
                                                                     
  CORE CLASSES/SEMINARS                                                                  
  Building Construction Technology  2                                                                 
  Codes 2-3                                                                 
  Construction Document Technology  3                                                                 
  Construction Contracts  3                                                                 
  Hand Drawing Skills  3                                                                 
  History of Architecture  3                                                                 
  Nature Patterns  1                                                                 
  Practice Management  2                                                                 
  Structures 1-3  6                                                                 
  Sustainability  3                                                                 
  Technical Drawing  2                                                                 
* Shakespeare Seminar  1                                                                 
* Visual Literacy  1                                                                 
* Writing 1-3 1-3                                                                 
                                   
  TOTAL Required Credit Hours from Core 69                                                                 
  TOTAL + 3 add’l Gen.Ed. Electives req’d 72   * = General Education        
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II.2.  CURRICULAR FRAMEWORK 
 
II.2.1. Regional Accreditation 
 
The School is accredited by the Higher Learning Commission (HLC) of the North Central Association of 
Colleges and Schools (NCACS) for its Master of Architecture (M.Arch) degree. The School is fully 
accredited by the HLC.  The next comprehensive visit is scheduled for 2016.  
 
In June of 2012, the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture was informed that the Higher Learning 
Commission (HLC) had changed its by-laws and would no longer accredit schools that are operating 
divisions of larger institutions with multi-faceted missions.  Because of this new by-law, the HLC has 
stated that, in the future, it will no longer be able to accredit the institution in the way it has because of the 
scope of the Foundation’s mission – which includes not only higher education, but also public access and 
engagement, and the preservation of Taliesin West, Taliesin, and the Taliesin Collections. 
 
The Foundation has worked positively and openly with the HLC extensively since June 2012 to find a 
solution, so that the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture wouldn’t be inadvertently negatively 
impacted by this broader by-laws change.  But the HLC has explained that it has no choice but to apply 
its requirements in this area consistently, with all institutions, with no exceptions.   
 
The HLC has made clear that, for the School to remain accredited without the benefit of a partnership 
with another HLC-accredited institution, it would have to be spun off as a truly autonomous, 
independently incorporated organization. The Foundation would have to guarantee substantial ongoing 
funding to this separately incorporated organization – with no direct governance and no material 
operational control. The following statement has been furnished by the Foundation President / CEO 
regarding this matter:  
 

As dedicated as the Foundation is to architectural education, it was determined by the Foundation 
Board that the Foundation could not appropriately agree to such an arrangement and maintain its 
fiduciary responsibility to the public or to the thousands of donors who support and sustain the 
Foundation’s mission and activities. 
 
At the same time that it made that determination, the Foundation committed itself to the 
continuation of the School – and explicitly to actively exploring potential partnerships with other 
accredited institutions to allow the School of Architecture to continue to offer an M.Arch degree 
beyond 2017.  (We have continued guaranteed HLC accreditation through July 2016, with an 
available one-year extension through July 2017.)   

 
While the situation may change in the future, this is the Foundation’s current plan and direction 
related to regional accreditation.   
 

The School will keep NAAB and the Team Chair posted on substantive new developments as the matter 
progresses. 
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II.2.2.  Professional Degrees and Curriculum 
 
 
Title of Degree Offered 
 
Master of Architecture (M.Arch) 
Prerequisite undergraduate degree plus 72 credits  
 
 
Curriculum 
 
As set forth above and in the Student Performance Criteria matrix in Section II.1, the M.Arch degree 
requires completion of the following coursework: 
 

Core course credit hours with architectural content:   66 
Core course credit hours in general education:        3  
Elective course credit hours in general education:    3 
Total coursework credit hours:     72 

 
Additional prerequisite requirements include an undergraduate (non-pre-professional) degree and 36 
credit hours of general education coursework. Prerequisites are discussed in greater detail in Section 
II.2.3. 
 
 
General Studies 
 
As noted above, 36 credit hours of general education coursework is required as prerequisite for the 
M.Arch program. The NAAB general studies requirement of 45 hours is fulfilled as follows: 
 

Prerequisite credit hours in general education:  39 
Course credit hours in general education:     6   
Total credit hours in general education:  45  

 
 
Professional Studies  
 
Core (required) courses intended to satisfy the NAAB Student Performance Criteria are listed in the 
Student Performance Criteria matrix in Section II.1. As students progress through the program, they can 
customize their learning program through an individually proposed course schedule that includes various 
projects, electives, and independent study projects. The student’s review committee approves these 
proposed course schedules. 
 
 
Electives  
 
As students progress through the program, they can customize their learning program through individually 
proposed course schedules that include various projects, electives, independent study projects, and study 
abroad opportunities. The student’s review committee approves these proposed course schedules. 
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M.Arch Graduation Requirements 

In order to graduate, M.Arch students must complete with Mastery all Core (required) studios, classes, 
and projects, and participate in electives as recommended by portfolio review committees. Graduation 
requirements are listed below: 
 

 Satisfaction of all Performance Categories, as validated by faculty reviewers (see list at end of 
this Section). 

 Satisfaction of minimum residency requirements. Students should expect a residency of 30 to 36 
months to fulfill degree requirements. In rare instances, students who have both undergraduate 
degrees in architecture as well as extensive professional experience in the field may be able to 
satisfy all requirements in less than 30 months. Under no circumstances, however, will a student 
be eligible to graduate in less than 24 months. 

 Satisfactory completion of 6 credit-hour equivalents of General Education/ Integrated Studies 
coursework. 

 Completion of a minimum of four Studio Projects (two Studio Projects per year depending on 
length of residency), including a Final Box Project or Capstone Thesis 

 Demonstration of responsibility and leadership in the campus community. 
 Forty-five hours conducting tours. 
 500 hours Architectural Practice experience, in the context of course work, studios, and 

professional internships. Professional internships must constitute 200 or more hours to satisfy the 
requirement. 

 

Academic Calendar 
 

The School operates year-round, and divides its academic year into three academic terms:  
Fall (16 wks):   mid-August – mid October (8 wks) Wisconsin campus 

mid October – mid December (8 wks)  Arizona campus  
Spring (16 wks): early January – early May (16 weeks) Arizona campus  
Summer:  late May – early October (10 weeks) Wisconsin campus  

The Fall and Spring terms are equivalent to a typical semester in duration, and the Summer term is of 
typical summer sessions in duration. The distribution of terms between campuses enables the School to 
maintain its historic migration pattern between campuses, dictated in large part by the seasonal 
advantages of each location. Students may, based on faculty approval, study off-campus as a study 
abroad or internship experience during the summer term. In general, studies away from the primary 
campus are allowed for no more than one term. 

The academic format described above is an adjustment from a previous academic calendar which 
featured semester-length spring and summer terms and a shorter, 8-10 week fall term. The current 
academic calendar was implemented in early 2014. 

 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

68 

 

Typical Curriculum Track 

A typical M.Arch curriculum track follows. Courses vary based on degree program and on student 
background, needs, and resources. (*) indicates a General Education course. 

  Course        Credit 
 
Foundation Phase (first 8-12 months): 
                          First Design Studio     6 

Design Studio     6 
History of Architecture      3 
Taliesin as Text      1 
Taliesin West as Text      1 
Preservation     1 
Design/Build Project     3-6 
Hand Drawing Skills       3 
Technical Drawing     2 
Nature Patterns      1 
Sustainability      3 
Writing Workshop*     1-3 
Approved Internship (Elective)     varies 
Approved Independent Study (Elective)     varies 
Approved Architectural Practice Project (Elective)  varies 
 

Exploration Phase (second 8-12 months):   
Research Design Studio      6 
Design Studio       6 
Graphic Design Studio      1 
Building Construction Technology     2 
Structures I,II,III       6 
Construction Contracts       3 
Codes         3 
Construction Document Technology     3 
Practice Management       2 
Visual Literacy*       1 
Shakespeare Seminar  1 
Shelter Construction (Elective)     varies 
Approved Internship (Elective)     varies 
Approved Independent Study (Elective)     varies 
Approved Architectural Practice Project (Elective)  varies 
Initiate Capstone Thesis Project (Elective)   varies 

 
Synthesis Phase (final 8-12 months):   

Comprehensive Design Studio     6 
Final Box Project or Capstone Thesis     5 
Approved Internship (Elective)     varies 
Approved Independent Study (Elective)     varies 
Approved Architectural Practice Project (Elective)  varies 
Teaching Assistantship (Elective)    varies 

 
(*) Denotes General Education Course. Independent Study courses can provide additional General 
Education elective credits. 
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ONGOING:  All Terms:  Learning Portfolio 
      Lectures 
      Design Charettes 

Sketching, Rendering, CAD, and Perspective Drawing 
Tutorials 
Workshops 

     Music, Performance, Cultural Events, 
     Community Activities, and Tours 

 
 
Course offerings are determined with portfolio review committee based on student academic progress 
and remaining degree requirements.  
 
The school offers a variety of electives to complement the curriculum and as a result of particular 
research and expertise of instructors in the School’s Teaching Fellow program. These are included as a 
complement to the core curriculum and are generally designed to fulfill student academic needs. Some 
electives require instructor permission and/or course prerequisites. 
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II.2.3. Curriculum Review and Development 
 
 
Curriculum planning occurs three times per year and involves the Core Faculty, Head of School/ Dean, 
and the Director of Academic Affairs. These planning sessions review the currency and relevance of 
existing courses and studios and consider new courses and studios. A review of the NAAB accreditation 
criteria sets baseline standards for learning outcomes and curricular goals; the School’s Performance 
Categories (following in this Section) are the basis for the curriculum. 
 
Learning goals and outcomes are defined in all syllabi and include skills and professional competencies 
essential to education of an architect. These are evaluated in each course as described in Section I.1.5. 
 
Agendas and minutes of faculty meetings and curriculum planning sessions will be provided in the team 
room. 
 
The organization’s studio culture plays an important role in guiding the professional standards of teaching 
and learning. As defined in both the student and faculty handbooks, studio culture honors and respects 
the ideas represented in student work. Additionally it represents a commitment to providing all students 
with the skills and tools they need to reach their personal and professional goals. The studio fosters 
opportunities for students to develop leadership skills and responsibility both within the organization and 
the broader global community.  
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Performance Categories 
 
The School’s curriculum and assessment structure are guided by the Eight Performance Categories 
(described below) that are integrated fully in course offerings and serve as the performance criteria for 
graduation. Both these Performance Categories and the required courses are aligned with NAAB Student 
Performance Criteria. 
 
As the student progresses through the program, faculty evaluate the work against the Performance 
Categories in courses and in portfolio reviews.  

The School has an outcomes-based curriculum that is tied directly to Performance Categories that 
include specific learning criteria. They consist of the following: 
 
1. CRITICAL GROUND           

The thinking that precedes architecture takes place in a context that includes:  
 philosophies of architecture and of Frank Lloyd Wright     
 history of architecture         
 writing         
 ethics    

This thinking contributes to any architectural design as a source and a critique.  

Demonstrate how your architectural work is based on principles found in: historical examples; 
Frank Lloyd Wright’s work; philosophical and theoretical propositions and ethical responsibilities. 
This demonstration will be represented by means of research and analytic methods and writing 
that organizes and clarifies ideas for communication to others.  

2. SOCIAL AND CULTURAL CONTEXT         

Architecture’s material disposition is requested from and creates contexts of human activity:  
 individual 
 social           
 cultural           

Show how the architectural work responds to and takes into account the psychology of the 
individual in environments and social contexts, how these responses are determined by different 
contexts of cultural values and practices, and how the designer’s own psychological and cultural 
context plays a role in architectural practice. 

3. ECOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENT         

Architecture arises from and contributes to contexts that include:    
 landscape and urban sites       
 ecology and natural patterns       

Demonstrate how your architectural work responds to resources and characteristics of site and 
environment through inventory and analysis of natural and man-made elements including 
landforms, botanical materials and climate. Make use of ecological principles and patterns that 
link organism and environment. Apply these resources to the potentials and policies of land 
planning and urban and regional development. 
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4. REPRESENTATION           

In the process of exploring and persuading, architecture makes use of graphics and models. 

Show through hand drawing ways of thinking and investigating by using diagrams and drawings 
of three-dimensional interrelationships; communicate using computer graphics and modeling and 
integrated multi-media presentations. Use material model making as an investigative tool and for 
formal presentation.  

5. MATERIAL FACTS           

Architecture responds to and gives directions to the ways buildings perform the task of enabling 
human activity. These directions include:      

 structural systems 
 construction methods 
 environmental control systems 
 buildings service systems 
 nature of materials 
 sustainable methods and materials 
 interior design  
 construction documents that describe these facts 

Demonstrate how the architectural work uses structural systems to resist gravity and lateral loads 
and how they contribute their characteristic patterns to the total design through diagrammatic and 
analytic methods.       

Demonstrate how the architectural work can be realized through effective use of methods and 
sequences of assembly of materials and trades and how directions, drawn and written, can be 
interpreted and evaluated.     

Show how systems of plumbing, electrical, vertical transportation, communication, security and 
fire protection are integrated in the architectural work. Integrate environmental control systems of 
heat, light, electricity and sound in the architectural work based on understanding of relevant 
principles of physics and be able to assess systems’ success or failure in meeting project 
requirements. Show how materials contribute to the architectural work through their characteristic 
forms and through the selection of intrinsic properties of strength, durability and economy. Show 
how allocation of resources used in design, construction, operation and alteration of the 
architectural work balances environmental impact, costs, efficiency and quality in LEED-certified 
levels.   

Demonstrate in the architectural work how interiors are integrated with other design goals and 
with lighting, structural and environmental control systems. Demonstrate how graphic and written 
means describe layout, construction, and details of the architectural work and be able to assess 
accuracy and quality of those directions with respect to consultants’ contribution and legal 
conditions of the contract. 
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6. INTEGRATED PRACTICE          

To carry out the tasks of practicing architecture, modes of operation are required including:  
 management  
 economics  
 code compliance         
 legal context          

Be able to describe how an architectural work’s successful completion and operation depends on 
the ways the professional office is organized and the way it coordinates physical, financial and 
human resources internally and the management of the costs, including life-cycles, of the project 
itself in the context of legal responsibilities and liabilities. 

7. PERSONAL COMPETENCE          

To carry out the preceding tasks, architects are required to exercise:    
 responsibility, leadership and collaboration 
 creative spirit and expression 
 ability to learn and to self assess       

Demonstrate leadership skills in cooperative achievement of professional, community and 
personal goals while developing and exercising imagination, problem-solving, and expression that 
contributes to personal growth and capacity to design, live and enjoy a creative life. Show how 
reflection on personal learning and achievement strengthens the individual’s abilities in the 
context of other individuals striving for comparable goals. 

8. DESIGN COMPOSITION 

All of these categories of knowledge/practice and performance are combined in the integrative 
activity of architectural design.  

Although architecture is multi-faceted, and professional practice can focus on parts of the 
integrated whole, the primary learning method culminates in this integrative activity commonly 
called “design.” 

The production of an architectural “design” is where the characteristic activity of an architect can 
be found and what constitutes the core of architectural education. 
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II.3.  EVALUATION OF PREPARATORY/PRE-PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION 
 
 
For enrollment in the M.Arch degree program, a student must have completed as prerequisite: 

- An undergraduate, Bachelor-level, degree.  

- 39 credit hours of general education coursework (typically part of the undergraduate degree), 
which consist of the prerequisite course requirements below: 
 

General Education Area Course Credit Hours 
Physics 3 Science 
Chemistry or Biology 3 

Math Pre-calculus or multiple higher 
math courses  

3 

Literacy and Critical Inquiry English Composition 3 
Humanities One Course 3 

U.S. History or World History 3 Social and Behavioral 
Sciences Psychology or Anthropology 3 
Art, Drawing, and Design Two Courses 6 
Any General Education Three Courses 12 
 Total Hours 39 

                  
The above courses must be completed at a grade of C (2.0) or above at an appropriately 
accredited institution, or through documented High School Advanced Placement coursework. 

 
Evidence of computer-aided and hand-drafting skills is required in the admissions portfolio. 
Applicants who are deficient in one of the above courses may be accepted on condition that they 
complete coursework prior to enrolling. In certain cases, students may complete an outstanding course 
through distance learning while enrolled at the School. 
 
Within the first 90 days of enrollment, students may choose to submit evidence of prior learning and work 
experience that may enable them to enter the School at a more advanced level than those students 
without such experience. Core Faculty review this material alongside performance in current coursework 
to establish a foundation for required course work and Architectural Practice requirements. The School 
may waive certain introductory coursework and/or Architectural Practice requirements for students based 
upon transcripts and previous work experience. However, students are required to demonstrate 
Proficiency or Mastery in the related Performance Categories. Students who do not choose to submit 
evidence of prior learning and work experience at the time of enrollment may choose to do so as part of 
any subsequent portfolio submissions. That work will be evaluated during the regular portfolio review. 
 
Students may apply for Architectural Practice credit from previous work by thoroughly documenting 
activities completed and hours worked, and signed by that supervisor. A maximum of 500 hours of 
previous work experience is accepted toward fulfilling the Schoolʼs Architectural Practice requirements, 
and are subject to the approval of the Review Committee. 
 
In no case is a student able to meet required NAAB Student Performance Criteria solely through prior 
learning and/or work experience; these must be fulfilled through studios, projects, and courses while 
enrolled. At no time is the minimum residency requirement for enrollment waived. 
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II.4.  PUBLIC INFORMATION 
 
II.4.1.  Statement on NAAB-Accredited Degrees 
 
The School provides the required language found in the NAAB Conditions for Accreditation, Appendix 5, 
in the following catalogs and promotional media: 

- The School website (www.taliesin.edu/program.html) 
- The School Brochure (back cover) 

 
 
II.4.2. Access to NAAB Conditions and Procedures 
 
The 2009 NAAB Conditions for Accreditation and current NAAB Procedures for Accreditation are 
provided as links on the School website at: www.taliesin.edu/NAAB.html 
 
 
II.4.3. Access to Career Development Information 
 
The following websites and documents are provided as links on the School website at: 
www.taliesin.edu/NAAB.html 
 

- www.ARCHCareers.org 
- The NCARB Handbook for Interns and Architects 
- Toward an Evolution of Studio Culture 
- The Emerging Professional’s Companion 
- www.NCARB.org 
- www.aia.org 
- www.aias.org 
- www.acsa-arch.org 

 
 
II.4.4.  Public Access to APRs and VTRs 
 
The following websites and documents are provided in the School library, in the School administrative 
offices, and as links on the School website at: www.taliesin.edu/NAAB.html 
 

- All Annual Reports, including the narrative 
- NAAB responses to the Annual Report 
- The most recent Architecture Program Report 
- The final edition of the most recent Visiting Team Report, including attachments and addenda 

 
 
II.4.5. ARE Pass Rates 

 
Architect Registration Examination pass rates 2005-present are provided on the School website as links 
to the NCARB website at: www.taliesin.edu/NAAB.html 
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PART THREE 
 

PROGRESS SINCE THE LAST SITE VISIT
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III.1. SUMMARY OF RESPONSES TO THE TEAM FINDINGS 
 
III.1.1. Responses to Conditions Not Met 
 
 
A.4  Technical Documentation  
 
“Although the team found limited evidence of some student work in the ability to assemble clear technical 
drawings, there was absence of analytical models (both analog and digital) that explore the assembly of 
buildings. There was no evidence that students had developed an ability to prepare outline 
specifications.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
Improvements to this criterion are being addressed by: 1) more fully integrating a focus on building 
assemblies and technical documentation into design studios, especially the Comprehensive Design 
Studio, and 2) specifically addressing the topic of outline specifications in the Construction Document 
Technology course. 
 
Over the past year, faculty have seen a marked increase in performance in this area by students in both 
the Comprehensive Design Studio and in the Construction Document Technology course, as well as in 
the Technical Drawing course. Students have generally embraced this focused area of technical 
documentation. 
 
 
 
B.2  Accessibility  
 
“The team found little evidence of ability to provide site or building accessibility in either studio or 
classroom work. There were good examples found on a limited number of studio projects; however, the 
majority of studio work incorporated few principles of accessibility.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
Accessibility has been a more pervasive area of focus in the majority of studios, particularly in the 
Comprehensive Design Studio, which requires students to design a medium-size structure with attention 
to the coordination of engineering and building code requirements. Attention to this area has ensured 
greater consistency and accountability across the student body, not only the highest-performing students. 
 
The curriculum for the Construction Document Technology course also includes an emphasis on 
accessibility and ADA standards which is now a more conscious and deliberate area of focus in response 
to this unmet criterion. 
 
 
 
B.6  Comprehensive Design  
 
“The team found that important aspects of this criterion were not found in student work. While there are 
several examples of exceptional and strong student output in this criterion, this is an instance where it 
was evident to the team that low-pass work falls short of fulfilling this criterion. The Comprehensive Studio 
is a new course, and the team is encouraged by the work produced in the first iteration of this course and 
its potential for future development. Areas in which students appeared to currently encounter the greatest 
difficulties in integration in their work included Technical Documentation, Investigative Skills, Life Safety, 
Accessibility, and Environmental Systems.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
The Comprehensive Design Studio has now had a track record of several years addressing the 
requirements of this criterion. Faculty have integrated this focus into the School’s overall academic 
culture, and have endeavored to ensure consistency of this pedagogy across the entire student body, not 
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only with the more capable students. The integration of the comprehensive design approach into other 
studios and projects continues to support the importance of this criterion in the student work overall. The 
concept of comprehensive design and the integration of all parts is inherent in the tenets and legacy of 
the School.  
 
In addition to the above, a new Building Construction Technology course has been introduced that is 
based on the premise that “buildings consist of an assemblage of materials, products, and systems that 
must work together to provide a performing and sustainable structure.” 
 
 
 
B.10  Building Envelope Systems  
 
“The team could not find significant evidence that students, in their studio work, have grasped the 
principles and application of building envelope systems at different scales of design.” (2012 Visiting Team 
Report) 
 
Faculty have integrated a focus on this criterion at various levels within the architectural curriculum, 
beginning with the Foundation Design Studio and culminating with the Comprehensive Design Studio. 
Continued progress in the Comprehensive Design Studio affords more opportunities for studying building 
envelope scales. This focus is also integrated into other areas of the curriculum such as the Sustainability 
and Technical Drawing courses and the Preservation and Construction workshops.   
 
In addition to the above, the new Building Construction Technology course specifically covers building 
shell elements, including both vertical and horizontal building enclosures.  
 
 
 
B.12  Building Materials and Assemblies Integration  
 
“The team did not find adequate evidence that the course material supports student learning in this area 
or that students have acquired the understanding required for this criterion. As with several other criteria, 
it appears to the team that emphasis is placed disproportionally on instruction specifically in the studio 
context rather than from more focused course offerings.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
With the goal to provide all students with an experience building a desert shelter (which had previously 
been available to a select few students), in the fall 2013 the School added a design/build course that 
focused on the construction of a desert shelter for those students who were not otherwise engaged in 
their own shelter project. The design/build course project uses conventional building materials and 
assemblies and facilitates the understanding of same where students are engaged in issues such as 
connections between materials, insulation and waterproofing, craftsmanship and detail, etc. 
 
The study of Building Materials and Assemblies is also integrated into the curriculum on a variety of other 
levels, including in the Structures courses, Preservation and Construction workshops, and other studios.  
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III.1.2. Responses to Causes of Concern  
 
 
A.  Preservation Efforts, in particular at Taliesin West 
 
“The team has noted the Condition on Physical Resources as being met, having noted that the facilities 
do indeed enable the operations of the School and support the mission of the institution. Much progress 
has been made in improving the facilities and addressing the deficiencies noted in the last visit. However, 
there is much to do, especially at the Taliesin West campus. The pace of restoration and preservation has 
begun to pick up over the past year, and the Foundation and School have made an important move in 
hiring a preservation director. The team believes that it will be important to monitor this work as it 
continues, with a special focus on repair and preservation of deteriorating roofs and other building 
assemblies, as well as continued improvement on accessibility of the entire campus via permanent 
accommodations in lieu of temporary, movable ramps.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
Preservation and repair work at Taliesin West continues at a strong pace, positively impacting the public 
spaces on campus as well as School-only functions. The Foundation Board has designated a multi-year 
plan for the release of restricted funds specifically for the preservation and improvement of the Taliesin 
West campus; as such, the current levels of funding will be the baseline for funding in future years, 
augmented by additional funds from operations and fundraising initiatives.  
 
As mentioned in the previous annual report, the Foundation has formed a nationally recognized panel of 
experts to provide oversight and counsel on major preservation and planning decisions. Under their 
guidance, the Foundation is proceeding with a Preservation Master Plan by a nationally recognized firm. 
This project has a targeted completion of Fall 2014. 
 
At the Wisconsin campus, several significant projects impacting the educational environment have been 
completed, including improvements to the main seminar room (Robert’s Room), the main kitchen, several 
living spaces, and the central laundry room at the Hillside complex. The aggressive plans for ramping up 
the preservation of both campuses promises to continue to improve the facilities while additionally 
presenting teaching opportunities for faculty through the preservation-related courses and projects.  
 
 
 
B.  Planning for Growth 
 
“The program, with the Foundation, has determined that an ultimate student body of 45 would be optimal 
for the School of Architecture. A great deal of pre-planning and discussion has already occurred, but the 
accreditation team is concerned that there are still unknowns that have not yet been addressed and 
contingencies that must be planned for. Facilities will be taxed in a number of ways, and the areas likely 
to be impacted include studio space, residential facilities including the shelter program, staffing and 
faculty composition—even facility considerations such as food service, technology and maintenance. It 
will be critical to monitor and test the assumptions and preparations the program has made as it works to 
achieve this goal for expansion.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
In the process of responding to the new HLC requirements regarding governance, the Foundation and 
School boards engaged in strategic planning that included the evaluation of optimal program sizes given 
changes in higher education and the profession, and given the realignment required by the HLC. The 
outcome of these studies resulted in several vital decisions, including the suspension of the BAS 
undergraduate degree program, a plan for developing a post-professional program for advanced 
professionals, and the continued strong commitment by the boards for the current M.Arch program.  
 
The boards determined that the ideal size of the School’s M.Arch program would be calibrated by an 
optimal incoming cohort size of 12-16 students, resulting in total M.Arch enrollment ultimately in the mid-
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20’s. With an possible addition of a post-professional program (projected in 2016) to bring in 8-10 
additional students annually, total enrollment would be in the low 30’s. In addition, the boards endorsed a 
“teaching fellows” program that feature distinguished architects-in-residence and scholars-in residence for 
periods of one to five years. These teaching fellows are intended to be instrumental in studio and 
classroom instruction and the vibrant culture of the School. 
 
As a result of these board-level determinations, the focus of planning for growth has shifted from 
increasing the size of the School to building quality in the School program. The 2014 capital budget 
reflects this, earmarking capital expenditures towards improving housing for students, faculty, teaching 
fellows, and in-residence staff as well as improvements to internet speed. 
 
 
 
C.  Student Recruitment 
 
“Recruitment is but one facet of potential expansion that will affect the ability of the program to meet the 
goal. Recruitment efforts have struggled in the past year, in part because a large proportion of students 
graduated in the fall of 2011 but also, notably, because the number of applications remains low. The 
program appears committed to raising admission standards but must also expand awareness of the 
school among potential candidates at the state, national, and global levels. If successful, the program can 
expand the depth of the applicant pool and extend its efforts to achieve greater diversity among 
applicants.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
As noted elsewhere in this report, the Fall 2012 incoming class had been smaller than desired for 
sustaining enrollment numbers. In 2014, two strong groups of incoming students doubled enrollment 
numbers and has led to a much more robust student body.  
 
Much of the School’s recent success with recruitment has been due to the improvement in external 
marketing – with heavy attention to social media – as well as strong customer service at all levels within 
the application process. In addition, improved conditions in the architecture employment market and 
recent improvements to campus buildings appear to have strengthened the appeal of the School’s 
program to potential students. 
 
 
D.  Faculty Balance 
 
“The current structure of the faculty includes a significantly limited proportion of currently practicing 
licensed architects. Apart from the dean, there is only one among the full-time core faculty. The field of 
architecture is rapidly changing because of the developing applications of digital technologies and their 
impact on both practice, through BIM (building information modeling), and design, through programs such 
as Grasshopper and Rhino (see below), that it is important that the School remains current, if not in the 
lead. The team finds that some of the technical problems that it has identified in the exhibited work may 
well be a byproduct of this issue. In addition to the technical challenges for which students must look to 
faculty for expertise and guidance, the rapidly changing context of practice in an economically challenged 
and increasingly global profession underscores the importance of a direct connection between students 
and practitioners.” (2012 Visiting Team Report) 
 
In 2013, the School added two adjunct faculty members to its Core Faculty ranks and let go one full-time 
non-architectural (general education) faculty. Currently three of the four Core Faculty are licensed 
architects. Additionally, in the summer 2013, the School brought in two new adjunct faculty to replace 
faculty who had retired in 2012: one for Architectural History (a licensed architect), and the other for 
Writing/Critical Thinking (a PhD in the field).  
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With the addition of the new teaching fellows, these distinguished architects and scholars bring a diverse 
and critical perspective to the program, intended in part to address the NAAB team’s concerns regarding 
the “rapidly changing context of practice.” 
 
The School’s aspirations with regard to faculty balance and the curriculum are keen so as to ensure that 
the School engages in architectural design and scholarship at the highest levels within a program that 
also balances the rich intellectual perspective of other non-architectural elements in the spirit of Wright’s 
“School for the Allied Arts.” 
 
 
 
E.  Technology 
 
“As the architecture profession continues to evolve into a more digitally motivated field for documentation 
and design, the necessity for students to be knowledgeable about and utilize digital programs is 
increasingly more important. The team noted that although students operate several digital architectural 
platforms, access to tutorials and overall technical assistance is lacking. Students here understand the 
need for this knowledge but are at a loss for resources to deepen their initial introduction to the programs. 
Access to these tutorials requires students currently to take courses at a local community college, and 
this proves to be a financial burden as well as time intensive. In addition, and as noted in Cause of 
Concern D, the issue of access to technology extends to the faculty credentials, as those faculty teaching 
technical courses are not conversant with current digital tools that would be useful to students’ future 
careers. Finally, IT services seem to be more focused on campus-wide issues than a resource for 
students. As it appears that students rely on each other for hardware- and software-related issues, the 
consistency of support is dependent on students enrolled. The need for more consistent resources for 
both knowledge of digital tools and support for technical issues is a cause for concern.” (2012 Visiting 
Team Report) 
 
Technology is a high priority in the plans for School’s continued progress. One of the new added core 
faculty members is highly skilled in digital architectural platforms and has helped provide students with 
support intended to address this concern. As well, other core faculty have increased attention to computer 
program proficiency in studios such as the Research Design Studio and Comprehensive Design Studio. 
 
Over the past year, internal IT support has notably improved for students, faculty, and staff. Internet 
speed at both campuses is now at industry standards. The School acquired a 3D printer in 2013, and has 
brought in outside expertise to help train students in using the 3D printer optimally. A CNC milling 
machine is expected to be the next major technology addition. 
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IV.1  COURSE DESCRIPTIONS  
 
The course descriptions following are organized consistent with the Student Performance Criteria matrix 
in Section II.1. Course descriptions include the following Core (required) courses and Electives. General 
Education courses are designated with an asterisk (*).  
 
COURSE      PAGE 
 
DESIGN STUDIOS  
First Design Studio 84 
Design Studio 85 
Research Design Studio 86 
Graphic Design Studio 87 
Comprehensive Design Studio 88 
  
CORE PROJECTS  
Final Box Project or Capstone Thesis 89 
Design Build/Construction  90 
Architectural Practice Projects 91 
  
CORE CLASSES/SEMINARS 
Building Construction Technology 92 
Codes 93 
Construction Documents Technology 94 
Practice Management 95  
Construction Contracts 96 
Hand Drawing Skills: Techniques 97 
Hand Drawing Skills: Renderings 98 
Hand Drawing Skills: Perspective Drawing 99 
Taliesin as Text 100 
Taliesin West as Text 101 
Preservation Construction 102 
History of Architecture 103 
Nature Patterns 104 
Structures 1: Statics and Strength of Materials 105 
Structures 2: Wood and Steel 106 
Structures 3: Concrete and Steel 107 
Principles of Sustainability 108 
Applied Sustainability 109 
Technical Drawing 110 
* Shakespeare Seminar 111 
* Visual Literacy 112 
* Writing Workshops 113 
 
ELECTIVES 
Architectural Concepts 114 
New American House 115 
Proportion and Scale  116 
Materials and Methods 117 
Furniture Design Studio I:  Elements of Taliesin 118 
Furniture Design Studio II: Woodshop 119 
Landscape Architecture/Site Analysis 120 
* Anthropology 1- Landscape & Home 121 
* Anthropology 2 - Social Life / Spaces 122 
* Anthropology - Apprenticeship 123 
* Drawing to Understand 124 
* Performance Project 125 
* Reading the Landscape  126
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Course Title: First Design Studio (6 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: In the First Design Studio [formerly known as “Foundation Design Studio”] each student shall ultimately 
develop their own architectural visual language and personal, poetic voice in response to a challenge that requires two major 
phases. The first phase asks the student to investigate, explore, and understand a particular location and discover the 
metaphorical/allegorical possibilities in that place. Students collect this information and prepare documentation into a book 
format.  The second phase is the design of an Interpretation / Introduction Center project that services the access to the site. 
Given the unique, and sometimes surreal, qualities of these landscapes the student is expected to interpret the place and offer a 
particularly applicable response to the program and location. Final deliverables will include physical models, material sample 
integration, and design development project execution. 
 
Course Objectives:  
Express ability to raise clear and precise questions, use abstract ideas to interpret information, consider diverse points of view, 
reach well-reasoned conclusions, and test alternative outcomes against relevant criteria and standards. Express ability to gather, 
assess record, apply, and comparatively evaluate relevant information within architectural coursework and design processes. 
Demonstrate your understanding of the implications of building for unique or delicate environments.  Demonstrate sensitivity to 
the specific location and how its architecture draws on this environment to suggest materials, form, orientation, access, and 
engagement. Express clarity and craft of architectural, representational drawings including plans, sections, elevations, and 
axonometric drawings. Demonstrate your use of hand sketching as a tool, not just to document but also to understand space.  
Generate models to define construction and clarify volumetric space. Evidence explorations in building assembly, through case 
study presentation and research exercises to indicate how materials, assemblies, and construction contribute to a total work of 
architecture.  Demonstrate critical assessment of material selections from aesthetic, practical, and environmental views. 
Demonstrate that you work in a group setting successfully. Demonstrate successful integration of the critical analysis of your 
creative work by your peers and faculty observers. Demonstrate your creative explorations within the framework of assigned 
design projects and exercises.  Exhibit exceptional craft in generation of drawings, models, and representational images. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.6. Fundamental Design Skills; A.8. Ordering Systems Skills; B.4. Site Design 
  
Topical Outline:  
WEEK 1: Introductions. Syllabus issued and initial work identified and assigned. Develop initial research plan based upon 
desired deliverables. WEEK 2: Information gathering (data and demographics, photos, source material). Sources pin-up for all 
projects. WEEK 3: Understanding through drawing, development of detailed site plans of each location, site sections, & mapping. 
Share initial concepts regarding potential allegories and provide case study analysis of similar project types. WEEK 4 – 8: 
Preparation of info-graphics, charts, graphs and diagrams. WEEK 5: Storyboard pin-up of all sections, identification of places 
needing more info or revisions. WEEK 6: layout pin-up to review master layout and individual sections. WEEK 7: Booklet 
development and assembly of chapters. WEEK 8: Final pre-press production and submission to printer. WEEKS 9-14: Project 
proposition period. WEEK 15: Juried presentations of final work.  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Bachelard, Gaston. The Poetics of Space: The Classic Look at How We Experience Intimate Places. Boston: 
Beacon Press, 1969. 
Benedikt, Michael. For an Architecture of Reality. New York: Lumen Books, 1987. 
Caruso, Adam. The Feeling of Things. Barcelona: Ediciones Polígrafa, 2008. 
Groat, Linda and David Wang. Architectural Research Methods. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 2002. 
 
Offered: Fall annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Matthew Trzebiatowski 
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Course Title: Design Studio (6 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: The Design Studio [formerly Advanced Design Studio] explores design methodology while it promotes 
collaboration, and it strengthens technical and intellectual skills for deploying architectural experimentation. The studio is a 
laboratory for ideas explored through design exercises and a design project that yields strong work product. In essence it is a 
studio that integrates theory and practice through the design process. The general course navigates the mechanics of space, to 
structure, to detail, to representation. Teaching Fellows in Residence will be teaching this course in addition to our core faculty. 
 
Course Objectives: The studio objectives are pursued in the balance between depth and rigor. Students establish their angle to 
the work in relation to the angles of their peers and those of the studio assigned exercises. The collective objectives of the studio 
project call for responsible and autonomous participation in the context of interrelated issues. Students are expected to be fully 
engaged and to contribute to the studio’s development of knowledge. Concurrently, students will pursue their individual design 
project as a testing ground for the developing ideas. The group will employ utmost care, focus, humor, collegiality, and strive for 
thought, diversity, and critical inquiry. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence; 
Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.2. Design Thinking Skills; C.1. Collaboration 
  
Topical Outline: Week 1: Concept Discovery; Week 2: Context; Week 3: Space; Week 4: Structure; Week 5: Detail; 
Week 6: Representation 
 
Prerequisites: First Design Studio 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Angelil, Marc. “Inchoate Essay,” In Inchoate: an Experiment in Architectural Education. Zurich: Swiss Federal Institute of 
Technology, 2003. 
Balmond, Cecil. “Informal Essay,” In Informal. USA: Prestel, 2007. 
Bennett, Paul. “Design is in the details,” presentation at 2009 TED conference. 
Benyus, Janine. “12 Biomimicry Ideas,” presentation at 2009 TED conference. 
Collins, Peter. “The Biological Analogy,” In Changing Ideals in Modern Architecture. Quebec: McGill University Press, 2003. 
Diller, Elizabeth. “Architecture as a special effects machine,” presentation at 2008 TED conference. 
Frampton, Kenneth. "Organic Organ-i-city" in The Organic Approach to Architecture, edited by Deborah Gans and Zehra Kuz. 
West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons, 2003. 
Prince-Ramus, Joshua. Presentation at 2007 TED conference. 
Sinclair, Cameron. “Open Source Architecture,” presentation at 2006 TED conference. 
Steadman, Philip. “Introduction,” “Organic Analogy,” In The Evolution of Designs: Biological Analogy in Architecture and the 
Applied Arts. New York: Routledge, 2008. 
Wright, Frank Lloyd. “In the Causes of Architecture 1: the Logic of the Plan,” In The Essential Frank Lloyd Wright: Critical 
Writings on Architecture, edited by Bruce Brooks Pfeiffer. New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 2008. 
 
Offered: Spring or Fall; annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Core Faculty; Teaching Fellows; Distinguished Fellows in Residence 
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Course Title: Research Design Studio- R_DS (6 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: The R_DS approaches design research as a sustained process that builds on layers of understanding of 
issues that define the context, the inquiry, and the outcomes of design. The studio engages practice experiments for mapping the 
analysis and synthesis of visual methodologies for data gathering and organization. Consequent to that, it focuses on a complex 
design problem (Box Project) that is pursued on the basis of the research. A strong collaborative culture in the studio meetings 
supports the individual approaches and cross-pollinates the various design methodologies. This is balanced with individual studio 
work where the projects materialize and, once a week, are brought to the group for discussion. The R_DS will provide ongoing 
feedback about the work being accomplished as well as a final assessment at the conclusion with a complete evaluation form 
rating the Performance Categories as established in the syllabus. The studio provides a collaborative environment where diverse 
levels of skill are present, creating a platform to explore and refine individual interests and skills.  
 
Course Objectives: The studio will develop a methodology of research that initiates the design of the summer Box Projects. A 
studio assignment on information visualization will develop the framework of the projects. The initial phase will culminate at the 
Box Midpoint, and will lead to a study group through a weekly extension of studio until the summer Box presentations.  
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.5. Investigative Skills 
A.7. Use of Precedents 
A.11. Applied Research 
C.6. Leadership 
  
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction to issues of design research: design research versus pure research: induction, deduction, 
abduction; Seven research strategies: interpretive-historical research, qualitative research, correlational research, experimental 
and quasi-experimental research, simulation and modeling research, logical argumentation, case studies and combined 
strategies; logical argumentation strategy in detail; information visualization and mapping; co-operative inquiry method- action 
research (values, bias, worldview). Week 2: Establish the direction of research for each Box project: Box proposal discussion 
and research plan framework; information visualization exercises (mapping); Box project mapping review. Weeks 3-7: Box 
research reviews and studio work time. Week 8: Box Midpoint preparation: drawings and written portion.  
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase of M.Arch program, and complete writing assignment to 
establish interest and commitment. 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Fisher, Thomas, 2008. The Abduction of Architecture. University of Minnesota. 
Goat, Linda, and David Wang, 2002. Architectural Research Methods. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc. 
Oates, Briony J., 2002. Co-operative Inquiry: Reflections on Practice. Middlesbrough, U.K.: Teesside University. 

 

Offered: Summer or Fall, annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

87 

  
Course Title: Graphic Design Studio- G_DS (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: The visual representation of text and marks as they relate to the development of identity and the 
representation of architectural content. It includes training in industry-standard digital tools, as well as opportunities for 
participation in graphic design projects sponsored by the school. G_DS develops on the review of basics, as well as review of 
individual projects the students bring to the studio. The student is expected to work on the first portfolio and the school provides 
portfolio design support through this course. 
 
Course Objectives: The studio objectives include principles of graphic design, the use of digital tools, case-study analysis and 
group discussion, and transferability to architectural design presentations. The G_DS will provide ongoing feedback about the 
work being accomplished, as well as a final assessment at the conclusion with a complete evaluation form rating the 
Performance Categories as established in the syllabus. The studio provides a non-silo environment where diverse levels of skill 
are present, creating a platform to explore and refine individual interests and skills.   
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.3. Visual Communication Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction to graphics. Week 2: Layout, proportion, typography. Week 3: Studio assignment and 
review. Week 4: Graphics applications: portfolio, architectural titles, digital presentations. Week 5: FLLW Foundation and School 
graphics, and institutional identity. Week 6: Studio assignment and review. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Film- Helvetica. Directed by Gary Hustwit. Swiss Dots Ltd., 2007. 
Course handouts 
 
Offered: Fall, Spring or Summer; annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges 
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Course Title: Comprehensive Design Studio- C_DS (6 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: A common studio project is given that spans preliminary research and design to design development. The 
scale and scope of the project are appropriately complex for the objectives of the studio: a mixed-use, multi-story building in an 
urban context. Students will develop the design through the required set of criteria and graphic standards that best demonstrate 
student ability in comprehensive design and systems integration. 
 
Course Objectives: The C_DS aims to develop student ability to produce an architecture project informed by a comprehensive 
program, form schematic design through the detailed development of programmatic spaces, structural and environmental 
systems, life-safety provisions, wall sections, and building assemblies, as may be appropriate; and to assess the completed 
project with respect to the program’s design criteria.  
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
B.2. Accessibility 
B.5. Life Safety 
B.6. Comprehensive Design 
B.10. Building Envelope Systems 
  
Topical Outline: Week 1: Code/Zoning; Schematic Design. Week 2: Schematic Design. Week 3: Schematic Design; Structural 
Integration. Week 4: Schematic Design; Structural Integration; MEP Integration. Week 5: MEP Integration; Landscape and Site 
Design; Design Development; Week 6: Landscape and Site Design; Design Development; Week 7 & 8: Design Development. 
Week 9, 10, 11: Design Development.  
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase of M.Arch program 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Project Program Specifications 
Applicable Code/Zoning Regulations for site 
 

Offered: Spring; annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Matthew Trzebiatowski 
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Course/Project Title: Final Box Project or Capstone Thesis (5 credits). Core 
 
Course/Project Description: The Final Box Project for the M.Arch student includes a strong emphasis on the documentation of 
the research portion of the work. Each student has an opportunity to demonstrate to the faculty, Box Mentors and/or consultants, 
peers, and most importantly to themselves, the level of their knowledge and ability in implementing quality design solutions to 
architectural problems of the built environment. The Box Project is considered by the Faculty to be an important point in the 
student’s development as a designer, and a critical instance of peer and self-assessment. The Capstone Thesis project may be 
proposed as a final research-based design project by M.Arch students in place of a Final Box. For more information about the 
Capstone Thesis project, see overview in team room. 
 
Course/Project Objectives: The Final Box Project is selected by the student with guidance from faculty and portfolio review 
committees. This project is an opportunity for the student to create a highly developed design project synthesizing a variety of 
design skills and engaging multiple resources to provide a comprehensive design solution. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A1. Communication Skills  
A2. Design Thinking Skills 
A5. Investigative Skills 
A10. Cultural Diversity  
A11. Applied Research 
B1. Pre-Design  
B3. Sustainability  
B4. Site Design 
B6. Comprehensive Design 
B9. Structural Systems  
B11. Building Service Systems 
B12. Building Materials & Assemblies 
C8. Ethics & Professional Judgment 
 
Topical Outline: The Box Project is developed at the following intervals of project development: 1) Project Proposal, 2) Focused 
Box feedback sessions and critiques, 3) Midpoint Review, 4) Critical Reviews, 5) Formal Box Presentation 
 
Prerequisites: Review committee approval for final box 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Varies per project 
 

Offered: Once in each session (Arizona and Wisconsin) in all phases of the program 
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges; Michael DesBarres; Victor Sidy; Matthew Trzebiatowski; Visiting Faculty
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Course/Project Title: Design-Build Project (3-6 credits). Core 
 
Course/Project Description: Design-Build Studio provides students with the opportunity to take design from representation to 
physical reality and includes projects at Taliesin and Taliesin-West that are part of facilities management. In most cases students 
design what they will construct, or assist their colleagues in the design-build process. Student learning establishes continuity 
from proposal, to design, construction, use, maintenance, alteration, and preservation. All Design-Build Studio projects and 
student work are guided, mentored, and evaluated by architecture Core Faculty, practitioner faculty, and practitioners in the 
internship network. The Taliesin Shelter Program and the Construction Studio projects are included in this Studio. 
 
This project-based approach incorporates specific tasks or requests for work that resemble professional commissions. In some 
instances these may involve client-based projects. All projects come with a manager or job captain who oversees the work, and 
all are expected to be completed within external time and performance criteria. To insure that the reflective/evaluation stage of 
learning is accomplished, a faculty ‘partner’ parallels the activity, and at the end of the project insures that it was an effective 
learning experience by explicitly placing the project activity in the context of the eight Performance Categories.  
 
Course/Project Objectives: Students in this prepare designs for construction and explore the scope of each project, including 
proposal, budget and scheduling, and project details. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; Personal Competence; Design 
Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
B7. Financial Considerations 
C4. Project Management 
 
Topical Outline: Varies per project 
 
Prerequisites: Open to all students 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Project Specifications 
 
Offered: Varies per project 
 
Faculty assigned: James Erickson; Michael Johnson; Aris Georges; Michael DesBarres; Fred Prozzillo; Visiting Faculty 
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Course/Project Title: Architectural Practice Projects (credits vary). Core 
 
Course/Project Description: Architectural Practice includes non-speculative client-based projects that are guided by faculty 
who are practitioners in the field. Architectural Practice projects are assigned to students who have successfully completed the 
Foundation phase of their learning. The projects give students a full range of opportunities to encounter the practice of 
architecture while they are still developing within the educational context and demonstrating the Exploration and Synthesis 
learning phases. Internships and competitions are included in this component. 
 
This project-based approach incorporates specific tasks or requests for work that resemble professional commissions. In some 
instances these may involve client-based projects. All projects come with a manager or job captain who oversees the work, and 
all are expected to be completed within external time and performance criteria. To insure that the reflective/evaluation stage of 
learning is accomplished, a faculty ‘partner’ parallels the activity, and at the end of the project insures that it was an effective 
learning experience by explicitly placing the project activity in the context of the eight Performance Categories.  
 
Course/Project Objectives: To train students in architectural practice by providing them with the opportunity to integrate their 
knowledge and acquired skills into architectural practice.  
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
C4. Project Management 
C9. Community & Social Responsibility 
 
Topical Outline: Varies per project 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Project Program Specifications 
Applicable Code/Zoning Regulations for site 
Additional resources based on project needs 
 

Offered: Varies per project 
 
Faculty assigned: Matthew Trzebiatowski; Victor Sidy; Floyd Hamblen; Michael DesBarres 
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Course Title: Building Construction Technology (2 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: To introduce the student to the concept that buildings consist of an assemblage of materials, products, and 
systems that must work together to provide a performing and sustainable structure. 
 
Course Objectives:  
Understand substructure elements that support the structure (i.e. foundations) and may enclose occupied space (i.e. 
basements), which must prevent water intrusion, control moisture vapor transmission, and control thermal transmission. 
Understand building shell elements for the following: Superstructure (i.e. structural framing systems), including floor and roof 
construction. Exterior vertical enclosures (i.e. exterior wall assemblies), including materials and components that prevent water 
intrusion, control moisture vapor transmission, control air infiltration/exfiltration, control thermal transmission, allow entrance and 
egress, and provide daylighting. Exterior horizontal enclosures (i.e. roof and terrace assemblies), including materials and 
components that prevent water intrusion, control thermal transmission, and provide daylighting. Understand common building 
interior elements for the following: Interior partitions that divide spaces and control sound transmission. Suspended ceilings 
systems that control sound transmission and provide acoustical correction. Common and unique flooring finishes (e.g. tile, wood, 
terrazzo) that require special consideration. Understand how conveying systems (e.g. elevators, escalators, lifts, chutes, and 
window washing) are integrated into a building. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Material Facts 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
B. 10. Building Envelope Systems 
B. 11. Building Service Systems 
B. 12. Building Materials and Assemblies 
 
Topical Outline:  
Prerequisites:  
Building Codes; Introduction to Building Construction Materials 
and Methods 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  
Various resources as the Professor is working on a textbook on the topic. 
 
Offered: Spring 
 
Faculty assigned: Ron Geren 
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Course Title: Codes (2-3 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: A study of the International Building Code as it applies to building design from the architect’s perspective. 
Students will develop the knowledge of the building code to apply code requirements to their Box, shelter, and other community 
design and construction projects. 
 
Course Objectives: Ability to determine the occupancies of typical buildings; ability to determine applicable construction type to 
a building based on construction materials; ability to calculate allowable area and height for single and multiple story buildings, 
and for separated and non-separated uses; ability to analyze a typical building for means of egress, including determining 
occupant load, egress width, and travel distance; ability to analyze materials for compliance with the building code, including 
materials for roofing, exterior walls, and interior finishes. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Integrated Practice 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
B.1. Pre-Design 
B.2. Accessibility 
B.5. Life Safety 
C.7. Legal Responsibilities 
  
Topical Outline: Session 1&2: Building code overview; International Building Code. Session 3&4: Determination of occupancies; 
construction types; fire protection systems; fire-resistive systems; fire-resistive construction. Session 5&6: Allowable height and 
area. Session 7&8: Means of egress. Session 9&10: Accessibility; interior environment; energy efficiency. Session 11&12: 
exterior walls; roofing; materials. Session 13&14: Materials; plumbing fixtures; elevators and conveying systems; special use and 
occupancy. Sessions 15&16: Construction documents; structural; special inspections; during construction. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase of the M.Arch Program  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
A copy of the 2009 International Building Code is required. 
 
Offered: Spring or Fall 
 
Faculty assigned: Ronald Geren 
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Course Title: Construction Documents Technology (2 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This class explores how an architectural project becomes realizable, including the parties involved, and the 
contracts and drawings (construction documents).  There is a focus on drawing specifications- the detailed information included 
in the project manual that further explain the drawings. Students will complete several assignments and participate in scenarios. 
The scenarios will be varied and will cover additional documents such as RFIs, ASIs, submittals, and substitution requests. 
 
Course Objectives: To understand, through analyzing an actual project, how a project develops, how the project team came 
together, and how the project was eventually delivered to the owner; to understand the application and potential uses of each 
classification of document format, and to become familiar with the content of each; to understand the impact that contracts have 
on the project and to become familiar with the provisions of each; to understand the complementary nature of construction 
documents and become familiar with the location of information. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Material Facts; Integrated Practice 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.4. Technical Documentation 
C.4. Project Management 
  
Topical Outline: Session 1: Fundamentals. Session 2: Planning and pre-design- project conception and project delivery. 
Session 3: Design. Session 4: Design- construction documents overview. Session 5&6: Design- procurement and contracting 
requirements. Session 7: Design- drawings. Session 8-10: Design- specifications. Session 11: Design- modifications; warranties 
and insurance. Session 12: Procurement- bidding, negotiation, and purchasing. Session 13-15: Construction. Session 16: Post-
construction- facility management. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase of the M.Arch program 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Construction Specifications Institute, Project Delivery Practice Guide. New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 2011. 
AIA Contracts: A101, A201, A701. 
AIA Integrated Project Delivery Guide 
EPA Green Building Strategy 
GSA BIM Guide 
Master Format 
Page Format 
Section Format 
 
Offered: Spring or Fall 
 
Faculty assigned: Ronald Geren 
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Course Title: Practice Management (2 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: The purpose of this course is to introduce students to the operation of an architectural practice through the 
experience of the instructor and guest lecturers in various aspects of architectural practice with assignments that give the 
students practical experience in running an architectural practice. 
 
Course Objectives: Through participation in this class students will demonstrate that they: understand the role of the architect in 
regard to professional conduct and ethics; understand the various legal and organizational structures of architectural firms; 
understand the marketing element of an architectural practice from branding, proposals, social media, to leadership; understand 
the financial element of an architectural practice from establishing fees to invoicing; understand the elements of effective project 
management, including resource allocation, working with clients, working with consultants, and project scheduling; understand 
the risks and liabilities involved with architectural practice, including contracts and agreements, professional liability, and legal 
responsibilities. Each student will understand their personality traits and how they interact with personalities of those they work 
with and work for; understand the difference between leadership and management, and how they apply in running an 
architectural practice and in running a project; develop written and verbal communication skills to apply in their professional 
careers; understand what professional organizations are available and the purpose they serve in professional development. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Integrated Practice; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.7. Financial Considerations 
C.3. Client Role in Architecture 
C.5. Practice Management 
C.6. Leadership 
C.7. Legal Responsibilities 
 
Topical Outline: Class 1: Course introduction; the architectural profession; professional ethics. Class 2: The architectural office: 
getting started, legal structure, firm organization; thought leadership. Class 3: Professional regulation. Class 4: Running the 
architect’s office: the principal’s point of view. Class 5: Getting paid: financial management. Class 6: Student presentations on 
starting a practice. Class 7: Getting work: marketing for architects. Class 8: Staying out of trouble: managing risk and liability. 
Class 9: Student marketing presentation reviews. Class 10: Organizing the project. Class 11-12: Contracts and agreements. 
Class 13: Keeping the project on track: the project manager’s perspective. Class 14: Personal skills- leadership and 
interpersonal relationships. Class 15: Personal skills: verbal and written communication. Class 16: Professional organizations. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase of the M.Arch program  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
American Institute of Architects, 2009. The Architecture Student’s Handbook of Professional Practice, 14th ed. New York: John 
Wiley & Sons, Inc. 
 
Offered: Fall, Spring  
 
Faculty assigned: Ronald Geren 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

96 

 
Course Title: Construction Contract Preparation and Negotiation (3 credits). Core 

 
Course Description: This is a series of classes – six primary sessions and six advanced workshop sessions. Completion of the 
primary level classes and practicum are prerequisites for the advanced workshops.  
 
The primary level sessions will provide an overview of the most frequently used AIA and ConsensusDOCs contract forms, how 
they can be customized for the particular needs of a project, the liabilities that flow from them to the Architect and others, the 
ethical negotiation of these contracts and their ongoing use throughout the life of a project. Students will read contract 
documents in advance of class, participate in three interactive classroom lectures designed to explore the uses and limits of the 
documents, as well as how to ethically negotiate terms of them for a specific project. The advanced-level sessions will showcase 
the newest design and construction industry contract forms, looking at such issues as project electronic communications, 
building information modeling (BIM), and sustainable/green design development, as well as emerging methods of project 
delivery, such as integrated project delivery and the Architect’s role on construction manager-managed projects. Students 
desiring to explore preparation of these additional contract forms for use on their graduate Box Projects will work one-on-one 
with the teacher to customize these forms for their specific project. 
 
Course Objectives: The practicum for the primary level will involve the preparation of either the AIA B102/201 Agreement 
between Owner and Architect or the ConsensusDOCs 240 Agreement between Owner and Architect/Engineer and adaptation of 
the form contract for use on the student’s then-current design Box Project. Students may also prepare modifications of the 
General Conditions, consistent with the needs of the specific project.  
Practicum completion will demonstrate the student’s understanding of contract terms and how to customize them for the unique 
needs of their project. Students will be prepared to discuss custom modifications made to the selected contract documents, 
explaining how and why they were tailored for their specific design project. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Integrated Practice; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
C.3. Client Role in Architecture 
C.5. Practice Management 
C.8. Ethics and Professional Judgment 
 
Topical Outline: Sessions 1&2: Getting Hired: The New AIA B102/B201 Agreement between Owner and Architect (2007) 
(Primary). Sessions 3&4: Basics of Project Administration: The AIA A201 General Conditions (2007) (Primary). Sessions 5&6: 
New Risks/New Rewards: AIA C191 Integrated Project Delivery Agreement (2009) (Advanced). Session 7: Sustainable Design 
Contracts: The ConsensusDOCs 310 Green Building Addendum (2010) and the AIA B214 LEED® Certification Addendum 
(2007) (Advanced). Session 8&9: Primary session will cover the AIA A101 Owner-General Contractor Agreement (2007) and the 
ConsensusDOCs 200 Owner-General Contractor Agreement (2009). Session 10&11: Advanced session will cover either the AIA 
and ConsensusDOCs BIM Addenda or the AIA and ConsensusDOCs Agreement between Owner and Design/Builder. Session 
12- Scenario/Role play 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase of the M.Arch program 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
AIA A101 Owner-General Contractor Agreement (2007), AIA A201 General Conditions (2007) (Primary), AIA B102/B201 
Agreement between Owner and Architect (2007) (Primary), AIA B214 LEED® Certification Addendum (2007) (Advanced), AIA 
C191 Integrated Project Delivery Agreement (2009) (Advanced) 
ConsensusDOCs 200 Owner-General Contractor Agreement (2009), ConsensusDOCs 240 Agreement between Owner and 
Architect/Engineer, ConsensusDOCs 310 Green Building Addendum (2010) 
 
Offered: Year-around. 
 
Faculty assigned: Kimberly Hurtado 
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Course Title: Hand Sketching Skills: Techniques (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: This workshop is offered to all students interested in developing skills related to representing objects 
observed by the eye, through the medium of hand sketching. Feedback is provided throughout the course with final evaluation 
upon completion of all assignments. 
 
Course Objectives: To learn the art of sketching; to learn the art of representing objects in the real world as well as the 
imaginary world of the mind in a two-dimensional medium; to learn how to sketch objects in perspective and render them with 
shade and shadow. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Representation; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.3. Visual Communication Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: General introduction to workshop, techniques, and learning opportunities. Field sketching exercise. 
Session 2-6: Field sketching exercises. 
 
Prerequisites: None  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Atkins, William, “Pencil Techniques in Modern Design”, Reinhold Pub., 1953 
Ching, Francis D. K., “Architectural Graphics”, John Wiley & Sons, 2003  
 
Offered: Fall, Spring or Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges; Visiting Faculty 
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Course Title: Hand Sketching Skills: Renderings (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: This workshop explores the characteristics of different rendering techniques by carrying an architectural 
drawing through a variety of rendering media. We experiment with line drawing, charcoal, graphite and colored pencil, shade and 
shadows, watercolor and other media if time permits. In addition, students learn about the history and purpose of architectural 
rendering, discuss Frank Lloyd Wright and his rendering methods as well as the integration of graphics, framing and title block. 
 
Course Objectives: The evaluation is based on the completion of the class assignments and the accuracy of the work produced, 
according to the following: Understanding and articulation of the method of rendering; Demonstration of critical thinking and 
consideration of others’ techniques; Engagement of drawing in design thinking; Demonstration of drawing skills in synthesis of a 
presentation; Responsible participation, attendance and communication; Active contribution to the class discussions; Application 
of compositional techniques in the final rendering; and Consistent use of tools as set in the assignments and reviews. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.3. Visual Communication Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: General Introduction to workshop, scope, and learning opportunities. Assignment: Choose and bring 
to the next session a photograph of an exterior or interior view of a building that interests you. Choose an image that is 
challenging and includes some landscaping, preferably. Size must stay within 8 ½ x 11 and 11x 17”. Session 2: Present your 
image (photograph or copy) and explain why you chose this particular image. Work-session in class: discussion and examples of 
line drawings. Create a line drawing on tracing paper (will be provided). Assignment: complete line drawing, make 5-6 copies. 
Use one copy to create a black and white rendering (choose from graphite pencil, charcoal pencil or ink). Bring to next class. 
Bring one copy of master line drawing. Session 3: Work-session in class: choose a different black medium from your first 
assignment. Choose from pencil, charcoal or ink). Start work. Assignment: finish your second black and white rendering. Session 
4: Review and discussion of your second finished black and white rendering. Work-session in class: Introduction to colored 
pencil renderings. Discussion of examples. Practice of colored pencil techniques and begin rendering. Assignment: Complete 
free hand colored pencil rendering. Bring copy of line drawing. Session 5: Review and discussion of free hand colored pencil 
rendering. Work-session in class: introduction to parallel line colored pencil renderings, influence of the Japanese print, 
significance in FLLW and Taliesin Architects renderings. Practice. Assignment: Complete parallel line, colored pencil drawing. 
Session 6: Review and discussion of parallel line, colored pencil rendering. Work-session in class: introduction to water color. 
Practice water color technique. Assignment: Complete water color rendering. Session 7: Review and discussion of water color 
rendering. Work session in class: Introduction and examples on how to frame renderings and how to integrate image with title 
block. Assignment: Collect all renderings you created thus far and bring to next class. Session 8: Review and discussion of all 
renderings thus far created. Planning exhibit of Perspective Drawings and Renderings. Work session in class: Work on 
completing any unfinished renderings. 
 
Prerequisites: None  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
None 
 
Offered: Spring, Fall or Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges; Visiting Faculty; Effi Casey 
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Course Title: Hand Sketching Skills: Perspective Drawing (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: The perspective drawing classes are designed to help students learn to think organically in the third 
dimension. These classes are not about the art of architectural rendering. They are about the art and science of perspective 
drawing, the accurate creation of a three-dimensional image in two dimensions. We will examine the history of perspective 
drawing and its evolution. We will also study examples of some of the great masters of perspective drawing past and present. 
Frank Lloyd Wright is well known for his beautiful architectural renderings. They were not only beautiful but very accurately 
drawn. Wright often used the perspective drawing as a design tool. Because they were drawn accurately, he could study scale 
and proportion. We will examine some of his work. 
 
Course Objectives: The evaluation will be based on the completion of the class assignments and the accuracy of the work 
produced, according to the following: Demonstration of critical thinking by utilizing the perspective techniques accurately; 
Formulation of questions in moments of difficulty and actively seeking resolution; Ascertaining Frank Lloyd Wright's method of 
using the perspective as a design tool for the study of scale and proportion; Understanding the art and science of accurate 2D 
representation of 3D space; Visualization of 3D space and transfer to accurate drawing; Understanding of the connection of the 
mind's eye and the mechanics of scale; Cultivation of spirit of inquiry and attitude of patience and precision; Determine the 
organic relationship of the 3rd dimension to length and width; and Explore the relationship of the building with its natural 
environment setting. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.3. Visual Communication Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Outline the purpose of the course, course goals and expected learning outcomes. We will examine 
historical precedents in the history of perspective drawing and discuss the basic principles, definitions and procedures involved. 
Each student will be asked to select an architectural subject from which to create perspective images for the following sessions’ 
assignments. Session 2: Focus on the idea of the one-point perspective. We will study examples of one-point perspectives and 
go over the procedures involved in their creation. Each student will be asked to create a one-point interior or exterior perspective 
from his or her selected architectural subject for discussion at the following class. Session 3: Review and discuss the previous 
assignment on one-point perspective. We will study examples of two-point perspectives and go over the procedures involved in 
their creation. Each student will be asked to create a two-point exterior perspective from his or her selected architectural subject. 
Session 4: Review and discuss the previous assignment on two-point exterior perspective. We will study examples of two- point 
interior perspectives and go over the procedures involved in their creation. Each student will be asked to create a two-point 
interior perspective from his or her selected architectural subject. Session 5: Continue working on drawings. Session 6: Review 
and discuss the previous assignment on two-point interior perspective. We will study examples of three-point perspectives and 
go over the procedures involved in their creation. We will also discuss the solving of special problems such as irregular shapes 
and surfaces. Session 7: Continue working on drawings. Session 8: Review and discuss the completed assignments. The 
remainder of the session will focus on what we have learned from the course about perspective drawing and how the process 
may be of benefit as a design tool.  
 
Prerequisites: None  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  
 
Offered: Spring, Fall or Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges; Visiting Faculty 
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Course Title: Taliesin as Text (1 credit). Core  
 
Course Description: Taliesin as Text follows the direction introduced in Arizona by Taliesin West as Text in March 2010. 
Looking carefully at buildings on the Taliesin Estate and asking preservation questions is the lens to understand issues of history 
and construction. The focused context in which to ask those questions is the evolution of structural ideas during the 50 years of 
Wright working on the Taliesin buildings, from the Romeo and Juliet windmill (1896), to Hillside Home School (1903), to Taliesin 
as first constructed in 1911, to subsequent alterations and expansions beginning as a simple bungalow on stone foundations to 
complex volumes flying over the valley. 
 
Course Objectives: Learn how choices are made directing action in a preservation context; understand the evolution of Frank 
Lloyd Wright’s architecture in order to make decisions; Understand how changing the use of buildings affects design choices; 
Understand how climate affects building materials and methods; Present observations resulting from “reading” a building so as to 
convey changes; Understand how materials perform over time and how preservation choices confront choices between original 
fabric and contemporary performance expectations. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.7. Use of Precedents 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: History of Taliesin and campus tour. Session 2: Tour of Hillside looking for structural systems and 
evidence of changes. Session 3: Tour of Taliesin looking for structural systems and evidence of changes. Session 4: 
Preservation at Taliesin: history, examples of action and problems. Session 5: Studio critiques.  
 
Prerequisites: Taliesin West as Text 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Taliesin- the building complex 
 
Offered: Summer and Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Sidney K. Robinson; James Erickson; Aris Georges 
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Course Title: Taliesin West as Text (1 credit). Core 

 
Course Description: Frank Lloyd Wright said his was an architecture of principle. Having principles is only the beginning, 
however. Having an idea is not architecture. Showing principles through form, structure, materials, color, etc., and their 
relationships, is what makes Architecture, rather than philosophy, or poetry, or music. These activities have parallel relationships 
to architecture and we can learn by following their connections from principles to realizations, but architecture makes that 
connection using its own materials, which are particular to itself.  
 
Course Objectives: Taliesin West as Text encourages students to look carefully at the buildings on the Taliesin West property. 
Asking preservation questions is the lens to understand issues of history and construction. Students will be able to point out 
Wright’s philosophies in the images of Taliesin West; describe how the construction of Taliesin West engaged; show how 
Taliesin West has adjusted over time to site considerations and constraints; show how the materials of Taliesin West have been 
changed, substituted, replaced, and preserved. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.7. Use of Precedents 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Presentation on the role of time in designing and maintaining/preserving buildings; how the concept 
of architecture as “organic” helps understand that role of time; distribution of images of Taliesin West from previous times. 
Assignment: visit the sites of the pictures, record their present condition and locate examples of other sites with evidence of 
changes: “reading” time in the materials of T-West. Session 2: How we do preservation at Taliesin. Finding parallels at T-West; 
discussion. Session 3: Consider a “preservation policy” for Taliesin West; discussion. Presentation of images: comparing old to 
current conditions, and 3-5 examples of “reading” time. Session 4: Summer preservation at Taliesin; how to integrate time into 
design projects; discussion.  
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Taliesin West- the building complex 
 
Offered: Fall annually. Total contact hours for credit determination: 15 
 
Faculty assigned: Sidney K. Robinson; James Erickson; Fred Prozzillo 
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Course Title: Preservation Construction (1-4 credits). Core 

Course Description: The preservation/construction component of the course is a project of between three and fifteen weeks 
duration, working with the preservation staff. Preservation work at Taliesin and Taliesin West requires a nuanced, broadly 
discussed activity that can frustrate the satisfaction of “getting the job done.” But these discussions ultimately save more than 
time, money, or fabric; they instill in various people a sensitivity to the crucial issues of management of change. 

Course Objectives: Learn how choices are made directing action in a preservation context; understand the evolution of Frank 
Lloyd Wright’s architecture in order to make decisions; understand how changing the use of buildings affects design choices; 
understand how climate affects building materials and methods; present observations resulting from “reading” a building so as to 
convey changes; understand how materials perform over time and how preservation choices confront choices between original 
fabric and contemporary performance expectations. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.7. Use of Precedents 
 
Topical Outline: Students work on assigned preservation crews throughout the duration of the project. Weekly seminars are 
offered one afternoon per week, related to the current preservation project. 
 
Prerequisites: Taliesin West as Text 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Taliesin- the building complex 
 
Offered: Fall, Spring, Summer annually. Duration of course is dependent upon the preservation project for the season. 
 
Faculty assigned: Fred Prozzillo; James Erickson 
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Course Title: History of Architecture (3 credits). Core 

Course Description: Knowing one’s discipline requires familiarity with what previous architects have achieved. This basic 
literacy in architectural history is also linked with design by recognizing that history starts with the building and works back to the 
commission while design starts with the commission and concludes with the building. In three segments, Ancient to 
Renaissance, Renaissance to Modern, and Contemporary, with examples from non-Western traditions, readings, discussions, 
and images will consider form, cultural and social contexts, technology, and settings both urban and landscape. 
 
Course Objectives:  
Demonstrate understanding of varying social and cultural contexts of architecture throughout history 
Recognize antecedents to sustainable practices 
Understand the relationship of significant buildings to the context of their site - past and present 
Required sketch assignments that analyze notable historic buildings 
Understand basic construction techniques and how they are articulated throughout history 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground, Social and Cultural Context, Ecology and Environment, Representation, Material Facts, Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.9. Historical Traditions/Global Culture 
 
Topical Outline:  
Course Introduction & Ancient Egypt 
Architecture in Ancient Greece & Rome 
Architecture in Medieval Europe:  
Asia/Islam/Africa 
Architecture in the Early Renaissance 
Architecture in the Late Renaissance  
Pre-Columbian Architecture & Colonial South America 
Architecture in the Baroque Period 
Enlightenment & Romantic Architecture in Europe 
Enlightenment & Romantic Architecture in America 
Architecture Education and the Rise of New Building Programs 
The Art & Craft of the Artist and the Machine 
Bauhaus and International Styles 
Le Corbusier & Frank Lloyd Wright 
Post-Colonial Architecture in the “Global South” 
The Post-War Boom 
Architecture from Memory 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Kostof, Spiro. A History of Architecture: Settings and Rituals. 2nd Edition. New York: Oxford University Press, 1995.  
Watkin, David. A History of Western Architecture. 4th Edition. New York: Watson-Gupthill,2005. 
Curtis, William J. R. Modern Architecture Since 1900. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall,1983. 
Handlin, David P. American Architecture. London: Thames & Hudson, 1985. 
 
Offered: Summer or Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Fred Esenwein; Sidney Robinson 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

104 

 
Course Title: Nature Patterns (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: Nature Patterns offers a method of deducing visual composition principles, using the discipline of 
geometry, from a natural object, and applying them in the generative process of pattern-making. The process draws on the 
tradition of Eugene Masselink’s work at Taliesin, and others who have explored it further. It provides the opportunity to work in 
the middle ground between art and architecture, where experimental ideas about the use of geometry are free of architectural 
meaning. At the same time, the method provides insight to visual organization and can support the process of architectural 
concept development. The workshop aims at providing process and tools for the exploration of abstract design with the use of 
geometry. Core assumptions: Design originates in a moment of visualization the study of nature elicits organic design 
(organizational, organismic, inter-relational); the act of design comprises thinking, analyzing, composing, articulating, 
communicating, reflecting. 
 
Course Objectives: The Process: observe natural objects, develop geometric composition, generate pattern, challenge static 
regularity, and eliminate the insignificant. The Tools: develop and work with grids, unit systems, pattern recognition, visual 
rhythm, proportion, dynamic symmetry, color balance, layers, and textures. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.8. Ordering Systems Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction and discussion of syllabus and goals. Presentation of Nature Patterns examples, 
essential grid understanding and analysis in the context of abstraction. Week 2: Review and discussion of Masselink’s design 
analysis. Develop and suggest a grid and a unit system with line work or grayscale. Week 3: Review and discussion of project 
sketches, grid, and unit systems. Week 4: Review and discussion of project’s proportion, unit, and pattern. Week 5: Review and 
discussion of project’s color and reflex strategies. For final assignment focus on field, background and border, eliminating the 
insignificant. Week 6: Review of final projects and exhibition. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  
Various material as the Professor is working on a textbook on the topic. 
 
Offered: Spring or Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Aris Georges 
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Course Title: Structures 1- Statics and Strength of Materials (3 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This course is a lecture class that focuses on structural design for architects. Students will learn to 
efficiently organize, coordinate and communicate information in order to convey data necessary for structural design. 
Incorporated is an applied research project and field sketches related to structural design and detailing. Students will gain 
exposure to the essence of structural design. This course develops an understanding about the concept of force equilibrium. 
Force equilibrium represents one of the most basic yet powerful concepts in the field of structures for architects, and is the basis 
for the understanding of structural behavior. At the completion of this course, the student should have a sound understanding of 
this concept and be able to utilize it in analyzing statically determinate force systems. Emphasis is on force analysis involving 
external load conditions on a structural system. The strength of materials section of the course is concerned with the properties 
of various structural materials (wood, steel, and concrete) in resisting applied forces. Upon completion of this section students 
should be able to evaluate the appropriate interplay of stresses, section properties, material strength, and deformation based on 
a cursory look at the load and support conditions present on a structural member. 
 
Course Objectives: The primary objective of this course is to provide architectural students with the essential skills to 
understand and choose varying structural systems, perform a rudimentary structural analysis of buildings and appreciate the 
integration of structure and architecture. Structural materials will be investigated for appropriate building types and geometries. 
Students satisfying the course requirements will be able to: 1. Choose an appropriate structural system and basic material 
choices for buildings. 2. Analyze forces and determine reactions. 3. Calculate forces generated in elements of a structure. 4. 
Develop shear and moment diagrams. 5. Have an understanding of material choices for structures. The most important objective 
of the course is to provide the student with an understanding and appreciation of structural design. The successful marriage of 
architectural and structural design results in creative interplay, cost effectiveness and system coordination. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.9. Structural Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Class 1: Introduction to structures and structural material. Class 2: Equilibrium: introduction to statics. Class 3: 
Statics: shear and moment diagrams; flexural members. Session 4: Statics: shear and moment diagrams; flexural members; 
axial members. Session 5: Structural properties of area load tracing. Session 6: Lateral loading. Session 7: Building code 
implications; final exam. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase; Calculus; Physics 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Course reader 
Recommended reading: 
Onouye, Barry, and Kevin Kane, 2002. Statics and Strength of Materials for Architecture and Building Construction. 2nd edition. 
New Jersey: Prentice Hall Inc.  
Salvadori, Mario, 1990. Why Buildings Stand Up. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
Levy, Matthys, Mario Salvadori, and Kevin Woest, 1992. Why Buildings Fall Down. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
 
Offered: Fall or Spring annually 
 
Faculty assigned: J. Greg Brickey; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Structures 2- Wood & Steel (1.5 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This course is a lecture class that focuses on structural design for architects. Students will learn to 
efficiently organize, coordinate, and communicate information in order to convey data necessary for structural design. 
Incorporated is an applied research project and field sketches related to structural design and detailing. Students will gain 
exposure to the essence of structural design. This course applies the statics and strength of materials knowledge gained in 
Structures 1, and applies it to specific materials. Emphasis is on force analysis involving external load conditions on a structural 
system. The strength of materials section of the course is concerned with the properties of various structural materials (wood, 
steel, and concrete) in resisting applied forces.  
 
Course Objectives: The most important objective of the course is to provide the student with an understanding and appreciation 
of structural design. The successful marriage of architectural and structural design results in creative interplay, cost 
effectiveness, and system coordination. Upon completion of this course, students should be able to evaluate the appropriate 
interplay of stresses, section properties, material strength, and deformation based on an analysis of the load and support 
conditions present on a structural member. A lucid comprehension of structural principles will be expected by the end of this 
course. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.9. Structural Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Class 1: Statics continued; history of timber structures. Class 2: Trusses statically speaking; wood materials. 
Class 3: Wood column design; wood composite members- flitch beams. Class 4: Truss design. Class 5: Connections. Class 6: 
Truss connections. Class 7: Lateral loading; diaphragms and shear walls. Class 8: Straps, ties anchors and the like. Class 9: 
Midterm exam. Class 10: Structural steel; materials and systems. Class 11: Cold formed steel framing. Class 12: Structural steel. 
Class 13: Steel trusses. Class 14: Concrete masonry. Class 15: Concrete foundations. Class 16: Wood, steel, masonry 
combined. Class 17: Final exam and final project. Field trip dates vary per season. 
 
Prerequisites: Structures 1 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Course Reader 
Recommended reading: 
Onouye, Barry, and Kevin Kane, 2002. Statics and Strength of Materials for Architecture and Building Construction. 2nd edition. 
New Jersey: Prentice Hall Inc.  
Salvadori, Mario, 1990. Why Buildings Stand Up. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
Levy, Matthys, Mario Salvadori, and Kevin Woest, 1992. Why Buildings Fall Down. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
 
Offered: Spring annually 
 
Faculty assigned: J. Greg Brickey; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Structures 3- Concrete & Steel (1.5 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This course is a lecture class that focuses on structural design for architects. Students will learn to 
efficiently organize, coordinate, and communicate information in order to convey data necessary for structural design. 
Incorporated is an applied research project and field sketches related to structural design and detailing. Students will gain 
exposure to the essence of structural design. This course applies the statics and strength of materials knowledge gained in 
Structures 1, and applies it to specific materials. Emphasis is on force analysis involving external load conditions on a structural 
system. The strength of materials section of the course is concerned with the properties of various structural materials (wood, 
steel, and concrete) in resisting applied forces.  
 
Course Objectives: The most important objective of the course is to provide the student with an understanding and appreciation 
of structural design. The successful marriage of architectural and structural design results in creative interplay, cost 
effectiveness, and system coordination. Upon completion of this course, students should be able to evaluate the appropriate 
interplay of stresses, section properties, material strength, and deformation based on an analysis of the load and support 
conditions present on a structural member. A lucid comprehension of structural principles will be expected by the end of this 
course.  
 
Performance Categories: 
Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.9. Structural Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Class 1: History of concrete. Class 2: Concrete materials. Class 3: Concrete materials. Class 4: Gravity 
loading; concrete horizontal systems design. Class 5: Concrete gravity resisting systems. Class 6: Lateral loading. Class 7: 
Concrete lateral load resisting systems. Class 8: Concrete lateral systems. Class 9: Trusses. Class 10: Concrete trusses. Class 
11: Midterm exam. Class 12: Masonry. Class 13: Masonry lateral systems. Class 14: Structural steel. Class 15: Steel floors and 
columns. Class 16: Steel trusses. Class 17: Steel connections. Class 18: Concrete foundations. Class 19: Wood, steel, masonry 
combined. Class 20: Final exam and final project. Field trip dates vary per season. 
 
Prerequisites: Structures 1 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Course Reader 
Recommended reading: 
Onouye, Barry, and Kevin Kane, 2002. Statics and Strength of Materials for Architecture and Building Construction. 2nd edition. 
New Jersey: Prentice Hall Inc.  
Salvadori, Mario, 1990. Why Buildings Stand Up. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
Levy, Matthys, Mario Salvadori, and Kevin Woest, 1992. Why Buildings Fall Down. New York: W.W. Norton and Company. 
 
Offered: Spring annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: J. Greg Brickey; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Principles of Sustainability (1.5 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This course explores environmental energy efficiency and natural energy principles applied to residential 
design. The seminars address issues of solar radiation, passive solar design, energy efficiency, natural ventilation and 
mechanical systems, non-toxic finishes in materials, remediation, sustainable and recycled materials, lighting, and water crisis 
issues 
 
Course Objectives: Students will: demonstrate understanding of Frank Lloyd Wright’s knowledge of sustainable principles, and 
how they relate to the current context of sustainable design; demonstrate understanding of the forces driving the world toward 
adopting principles and actions of sustainability; demonstrate understanding of energy efficient and environmental strategies in 
residential design; complete final project and progress assignments according to design criteria; demonstrate how to use and 
control solar radiation and natural ventilation and knowledge of the principles of passive solar residential design; demonstrate 
understanding of active alternative ventilation and heating/cooling and solar water-heating systems appropriate for energy-
efficient and sustainable design; demonstrate understanding of renewable energy production and storage systems and their 
applications in residential architecture; and demonstrate understanding of the role of architects and the expanded opportunities 
for architects, in a sustainable future.  
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground, Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.6. Fundamental Design Skills 
B.3. Sustainability 
B.8. Environmental Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: “Why Should We Care?”– Introduction to issues, concepts and terms of sustainable and 
regenerative design; project introduction. Session 2: Introduction to the house as part of a holistic bioclimatic solution; integration 
with systemic flows of energy, water, materials; principles of site analysis; principles of heat flow. Session 3: Passive strategies: 
Site, Envelope, Infiltration, Insulation, Mass. Session 4: Passive strategies: solar/daylighting control, ventilation control, passive 
heating/cooling systems. Session 5: Synergistic, bioclimatic design of Taliesin West; Taliesin West site walk and analysis. 
Session 6: Active Systems (Comfort): solar thermal water heating and space heating/cooling, radiant heating/cooling, hybrids 
with conventional systems. Session 7: Active systems (energy): solar electric, wind power, micro-hydro, waste- and bio-fuels, 
energy storage. Session 8: Passive and active energy design context for the work of Frank Lloyd Wright; Solar Hemicycle and its 
climate variants in context. Session 9: Codes/programs/software for assessing solar and environmental performance, and energy 
efficiency: IECC, IGCC, LEED-H, ResCheck, Energy10, Ecotect, EcoDesigner, Sketchup, ArchiCAD/Revit. Session 10: Final 
project presentations and conclusions discussion. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Course Reader 
 
Offered: Spring annually 
Faculty assigned: Thomas Hahn 
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Course Title: Applied Sustainability (1.5 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: This studio explores Ecologically Emulative Morphogenesis (Emu-Morphic) design ideas: an approach by 
which a project’s siting, form, structure, materiality and systems evolve in an emergent way from the systematic understanding 
and overlaying of specific extant conditions in its micro- and macro-environment. The term “environment” is meant, here, to 
include not only the “natural” environment, but also the “human” environment. It’s specifically looking for the shapers of the 
solution that are irrespective of arbitrary human impositions of “conceptual” form. This is another way of exploring and looking at 
Frank Lloyd Wright’s “organic architecture” with new tools and new ways of thinking of design process. 
 
Course Objectives: Learn from precedent studies for nature, indigenous/vernacular, consciously designed projects; understand 
site analysis and how it is documented; focus on site design for project site from specific impulses from its “environment”; 
undertake building design for project site from specific impulses from its “environment”; complete analysis diagramming showing 
the morphogenesis of the project; and demonstrate, basic, potential dynamic co-evolution of form over time. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground, Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; 
Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.6. Fundamental Design Skills 
B.3. Sustainability 
B.8. Environmental Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Introduction to primary and secondary concepts through readings and discussion. Session 2-4: 
Exploration of precedent through specific examples of environmental morphogenesis through field studies, research, sketching, 
diagramming, discussions. Session 5-8: Analysis and understanding of all aspects of place through research, documentation, 
diagramming; Interpretation of site analysis into dimensions of “impulses” that will inform/inflect the emergence of the design 
(completed as individual exercise but comparatively presented with work of others in discussion/seminar format); development of 
design by discovering emergent properties through a layering/coordinating/integrating of impulses in recursive, reiterative 
process; documentation of design in a way so as to convey the Emu-Morphic emergent form and its potential to dynamically co-
evolve with its place and occupants. 
 
Prerequisites: Principles of Sustainability 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Course Reader 
 
Offered: Spring annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Thomas Hahn; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Technical Drawing (2 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: Prior to the first session, the instructor will provide a set of construction documents for examination and 
study to prepare the student for the vocabulary required to produce a complete, organized set of Technical 
Drawings/Construction Documents. The course will require extensive class participation. Students will be given ongoing desk 
critiques during the duration of the scheduled class time.  
 
Course Objectives: The class objective will be to teach the language of construction documents- the drawings necessary for the 
builder to construct the building. Students will produce a set of technical drawings for the assigned project. (The design will be 
established in sketch form.) Drawings will include: site plan, floor plan, elevations, building sections and details, structural 
foundation plan, roof framing plan, structural details, and electrical, mechanical, and plumbing plans.  
 
Performance Categories: 
Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.4. Technical Documentation 
B.11. Building Service Systems 
B.12. Building Materials and Assemblies 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Presentation of course objectives and assignment of lower level floor plan drawings and toilet room 
plans. Session 2: Assignment of upper level plan drawing; Desk critiques of L.L. plan drawing. Session 3: Assignment of Section 
and Detail drawings; Desk critiques of L.L. and U.L. drawings. Session 4: Assignment of Elevation drawings; Desk critiques of 
Section and Detail drawings. Session 5: Assignment of Stair sections and details; Desk critiques of Elevation drawings. Session 
6: Assignment of Door and Glass details; Desk critiques of Stair sections and detail drawings. Session 7: Continue to refine 
drawings. Session 8: Assignment of Site plan; Desk critiques and performance evaluation to date. Session 9: Assignment of 
Foundation plan; Desk critiques of door and glass details drawings. Session 10: Assignment of upper level and roof framing 
plans; Desk critiques of Foundation plan drawing. Session 11: Assignment of lower and upper level Electrical and Mechanical 
plans; Desk critiques of upper level and roof framing plans. Session 12: Finish any refinement to drawings; Desk critiques of final 
drawing sets. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Set of construction documents specific to the project. 
 
Offered: Spring, Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Michael P. Johnson; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Shakespeare Seminar (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: The 2011 Shakespeare Seminar explores the text and context of a play chosen from the American Players 
Theater repertoire. The sessions culminate in seeing the play onstage at APT and writing a review that demonstrates critical 
thinking. Students will initially view the play, or excerpts from the play, on video. Instructors will discuss the historical and cultural 
background and provide information about the central issues of the play. As the play is read, group discussions will center on 
understanding the language and the ideas of the piece. As always, we will look at how our “literary” understanding of 
Shakespeare might be altered by an appreciation of the circumstances involved in the creation and performance of such texts. 
We will focus on the design process and examine Shakespeare’s choices of structure and form, the director’s choices as he 
shapes the production, and the actors’ choices as they embody character.  
 
Course Objectives: Design process is design process, whether it is architectural design or theatrical. Demonstrate an 
understanding of the context of the play and demonstrate an understanding of the design process in the analysis of a theatrical 
production; analyze dramatic structure and assess its effectiveness in communicating the intent of the poet; demonstrate critical 
thinking skills in the analysis of the effectiveness of a theatrical production 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
C.2. Human Behavior 
  
Topical Outline: Session 1: Watch The Tempest on video, and discuss initial observations. Session 2: Discussion of 
Shakespeare’s life and times, and the context of the play. Reading of the play begins. Session 3-6: Reading of the play and 
discussion continues. The class plans to attend a rehearsal of the play at APT. Session 7: Presentation of M.Arch projects and 
discussion. Session 8: Attend The Tempest at APT. Session 9: Review and discussion of the play. 
 
Prerequisites: None  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Shakespeare, William. Selections from Collected Work 
 
Offered: Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Terry Kerr 
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Course Title: Visual Literacy (1 credit). Core 
 
Course Description: This course focuses on understanding how our brains “construct” images and how our culture assigns 
meaning to them depending on context. In the course of addressing these issues we will explore various paradoxes and puzzles: 
How has evolution both focused and limited our vision. When architects and clients look at architectural drawings, are they 
seeing the same thing? Do images constitute a “language”? Students will learn to see the world differently as a result of 
analyzing and reflecting on vision itself and its absence. 
 
Course Objectives: Students will learn about the physiology of vision and the evolution of vision in human beings; explore the 
relationship between knowing and seeing, and learn how this might influence their understanding of, and decisions about, the 
built environment; Through an exploration of the nature of images (including architectural images), students will learn to 
systematically analyze how they both distort, and clarify, the actuality they represent. Students will understand how to create 
meaning through the manipulation of images; demonstrate how seeing and thinking interact, and learning how this might 
influence their understanding of, and design decisions about, the built environment; create strategies for representing the 3D 
world with 2D vision through an exploration and analysis of the nature of images, including architectural images. 
 
Performance Categories: Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Representation 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: A. 3. Visual Communication Skills; C. 2. Human Behavior 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: How we see. Session 2: How we look. Session 3: Actualities meet images. Session 4: Images: The 
world ripped out of context and replicated. Session 5: How images mean. Session 6: Moving images and architectural forms. 
Session 7: Ocularcentrism and its discontents. Session 8: Presentations and summaries. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Ackerman, Diane. A Natural History of the Senses (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1991). 
Barthes, Roland. Camera Lucida: Reflections on Photography (New York: Ferrar, Strauss and Giroux, 1981). 
Berger, Arthur Asa. Seeing Is Believing: An Introduction to Visual Communication (California: Mayfield, 1989). 
Berger, John. Ways of Seeing (London: Penguin Books, 1972). 
Borges, Jorge Luis. “Funes the Memorious,” from Ficciones (New York: Grove Press, 1962). 
Brand, Stuart. How Buildings Learn (New York: Penguin Books, 1995). 
Burnett, Ron. How Images Think (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2005). 
Dondis, Donis A. A Primer of Visual Literacy (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1974). 
Elkins, James. The Object Stares Back: On the Nature of Seeing (New York: Simon & Shuster, 1996), Visual Studies: A 
Skeptical Introduction (London: Routledge, 2003), How To Use Your Eyes (New York, London: Routledge, 2000). 
Ewen, Stuart. All Consuming Images (New York: Basic Books, 1988). 
Gifford Don. The Farther Shore: A Natural History of Perception (New York: Atlantic Monthly Press, 1990). 
Gombrich, E. H. The Image & the Eye (London, Phaidon Press), 1982. 
Grandin, Temple. Animals in Translation (New York: Scribner, 2005). 
Jay, Martin. Downcast Eyes (California: University of California Press, 1994). 
Levin, David Michael, ed. Modernity and the Hegemony of Vision (California: University of California Press, 1993). 
McCloud, Scott. Understanding Comics: The Invisible Art (New York: Harper Collins, 1993). 
McLuhan, Marshall. Understanding Media (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1994). 
Messaris, Paul. Visual Literacy: Image, Mind and Reality (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1994). 
Mitchell, W. J. T. Picture Theory: Essays on Verbal and Visual Representation (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995). 
Sacks, Oliver. “To See and Not See,” from An Anthropologist on Mars (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1995). 
Tufte, Edward. The Visual Display of Quantitative Information (New York: Graphics Press, 2001). 
Wilde, Judith. Visual Literacy: A Conceptual Approach to Graphic Problem Solving (New York: Watson-Guptill, 1991). 
 
Offered: Summer, Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Timothy Wright  
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Course Title: Writing Workshops (1-3 credits). Core 
 
Course Description: students will compose regular responses on a course blog and develop and workshop critical essays that 
position themselves in relationship to the authors we discuss in the course.  All of this work will culminate for students into a ten 
page critical essay.  Each Taliesin student will work from an Individualized Writing Plan (IWP).. This workshop will provide one-
on-one tutoring for students who require more individual attention.  
• In-class participation 
• Blog Posts 
• In-class Discussion Questions (Group Collaboration) 
• In-class Architecture and Design Presentation 
• Two Short Critical Essays 
• Final Critical Essay  
 
Course Objectives:  
Identify major modern, postmodern, and contemporary thinkers informing the discipline of architecture and urban studies. Explain 
how recent movements in critical theory (such as poststructuralism, Marxist materialism, and feminism) shape the ways in which 
we might engage in the work of analyzing architecture and the urban environment.    
Develop an ability to close-read and analyze critical theory and literary texts. Develop an ability to engage effectively in the 
production of architectural critical theory including class discussions (both face-to-face and electronic), presentations, recursive 
writing, peer-review, and drafting.   Articulate in writing how your architectural work is based on principles founded in: historical 
examples; Frank Lloyd Wright’s work; philosophical and theoretical propositions and ethical responsibilities.  Show how 
architecture responds to and takes into account the psychology of the individual in environments and social contexts, how these 
responses are determined by different contexts of cultural values and practices, and how the designer’s own psychological and 
cultural context plays a role in architectural practice.  
Collaborate effectively with peers in discussions, presentations, and writing workshops. Demonstrate an ability to self-assess 
one’s writing and the writing of others. Demonstrate leadership skills in cooperative achievement of professional, community and 
personal goals while developing and exercising imagination, problem-solving, and expression that contributes to personal growth 
and capacity to design, live and enjoy a creative life.  Show how reflection on personal learning and achievement strengthens the 
individual’s abilities in the context of other individuals striving for comparable goals.   
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.1. Communication Skills 
 
Topical Outline:  
  
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Robertson, Lisa.  Occasional Works and Seven Walks from the Office for Soft Architecture. 
Carter, Angela.  The Infernal Desire Machines of Dr. Hoffman. 
Calvino, Italo.  Invisible Cities. 
Chicago Manual of Style, 16th Edition. University of Chicago Press, 2010.  
Course reader 
 

Offered: Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned:   Colleen Halverson, Ph.D. 
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Course Title: Architectural Concepts (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: This course of study is primarily to emphasize those architectural and philosophical elements that are 
unique to the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture Program. The intention is to develop an awareness of the principles and 
procedures that Frank Lloyd Wright used to create his original work. By means of hands-on projects and research for the weekly 
assignments, the student is expected to become aware of their own source of creative energy for original work. There is no 
attempt to develop imitators of Frank Lloyd Wright’s personal style, nor will any copy work be tolerated in this course. Concept 
sketch program will start with minimal programs for natural sites. The projects will become more complex, and towards the end 
the complexity of an urban environment may be added. Particular attention will be given to concerns of scale and site 
appropriateness. Unit systems will be required. Site contours and natural elements will be part of all projects. 
 
Course Objectives: Students will demonstrate skills developed in this course through exploring the architectural and 
philosophical principles and procedures applied by Frank Lloyd Wright to create his original work; by showing responsiveness to 
the community in which the project sits; by demonstrating consideration of the building’s inhabitants; by showing site contours 
and natural elements in all sketches; by addressing concerns about site appropriateness; by demonstrating concept sketches 
beginning with minimal projects for natural sites and progressing to more complex drawings; by paying particular attention to 
concerns of scale (unit systems are required); and through drawings that communicate the concept. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Personal Competence; Design 
Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.6. Fundamental Design Skills 
A.8. Ordering Systems 
 
Topical Outline: The classes will begin with basic studies and a review of some of the accomplishments of Frank Lloyd Wright 
towards the organic philosophy of architecture, as well as his development of new construction technologies. Each class period 
will start with a review of the students’ concept sketches to be followed with a general discussion of the week’s papers. The 
instructor will be available to give individual assistance. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Wright, Frank Lloyd. An Organic Architecture: The Architecture of Democracy. Cambridge: MIT Press, 1941. 
 
Offered: Fall and Spring; annually. 8 1.5-hour sessions + exhibit. Total contact hours for credit determination: 15 
 
Faculty assigned: David Dodge 
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Course Title: A New American House (2 credits). Elective 
 
Course Description: Students enrolled in this course will address the need for housing that is appropriate to the socio-economic 
level of most Americans today. Looking at the growth of the American home since post World War II, we see the average 
American home has more than doubled in size since the 1950’s, but the size of the American family has declined. In 2009 we 
saw the average size of the American house decrease for the first time. This may suggest that people are becoming more aware 
of their houses’ impact on cost of living, and possibly more concerned about their own carbon footprint. It may also just be a 
reflection of tougher economic times. Regardless of where this downsizing trend is coming from, we must as architects address 
and inform the decisions being made. We will discuss trends in family size and extended families. The course will also examine 
Frank Lloyd Wright’s Usonian Houses as examples of a response to the same questions asked 75 years ago. We will study 
Frank Lloyd Wright’s ideas on Organic Architecture and see how they relate to today’s green, sustainability movement. How are 
these ideas relevant now? We will also consider how other architects have addressed these questions and explore what form 
their solutions took. 
 
Course Objectives: The purpose of this class is to explore the single-family residences in the U.S. today. One of the major 
goals will be for each student to design a home that responds to the social and economic concerns and needs of today’s families 
and environmental concerns, yet create uplifting, beautiful and meaningful spaces where a family can flourish. This course will 
consist of research, discussion, and design components. At the conclusion of the course each student will have designed a 
house that will include a detailed set of design development drawings and renderings, as well as a good start on construction 
documents, all based on research from the class. Students will perform a “REScheck” audit on their design to determine its 
energy compliance. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Personal Competence; 
Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.2. Design Thinking Skills 
A.8. Ordering Systems Skills 
B.10. Building Envelope Systems 
 
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction. Week 2: Unit systems. Week 3: Programming and spatial needs. Week 4: Siting the 
building. Week 5: Home design. Week 6: Building envelope. Week 7: Aesthetics. Week 8: Passive solar/active solar and media. 
Week 9: Materials and sustainability. Week 10: Mechanical systems. Week 11: Windows. Week 12: Renderings and 
presentation. Week 13: Final design and drawings. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in Exploration or Synthesis Phase 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Menzel, Peter and Charles C. Mann. Material World: A Global Family Portrait. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1994. 
Wright, Frank Lloyd. The Living City. New York: Horizon Press, 1984. 
Wright, Frank Lloyd. The Natural House. New York: Horizon Press, 1954. 
 
Offered: Summer; annually. 13 2-hour sessions + review. Total contact hours for credit hour determination: 30 
 
Faculty assigned: Floyd Hamblen 
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Course Title: Proportion and Scale (2 credits). Elective 
 
Course Description: Prior to session one, students will study the Golden Rectangle, Pythagoras, 560 – 480 B.C., the Canon of 
Proportion – Leonardo Da Vinci, 1451 – 1519, and Le Modulor – Le Corbusier 1887 – 1965, in relationship to art and 
architecture. Throughout the course, students will study building plans, sections, and elevations to determine/discover their 
relationship proportions and scale as set forth in the historical dogma. The course requires extensive class participation. 
Students will be given ongoing desk critiques throughout the duration of the scheduled class time. 
 
Course Objectives: Students will be assessed on the preparatory work in the study of the Golden Rectangle, the Canon of 
Proportion, and Le Modulor. Students will be assessed on their research on the building list of nine projects listed in the course 
description. The graphic and computer drawings will represent the students’ understanding of proportion and scale in the 
development of architecture.  
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.5. Investigative Skills 
A.8. Ordering Systems Skills 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Discussion of course drawings that will be used for proportion analysis of buildings. Session 2&3: 
Analysis of the two Schindler buildings. Session 4&5: Analysis of the two Rieveld buildings. Session 6&7: Analysis of the two 
Niemeyer buildings. Session 8: Presentation of computer graphic illustration of Albers’s Homage to the Square, Le Corbusier’s 
Module 2, and Schindler’s How House Composition. Session 9: Presentation of Scale and proportion related to Donald Judd 
(Ulista Zodchevo Rossi); how proportion is an expressive tool; 32 simple and basic ideas (FLLW); and The Golden Ratio, bench 
design concept (Michael Johnson). Session 10&11: Produce final graphic presentations. Session 12: Presentation and 
discussion of student work. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Le Corbusier. 1954, reprint 2004. Le Modulor and Modulor 2. Translated by Peter de Francia and Anna Bostock. Basel: 
Birkhauser- Publishers for Architecture. 
http://morrischia.com/david/portfolio/boozy/research/modulor.html 
http://britton.disted.camosun.bc.ca/goldslide/jbgoldslide.htm 
Course handouts 
 
Offered: Fall annually. Seven weeks. 12 3-hour sessions. Total contact hours for credit determination: 30 
 
Faculty assigned: Michael P. Johnson; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Materials and Methods (1 credit). Elective 

Course Description: We will discuss the material’s common physical properties, common manufacturing processes and typical 
ways the materials are employed in contemporary building construction. 
 
Course Objectives:  
Critical Ground: 

-Students will develop and demonstrate their understanding of architectural precedents in building construction 
materials and methods. 
-Students will develop critical thinking skills by considering how and why architects have used specific materials in the 
past. 

Material Facts: 
-Through their own presentations and writing assignments, students will demonstrate the knowledge that they have 
gained in the following aspects of Material Facts. They will: 
-Show their understanding of the nature of raw materials and manufactured products, including materials’ physical 
properties and methods of manufacture. 
-Identify the characteristic forms of building façade materials and describe how these forms can help further the 
architectural thesis of a building. 
-Specify which materials are appropriate in which contexts based on cost, cultural meaning/ expression, durability and 
strength. 
-Demonstrate their discernment of the environmental impacts of the entire lifecycle of each material including its 
extraction, manufacture, and it’s potential for reuse and recycling. 

Personal Competence: 
-Students will show responsibility by completing all course assignments and quizzes. 
-Students will show responsibility by punctual attendance at all class sessions. 
-Students will show responsibility by being prepared for class. 
-Students will exhibit and hone creative thinking through participation in class discussions. 

 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Material Facts; Personal Competence;  
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.12. Building Materials and Assemblies 
 
Topical Outline: This course consists of six two-hour lecture periods and one field trip. Each lecture period will consist of a 
discussion of one or more materials typically used in building.   
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  
Fundamentals of Building Construction Materials and Methods by Edward Allen 
The Secretary of the Interiors Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties 
 
Offered: Fall annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Fred Prozzillo; Teaching Fellow 
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Course Title: Furniture Design I (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description:  
This class will use Frank Lloyd Wright’s art glass patterns and the furniture of Taliesin to study the ideas and systems that 
energize his work. These remarkable patterns and objects contain unique compositional effects, organizational principles and 
structural solutions not usually found in contemporary design. 
 
Course Objectives: 
Critical Ground will be assessed on the basis of: 

Demonstrated ability to identify discreet compositional effects in Frank Lloyd Wright’s work. 
Demonstrated ability to transform tangible design elements into abstract ideas. Abstraction as analysis. 

Representation will be assessed on the basis of: 
Effective 2 dimensional communication of the important compositional elements in a design. 
Effective use of drawings to communicate the important 3-dimensional characteristics in a design. 

Material Facts will be assessed on the basis of: 
A demonstrated use of the inherent structural and aesthetic parameters of wood to create ‘realistic’ furniture designs. 

Personal Competence will be evaluated on the basis of: 
Participation in discussions and presentations 
Willingness to question assumptions and to explore different ways to communicate about objects. 

Design Composition will be evaluated on the basis of: 
Demonstrated use of a design process based on the arrangement of parts rather than shape making 
Demonstrated use of multiple iterations to develop a design; an iterative design process. 
Demonstrated ability to abstract a 2-dimensional compositional element into a design parti for furniture. 
Demonstrated use of the organizational strategies explored in the class 

 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Critical Ground; Material Facts; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A. 2. Design Thinking Skills; B.12. Building Materials and Assemblies 
 
Topical Outline:  

• Compositionally based design versus design as shape making; 
• The nature of wood as a material: how to put wood furniture together; 
• Identifying and managing compositional effects; 
• Wright’s design values, Contemporary design values; 
• Integration and Differentiation: the part to whole relationship; 
• Function/Form/Structure/Ornamentation; 
• Systems of organization; 
• Organization and its relationship to expressivity. 

 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  The Frank Lloyd Wright designed furniture and art glass in the artifact collection of Taliesin 
 
Offered: Fall, Spring, Summer annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Lloyd Natof 
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Course Title: Furniture Design II (2 credits). Elective 

Course Description: This course is intended to provide strategies and techniques for safe and effective use of the woodshop for 
the beginner as well as more experienced woodworkers. The class will start with an overview of terminology and the 
woodworking machinery. A handout will be provided and we will divide up into small groups of two to three students. Woodshop 
Utility will provide ongoing feedback about the work being accomplished, as well as a final assessment.  
 
Course Objectives: The projects will give the students experience in how to: Specify and source wood and sheet good 
(plywood) products; Work with plywood: avoiding tearout, easily handle and accurately cut 4’x8’ sheets, edgeband and plywood 
joinery; Flatten and square solid wood and cut joints with the table saw, band saw and router; Safely and accurately cut small 
pieces; Cut and assemble miters; Use templates and non 90° angle joinery; Sand and finish. Assessment of work will be based 
upon: Student’s demonstrated ability to broaden his or her communication and critical thinking skills into the field of 
woodworking; Demonstration of enhanced design skills through construction practice and firsthand experience with a material; 
and Demonstration of knowledge of and use of the language of furniture design and construction. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Material Facts; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
B.12. Building Materials and Assemblies 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1&2: Terminology and shop safety. Session 3: Presentation of research assignments. Session 4-11: 
Building sessions in the shop. 
 
Prerequisites: Furniture Design I [formerly Elements of Taliesin] 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: Woodshop training and access; access to artifact collection of Frank Lloyd Wright designed 
furniture at Taliesin 
 
 
Offered: Spring; annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Lloyd Natof 
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Course Title: Landscape Architecture (1 credit). Elective 

Course Description:  
The goal is to instill a new, or renewed, love, respect and appreciation for landscapes and gardens and their celebration of 
nature through integration with architecture. The objective is to make you a better architect by broadening your understanding of 
the profession through an exploration of landscape architecture and site planning.  
 
Course Objectives:  
Critical Ground: Take part in a dialogue related to the history of landscape and garden design.Communicate landscape and site 
planning concepts and how these ideas may be applied to contemporary landscape issues. 
Ecology and Environment: Observe the ecology and natural patterns of the Sonoran desert and the Taliesin West 
Campus and incorporate this sensitivity in your work. Demonstrate, through writing and discussion of assigned reading, an 
observation of the importance of the integration of nature in architecture. 
Representation: Demonstrate an understanding of the process of landscape architecture and site planning in 
your work. Incorporate sound site planning and landscape design in your design documents that convey 
discoveries and decisions in a clearly communicative and professional manner. 
Material Facts: Identify appropriate material vocabularies for site and landscape development on your 
project. Identify sustainable methods and systems for proposed landscape and site improvements. 
Integrated Practice: Create professional documents that meet or exceed industry standards for graphic quality, 
completeness and technical accuracy. Manage time and resources. 
Personal Competence: Work collaboratively and efficiently as a group. Share your thoughts and interpretation of assigned 
readings and presentations with the group. 
Design Composition: Produce design documents which meet or exceed academic standards and exhibit the 
thoughtful integration of site and landscape elements. Create innovative and elegant design solutions to site and landscape 
problems that are defensible during review by members of the faculty, fellowship and peers. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Ecology and Environment; Representation; Material Facts; Integrated Practice; Personal Competence; Design 
Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
B.3. Sustainability 
B.4. Site Design 
 
Topical Outline:  
The majority of class sessions will have 2 parts- 1) Review and Discussion and, and 2) Guest Presentation. Review and 
discussion will be structured around your projects and assigned reading. Presentations will be made by visiting professionals and 
will be treated as dialogues as opposed to lectures. 
1. Introducing you to the fundamental concepts of site planning and landscape design 
2. Conducting charrettes of your current Design Studio or Box Projects in hands on, collaborative work sessions 
3. Sharing and discussing important reading material that will expose you to issues and ideas 
4. Inviting architects at the top of their field to share work that illustrates the importance of thoughtful integration of landscape and 
architecture. 
5. Visiting and discussing landscapes and gardens that illustrate the ideas shared in this course. 
 
Prerequisites: Students must be in the Exploration or Synthesis Phase  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Set of documents specific to the project and site visits 
 
Offered: Spring, Fall annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Chris Winters 
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Course Title: Anthropology: Cultural Perspective of Landscape and House (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: This course will introduce us to the many ways anthropologists perceive and interpret the social and 
cultural aspects of the landscape and house. We will explore how the landscape becomes an expansive place full of stories, 
memory, and identity. In addition, we will investigate the house, not just as a provision of shelter, but also as the creation of 
social and symbolic space. Using the landscape and house as the basis for our inquiry, we finally will consider the tremendous 
impact of global change, and explore how architects can work cross-culturally in this process.  
 
Course Objectives: Students will better understand 1) how landscape and house can be socially and symbolically interpreted in 
ways that are meaningful to participants; 2) that traditions belonging to the landscape and house are never static, but change 
over time as participants respond and contribute to on-going social and cultural forces; and 3) how anthropology and architecture 
can contribute toward enhancing the processes of global change. This is an opportunity to participate in the current dialogue 
between anthropology and architecture, and to understand how these disciplines can enrich each other through practice and 
cultural engagement. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.9. Historical Traditions/Global Culture; C.9. Community & Social Responsibility  
  
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction- Perspectives from Cultural Anthropology; Landscape, Identity, and Memory; Week 2: 
Fieldtrip; Landscape, Identity, and Memory; Fieldwork presentations; Houses as Social and Symbolic Space; Week 3: Changing 
Traditions- Houses that Endure; Changing Traditions- How does Innovation Happen; Week 4: Anthropology and Architecture: 
Issues of Cross-Cultural Transfer; Design Charrette. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Articles listed in order of syllabus 
Basso, Keith A. 1988. “‘Stalking With Stories’: Names, Places, & Moral Narratives among the Western Apache.” Pp. 19-55. In 
Text, Play, and Story: The Construction and Reconstruction of Self and Society. Ed. E.M. Brunner. Prospect Heights, Il.: 
Waveland Press, Inc. 
Smith, Angele. 2003. “Landscape Representations: Place & Identity in 19th Century Ordnance Survey Maps of Ireland.” Pp. 71 – 
88. In Landscape, Memory and History: Anthropological Perspectives. Eds. P.J. Stewart & A. Strathern. London & Sterling, 
VABranham, Benjamin. 2001. “On ‘Evolution’: Buffalo Bill & the Confiscation of Culture.” Pp. 1-4. Modern American Poetry 
Website for Sherman Alexie. 
Oliver, Paul. 2003. “Introduction.” Pp. 7-19. In Dwellings: The Vernacular House World Wide. London & New York: Phaidon  
Oliver, Paul. 2003. “House & Cosmos.” Pp. 168-189. In Dwellings: The Vernacular House World Wide. London & New York: 
Phaidon  
Bronner, Simon J. 2006. “Building Tradition: Control & Authority in Vernacular Architecture.” Pp. 23-44. In Vernacular 
Architecture in the Twenty-First Century: Theory, education and practice. Eds. L. Asquith and M. Vellinga. London & New York: 
Taylor & Francis. 
Vellinga, Marcel. 2005. “Anthropology & the Challenges of Sustainable Architecture.” Pp. 3-7. In Anthropology Today, vol.21, 
no.3 
Hammer, Joshua. 2007. “Undaunted” (Rory Stewart & traditional architecture in Kabul). In Smithsonian, September, vol.38, no.6. 
Ancient Futures: Learning from Ladakh. 1993. International Society for Ecology & Culture (ISEC). Produced by John Page. 
www.isec.org.uk (film) 
White Lotus School: Ladakh. 2007. Arup Architects, PBS Special. (film) 
 
Offered: Spring annually. Four weeks, 8 2-hour sessions. Total contact hours for credit determination: 16 
 
Faculty assigned: Mary L. Grow 
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Course Title: Anthropology: The Social Life of Spaces (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: This course will introduce us to the social life of informal gathering places and will provide us with the 
opportunity to better understand and appreciate how such spaces have contributed to the vitality of their respective communities.  
 
Today approximately 20% of the population in the United States changes residence every year. As home offices, home 
schooling, and home entertainment centers increase in popularity, the “home” has the potential to become ever more insular and 
independent from the society at large. It is therefore no surprise that discussions of community and community building are 
prominent in our social discourse. This increased interest not only raises important questions about the social life and health of 
communities in the United States, but also challenges us to consider what role, if any, an architect plays in building an 
environment that enhances social life. 
 
Course Objectives: This is an opportunity to explore how social life in a particular space evolves as it responds and contributes 
to larger forces within a community. How controversy and disorder, as well as cooperation and regulation, are part of this 
dynamic process. Throughout this course we will work together to discover what is truly important about an informal gathering 
place and its people, and how meaningful social life occurs. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Representation; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.10. Cultural Diversity 
C.2. Human Behavior  
  
Topical Outline: We will consider the following three case studies: (1) the marketplace in Great Britain, (2) the Middle Eastern 
coffeehouse, and (3) the Japanese public bath. Using historical sources and contemporary data we will examine how social, 
cultural, political, and economic factors shape social life and the built environment. We will analyze these case studies through a 
series of readings, films, and images. This course will also include fieldwork projects and presentations that will help us establish 
parallels between these case studies and specific sites in Spring Green and the surrounding area. 
 
Prerequisites: Anthropology: Cultural Perspectives on Landscape and House 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Oldenburg, Ray. 1999. “The Problem of Place in America” in The Great Good Place. New York: Marlowe & Company. Pp. 3-19. 
Oldenburg, Ray. 1999. “The Character of Third Places” in The Great Good Place. New York: Marlowe & Company. Pp. 20-42. 
Schmiechen, James & Kenneth Carls. 1999. “The Traditional Market” in The British Market Hall: A Social and Architectural 
History: Yale University Press. Pp. 3-19. 
Schmiechen, James & Kenneth Carls. 1999. “Inventing the Market Hall” in The British Market Hall: A Social and Architectural 
History. New Haven & London: Yale University Press. Pp. 21-34. 
Hattox, Ralph S. 1985. “Taverns Without Wine: The Rise of the Coffeehouse“ in Coffee and Coffeehouses: The Origins of a 
Social Beverage in the Medieval Near East. Seattle & London: University of Washington Press. Pp. 72-91. 
Hattox, Ralph S. 1985. “The Coffeehouse: Social Norms, Social Symbols” in Coffee and Coffeehouses: The Origins of a Social 
Beverage in the Medieval Near East. Seattle & London: University of Washington Press. Pp. 112-130. 
Clark, Scott. 1994. “Bathing in the Modern Era” in Japan, A View From The Bath. Honolulu: University of Hawaii. Pp. 42-65. 
Clark, Scott. 1994. “Bathing in Ideas” in Japan, A View From The Bath. Honolulu: University of Hawaii. Pp. 117-148. 
Film: ‘A Candle For The Shabandar Café’ (23 min.). Independent Film & Television College, Baghdad, Iraq, IFTVC 2007 
 
Offered: Summer annually. Four weeks, 8 2-hour sessions. Total contact hours for credit determination: 16 
 
Faculty assigned: Mary L. Grow 
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Course Title: Anthropology: Apprenticeship in Cross-Cultural Perspective (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: This cultural anthropology course will explore apprenticeship from a cross-cultural perspective, introducing 
us to some of the learning traditions associated with architecture through time. Focus will include the medieval guilds of Europe, 
today’s minaret builders of Yemen, the apprenticeship program of Frank Lloyd Wright, and others. Using apprenticeship as the 
basis of our inquiry, we will gain a deeper understanding of how traditions in building are transmitted to succeeding generations, 
and how change is effected and assimilated in the process. Additionally, we will learn how rites of passage play a central role in 
all apprenticeship programs, and how different building traditions develop their unique styles of “learning by doing.” 
 
Course Objectives: Those enrolled in this course will conduct a fieldwork project designed to enhance their understanding of 
apprenticeship. This project will be presented to others in the class, thereby strengthening our appreciation of the social, 
economic, and artistic dimensions of this tradition. Essentially, we will explore what it means to be an apprentice, and how this 
learning process is connected to a historical and cross-cultural legacy that continues to contribute significantly to the field of 
architecture today. 
 
Performance Categories:  
Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria:  
A.9. Historical Traditions/Global Culture 
C.9. Community & Social Responsibility  
  
Topical Outline: Week 1: Introduction: ‘Learning by Doing,’ Apprenticeship in the Middle Ages, Lodge Books & Sketchbooks of 
the Masters; Contemporary Case Study #1 ‘Ways of Knowing.’ The Masons of Djenne; Week 2: Contemporary Case Study #2 
Apprenticeship & Learning to ‘Make.’ The Minaret Builders of Sana’a, Yemen;  
Apprenticeship with Frank Lloyd Wright; Week 3: Ethnographic Interview Techniques – The Skill of Asking; Rites of Passage – A 
Cross-Cultural Framework for Apprenticeship; Fieldwork interviews; Week 4: Fieldwork presentations. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Bucher, Francois. 1979. Architector: The Lodge Books & Sketchbooks of Medieval Architects. Abaris Books, New York. 
Marchand, Trevor H.J. 2009. “Introduction.” In The Masons of Djenne. Indiana University Press. Bloomington & Indianapolis. 
Marchard, Trevor H.J. 2006. “Endorsing Indigenous Knowledge: The Role of Masons & Apprenticeship in Sustaining Vernacular 
Architecture – The Case of Djenne.” In Vernacular Architecture in the Twenty-First Century. Eds. Asquith, Lindsey & Maecel 
Velinga. Taylor & Francis: London & New York. 
Marchand, Trevor H.J. 2001. Minaret Building and Apprenticeship in Yemen. Cruzon Press: Richmond, Surry. (2 readings) 
Tafel, Edgar. 1979. Years with Frank Lloyd Wright: Apprentice to Genius. Dover Publications, Inc.: New York. 
Henning, Randolph C. (Editor) 1992. “At Taliesin” – Newspaper Columns by FLLW & the Taliesin Fellowship. Southern Illinois 
University Press: Carbondale & Edwardsville.  
Turner, Victor W. 1979. “Betwixt and Between: The Liminal Period in Rites of Passage.” In Reader in Comparative Religion: An 
Anthropological Approach. Eds. Lessa, Wm. A. and Evon Z. Vogt. Harper Collins: New York. 
(Optional reading) 
Wright, Frank Lloyd. 1941. Taliesin: The Taliesin Fellowship Publication. Work-Plan & Background. Taliesin: WI. 
Film: Great Mosque of Djenne (2007). 
Film: Sindh Jo Ajrak. Cloth from the Banks of the River Indus. directed by Noorjehan Bilgrami (1998). 
Archived Tapes: Frank Lloyd Wright on Apprenticeship. 
 

Offered: Fall; annually. Four weeks, 8 2-hour sessions. Total contact hours for credit determination: 16 
 
Faculty assigned: Mary L. Grow 
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Course Title: Drawing to Understand (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description:  
In this course, students will explore elementary concepts of two and three dimensional design, such as balance, shape, form, 
growth, space, movement, dynamics, and expression. With life drawing as a subject, including a model, the still life, and the 
landscape, students will be expected to use additive and subtractive drawing processes to experience these concepts. Specific 
studies will be presented for each concept, as well as art historical, architectural, and life references. Charcoal will be the only 
drawing material. The purpose of this course is not to teach students how to draw, but how to use drawing as a means to an end, 
the end being an understanding of these concepts through the fundamentals of composition, process, drawing as problem 
solving, and intuition. The ability to balance both right and left brain thinking is the ultimate intention of this class. 
 
 
Course Objectives:  
Design Composition will be assessed in the student drawing as unity, taking into consideration all four sides of the page. 
Critical Ground will be assessed in the formal qualities such as balance, shape, form, growth, space, movement, 
dynamics and expression.   
Representation will be assessed on the basis of the ability to understand the eight class concepts and recognize them in art and 
architecture. 
 
Performance Categories: 
Critical Ground; Representation; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
A.3. Visual Communication Skills 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:  
Arnheim, Rudolph (1954/1974). Art and Visual Perception: A Psychology of the Creative Eye. Berkeley and Los Angeles: 
University of California Press.  
Arnheim, Rudolph (1977). The Dynamics of Architectural Form. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press.   
Arnheim, Rudolph (1982/1988). The Power of the Center: A Study of Composition in the Visual Arts. Berkeley and Los Angeles: 
University of California Press. 
 
Offered: Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned:  Dan O’Brien, MFA 
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Course Title:  Performance Project (2 credits). Elective 
 
Course Description:  
The Performance Project explores imagination, creativity, social context, literature, performance skills and design. Apprentices 
will rehearse, design, build and perform a short play for the public at Hillside Theater at Taliesin. 
 
Course Objectives: 
Social and Cultural Context will be assessed on the basis of:  

Demonstration of understanding of the context and interpretation of the play 
Demonstration of awareness and understanding of the literary and dramatic form of the play 
Demonstration of awareness of the social and personal relationships of the characters in the play and the actors and 
crew of the show 

Personal Competence will be assessed on the basis of: 
Responsible participation, attendance, and communication. 
Demonstration of ability to communicate with the audience and fellow actors with greater ease, confidence and clarity 
Demonstration of cooperative, collaborative work with fellow actors, designers and director 

Design Composition will be assessed on the basis of: 
Demonstration of understanding of the design process through the design of set, props, costumes and graphics that 
communicate the ideas of the production 
Demonstration of awareness of spatial relationships onstage between actors and audience in the creation of the stage 
picture 

Material Facts will be assessed on the basis of: 
Demonstration of ability to construct set, prop and costumes that serve the production by communicating the world and 
ideas of the play 

 
Performance Categories: 
Social and Cultural Context; Material Facts; Personal Competence; Design Composition 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: 
 
Topical Outline:  

• Exercise and expand imagination. The apprentice develops new resources and imaginative “muscle”, enhancing 
creative power. 

• Explore the world of the play and express understanding through the design and interpretation of the story. The 
participant gives form to ideas in both design and performance. 

• Explore language and the way in which form conveys the meaning to the audience. The apprentice learns to draw 
upon wider and richer resources in choosing forms of communication and vocabulary. 

• Contribute to the ensemble as part of a greater whole. The participant experiences the ways in which groups must 
support and inspire one another in order to reach a goal unattainable by a single individual. 

• Problem-solve in order to bring the play from the page to the stage. The apprentice learns to imagine, and then create 
new techniques and solutions, and to trust his/her creative powers. 

• Communicate with the audience and fellow actors with greater ease, confidence and clarity. The participant develops 
improved verbal skills and greater stage presence. 

• Explore timing and spatial relationships. The apprentice further develops the skill of discerning pattern and relationship 
and the use of space to define and articulate elements. 

• Design a graphic identity for publicity materials. 
 
Prerequisites: None 
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources:   
 
Offered: Summer semi-annually.  
 
Faculty assigned: Terry Kerr 
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Course Title: Reading the Landscape (1 credit). Elective 
 
Course Description: Students will look, think, learn, and explore beyond the building footprint, construction site, property 
boundaries, and “fence lines” (real and metaphorical) to better understand how what they do as designers and builders on the 
landscape is intimately and momentously connected to a living community that is more responsive, sensitive, captivating, 
demanding, and rewarding than any client they will ever have. Using the Taliesin property, Wyoming Valley, and the Driftless 
Area as models students will learn how to read the natural and human history of a landscape. This close reading of another kind 
of “text” will provide the basis for an examination of the ecological, ethical, and aesthetic considerations that shape our “sense of 
place.” We will consider influences that might alter, disrupt, or preserve the health and diversity of our landscapes.  
 
Course Objectives: Apply basic ecological and environmental concepts at the landscape level; Identify the tools and 
components required for a holistic ecological assessment; Articulate “Sense of Place” as a foundational concept for 
understanding the architect’s role in the context of Landscape; Apply an historical and environmental perspective to the 
interaction of Architecture and Landscape; Demonstrate critical thinking in class discussions, presentations, written assignments, 
and field exercises; Synthesize and expand considerations of Landscape – as informed by selected environmental thinkers – 
from a local to a global perspective; Develop and articulate a personal template for “Reading the Landscape” informed by 
historical, cultural, ecological, and ethical considerations. 
 
Performance Categories: Critical Ground; Social and Cultural Context; Ecology & Environment; Personal Competence 
 
NAAB Student Performance Criteria: B.3. Sustainability 
 
Topical Outline: Session 1: Introductions; Course overview and goals; expectations & requirements; Ecological concepts, 
vocabulary; The Driftless Area: overview; Field trip prep and logistics. Session 2: Field Trip- The Nature Conservancy. Session 3: 
“Sense of Place”: class discussion; Site assessment and ecosystem evaluation; Driftless Area, continued. Session 4: Field Trip- 
Pleasant Valley Conservancy. Session 5: Class discussion; Driftless Area and Beyond: Developing a Personal and Professional 
Template for Reading the Landscape; Landscape: Ethical Considerations. Session 6: Field Trip- Honey Creek Preserve or 
Bakken’s Pond.  
 
Prerequisites: None  
 
Textbooks/Learning Resources: 
Cronon, William. “The Trouble with Wilderness; or Getting Back to the Wrong Nature.” In Uncommon Ground: Rethinking the 
Human Place in Nature, edited by William Cronon, 69-90. New York: W.W. Norton & Co., 1995. 
Dunkel, Tom and Peter Kareiva, “Beyond vs. Nature: The Case for Reconciliation.” In Nature Conservancy, Spring 2011. 
Konnak, Sally. “Ode to Bakken’s Pond.” In Voice of the River Valley, June, 2009. 
Leopold, Aldo. “The Land Ethic.” In A Sand County Almanac, 201-226. New York: Oxford University Press, 1981. 
Meine, Curt. “Inherit the Grid.” In Correction Lines, by Curt Meine,187-209. Washington, D.C.: Island Press, 2004. 
Meine, Curt. “Seeking Sauk Prairie.” In A Place to Which We Belong, edited by Dennis Boyer and Justin Isherwood, 49-52. 
Madison: The 1000 Friends of Wisconsin Land Use Institute, 1998. 
Russell, Virginia L. “The Letters of Frank Lloyd Wright and Jens Jensen.” In Landscape Journal, 20:2-01. 
Snyder, Gary. “The Place, the Region, and the Commons.” In The Practice of the Wild, by Gary Snyder, 25-44. San Francisco: 
North Point Press, 1990. 
Wernerehl, Bob. “Historical Background of The Blue Mounds Region of Wisconsin,” by The Blue Mounds Area Project, 
Wisconsin Environmental Education Board, and The Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources, 2001. 
Williams, Terry Tempest. “The Architecture of a Soul.” In An Unspoken Hunger, 13-15. New York: Pantheon Books, 1994. 
Wilson, Edward O. “Paradise Beach.” In Naturalist, by Edward O. Wilson, 5-15. Washington, D.C.: Island Press, 1994. 
Wilson, Edward O. “Trailhead.” New Yorker, January 25, 2010. 
    
Offered: Summer annually 
 
Faculty assigned: Gigi LaBudde 
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IV.2  FACULTY RESUMES  
 
(Found on the following pages, organized alphabetically) 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Andrea Bertassi, Teaching Fellow in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Design Studio 
Sustainability 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2004 Venice(I) / IUAV University, Master in Architecture; 
2001 Bruxelles(B) / Institut Supérieur d’Architecture'Victor Horta',  M.Arch. Erasmus Exchange Program; 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2013-Present: AoA Mumbai (India). Guest Tutor for 4th year design studio. 
2013-Present: KRVIA Mumbai (India). Guest Tutor for 2nd year design studio and master thesis. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2009-Present/Associate Architect at XCOOP/Rotterdam, NL 
2005-2009/Architect at Office for Metropolitan Architecture (OMA) / Rotterdam, NL 
 
Selected Publications and Recent Research: 
2014, February, Mumbai (India). 2014. XCOOP presents at the international UrbanLab+ Network on the themes of  
Multi disciplinarity, Intercultural Studies and Practice Orientation. KRVIA, India, LABA, Switzerland, Unical, Italy and TU  
Berlin, Germany are participating partners; 
2014, February, Mumbai (India). XCOOP presents Design Process at KRVIA; 
2014, January, Mumbai (India). XCOOP presents Design Process at AoA; 
October, Hong Kong (PRC). XCOOP presents 'Give Debris a Second Life' at the Eco Expo Asia, AsiaWorld Expo; 
2013, 24 26 September. September's Hertogenbosch(NL). XCOOP presents SofRock  Low Cost Villas at the Energy at  
The Brabanthallen; 
August , 2013, Hong Kong (China). Universal system    Local design. Improving communities through active  
Participation in the Transformation of waste into a better environment. Project Award by the Creative Industries Fund 
2013, June  XCOOP presents Universal system    Local design at the Circular City, Pakhuis de Zwijger Call for Proposal.  The 
project was shortlisted; 
2013, April, lecture at the Smartgeometry 2013 talkshop on Constructing for an evolving ecology at the Bartlett  
School in London (UK); 
2013, March: Amsterdam, NL. Talent Day 2013. Improve Innovate Inspire. Facilitators for the ING Business Challenge  
2013, March: Technical University Delft. Guest Tutors at the Workshop Athens, March 18th   Friday 22nd; 
2012, December: Pakhuis de Zwijger Amsterdam(NL). At City Think Lab #10: Het spel van de stad, lecture “Design for  
People. Crisis and Globalization'; 
2012-present. Rotterdam(NL) / Piet Zwart Institute, Willem de Kooning Academy, Rotterdam University: Final thesis tutor; 
2012, March April: XCOOP participates to the exhibition “Architetti si incontrano a Selinunte:  
Partire_Tornare_Restare”(Architects meet in Selinunte : To Leave_To Return_To Stay). The exhibition tells the  
Working path and the choices of 'expact' architects. Exhibition narrated through a series of suitcases Containing experiences; 
2011, October 4th. Italy / Il Sole24Ore, Progetti e Concorsi; 
2011, July. Amsterdam (NL) / The School of Architecture at McGill University (Montreal, Canada): Final Studio Review, 
NL2011 Archipelago; 
2011, July. The Netherlands / XCOOP designs and builds Vidi Vici shop; 
2011, July. The Netherlands / The ArchHive magazine, XCOOP's Vidi Vici shop in Rotterdam; 
2011, March, XCOOP presentation at 2012 Architecten in Rotterdam; 
2011. Fort Lauderdale, Miami, Florida (US) / Florida Atlantic University, Subtropical Cities 2011   lecture (Universal  
Method   Local Design); 
2010, May 22nd. Italy / IlSole24Ore, 'Progettisti e client tutelati con le line guida degli architetti'   article; 
2009. San Salvador(SAL) / University of Central America, Design Workshop   visiting professor; 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: J. Greg Brickey, Affiliated Faculty (until 2014) 
 
Courses Taught:  
Structures 1- Statics & Strength of Materials 
Structures 2- Wood & Steel 
Structures 3- Concrete & Steel 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1989 MS, Structural Engineering, Georgia Institute of Technology. 
1987 BS, Civil Engineering / Architectural Engineering, Texas A&M University. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2010-present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
2010-present. Adjunct Faculty, Arizona State University, School of Architecture & Landscape Architecture, Tempe, AZ. 
2005-2008. Adjunct Faculty, Arizona State University, School of Architecture & Landscape Architecture, Tempe, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
1994- 2010. Owner/Managing Principal: BDA Engineers/Parking Planners -‐ Scottsdale, AZ and Salt Lake City, UT. 
 
Licensure/Registration: 
Registered Professional Engineer: Utah, Texas, Idaho, Wyoming, Colorado, Oregon, New Mexico, Washington  
Registered Structural Engineer: Arizona, Nevada, Illinois 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Structural Engineers Association  
Post Tensioning Institute  
American Concrete Institute  
American Institute of Architects  
American Society of Civil Engineers  
American Institute of Steel Construction 
 
Publications: 
1991. “Knowledge-Based Creation of an Architectural 3D Model from 2D Drawings” – Hisao Goto, Greg Brickey, Kincho Law. Stanford 
University. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Julio Martinez Calzon, Distinguished Scholar in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Structures Seminar 
Structures 1- Statics & Strength of Materials 
Structures 2- Wood & Steel 
Structures 3- Concrete & Steel 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1968 Doctorate in Civil Engineering by the Polytechnical University of Madrid, Spain 
 Thesis: “Plastic behaviour of reinforced concrete hyperstatic structures” 
1962 Civil Engineer by the Polytechnical University of Madrid, Spain 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2010  Postgraduate course in Design and Analysis of Building Structures. February 5th, 2010. La Coruña. "Composite structures for 
building construction" 
1991-2005 Professor in the Polytechnical University of Madrid on “Composite Structures in Steel and Concrete” 
 
Professional Experience: 
1988-2012 Owner and Director of MC2 Engineering Consultants Office dedicated to Outstanding Structures and 
especially large Composite Bridges 
2013-2014 President and Technical Advisor of MC2 Engineering Consultants Office 
 
Licensure/Registration: 
1998 Professional Engineering license by New Brunswick State (Canada) 
1992 Euroengineer title by FEANI (European Federation of National Engineering Associations) 
 
Professional Organizations and Honors: 
2004 Honorary Member of the Structural Engineers Association of Argentina for his relevant professional career and contribution to 
the development of Structural Engineering. 
2005 Structural Concrete Association (ACHE). Medal of Honour 
2006 Juan Luis Lazaga Fiol Award. V ALE Lastra Annual Assembly 
 First ICT 07 Award for Tubular Construction for the Pedestrian Bridge in Valladolid (Spain) with architect Rafael Moneo 
2009 Honorary Member in Scientific Spanish Association 
2011 Via Award to MC2 as Best Engineering Consultant Company of the year in Spain 
 Award of ACHE (Scientific and Technical Structures Association) for the Cana Theaters Building Structure in Madrid 
 
Publications: 
1966 Composite Structures. Theory and Practice (2 Volumes) 
1972 Anaelastic calculation and behaviour of reinforced and prestressed concrete structures. Monograph of the Inst. Eduardo 
Torroja, Madrid. 90 pages 
1976 CUPLA Planning book “Analysis and control of structures” 
1978 Composite Construction in Steel and Concrete. Ed. Rueda. Madrid. 910 pages 
1993 Composite Bridges. Nowadays technology and analysis. 1st International Meeting. 590 pages 
1996 Composite Bridges. State of the Art in Technology and Analysis. 2nd International Meeting. 660 pages 
2002 Composite Bridges. State of the Art in Technology and Analysis. 3rd International Meeting. 942 pages 
2006 Bridges, Structures, Attitudes. Turner. 374 pages 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Effi Casey, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Hand Rendering 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1965-66      Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
 -    University of Marburg Academy of Fine Arts 
 -                 Rudolf Steiner School 
 -                 Academy of Fine Arts, Nuremburg, Germany 
 
Teaching Experience: 
1978- present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2005- present. Director of Music, Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. 
2000- present. Lead Artist/Renderer and owner O’Casey Design Studio, Scottsdale, AZ; Spring Green, WI. 
1987-2004. Director of Assessment, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Wisconsin and Arizona campuses. 
1965- present. Painter and Graphic Artist 
Extensive experience in Chamber Music and Musical Performance 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Friends of Music, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ 
Rural Musicians Forum, Spring Green, WI 
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CURRICULUM VITA 

 
Name: Michael DesBarres, Core Faculty 
 
Courses Taught: Design Studio and Box Project 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2008. Masters of Architecture, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
2005. Bachelor of Arts in Geography, University of Wisconsin--Madison. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2011-present. Core Faculty, Professor of Architecture, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2012-present. Graphic Designer and Visualization Specialist, MTJ Engineering, Madison, Wisconsin. 
2009-present. Principal MdB Design, LLC; Spring Green, Wisconsin. 
2001-2008.   Apprentice and Architectural Model Builder, Architectural Arts, Ltd. Madison, Wisconsin. 
 
Professional Organizations 
2014 Registered Architect, State of Wisconsin 
2014 Member of the American Institute of Architects 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: David Dodge, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Architectural Concepts: the Philosophy and Practice of an Organic Concept 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1951-1957     Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
1957- present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
1951-1959. Architectural intern to Frank Lloyd Wright.  
1959-2003. Architect, Taliesin Architects, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Registration/Licensure: 
Registered Architect, Arizona 
Registered Architect, Switzerland 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Federation of Swiss Architects, Central Chapter 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: James Erickson, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Taliesin as Text (co-taught) 
Taliesin West as Text (co-taught) 
Preservation Design Studio (co-taught) 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1982 Associates, Architectural Technology, MATC, Madison, WI  
1978 Mechanical Drafting Certification, Nicolet Technical College, Rhinelander, WI 
 
Teaching Experience: 
1992- present. Preservation Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Spring Green, WI. 
 
Selected Professional Experience: 
2006- present. Estate Manager of Taliesin, Taliesin Preservation Inc., Spring Green, WI. 
1992- 2006. Preservation Crew Chief at Taliesin, Taliesin Preservation Inc., Spring Green, WI. 
1985-1992. Partner, TDS Construction, Madison, WI. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Fred Esenwein, Visiting Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
History of Architecture I & II, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2014 - present        Ph.D. in Architecture Candidate, University of Pennsylvania 
2011  M.S. in Architecture, Virginia Tech 
2005  B.Arch., Virginia Tech 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2013 - present. Visiting Professor, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
2012 - 2013. Teaching Assistant, recitation instructor, University of Pennsylvania. 
2012. Instructor, University of Pennsylvania. 
2009 - 2011. Teaching Assistant, graduate level design studio, Virginia Tech. 
 
 
Professional Experience: 
2005 - 2009. Architecture, Mitchell/Matthews Architects, Charlottesville, VA. 
2004. Summer Intern, The Highlands Group, Roanoke, VA. 
2003. Summer Intern, Building Specialists, Roanoke, VA. 
 
Selected Publications/Featured Work: 
2013. Author, “Illustrating the American Community: The Depiction of Villages and Cities in Residential Pattern Books from the 1850s,” 
Manifest: A Journal of American Architecture and Urbanism, Vol 1 (October 2013), 114-113. 
2013. Moderator/Organizer, Architecture Education Goes Outside Itself, Crossing Borders, Breaking Barriers. Conference at the 
University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA. February 8-9. 
2011. Author, “Imagine Universal, Design Local,” Local Identities, Global Challenges. ACSA Fall Regional Conference, Houston, TX. 
Oct. 6-8. 
2005. Author, “Architecture as the Cultural Narrative,” Hawaii International Conference on Arts & Humanities, Honolulu, HI. Jan. 13-16. 
  
Registration/Licensure: Registered Architect: Virginia. 
 
Professional Organizations: 
American Institute of Architects (AIA), Member #38328196 
National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB), Member #71847 
 
Selected Awards/Honors: 
2012. Will M. Mehlhorm Scholarship, University of Pennsylvania. 
2011 – 2014 – PennDesign Ph.D. Fellowship, University of Pennsylvania.	  
2011. Architecture Graduate Excellence in Scholarship, Virginia Tech. 
2010. Henry Wiss Award for Art & Architecture History and Theory, Virginia Tech 
2005. Henry Adams Medal & Certificate, for Top Ranking Undergraduate, Virginia Tech. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Aris Georges, Core Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Advanced Design Studio 
Graphic Design Studio 
Research Design Studio 
Nature Patterns 
Graphic Design Workshop 
Drawing 
Taliesin as Text 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1992 M.Arch, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ 
1990 Bachelor of Architectural Studies, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
1984-86   Bienno Studies in Architecture, University of Florence, Facolta di Architettura, Florence, Italy.  
  
Teaching Experience: 
2010. Guest Critic, 5th Year Studio Prof. Renata Hejduk, Jason Griffiths, Arizona State University, Tempe. 
2009. Guest Lecturer, “Refuge,” Prof. Eleni Amerikanou, Kosti Keventsides, Democritus University of Thrace, Xanthi, Greece . 
2008. Guest Critic, Associative Design Program: Urban Ecologies ‐ Prof. Peter Trummer, Berlage‐Institute Post‐graduate Laboratory of 
Architecture, Rotterdam, Netherlands.   
2008. Guest Lecturer, Advanced Design Studio Instr. Josh Safdie, Boston Architectural College, Boston, MA.  
2008. Guest Critic, 5th Year Thesis Reviews  Prof. Jacob Potamianos, Kosti Keventsides, Dem. University of Thrace, Xanthi, Greece.  
2007. Guest Critic, 4th Year Housing Studio Prof. Mark Ryan, Wendell Burnette, Arizona State University, Tempe. 
2007. Guest Lecturer, Critic, 2nd Year Design Studio Prof. Kai Gutschow, Carnegie Mellon University School of Arch., Pittsburgh, PA. 
2006- present. Professor of Architecture, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Arizona and Wisconsin campuses. 
1994-2000. Instructor, Architectural Design Theory & Graphics; Instructor, Design Studio, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, 
Arizona and Wisconsin campuses. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2008-present. Director, Graphic Design Studio, Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. 
2005- 2006. Design Architect, Graphic Designer P. Makridis Associates, Architecture, Thessaloniki, Greece 
2004-2005. Prepress Coordinator, MediaFreQ, LLC, Portland, OR 
2000-2004. Print Production Manager; Creative Services Director, Newkirk Products, Inc. dba Communi(k), Portland. 
2000-2002. Consultant, Internet and FLLW Licensing Design Initiatives, Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation, Scottsdale, AZ 
1998- 2000. Director of Curriculum, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
1997-1998. Assistant Dean for Curriculum, FLLW School of Architecture. 
1994- 2002. Intern Architect, Graphic Designer, Taliesin Architects, Arizona. 
1993-1994. Design Architect, P. Makridis and Associates, Architects, Thessaloniki, Greece. 
 
Selected Publications and Recent Research: 
2009. Refuge in Architecture – The Shelter Program at Taliesin, greekarchitects.gr  
2009. Taliesin Next – Journal of the Taliesin Fellows  
2007. Impediments of Architectural Research – ACSA White Paper, Cranbrook Teacher’s Seminar  
2007. Nature Pixels – Journal of the Taliesin Fellows  
 
Select Collaborations: 
2009- present. Contributing Editor. Greekarchitects.gr  e-magazine for architecture 
2008-2009. Co-Instructor with Prof. Josh Safdie of Boston Architectural College. 
2008. Instructor- Kokoon, a trans-disciplinary collaboration with the ASU Herberger College of the Arts, Dept. of Dance,  
2007- 2010. Instructor/Designer. Spring Green Arts Fair - Design and installation of a tensile fabric structure. 
2006- Instructor/Designer. Garden of the Gods Art and Community Center- Design project with students and faculty. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Ronald Geren, Core Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Codes 
Construction Document Technology 
Building Construction Technology 
Practice Management 
 
Educational Credentials and Certifications: 
2013  CSI Fellow 
2007  Certified Concrete Masonry Testing Technician  
2005  MasterFormat Accredited Instructor  
2005  Certified Building Plans Examiner  
2003  Certified Construction Specifier (CCS) 
2001  Certified Construction Contract Administrator (CCCA)  
2001  Construction Documents Technologist (CDT)  
1984  B.Arch, University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2009- present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2007- present. Owner/Principal, RLGA Technical Services, LLC, Phoenix, AZ. 
1998- 2006. Senior Associate, Gould Evans Associates, Phoenix, AZ. 
1995- 1997. Project Manager, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
1990- 1995. Chief, Design and Construction, State of Arizona, Department of Emergency and Military Affairs (DEMA). 
 
Selected Publications: 
“NFPA 285: Flame Propagation in Exterior Walls, 2010 International Building Codes” Life Safety Digest, Summer/Fall 2013 
“Specifying for Design-Build Projects” Doors & Hardware, April 2013 
“Gypsum Board Construction: 2012 International Building Code” Life Safety Digest, Winter 2012/2013 
“Specifying for Code Compliance” Doors & Hardware, February 2013 
 
Selected Conference Presentations: 
“Construction Owners: Do You Know Who’s Specifying Your Projects?” Construction Users Roundtable (CURT) National Conference, 
Orlando, Florida, November 14, 2012. 
“Misguided Guide Specs: Are Your Product Specs Really Helping the Specifier?” CONSTRUCT 2012, Phoenix, Arizona, September 13, 
2012 
 
Registration/Licensure: 
Registered Architect: Arizona 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Member, Construction Specifications Institute (CSI) 
     -Southwest Region Vice President (Current) 
     -Editorial Advisory Board for The Construction Specifier Magazine 
     -Phoenix Chapter Past President 
Member, Specification Consultants in Independent Practice (SCIP) 
Member, American Institute of Architects (AIA) 
Member, MasterSpec® Architectural Review Committee (MARC) 
Member, International Code Council (ICC) 
Member, National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) 
Member, ASTM International 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 

Name: Mary Louise Grow, Ph.D., Core Faculty (until 2013) 
 
Courses Taught:  
The Social Life of Spaces: Case Studies from Cultural Anthropology 
Anthropology 1- Landscape & Home  
Anthropology 2 - Social Life / Spaces 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1991 Ph.D. Cultural Anthropology, University of Wisconsin-Madison.  
1987 Fulbright Scholar 
1986 M.A. Cultural Anthropology, University of Wisconsin-Madison.  
1986       Thai language study, Southeast Asian Studies Summer Institute. University of Northern Illinois, DeKalb, IL. 
1980 Tibetan language study, Naropa Institute. Boulder, CO.  
 
Teaching Experience: 
2008- 2014 Core Faculty, Taliesin, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
2007- 2008- Faculty, Taliesin, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
1991- 2000- Lecturer and Adjunct Faculty, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Department of Anthropology.  
 
Professional Experience: 
2008 – present. Faculty & Curriculum Chair, Taliesin, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture.  
2007 – present. Cultural Anthropologist – Faculty for Taliesin, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
2001-05. Ethnographer & Author. Studio 17 Press. Spring Green, Wisconsin and St. Antonin Noble Val, France.  
1991-2000. University of Wisconsin – Madison, Department of Family Medicine. Project Director of "Community Cross-Cultural Health 
Program." Research, education and outreach focusing on minority patient populations statewide. Attention to cross-cultural education 
and curricula for students, residents and faculty associated with the UW Medical School.  
1991-2000. Lecturer & Adjunct Faculty for University of Wisconsin Department of Anthropology & the Center for Southeast Asian 
Studies.  
1989-91. Project Director & Researcher for "The New American Project: The Hmong." University of Wisconsin, Department of Family 
Medicine at Wausau Family Practice Center, Wausau, WI. Designing and teaching curricula to residents and faculty focusing on 
Southeast Asian refugee health care.  
 
Selected Publications and Recent Research: 
2012. “Shelter and Sacred Space: Revitalizing the Wooden House in Cambodia.” Proceedings of International Convention of Asian 
Scholars. ICAS: Leiden, the Netherlands. (Forthcoming) 
2010. Field work: Ritual Practice and Contemporary Wooden Architecture in Cambodia. Siem Reap, Cambodia.  
2010. “Duen Pen: Joker Performances in the Nightclubs of Bangkok” in Applied Theatre International Case Studies & Challenges for 
Practice, edited by Juliana Saxton. University of Chicago Press: Chicago & London.  
2009. “Case Study for Bangkok Nightclubs” in Applied Theatre International Case Studies & Challenges for Practice, edited by Juliana 
Saxton. Victoria University Press: Victoria, British Columbia.  
2007. Apprenticeship, Fellowship, Fieldnotes: 1932 –2007, edited by Mary L. Grow, “Introduction” and “Interview with Apprentice, Aris 
Georges.” Taliesin, the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture: Spring Green, WI & Scottsdale, AZ.  
2007. Fieldwork: Forest Shrines: Rituals of Protection in Thailand’s Ecology Movement. Nan Province, Thailand.  
 
Recent Conference Presentations: 
2011. ‘Cultural Identity and Heritage’ panel Chair, including paper presentation “Shelter and Sacred Space: Revitalizing the Wooden 
House in Cambodia,” for joint meetings of Association for Asian Scholars & International Convention of Asia Scholars. March 31 – April 
3, 2011. Honolulu, Hawaii. 
2011. “Shelter and Sacred Space: Revitalizing the Wooden House in Cambodia,” presenter for School of Architecture, University of 
Hawaii – Manoa Lecture Series. April 6, 2011. Honolulu, Hawaii. 
 
Professional Organizations 
American Anthropological Assoc.; Assoc. For Asian Studies; Vernacular Architectural Forum; Burma Studies Group 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Thomas Hahn, Affiliated Faculty (until 2014) 
 
Courses Taught:  
Principles of Sustainability 
Applied Sustainability  
 
Educational Credentials: 
1988 M.Arch, Arizona State University, Tempe. 
1986 BA- Architecture, University of Washington, Seattle. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2010-2014. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
2008-present. Faculty, Ecosa Institute for Sustainable Design, Prescott, AZ. 
2002-2007. Adjunct Faculty, Ecosa Institute for Sustainable Design, Prescott, AZ. 
1998-2002. Assistant Professor, Arizona State University, School of Architecture, Tempe. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2008-present. Associate Director; Ecosa Institute for Sustainable Design, Prescott, Arizona. 
2008-present. Director of Design/Senior Architect; Ecosa Design Studio, PLLC, Prescott, Arizona. 
1994-2007. President/Principal Architect; The Sol Source, Inc., Phoenix, Arizona. 
2001-2005. President/Licensed Contractor; Three Rivers EcoBuilders, Phoenix, Arizona. 
1992-2002. President/Member of Board of Directors & Lead Volunteer; Desert Marigold School; Phoenix, AZ. 
1996-1998. Managing Editor; The Last Straw Journal; Tucson, Arizona. 
1990-1995. Project Architect; Jones Studio, Inc., Phoenix, Arizona. 
 
Selected Publications and Research: 
2008. “LEED-ing Away From Sustainability”; Sustainabiiity: The Journal of Record, Issue 1:3. 
2001-present. “Developing a Pourable Earthen Concrete”; (in progress); To be included in the Proceedings of the 1st International 
Conference on Ecological Building Structures; San Rafael, CA. 
2000-2001. Appropriate Building Systems Research – Hopi New Town Grant; ASU. Research under $10,000 grant toward 
understanding building systems, technologies, products, and materials; housing program on the Hopi native-American Reservation. 
2001. “Barriers & Opportunities to Environmentally-Responsible Design in … Housing”; Proceedings of ASES Forum 2001 
2000. “Employing Environmental Awareness Toward A Design Methodology”; Proceedings of the ACSA West Regional Conference 
 
Licensure/Registration: 
Registered Architect, Arizona #25640; National/NCARB #48859 
General Contracting, AZ Residential #B-164655 (dormant); AZ Comm’l #B2-170375 (dormant) 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Green Building: LEED Accredited Professional; Member, U.S. Green Building Council & AZ Chapter 
Green Building: Founding Member; City of Scottsdale (AZ) Green Building Program 
Green Building: Charter Member: Global Straw-bale Building Network 
 
Selected Awards/Honors: 
2004. U.S. Dept. of Interior Community Gardens Citation Award; UofA Healing Garden; Phoenix, AZ. 
2003. Valley Forward Crescordia Award; Foothills Academy Straw-bale Campus; Scottsdale, AZ. 
2003. Valley Forward Merit Award; Ballogg Residence; Wickenburg, Arizona. 
2002. Valley Forward Merit Award; Desert Marigold Straw-Bale Classroom Building; Phoenix, AZ. 
2001. Valley Forward Crescordia Award; ASU Integral Design Studio; Scottsdale, Arizona. 
2000. American Society of Landscape Architects National Award; Phoenix Zoo Exhibits; Phoenix, Arizona. 
2000. Valley Forward President’s Award For Excellence in Environmental Design and Crescordia Award. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Floyd Hamblen, Affiliated Faculty 
  
Courses Taught:  
New American Home 
Box project mentor 
  
Educational Credentials: 
1987     Associate of General Studies, Glendale Community College, Arizona 
1993    Bachelor of Architectural Studies, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture   
1995 Master of Architecture, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
 
Teaching Experience: 
1999- present. Mentor/Instructor, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Spring Green, WI. 
  
Professional Experience: 
2010- present. Principal, Floyd Hamblen Architect, LLC, Spring Green, WI. 
2003- 2010. Principal, Montooth Hamblen Architecture and Design LLC, Spring Green, WI. 
1999- 2003 Architectural Designer, Taliesin Architects, Spring Green, WI. 
1995- 1999 Project Manager, Hinrich Baller Architekt, Berlin Germany 
1993- 1996. Intern, Taliesin Architects, Spring Green, WI; Scottsdale, AZ. 
1992- 1993 Intern, Hinrich Baller Architekt, Berlin, Germany 
1997- 1990 Intern, Taliesin Architects, Spring Green, WI: Scottsdale, AZ 
 
Licensure/Registration: 
Registered Architect, Wisconsin 
  
Selected Built Works: 
Meade Boathouse, Lake Wisconsin, WI- Double boathouse with roof terrace and landscaping on Lake Wisconsin 
Coskren Residence, Alton Bay, New Hampshire 
Marquand Residence, Rice Lake, WI 
St. Patrick’s Catholic Cathedral, Thunder Bay, Ontario, Canada- Interior remodeling of Sanctuary per Vatican II standards  
Various Habitat for Humanity Homes, Spring Green, Dodgeville, and Mineral Point WI 
Johnson Athletic Center Prairie School, Racine, WI- gymnasium, fitness center (design consultant with Charles Montooth) 
St. Joseph Catholic Church, Friendship, WI- 550 seat Catholic Church (building design, site design, interior design) 
Wruble Residence, Platteville WI  
Keane Residence, Hartland WI 
Kraussnickstrasse Mixed Used Building, Berlin, Germany  

8 level, Residential, Retail, Office Space as well as parking level, building in historic center of Berlin, Germany (Project 
Manager under Hinrich Baller Architect)  
 

Selected Unbuilt Commissions: 
Soderstrom Residence and Recording Studio, Peoria, IL 
Abogye Academy, Kumasi, Ghana Africa- Masterplan and concept drawings for boarding school in Ghana. 
Three Rivers Waldorf School, La Crosse WI- Preliminary master plan for grades pre-school to 8th 
 
Media: 
Swiss public radio: Interview 2011 Living at Taliesin  
Madison Magazine: A Life That’s Wright, May 2011 issue 
Capitol Times: Amid an Architectural Wonder a Family Grows July 25, 2010  
Prairie Mod: Spotting New Organic Architecture  
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 CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Kimberly Hurtado, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Construction Contracts 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1997  Certification - Structural Engineering, The Center for Professional Advancement, East Brunswick, NJ.  
1987 J.D. Law, Marquette University, Milwaukee, WI. 
1983 M.A. Communications, Marquette University, Milwaukee, WI. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2006- present. Visiting Professional/Lecturer- Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture  
1995- present. Adjunct Lecturer- Marquette University Law School 
 
Professional Experience: 
1989- present. Managing Share-holder, Hurtado, S.C., Counselors at Law                      
 
Licensure/Registration: 
1987. Licensed Attorney State of Wisconsin 
 
Selected Publications: 
2010. Associated General Contractors of America’s Building Information Modeling Education Program, Unit 3, BIM Contract Negotiation 
and Risk Allocation (2010). 
2009. ABA Construction Lawyer, "Developing Meaningful Contract Terms for Electronic Communications on Construction Projects," Vol. 
29, No. 2, 5-14 (Spring, 2009). 
2008. International Construction Law Journal, "Contract Issues in the Use of Construction Building Information Modeling (BIM)," Vol. 25, 
Part 3, 262-71 (July, 2008). 
2004. Construct, “Construction Project Websites: Dealing with Technology Moving Faster Than the Law,” Vol. 13, No. 2, 20-23 (ABA 
Litigation Section Construction Litigation Committee, Winter 2004).  
2003. AGC Contract Document Deskbook, Chapter 10, “Standard Forms Of Agreement Between Design-Builder and Subcontractor - 
AGC 450, 455, 460 & 465,” Co-Author (Wiley Law Publications, 2003). 
1999. Partnering: A Practical Guide to Project Success - Co-Author, Editor (ABA Publications, 1999).  
1997. Design/Build Contracting Formbook, Chapter 12, “Dispute Resolution,” 355-380 (Wiley Law Publications, 1997).  
 
Selected Seminar: 
2011. Insight’s Annual BIM Forum – Canada, “BIM Contracts: Using BIM Addendum Contract Forms to Maximize Project Best Value,” 
Vancouver, British Columbia (September 27, 2011). 
2009. American College of Construction Lawyers, “Custom Contract Modification of AIA and ConsensusDOCs Electronic 
Communications Protocol and Building Information Modeling Addenda,” Jacksonville, FL (February 21, 2009).  
2009. State Bar of Wisconsin Annual Meeting, “Building Information Modeling: How Parametric Virtual Design is Changing the 
Construction Industry,” Madison, WI (May 8, 2009).  
 
Professional Organizations: 
2008- present. British Society of Construction Law. 
2005- present. Fellow of the American College of Construction Lawyers, member on BIMCommittee. 
1997- present. Member of Associated General Contractors of America’s Contract Document Committee. 
2000-2003. Member of the Board of Governors. 
1997-1999. Chair of the Contract Negotiation, Supervision, and Administrative Division of the American Bar Association’s Forum on the 
Construction Industry. 
1997-1998. President of the State Bar of Wisconsin’s Construction and Public Contract Law Section. 
1988- present. American Bar Association. 
1987- present, State Bar of Wisconsin. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Michael P. Johnson, Affiliated Faculty (until 2014) 
 
Courses Taught:  
Technical Drawing 
Proportion and Scale 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2005-2014. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ; Spring Green, WI. 
1990-1997. Core Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
-    Design Project Critic, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2010- 2014. Shelter Program Coordinator, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
1997- present. Board member, Gnosis Ltd., Cave Creek, AZ. 
1988- present. Principal, Michael P. Johnson Design Studios, Cave Creek, AZ. 
1983-1988. Principal, Johnson-Nimmer Architecture, Inc. 
1977-1983. Principal, MPJ Design Studios, Cave Creek, AZ. 
1970-1974. Partner, Sconfinato Construction Inc., Colgate, WI. 
1968-1976. Principal, MPJ Design Studios, Colgate, WI. 
 
Selected Publications/Featured Work: 

 2010. De Architectura, vol.25. Cover feature: Yoder-Doornbos Residence. 
 2009. Casas & Negocios. Cover feature: Parr Residence, September-October. 
 2009. Desert Living Magazine. Cover feature: Ellsworth Residence, January. 
 2009. Western Interiors. Cover feature: Bradley Residence, December-January. 
 2008. Tile Brasil. Cover feature: Bradley Residence, spring. 
 2007. Dwell. Feature: Hiller Residence, December-January. 
 2005. Cer International N-15 Magazine, Feature: Wilkinson Office / Warehouse Reconstruction and McCue Residence Reconstruction. 

2003. Stone and Tile Magazine, Feature interview. 
2003. Design and Architecture Magazine, Feature on Michael P. Johnson Design Studios and Gnosis Ltd., September. 
2001. CITY/AZ Design Awards, Zweig Family Residence, Paradise Valley, AZ. 
2001. New American Swimming Pool, James Trulove, Whitney Library of Design, Yoder-Doornbos Residence and Zweig Residence. 
2001. Residence/Decoration Magazine, vol.37. Nice, France,  
2001. “Dream Builders,” Episode #604. Production with HGTV. 
 
Selected Exhibits 
2010. “Zodchestvo.” The Russian National Architecture Fair, Moscow, Russia. 
2009. “Living in the Desert,” at Building, Dwelling, Thinking- The Architecture Gallery at Cersaie, Bologna, Italy. 
2009. International Academy of Architecture, Sofia, Bulgaria. 
2009. “In Search of the Simple Whole.” Universidad Autonomae , Monterey, Mexico; and Barragan Studio, Mexico City. 
 
Selected Professional Honors: 
2009. The International Aldo Villa Award, Societa Ceramica Italiana. 
2009. Special Prize of the Mayor of Mons, World Triennale of Architecture, Sofia, Bulgaria.                         
2008. Spectrum Awards, Ellsworth Residence, Cave Creek, AZ. 
2008. Legend Award, Ceramic Tiles of Italy. 

 2007 & 2008. SMOCA Contemporary Catalyst Award Nominee, Scottsdale, AZ. 
2006. Spectrum Awards, Silverman Residence – Scottsdale, AZ. 
2005. Spectrum Awards, Wilkinson Office / Warehouse Reconstruction. 

 2005. City of Tempe Beautification Awards, Wilkinson Office / Warehouse Reconstruction. 
2002. NCMA Design Award of Excellence, Zweig Family Residence. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Terry Kerr, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Shakespeare Seminar 
Performance Project 
Presentation Coach 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2006  BA Theater, University of Wisconsin- Madison, Madison, WI. 
1984  Graduate of American Players Theater Academy, Spring Green, WI. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
1994 - present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Arizona and Wisconsin campuses. 
2008 – present. Theater Instructor, Children’s Theater of Madison 
2006 – present. Certified Trainer, cognitive skills, LearningRX, Madison, WI. 
2011.  Theater Instructor, Overture Center Education Initiative, Madison, WI 
1986 - 1992. Workshop Director, American Players Theater, Spring Green, WI. 
1974 – 1976. Faculty, Valley Studio Theater and Mime School, Spring Green, WI. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2007 – present. Education Director, Children’s Theater of Madison, WI. 
1994 - 2006. Education Coordinator, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Arizona and Wisconsin campuses. 
1980 - 1992. Company Actor, American Players Theater, Spring Green, WI 
1979 – 1980. Co-founder of Winter Theater, Madison, WI. 
1977 – 1979. Co-director of statewide Rural Arts program, Wisconsin Arts Board. 
1974 – 1976. Instructor and performer, Wisconsin Mime Company. 
 
Professional Organizations: 
1984 – present. Actors Equity Association 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Gigi LaBudde, Affiliated Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Reading the Landscape 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1977 M.S. Counseling Psychology, University of Wisconsin-Madison. 
1974  B.A. Cultural Anthropology, University of Wisconsin-Madison. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2010- present. Visiting Faculty, Taliesin, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Spring Green, WI. 
2010-present. Instructor Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources: Best Management Practices for Forest Invasives 
2005-2009 Instructor, Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources: Identification and Control of Forest Invasives. 
2004-present. Instructor, Forest Industry Safety and Training Alliance. 
2000-2010. Instructor, The Woodland School, Aldo Leopold Foundation, Baraboo, WI. 
 
Selected Professional Experience: 
2004-present. Curriculum Development: Forest Industry Safety and Training Alliance. 
1998-2009. Education Coordinator and Ecology Field Consultant: Institute of Agriculture and Trade Policy, Minneapolis, MN. 
1998-2003. Ecologist and Education Coordinator: Sustainable Woods Cooperative, Lone Rock, WI. 
1994-present. Owner, Bison Belly Futures, Spring Green, WI. 
 
Recent Conference Presentations: 
Summer 2011. Kickapoo Valley Reserve, Forest Ecology, United Plant Savers, East Barre Vermont 
 
Selected Publications: 
2004. Community Forestry in the United States: Learning from the Past, Crafting the Future, Ecological Restoration, Vol. 22, Number 1, 
March; Book Review. 
2000-2009. Regular contributor to: Corner on Ecology column in: Community Forestry Connections. 
2000. Learn Your Land: Use Original Surveyor’s Field Notes, Woodland Management, summer. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 

Name: Nicole McIntosh, Teaching Fellow in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Hand Drawing/Perspective/Rendering 
Technical Drawing/CAD 
Studio 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2010 Master‘s Degree of Architecture ETH Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich, Switzerland 
2008 Bachelor‘s Degree of Architecture ETH Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich, Switzerland 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2012-2014 OOS - Zurich Switzerland 
2011-2012 Teaching Assistant for Jasmin Grego 
2007-2209 ETH Zurich Architecture Design Studio chair of Marc Angélil, Junior Assistant at First Year Undergraduate Studio 
 
Selected Professional Experience: 
2014 OOS - Zurich Switzerland; executive board: Design Lead 
2012-2014 OOS - Zurich Switzerland; Project Leader Design/Construction/Urban Design 
2011-2012 Grego Architecture - Zurich Switzerland; Project Architect Design/Construction 
2009-2010 OOS - Zurich Switzerland; Junior Architect Design/Construction 
2007-2008 Archi-Tectonics - New York USA 
2006-2007 AGPS Architecture - Zurich Switzerland; Intern Design/Construction 
 
Registration/Licensure: 
2013 Member of SIA Swiss Society of Engineers and Architects 
 
Selected Publications: 
2014 “A Museum“ Text in the Post-Professional Penn Design Book 2014 
2009 “Open City“ Rotterdam ETH Zurich Urban Design Studio 2009 

2009 “Broken Cities” ETH Zurich Architecture and Urban Design chair of Kees Christiaanse; Research Seminar Biennale 
Rotterdam, 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Cristina Murphy, Teaching Fellow in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Studio, Sustainability 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1998  Master of Architecture(M. Arch).  Columbia University,  N.Y.,  N.Y., USA 
1996  Technical University at Delft,The Netherlands 
1996  Bachelor of Architecture  (B.Arch)  State University of New York at Buffalo, NY, U.S.A. 
1991  Universita' IUAV Venice,Italy 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2013-Present: AoA Mumbai (India). Guest Tutor for 4th year design studio. 
2013-Present: KRVIA Mumbai (India). Guest Tutor for 2nd year design studio and master thesis. 
2012 Piet Zwart Institute,Willem de Kooning Academy, Rotterdam University: Studio Guest Professor. 
2011 McGill University: guest professor at the final Studio Review,NL2011 Archipelago in Amsterdam. 
TUDelft,The Netherlands: Guest Professor for Bachelor 4 on the design of a small building. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2009  Present Co-founder and Architect Associate at XCOOP 
2004  Member of  'Stichting Bureau Architectenregister',Dutch Architects Association 
2003  Working at OMA(Office for Metropolitan Architecture) Rotterdam, The Netherlands 
2001  KS diplomawaardering,Diploma Evaluation obtained the Ir.title in The Netherlands 
2000  Working at GroupA,Rotterdam, The Netherlands 
1999  Working at Scala,The Hague, The Netherlands 
 
Selected Publications, Presentations, and Recent Research: 
2012.  Bye Bye Star System Bye Bye, An interesting article by Maria Clara Ghia on post architstar architecture with  
XCOOP. 
          Short movie for the exhibition  “Architetti si incontrano a Selinunte. Partire_Tornare_Restare”. 
http://vimeo.com/40034842 
2011.  Il sole 24 ore(Italy). 
          Archiweb on XCOOP design of Vidi Vici shop. 
          The Making of Vidi Vici in YouTube:  http://www.youtube.com/watch?v =vGdVguf6zcE 
          The ArchHive magazine,XCOOP's Vidi Vici shop in Rotterdam. 
          Mobile Architecture,Damdi Archive 01, Korea. 
2014. XCOOP presents at the international UrbanLab+ Network on the themes of Multi disciplinarity, Intercultural  
Studies and Practice Orientation. KRVIA, India, LABA, Switzerland, Unical, Italy and TU Berlin, Germany are  
Participating partners 
2014. XCOOP presents Design Process at KRVIA,Mumbai (India) 
XCOOP presents Design Process at AoA,Mumbai (India) 
2013. XCOOP presents 'Give Debris a Second Life' at the Eco Expo Asia 28 – 31 October 2013. Asia 
World Expo,Hong Kong  
2013. XCOOP presents SofRock  Low Cost Villas at the Energy 2013 24 26 September. Brabanthallen,'s  
Hertogenbosch 
2013. Hong Kong(China). Universal system   Local design. Improving communities through active  
Participation in the Transformation of waste into a better environment. Project Award by the  
Creative Industries Fund NL  
 
Professional Honors: 
2008.  Entrepot Macdonald   Paris,France. Warehouse in North Paris. 1st Prize with OMA. 
2006.  Biennale di Venezia (Italy). International exhibit of architecture (9th edition). 
2004.  Mercati Generali   Rome,Italy. 1st Prize with OMA. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: S. Lloyd Natof 
 
Courses Taught:  
Furniture Design I (formerly Elements of Taliesin), Furniture Design II 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1985-89    Jazz Studies, DePaul University, Chicago, IL. 
1983-84    General Studies, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL.  
 
Teaching Experience: 
2008-present. Visiting faculty for construction, design/build, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Arizona and Wisconsin 
campuses. 
 
Professional Experience: 
1989- present. Owner/operator, SL Natof, studio furniture design and woodworking, Chicago, IL. 
2006. Biographical appearance.  ABC TV, Channel 7, 160N program, Chicago, IL. 
2006. Appearance on HGTV, Design on a Dime. 
2005. Appearance on PBS, ArtBeat/Chicago Tonight, Chicago IL.   
2003 to present. Officer, Chicago Furniture Designers Association 
2002- 2010 Member and Officer, Unity Chapel, Inc. Spring Green, WI.  
 
Selected Publications: 
2008. Frank Lloyd Wright: Furniture as Compositional Object. Presented at the Society of Architectural Historians, Chicago Chapter of 
ASID, Chicago Design Within Reach, and Chicago Furniture Designers Association, Chicago, IL. 
2007. Finishing article published in American Woodworker magazine. 
  
Selected Exhibitions: 
2011. SL Natof, solo show, Chicago, IL 
2010. Fine Furnishings Craft Show, Milwaukee, IL  
2010. Crafts America Show- Westchester, NY. 
2009. NeoCon 
2009. Crafts America Shows- Westchester, NY; Washington, D.C. 
2009. Fine Furnishings Craft Show, Milwaukee, IL. (Best of Show Award) 
2009. Regional Masters: Extraordinary Furniture. Lubeznik Art Center, Indiana. 
2009. Philadelphia Invitational Furniture Show. 
2008. Rising from Ashes, Furniture from Lost Trees, Traveling Group Show. 
2006. SL Natof, solo show, Chicago, IL. 
2005. Judy Saslow Gallery, group show. 
2005. Sustainable Design: Chicago Furniture Designers Respond, group show. 
2004. SL Natof, solo show, Chicago, IL. 
2001. SL Natof, solo show, Chicago, IL. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Daniel O’Brien 
 
Courses Taught:  
Drawing to Understand 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1988  MFA Painting and Drawing, School of the Art Institute, Chicago, IL. 
1984  BFA Painting and Drawing, School of the Art Institute, Chicago, IL. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2005- present. Drawing Instructor, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Spring Green, WI. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2009. Conjure Exhibit, Group Show, RedSquared Gallery, Spring Green, WI. 
2009. Gallery Night, DNA Studio, Madison, WI. 
2009. Group Show, Mercury Lounge, Madison, WI. 
2005. “Breaking the Habit,” Group Show, The Convent Gallery, Plain, WI. 
2004. Solo Exhibit, Spring Green Library, Spring Green, WI. 
2003. Solo Exhibit, The Convent Gallery, Plain, WI. 
1995. Two-person show, Milktooth Gallery, Chicago, IL. 
1987-88. MFA Traveling Group Show, Colombia, South America. 
1987. Two-person show, Graduate School, SAIC Gallery II, Chicago, IL. 
1986. Group show, Vermont Studio School, Johnson, VT. 
1982. Group show, Artists Choose Artists, Hyde Park Art Center, Chicago, IL.  
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CURRICULUM VITA 

Name: Fred Prozzilllo 
 
Courses Taught:  
Taliesin West as Text; Preservation Construction; Design/Build Construction 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2000  M.Arch Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
1990  B.A. LaSalle University in History 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2005- present. Instructor, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
 
Professional Experience: 
2012-present.  Director of Preservation, Taliesin West 
2006-2012. Projects Director, The Architecture Group, Phoenix, Arizona. 
2002-2006. Project Manager, Allen+Philp Architects/Interiors, Scottsdale, Arizona. 

200-2005. Jobs Captain, Roberts|Jones Associates, Phoenix, Arizona.
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Sidney K. Robinson (until 2013) 
 
Courses Taught:  
Taliesin as Text (co-taught) 
Taliesin West as Text (co-taught) 
History of Architecture  
 
Educational Credentials: 
1974 Arch.D University of Michigan 
1967 B.Arch Columbia University 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2007 - present. Emeritus Professor, Art History Department, University of Illinois at Chicago (UIC) 
2002 - present. Emeritus Professor,, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
1996 - 2007. Adjunct professor, Art History Department, UIC. 
1985 - 2007. Associate Professor, School of Architecture, UIC. 
1973 - 85. Assistant, Associate, Professor, College of Design, Iowa State University. 
 
Professional Experience: 
1992-93, 2003-04. Director of Graduate Studies, School of Architecture, University of Illinois, Chicago. 
1997 - 2004. Director, Institute for Architecture and the Humanities, Chicago, IL. 
1993-94. First Director, BA in Architectural Studies Program, University of Illinois, Chicago. 
1967 -1969. Peace Corps, Architect, Iran. 
 
Selected Publications and Recent Research: 
2010. “Alden B. Dow,” in Grove Encyclopedia of American Art. 
2008. “Architectural Evolution of Unity Temple,” Forward to Unity Temple, by David Sokol, Top Five Books. 
2005. “Is Frank Lloyd Wright Part of Chicago’s Architectural History?” in Chicago is History, University of Chicago Press. 
2004. “Ford House” in Bauvelt Centennial issue, October. 
1999. “Alden B. Dow,” in Dictionary of National Biography. 
1995. The Architecture of Bruce Goff, Co-curator, contributor: “Bruce Goff and Music,” Art Institute of Chicago. 
1993. “Post War Houses in Chicago,” Chicago Architecture and Design:1923-1993, Art Institute of Chicago. 
1991. Modern Architecture in America, co-editor, contributor: “Frank Lloyd Wright and Victor Hugo,” Iowa State University Press. 
1991. The Continuous Present of Organic Architecture, Curator, contributor, Contemporary Art Center, Cincinnati  
1991. Inquiry into the Picturesque, University of Chicago Press. 
1983. The Architecture of Alden B. Dow, Wayne State University Press. 
 
Registration/Licensure: 
Registered Architect, Illinois, 1973-2004. 
 
Professional Organizations: 
1974 - present. American Institute of Architects (AIA) 
1974 - present. Society of Architectural Historians (SAH) 
 
Professional Honors: 
1993, 1987. Silver Circle Award for Excellence in Teaching, UIC 
1993. Outstanding Fellow, Honors College, UIC 
1987. University Scholar’s Award, UIC. 
1981. Amoco Foundation Outstanding Teaching Award, Iowa State University 
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CURRICULUM VITA 

Name: Elena Rocchi, Teaching Fellow in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Design Studio 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2012-present PhD Candidate; Universitat Politecnica de Catalunya UPC; ETSAB, Escola Tecnica Superior de Arquitectura, Barcelona 
2013 MArch; Universitat Politecnica de Catalunya UPC; ETSAB, Escola Tecnica Superior de Arquitectura, Barcelona 
1994 BArch; University of Studies La Sapienza, Rome 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2013-present Visiting Instructor, School of Architecture, Arizona State University, Tempe, Arizona. 
2010-2013 Lecturer Studio Design 4th Year; ESARQ-UIC, School of Architecture, Barcelona. 
2008-2013 Director of Master “Interior Design of Commercial Spaces” IED, European Institute of Design, Barcelona. 
 
 
Professional Experience: 
1995-2008 Architect, Miralles Tagliabue EMBT Associated Architects 
 
Selected Publications and Recent Research: 
Publications Credits as project leader on Monographs and Books 
 
MONOGRAPHS 
EMBT 1997 / 2007 10 ANNI DI ARCHITETTURE MIRALLES TAGLIABUE Exhibition catalogue celebrated in Castel dell’Ovo, Naples, 
Italy, December 2007 – Jannuary 2008. A cura di Marella Santangelo e Paolo Giardinello. (edition CLEAN, Italy, April 2008). 
EMBT Enric Miralles Benedetta Tagliabue. Work in progress. Revised and extended edition. Including DVD by Bigas Luna and Miguel 
Rubio with EMBT. Publicated by área de Cultura,, Formació i Publicacions form COAC with Ministerio de la Vivienda and Barcelona 
Council. (Actar Barcelona, Spain, 2006). 
ARQUITECTURA DIBUJADA. Miralles Tagliabue’s Project for Diagonal Mar. (Salvat + Miralles Tagliabue EMBT, Barcelona, Spain 
2004) 
ENRIC MIRALLES BENEDETTA TAGLIABUE. EMBT Arquitectes. (Loft Publications, Barcelona, Spain, 2003). 
EL CROQUIS, N. 30+49/50+72[II] y N. 100 101, 2002 Omnibus volume, revised and extended edition. Enric Miralles 1983-2000. (El 
Croquis Editorial, Madrid, Spain 2002). 
EL CROQUIS, N. 100 101, 2000.Enric Miralles Benedetta Tagliabue 1996-2000. ( El Croquis Editorial, Madrid, España 2000). 
EL CROQUIS, N. 30+49/50+72[II], 1999. Omnibus volume, revised and extended edition.Monografía Miralles/Pinós 83-90, Monografía 
Enric Miralles 90-95. (El Croquis Editorial, Madrid, España 1999). 
MIRALLES TAGLIABUE, time architecture. Architecture monograph. (Editorial Gustavo Gili, Barcelona 1999). 
L’ARCHITECTURE D’AUJOURD’HUI, N. 312. September 1997. Enric Miralles, pp52-101. (Groupe Expansion, Paris 1997). 
TAGLIABUE, BENEDETTA (Edited by), ELECTA Documenti di architettura, Enric Miralles. Opere e progetti. Introduction by Enric 
Miralles, Text by Juan José Lahuerta. (Milan, Electa Elemond Editori Associati, 1996). 
 
BOOKS 
DETAIL IN CONTEMPORARY LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE. Text Virginia McLeod. “Diagonal Mar park, Barcelona”.Pg.42. 
(Published in 2008 by Laurence King Publishing Ltd. London, United Kingdom). 
EDIFICIOS CORPORATIVOS. “Nueva sede de Gas Natural” pp.146-157.(Editado por Links Books, Barcelona, España 2008). 
SPANISH ARCHITECTURE (1997-2007) “Gas Natural Headquarters” pp.52-57.“Rehabilitation of Santa Caterina market”pp.66 -71, 
“Scottish Parliament”, 298-309. Editor Wenona Cao, Sponsor ICEX / CSCAE.(Instituto Español de Comercio Exterior. Editorial 
Department CA-Group (Shanghai, Madrid, Tokyo). 
SPANISH DESIGN. “Gas Natural Headquarters”. Pp.298-305. Editorial project by Loft Publications. Publisher Ralf Daab GmbH, Köln, 
Germany, 2008. 
GAS NATURAL. “Les arrels. El Futur. 1843-2007” “El nou edifici de Gas Natural” Pp. 7-49. Edition Gas Natural SDG, S.A.. Laia Libros, 

Barcelona, Spain, 2007).
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Victor Sidy, Dean 
 
Courses Taught:  
Architectural Practice 
Box Focus 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2000. M.Arch, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ 
1997. BAS, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ 
 
Teaching Experience/Lectures: 
2010.  Keynote speaker, American Institute of Architecture Students (AIAS) Midwest Conference 
2010.  Guest Lecturer, Beijing University of Civil Engineering and Architecture, Beijing, China 
2010.  Keynote speaker, European Eco and Agro-Materials Awards, Chantilly, France  
2010.  New York Center for Architecture, “Modernism by Choice”  
2009.  Florida Southern University, “Experiments with an Architectural Future” 
2008.  Speaker, AIA Monona Terrace Lecture Series, Madison, WI.  
2007.  “Building Architects, Re-building America,” Chicago Architecture Foundation, Chicago, IL. 
2007.  “Selected Work” Universidad de Guanajuato, Mexico. 
2006.  “The Architecture of Fear,” University of Southern Mississippi.  
2005- present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ; Spring Green, Wisconsin. 
2004- present. Guest Critic: University of North Carolina, New Jersey Inst. of Technology, Ariz. State University, University of Ariz. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2005- present. Head of School/ Dean, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
2000- present. Managing Principal, Victor Sidy, Inc., Dallas, TX; New York; Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Selected Publications/Featured Work: 
1998- present. Interviewed as advocate for public awareness of the built environment by publications including Blueprint Magazine (UK), 
Habitat Magazine (NYC), Arizona Republic, Wisconsin State Journal, Isthmus, the New Mexican, AZ Magazine. 
1998- present. Projects featured in numerous magazines and newspapers, including: Architecture, Interiors, Blueprint Magazine (UK), 
Sunset, The New York Times, Washington Post, Better Homes and Gardens, Beautiful Homes, and Arizona Republic. 
1998- 2004. Projects featured on: CNN International, Discovery Channel, Home & Garden TV, National Geographic Television. 
1996-1998. Architecture Series Host for EMG Satellite Television. 
 
Registration/Licensure: 
Registered Architect: Arizona, Colorado, Virginia, Wisconsin 
 
Professional Organizations: 
2009- present.  LEED Accredited Professional, U.S. Green Building Council. 
2008- present.  Member, Committee on the Environment, American Institute of Architects (AIA), Arizona Chapter. 
2008- present.  Member, Phoenix Metro Chapter Board of the AIA. Member, AIA Committee on Design (2008) 
2007- 2008. Member, Scottsdale Historic Preservation Committee Task Force, Scottsdale, AZ. 
 
Professional Honors: 
2010. Juror, European Competition of Architecture and Design in Eco and Agro-Materials. 
2009. Juror, “Design It: Shelter Competition” co-sponsored by Guggenheim and Google.  
2006. Juror, ACSA Distinguished Professor of Architecture Award, Juror, AIA Arizona Home of the Year Award.  
2001. U.S. Patent US6253499: “Human habitat structure…”  
1999. “1999 Young American,” Architecture Magazine. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 

Name: David Tapias, Teaching Fellow in Residence 
 
Courses Taught:  
Design Build Studio-Shelter 
 
Educational Credentials: 
2013  PhD cum laude; Departament de Projectes Arquitectònics, ETSAB, UPC. Barcelona, Spain. 
2013  Senior professor certificate. ANECA (Spanish Ministry of Education) accreditation as Profesor Contratado Doctor (Senior 
Professor).Madrid, Spain, 
1999  Architect. Escola Tècnica Superior d’Arquitectura de Barcelona (ETSAB), UPC. Barcelona, Spain. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2012-present .Associate professor and studio coordinator. Fifth year design studio. (Escola Tècnica Superior  
d’arquitectura de Reus, URV). Barcelona, Spain.  
2013. Guest tutor at Arkitektskolen Aarhus undergrad design studio. Aarhus, Denmark.  
2009-2012. Adjunct professor and studio coordinator. Fifth year design studio. ear (Escola Tècnica Superior  
d’arquitectura de Reus, URV). Barcelona, Spain.  
2005-2009. Associate professor. First year design studio. (Escola Tècnica Superior d’arquitectura de Reus, URV).  
Barcelona, Spain.  
2011 and 2012. Study abroad program professor. URV workshop La ciutat mediterrània. With TEC Monterrey.  
1998-2000. Assistant professor with Duncan Lewis. First year design studio. ESARQ-UIC. Barcelona, Spain.  
1998-2000. Associate professor. Vertical Workshops. ESARQ-UIC Professor. Barcelona, Spain.  
 
Professional Experience: 
Present Founder and Director of Aixopluc  
 
Selected Publications/Featured Work: 
2014  Vogadors. Institut National des Sciences Appliquées de Strasbourg. Strasbourg, France.  
2014  Vogadors. DESSA Gallery, Ljubljana, Slovenija.  
2013  Vogadors. Exhibition at Fabra i Coats, Barcelona.  
2013  Vogadors. Exhibition at Centre Méridional de l’Architecture et de la Ville, Toulouse. 
2012  Vogadors. Catalan pavillion at the XIII Biennale d’architettura di Venezia.  
2009  Architecture Catalane 2004-2009. Portrait d’époque. Exhibition at the Cité de l’architecture & de patrimoine,  
2008  Biennale d’architettura di Venezia. Spanish Pavilion.  
2008  arquitectures sense lloc. Centre d’Art Santa Mònica. Barcelona.  
2000  Biennale d’architettura di Venezia. With Duncan Lewis. 
 
Professional Organizations: 
Col.legi d’Arquitectes de Catalunya (COAC). Member number 37510-1. 
 
Selected Awards/Honors: 
2013  Second prize Premios ENDESA for sustainable architecture.  
2011  First prize Alejandro de la Sota. VII Biennal Alejandro de la Sota COAC. Tarragona.  
2011  Finalist Premis FAD d’arquitectura.  
2007  First prize V Biennal Alejandro de la Sota. COAC Tarragona, renewal.  
2007  Finalist Vivir con madera, arquinFAD.  
2005  First prize IV Biennal Alejandro de la Sota. COAC Tarragona, renewal.  
2004  Second prize International competition 400.000 dwellings. Co-organised by the COAC (Col.legi d’Arquitectes de Catalunya) and 
Quaderns magazine, together with Núria Salvadó (architect), Roc Parés (artist),  
Eulàlia Comas (biologist), Xiscu Roig (geographer).  
2004  First prize Europan 7 at Luarca. Urban renewal of the Raicedo-La Capitana (7 ha.). With Darío Mateo and  
Cristina Goberna.  
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Matthew Trzebiatowski, Core Faculty 
 
Courses Taught:  
Foundation Design Studio 
Architectural Practice Studio 
Comprehensive Design Studio 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1997 M.Arch, University of Wisconsin–Milwaukee. 
1995 BS- Architectural Studies, University of Wisconsin–Milwaukee. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2006- present. Professor of Architecture, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture. 
2013-present Adjunct Lecturer, University of Arizona College of Architecture, Tucson, AZ 
2005-09  Instructor, Collins College of Design and Technology, Tempe, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2006- present. Principal, Blank Studio, Phoenix, AZ. 
2001-2006. Senior Project Architect, Wendell Burnette Architects, Phoenix, AZ. 
 
Selected Publications/Featured Work: 
2014. Virginia McLeod, 2014, Détails de Maisons Contemporaines, Éditions du Moniteur, Paris. 
2013 Kelsey Keith, “Steel this House,” Dwell, (Special Issue) June 2013, 7, 76-79, 166. 
2013. Pyo Mi-young, ed., 2013, Architect’s Notebook, Damdi Publishing Company, Seoul, Korea. (forthcoming) 
2013. Kelsey Keith, “Steel this House,” Dwell, (Special Issue) June 2013, 7, 76-79, 166. 
2012. Sun Xueliang, “Social Condenser for Superior,” International New Architecture, April 2012, 98-107. 
2011. Marian Mao, “The Space Within, Yoga Deva,” International New Architecture, Summer 2011, 170-181. 
2011. S. Jhonna Robledo, “Life Swap, Global Edition,” New York Magazine, April 26, 2011, 98. 
2011. Yukio Futagawa, “T House,” GA Houses 120: Project 2011, March 2011, 56-61. 
2010. Virginia McLeod, 2010, Encyclopedia of Detail in Contemporary Residential Architecture, Laurence King, London. 
2010. Wang Shaoqiang, ed., 2010, X-House, Sandu Publishing Company, Guangzhou, China. 
2010. Sam Grawe, ed., 2010, 100 Houses We Love, Dwell Media, LLC, San Francisco. 
2010. José Miguel Rubio, “Residencia Xeros En Phoenix, Arizona,” Temas de Arquitectura, Vol. 11 / 2010, 126-135. 
2010. Yukio Futagawa, “Suncover Residence,” GA Houses 115: Project 2010, March 2010, 96-97. 
 
Registration/Licensure: Registered Architect: Arizona, Wisconsin. 
 
Professional Organizations: 
American Institute of Architects (AIA), Member #30163609 
National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB), Member #56158 
Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED), Accredited Professional 
 
Selected Awards/Honors: 
2013. House of Writing Invited Competition – Finalist 
2009. AIA Western Mountain Region, Citation Award - Yoga Deva 
2009. Archi-Europe, Archi-Bau Award - Yoga Deva - Shortlist finalist 
2008. AIA Western Mountain Region, Honor Award - Social Condenser for Superior. 
2008. Residential Architect, Project of the Year Award - Xeros Residence. 
2006. AIA Arizona, Honor Award, AIA Western Mountain Region, Honor Award - Xeros Residence. 
2006. Architectural Record, Record House Award - Xeros Residence. 
2005. Habitat for Humanity Public Housing Competition - Second Place. 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Christopher Winters 
 
Courses Taught:  
Landscape Architecture- Site Analysis 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1993 BA Landscape Architecture 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2008- present. Visiting Professional/Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Scottsdale, AZ. 
2008. Visiting professional, “Inside the Designer’s Studio” lecture series, Introduction to Architecture and Environmental Design, College 
of Architecture and Environmental Design, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
2007. Visiting professional, Final Project Charettes- 3rd Year Architecture Studio, College of Architecture and Environmental Design, 
Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
2006. Visiting professional, “Inside the Designer’s Studio” lecture series, Introduction to Architecture and Environmental Design, College 
of Architecture and Environmental Design, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
2006. Visiting professional, Final Project Charettes- 4th Year Architecture Studio, College of Architecture and Environmental Design, 
Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
2005. Visiting professional, Final Project Charettes- 2nd Year Architecture Studio, College of Architecture and Environmental Design, 
Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ. 
 
Professional Experience: 
2006- present. Principal, ARC/CWA Landscape Architecture, Phoenix, AZ. 
1997-2006. Principal, Chris Winters and Associates, Landscape Architecture, Phoenix, AZ. 
1996. Head Landscape Architect, TMHS Associates, Landscape Architecture, Phoenix, AZ. 
1995. Head Landscape Architect, Arabi Company, Construction and Engineering, Kuwait City, Kuwait. 
1994. Head Landscape Architect, SSH Architecture and Planning, Kuwait City, Kuwait 
1993. Assistant Landscape Architect, Befu Morris Scardina, Redwood City, CA 
1992-2002. Intern, associate, and consultant, Steve Martino and Associates, Phoenix, AZ 
1990-1992. Intern, TMHS Associates, Landscape Architecture, Tucson, AZ 
 
Licenses/Registration: 
Registered Landscape Architect, Arizona 
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CURRICULUM VITA 
 
Name: Timothy Wright 
 
Courses Taught:  
Visual Literacy 
 
Educational Credentials: 
1960-1965      Prize Fellowship, Harvard University, Cambridge, MA. 
1965         MA, European History, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL. 
1963         BA, English Literature, Columbia University, New York, NY. 
 
Teaching Experience: 
2000- present. Faculty, Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture, Spring Green, WI. 
1994-1996. Designer and teacher of Urban Youth School program, Massachusetts Foundation for the Humanities. 
1992- present. Instructor Media Literacy Workshops, SHOWA Women’s Institute, Boston, MA; Cambridge Community Television; 
Boston Neighborhood Network, Boston, MA. 
1986-1988. Director of media production and literacy program, William Howard Taft Middle School, Boston, MA. 
1982-2004. Instructor basic and advanced digital video production, Blinktank, Boston, MA. 
 
Professional Experience: 
1990. Member. National Endowment for the Arts Advisory Committee on Arts Education. 
1982- present. Founder, Blinktank, Media construction and deconstruction, Boston, MA. 
 
Professional Honors: 
2005. Creative Teaching Partner award, Massachusetts Cultural Council, (Conservation of Matter). 
1997. Judges’ Grand Prize & Audience Choice Award, U.S. Super 8mm Film/Video Festival, (Conservation of Matter). 
1997. Grant recipient, Massachusetts Foundation for the Humanities, (Conservation of Matter). 
1996. Best Editing, New England Film/Video Festival, (Conservation of Matter). 
1986. Documentary Public Awareness award, Hometown USA Video contest, (Fanyard Wharf). 
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IV.3. VISITING TEAM REPORT (VTR) FROM THE PREVIOUS VISIT 

	  
The 2012 Visiting Team Report is found on the following pages. 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Frank Lloyd Wright 
School of Architecture  
 
Visiting Team Report  
 
M. Arch. (prerequisite undergraduate degree plus 79 graduate credits) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The National Architectural Accrediting Board 
11–15 February 2012 
 
 
 
 
 
The National Architectural Accrediting Board (NAAB), established in 1940, is the sole agency authorized 
to accredit U.S. professional degree programs in architecture. Because most state registration boards in 
the United States require any applicant for licensure to have graduated from an NAAB-accredited 
program, obtaining such a degree is an essential aspect of preparing for the professional practice of 
architecture. 
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I. Summary of Team Findings 
 
1. Team Comments & Visit Summary 

 
A. The team would like to express its appreciation to the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
(FLWSA) community for the hospitality extended to us, their candor in discussing the program, and for the 
thoughtful and thorough preparation of the accreditation materials. The organization of the team room 
exhibit enabled us to access and assess both curricular design and student performance. All team 
members were present during the visit to Taliesin West. Two team members conducted a brief visit to the 
Wisconsin campus in the fall of 2011. 
 
B. The FLWSA is a unique institution with an important set of traditions and a distinct culture borne of a 
learning community which quite literally lives together. During the course of the visit the team had the 
opportunity to meet with the program's faculty, staff, and students, as well as members of the Foundation 
staff, board of trustees, and School board. All gave generously of their time during our visit. Members of 
the school community provided their insights and experiences and helped the team to quickly understand 
many of characteristics that distinguish the program. 
 
B. Under the leadership of Dean Victor Sidy, the school has seen a fundamental improvement in its 
administrative organization. His appointment has provided stability to the program and the ability to 
effectively plan for the future. Sidy has made important appointments to both the core and part-time 
faculty in an effort to strengthen the program's engagement with issues of contemporary architecture 
practice. 
 
C.  The Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation has reaffirmed its commitment to this central component of its 
mission, reinforcing the school as a funding priority. To facilitate strategic planning and development, the 
Foundation established an autonomous board of governors for the FLWSA. The School Board has 
collaborated with Dean Sidy in the development of a strategic plan for the school's growth and 
development. Sidy is aided in these endeavors by the School board which includes a number of 
accomplished architecture educators and leaders of nonprofit organizations, school board chair Maura 
Grogan, and Sean Malone, recently appointed as the CEO of the FLW Foundation.  
 
 
2.  Conditions Not Met 
 A.4  Technical Documentation 
 B.2  Accessibility 
 B.6   Comprehensive Design 
 B.10  Building Envelope Systems 
 B.12  Building Materials and Assemblies Integration 

  
 
3.  Causes of Concern 

 
A. Preservation efforts, in particular at Taliesin West: The team has noted the Condition on 

Physical Resources as being met, having noted that the facilities do indeed enable the 
operations of the school and support the mission of the institution. Much progress has been 
made in improving the facilities and addressing the deficiencies noted in the last visit. 
However, there is much to do, especially at the Taliesin West campus. The pace of 
restoration and preservation has begun to pick up over the past year, and the Foundation and 
School have made an important move in hiring a preservation director. The team believes 
that it will be important to monitor this work as it continues, with a special focus on repair and 
preservation of deteriorating roofs and other building assemblies, as well as continued 
improvement on accessibility of the entire campus via permanent accommodations in lieu of 
temporary, movable ramps. 
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B. Planning for growth: The program, with the Foundation, has determined that an ultimate 

student body of 45 would be optimal for the School of Architecture. A great deal of pre-
planning and discussion has already occurred, but the accreditation team is concerned that 
there are still unknowns that have not yet been addressed and contingencies that must be 
planned for. Facilities will be taxed in a number of ways, and the areas likely to be impacted 
include studio space, residential facilities including the shelter program, staffing and faculty 
composition—even facility considerations such as food service, technology and maintenance. 
It will be critical to monitor and test the assumptions and preparations the program has made 
as it works to achieve this goal for expansion. 

 
C. Student recruitment: Recruitment is but one facet of potential expansion that will affect the 

ability of the program to meet the goal. Recruitment efforts have struggled in the past year, in 
part because a large proportion of students graduated in the fall of 2011 but also, notably, 
because the number of applications remains low. The program appears committed to raising 
admission standards but must also expand awareness of the school among potential 
candidates at the state, national, and global levels. If successful, the program can expand the 
depth of the applicant pool and extend its efforts to achieve greater diversity among 
applicants. 
 

D. Faculty balance: The current structure of the faculty includes a significantly limited 
proportion of currently practicing licensed architects. Apart from the dean, there is only one 
among the full-time core faculty. The field of architecture is rapidly changing because of the 
developing applications of digital technologies and their impact on both practice, through BIM 
(building information modeling), and design, through programs such as Grasshopper and 
Rhino (see below), that it is important that the School remains current, if not in the lead. The 
team finds that some of the technical problems that it has identified in the exhibited work may 
well be a byproduct of this issue. In addition to the technical challenges for which students 
must look to faculty for expertise and guidance, the rapidly changing context of practice in an 
economically challenged and increasingly global profession underscores the importance of a 
direct connection between students and practitioners. 

 
E. Technology: As the architecture profession continues to evolve into a more digitally 

motivated field for documentation and design, the necessity for students to 
be knowledgeable about and utilize digital programs is increasingly more important. The team 
noted that although students operate several digital architectural platforms, access 
to tutorials and overall technical assistance is lacking. Students here understand the need for 
this knowledge but are at a loss for resources to deepen their initial introduction to the 
programs. Access to these tutorials requires students currently to take courses at a local 
community college, and this proves to be a financial burden as well as time intensive. In 
addition, and as noted in Cause of Concern D, the issue of access to technology extends to 
the faculty credentials, as those faculty teaching technical courses are not conversant with 
current digital tools that would be useful to students’ future careers. Finally, IT services seem 
to be more focused on campus-wide issues than a resource for students. As it appears that 
students rely on each other for hardware- and software-related issues, the consistency of 
support is dependent on students enrolled. The need for more consistent resources for both 
knowledge of digital tools and support for technical issues is a cause for concern. 

 
4. Progress Since the Previous Site Visit (2010) 
 

2004 Condition 8, Physical Resources: The accredited degree program must provide the 
physical resources appropriate for a professional degree program in architecture, including 
design studio space for the exclusive use of each student in a studio class; lecture and seminar 
space to accommodate both didactic and interactive learning; office space for the exclusive use 



 Frank Lloyd Wright 
Visiting Team Report 

11-15 February, 2012 
 

 3 

of each full-time faculty member; and related instructional support space. The facilities must also 
be in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and applicable building codes. 
 
Previous Team Report (2010): This condition is not met. It must be said that the environment of 
the school is outstanding, in terms of both physical setting and the unique and significant historic 
nature and quality of both campuses. However, there are serious causes for concern with the 
physical facilities, identified by both the NAAB visiting team, as well as the school itself in its 2009 
APR.  
 
There are three primary areas of concern regarding the School’s physical resources:  

• The deteriorating physical state of the facilities. 
• The available space for teaching and living, particularly as the program continues to grow 

in size. 
• The immediate fundraising potential for addressing the needs related to the physical 

resources. 
 

Firstly, there is extensive decay and deterioration of both structures and systems, particularly at 
the Taliesin campus in Wisconsin. The structures at both campuses exhibit routine and extensive 
leaking in many areas, including those dedicated to teaching, studying and living. A 2008 
commissioned study for the complete and comprehensive rehabilitation and maintenance/upkeep 
of both campuses estimated the total cost at $120 million. 
 
In addition, there are safety concerns that result from the visual observation on both campuses of 
water leakage in many teaching and living spaces, exposed electrical devices and splices, and 
mold resulting from water penetration and saturation. In one area in particular on the West 
campus, the odor of mold at the entrance to the men’s locker area was noticeable.  
 
Accessibility continues to be a challenge for both campuses, both in terms of the financial support 
for changes as well as the sensitive design issues related to making historic sites accessible for 
habitation and visitation. At present, both campuses do not conform to accessibility requirements. 
 
The current school budget allocates approximately $215,000 for physical plant costs for the 
Arizona campus. However, the budget does not indicate a separate annual line item for physical 
maintenance on the West campus, and discussions with school and foundation administration 
indicate that budget amounts allocated in any given year for upgrades and new 
equipment/furniture may be diverted for emergency maintenance needs as they arise. The 
Wisconsin campus maintenance needs are currently covered by the TPI (Taliesin Preservation 
Incorporated) budget of approximately $300,000 per year for the upcoming 3 years. 
 
The second area of concern relates to the physical resource implications of the growth in the 
program. Increased student population growth has implications for both teaching and living 
space. During the course of conversations, the faculty and students suggested that, at present 
time, there appears to be a shortage of teaching space. In addition, living space on both 
campuses is currently at maximum capacity. It is suggested that plans for continued growth need 
to account for the requisite physical facilities related to increased student and faculty numbers. 
 
There is a question of the placement of facilities maintenance and upgrades for the West campus 
within the foundation’s priorities. At this time, there is some indication that it may be competing 
with other priorities, but the team realizes that both the foundation and school boards are 
currently in a transitional mode and establishing their strategic direction. 
 
The final concern regarding physical resources is the indication from the school and foundation 
leadership that large-scale fundraising for facilities will be on hold until the positions of foundation 
CEO and development director are filled in the coming calendar year. It should also be noted that 
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a major fundraising campaign would necessitate additional staffing and administrative 
infrastructure. Current economic conditions are also not conducive to large-scale capital 
campaigns.  
 
 

2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team finds this condition is Met. Considerable 
progress has been made over the past two years. For example, the men’s locker room at 
Taliesin West has been renovated. The team did find most issues identified by the 
previous team have been addressed. The team has, however, identified a Cause of 
Concern regarding the pace of restoration and preservation at Taliesin West and for 
continued work on accessibility at both campuses. For a full discussion, refer to this 
condition (I.2.3) under the body of the report below.  

 
 

2004 Criterion 13.14, Accessibility: Ability to design both site and building to accommodate 
individuals with varying physical abilities 

 
 Previous Team Report (2010): While the team identified two studio projects specifically 
investigating the concepts of accessibility as interpreted through the application of Universal 
Design, they did not find sufficient evidence of students’ ability to incorporate ramps, turn-around 
radii, accessible restrooms and parking, and other site amenities for the impaired in the majority 
of the work presented. 

 
 
2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team finds that this criterion, now identified as 
B.2, is still Not Met. The team did not find consistent evidence of ability in site or building 
accessibility in either studio or classroom work. There were good examples found on a 
limited number of studio projects, nevertheless, a significant representation of studio work 
incorporated few principles of accessibility. 

 
 
2004 Criterion 13.18, Structural Systems: Understanding of principles of structural behavior in 
withstanding gravity and lateral forces and the evolution, range, and appropriate application of 
contemporary structural systems 
 
Previous Team Report (2010): While structural concepts and engineering computational 
analysis are part of the structures courses’ syllabi, the evolution, range and appropriate 
application of contemporary structural systems are not evidenced as part of instruction in either 
the Structures courses, or within the design studios. However, promising progress is evident in 
the current offering of the Advanced Design Studio which is producing student work that exhibits 
the understanding of contemporary structural systems that is not (yet) evidenced by the student 
work in the structures courses, or other studio work. 

 
2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team finds this criterion (now B.9) is Met. A new 
part-time faculty member has energized the teaching of structures, and the level of 
understanding is demonstrated not only in student work in this series of courses but also 
in integration into studio work, as the result of direct engagement of the faculty member 
with studio sessions. 

 
 

2004 Criterion 13.19, Environmental Systems: Understanding of the basic principles and 
appropriate application and performance of environmental systems, including acoustical, lighting, 
and climate modification systems, and energy use, integrated with the building envelope 
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Previous Team Report (2010): While many projects demonstrated an ability to employ passive 
environmental systems, the team could not find evidence of students’ understanding of the 
environmental systems included in this criterion in projects. 
  

2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team finds this criterion is now Met, as 
demonstrated through student work in the Building Systems and Sustainable principles 
courses. 

 
2004 Criterion 13.22, Building Service Systems: Understanding of the basic principles and 
appropriate application and performance of plumbing, electrical, vertical transportation, 
communication, security, and fire protection systems 

 
Previous Team Report (2010): The team could not find sufficient evidence of students 
understanding of building service systems’ within the studio projects, process work, student notes 
or course syllabi. 

 
2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team determined that this criterion has now been 
Met in a combination of settings, including the Box Projects, the Comprehensive Studio, 
and in work in the Technical Documentation class. Some of the examples reviewed by the 
team indicated a level of understanding, but the team also noted that the degree of 
complexity of the assignments was somewhat wanting in terms of the application of some 
systems such as security, electrical, and fire protection. 

 
2004 Criterion 13.23, Building Systems Integration: Ability to assess, select, and conceptually 
integrate structural systems, building envelope systems, environmental systems, life-safety 
systems, and building service systems into building design 

 
Previous Team Report (2010): No real evidence of this ability is present in the materials. Project 
displays do not show structural, mechanical, electrical, lighting or life-safety systems. A new 
course in its first season, Technical Drawing, is currently in the process of integrating these 
systems in a small project and a new lighting design course may aid this criterion in the future, 
but still needs to be incorporated into larger scale projects. 

 
2012 Visiting Team Assessment: Portions of the subcriteria for this category are now 
found in several areas, including Life Safety, Building Envelope Systems, and Building 
Service Systems. The team found that the criterion for Building Envelope systems 
(B.10) was Not Met, but that B.5 Life Safety and B.11 Building Service Systems were 
Met. 

 
2004 Criterion 13.28, Comprehensive Design: Ability to produce a comprehensive architectural 
project based on a building program and site that includes development of programmed spaces 
demonstrating an understanding of structural and environmental systems, building envelope 
systems, life-safety provisions, wall sections and building assemblies, and the principles of 
sustainability 

 
Previous Team Report (2010): While many aspects of design are addressed throughout the 
multiple courses and educational offerings, the team could not find evidence of comprehensive 
design assembled in the form of a single project.  

 
There is an expectation by the school that the “Capstone” and “Final Box” projects satisfy the 
comprehensive design criteria, but there is no evidence in the students’ work displayed that 
consistently incorporates structural and environmental systems, building envelope systems, life 
safety provisions, wall sections, and building assemblies into projects. 
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2012 Visiting Team Assessment: This criterion is still Not Met. The team found that 
important aspects of this criterion were not found in student work. While there are several 
examples of exceptional and strong student output in this criterion from studio work, this 
is an instance where it is evident that low-pass work falls short of fulfilling this criterion. 
The Comprehensive Studio is a new course offering, and the team is encouraged by the 
work produced in the first iteration of the course and its potential for future development. 
Areas in which students appeared to encounter the greatest difficulties in integration in 
their work included Investigative Skills, Life Safety, Accessibility, and Environmental 
Systems. 

 
2004 Criterion 13.30, Architectural Practice: Understanding of the basic principles and legal 
aspects of practice organization, financial management, business planning, time and project 
management, risk mitigation, and mediation and arbitration as well as an understanding of trends 
that affect practice, such as globalization, outsourcing, project delivery, expanding practice 
settings, diversity, and others 
 
Previous Team Report (2010): Project delivery methods are discussed and related exercises 
are included in the Construction Documents Technology course. However, evidence of 
understanding of practice organization, financial management, business planning, time and 
project management, risk mitigation and mediation and arbitration along with trends in practice 
are not evidenced in student work. It is our understanding that a class in this subject was last 
offered in 2006. 

 
2012 Visiting Team Assessment: The team finds this criterion (now in Realm C, 
primarily under C5 Practice Management) is Met. The curriculum has been revised, and 
course content related to this criterion is found in two separate courses taught by new 
part-time faculty. Supported by curriculum content that covers the subcategories of the 
new criterion—as well as addressing the specific concerns raised by the previous team—
student work clearly demonstrates a level of understanding in this area. 
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II. Compliance with the Conditions for Accreditation  
(Note, every assessment should be accompanied by a brief narrative. In the case of SPCs being Met, the 
team is encouraged to identify the course or courses where evidence of student accomplishment was 
found. Likewise, if the assessment of the condition or SPC is negative, please include a narrative that 
indicates the reasoning behind the team’s assessment.)  
 
Part One (I): INSTITUTIONAL SUPPORT AND COMMITMENT TO CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT  
 
Part One (I): Section 1. Identity and Self-Assessment 
 
I.1.1 History and Mission: The program must describe its history, mission and culture and how that 
history, mission, and culture is expressed in contemporary context. Programs that exist within a larger 
educational institution must also describe the history and mission of the institution and how that history, 
mission, and culture is expressed in contemporary context. 
 
The accredited degree program must describe and then provide evidence of the relationship between the 
program, the administrative unit that supports it (e.g., school or college) and the institution. This includes 
an explanation of the program’s benefits to the institutional setting, how the institution benefits from the 
program, any unique synergies, events, or activities occurring as a result, etc.  
 
Finally, the program must describe and then demonstrate how the course of study and learning 
experiences encourage the holistic, practical and liberal arts-based education of architects.  
 
[X] The program has fulfilled this requirement for narrative and evidence 
 
2012 Team Assessment:  
Through the review of the school’s strategic plan as well as interviews with the dean, school board chair, 
and foundation board members, the team is confident that a strong productive relationship exists between 
the school, foundation and school board. The team found this to be Met. 
 
 
I.1.2 Learning Culture and Social Equity:  

• Learning Culture: The program must demonstrate that it provides a positive and respectful 
learning environment that encourages the fundamental values of optimism, respect, sharing, 
engagement, and innovation between and among the members of its faculty, student body, 
administration, and staff in all learning environments both traditional and non-traditional.  

 
Further, the program must demonstrate that it encourages students and faculty to appreciate 
these values as guiding principles of professional conduct throughout their careers, and it 
addresses health-related issues, such as time management. 

 
Finally, the program must document, through narrative and artifacts, its efforts to ensure that all 
members of the learning community: faculty, staff, and students are aware of these objectives 
and are advised as to the expectations for ensuring they are met in all elements of the learning 
culture. 
 

• Social Equity: The accredited degree program must provide faculty, students, and staff—
irrespective of race, ethnicity, creed, national origin, gender, age, physical ability, or sexual 
orientation—with a culturally rich educational environment in which each person is equitably able 
to learn, teach, and work. This includes provisions for students with mobility or learning 
disabilities. The program must have a clear policy on diversity that is communicated to current 
and prospective faculty, students, and staff and that is reflected in the distribution of the 
program’s human, physical, and financial resources. Finally, the program must demonstrate that it 
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has a plan in place to maintain or increase the diversity of its faculty, staff, and students when 
compared with diversity of the institution during the term of the next two accreditation cycles. 

           
[X] The program has demonstrated that it provides a positive and respectful learning environment. 
 
[X] The program has demonstrated that it provides a culturally rich environment in which each 
person is equitably able to learn, teach, and work. 
 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The program provides positive support, and through the evidence presented 
and interactions with faculty, students, and administration it is evident the learning environment is 
respectful on both campuses. The program has the best of intentions to provide equitable access for 
individuals with hindered mobility but in practice the particulars of site and constraints (including 
limitations imposed by the historical designations of both campuses) make accessible access difficult to 
achieve (please see the discussion under Cause of Concern A). There is an inherited problem in the 
gender-based living conditions because facilities are not of the same size. As the gender ratio is now 
roughly equivalent, there is a greater stress placed on the facilities for female students. The community is 
notable for the level of support and encouragement that students and faculty appear to receive from each 
other. 
 
          
I.1.3 Response to the Five Perspectives: Programs must demonstrate through narrative and artifacts, 
how they respond to the following perspectives on architecture education. Each program is expected to 
address these perspectives consistently within the context of its history, mission, and culture and to 
further identify as part of its long-range planning activities how these perspectives will continue to be 
addressed in the future. 
 

A. Architectural Education and the Academic Community. That the faculty, staff, and students in 
the accredited degree program make unique contributions to the institution in the areas of 
scholarship, community engagement, service, and teaching.1 In addition, the program must 
describe its commitment to the holistic, practical and liberal arts-based education of architects 
and to providing opportunities for all members of the learning community to engage in the 
development of new knowledge. 
 
[X] The program is responsive to this perspective.  
  
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence that the school’s community is a vital part of 
Taliesin and its broader public mission. The core faculty includes academics and practitioners in 
social sciences and humanities who provide necessary breadth to the student’s experience. The 
team’s review of faculty publications, critical practice, organization of symposia, and list of invited 
lecturers provides confidence that the institution understands its responsibility to generate new 
knowledge.  
 

 
B. Architectural Education and Students. That students enrolled in the accredited degree 

program are prepared: to live and work in a global world where diversity, distinctiveness, self-
worth, and dignity are nurtured and respected; to emerge as leaders in the academic setting and 
the profession; to understand the breadth of professional opportunities; to make thoughtful, 
deliberate, informed choices and; to develop the habit of lifelong learning.  
 
[X] The program is responsive to this perspective.  
 

                                                      
1 See Boyer, Ernest L. Scholarship Reconsidered: Priorities of the Professoriate. Carnegie Foundation for the 
Advancement of Teaching. 1990. 
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2012 Team Assessment: The program is unique in that students not only work together but live 
together and as a result this relationship builds an extremely close and supportive community, 
both intellectually and socially. The community values self-worth, dignity, and academic rigor, 
which is infused in day-to-day activities. The team was encouraged by the recent addition of new 
faculty in building codes, structures, and other areas, and the addition of new core faulty that 
bring to the program insights into the breadth of professional opportunities.  
 
 

C. Architectural Education and the Regulatory Environment. That students enrolled in the 
accredited degree program are provided with: a sound preparation for the transition to internship 
and licensure within the context of international, national, and state regulatory environments; an 
understanding of the role of the registration board for the jurisdiction in which it is located, and; 
prior to the earliest point of eligibility, the information needed to enroll in the Intern Development 
Program (IDP).  
 
[X] The program is responsive to this perspective.  
 
2012 Team Assessment: Through interviews with the education coordinator and the dean, as 
well as individual discussion with students, the team determined students are appropriately 
informed about the process of IDP and the regulatory environment in which graduates and 
practitioners will find themselves. 
 
 

D. Architectural Education and the Profession. That students enrolled in the accredited degree 
program are prepared: to practice in a global economy; to recognize the impact of design on the 
environment; to understand the diverse and collaborative roles assumed by architects in practice; 
to understand the diverse and collaborative roles and responsibilities of related disciplines; to 
respect client expectations; to advocate for design-based solutions that respond to the multiple 
needs of a diversity of clients and diverse populations, as well as the needs of communities and; 
to contribute to the growth and development of the profession.  

 
[X] The program is responsive to this perspective.  
 
2012 Team Assessment: Through evidence in curriculum descriptions, student work, and 
conversations with faculty, the team is confident that the program challenges students to 
recognize the impact of design on the environment as well as understand the contemporary role 
of architects in practice to client communities and the profession. New hires provide significant 
and critical perspective to the breadth of contemporary practice issues and are helping to expand 
the conversation about this topic with both faculty and student body.  
 
 

E. Architectural Education and the Public Good. That students enrolled in the accredited degree 
program are prepared: to be active, engaged citizens; to be responsive to the needs of a 
changing world; to acquire the knowledge needed to address pressing environmental, social, and 
economic challenges through design, conservation and responsible professional practice; to 
understand the ethical implications of their decisions; to reconcile differences between the 
architect’s obligation to his/her client and the public; and to nurture a climate of civic engagement, 
including a commitment to professional and public service and leadership. 
 
[X] The program is responsive to this perspective.  
 
2012 Team Assessment: In the broadest of terms the program and institution meet this condition 
by virtue of the foundation’s commitment to providing access to Taliesin and to broadly educating 
the public about the power of design to a larger public in terms of Wright’s legacy. The program 
can and should expand its potential to have more focused and strategic engagement of both 



 Frank Lloyd Wright 
Visiting Team Report 

11-15 February, 2012 
 

 10 

communities of Scottsdale and Spring Green in terms of more focused civic engagement. The 
team encourages the program to utilize its existing resources to build stronger relationships 
between the Spring Green and Scottsdale communities.  

 
 

I.1.4 Long-Range Planning: An accredited degree program must demonstrate that it has identified multi-
year objectives for continuous improvement within the context of its mission and culture, the mission and 
culture of the institution, and, where appropriate, the five perspectives. In addition, the program must 
demonstrate that data is collected routinely and from multiple sources to inform its future planning and 
strategic decision making. 
 
[X] The program’s processes meet the standards as set by the NAAB.  
 
2012 Team Assessment Since the last team visit, the foundation has developed an autonomous school 
board which includes students, alumni, and distinguished educators and leaders in the development of 
nonprofit organization. This board collaborated with the dean and foundation board to develop a 5-year 
plan for the program’s continued improvement and development. The team reviewed the plan; goals, 
strategies, and metrics for implementing the plan were the focus of the team’s conversation with the 
school board as well as with individual meetings with the outgoing interim CEO, the dean, and the faculty. 
The team is confident that the plan provides a coherent framework in which to move the program forward 
and for continuous improvement in long-range planning. The team received assurances from the 
foundation’s CEO as well as from the school board chair that the program remains central to the 
foundation’s mission and is a critical funding priority. However, the strategic plan calls for an ambitious 
increase in student enrollment, and the strategy for recruitment has not been fully developed. If fully 
realized, the recruitment plan would require additions to the physical facilities in both campuses. There 
are concerns about the ability to implement student recruitment strategies, strategic, financial, and 
mission planning for the program.  
 
 
I.1.5 Self-Assessment Procedures: The program must demonstrate that it regularly assesses the 
following: 
 How the program is progressing towards its mission. 
 Progress against its defined multi-year objectives (see above) since the objectives were identified and 

since the last visit.  
 Strengths, challenges and opportunities faced by the program while developing learning opportunities 

in support of its mission and culture, the mission and culture of the institution, and the five 
perspectives. 

 Self-assessment procedures shall include, but are not limited to: 
o Solicitation of faculty, students’, and graduates’ views on the teaching, learning and 

achievement opportunities provided by the curriculum. 
o  Individual course evaluations.  
o Review and assessment of the focus and pedagogy of the program. 
o Institutional self-assessment, as determined by the institution. 

The program must also demonstrate that results of self-assessments are regularly used to advise and 
encourage changes and adjustments to promote student success as well as the continued maturation 
and development of the program. 
 
[X] The program’s processes meet the standards as set by the NAAB.  
 
2012 Team Assessment: The core faculty is charged with ongoing review of curriculum and meets 
regularly to assess and identify new curriculum ideas and solicit proposals through the education 
coordinator and dean for new courses. The discussion of the curricular decisions has been enhanced by 
the addition of new core faculty members as well as new part-time hires in structures, codes, and 
sustainability, who help introduce new and important professional discourse.  
 



 Frank Lloyd Wright 
Visiting Team Report 

11-15 February, 2012 
 

 11 

The intimacy of the program provides many benefits, among them a close working relationship of faculty 
and students and a highly favorable student-faculty ratio. Broadly, this seems to be an asset and 
generally works well; however, at the meeting with students some expressed concern about a lack of 
resources and policies to provide them with alternative advising strategies when their primary advisor is 
not the appropriate point of contact for a given problem. The team was encouraged that the school 
provided a residential life coordinator who informally fulfills this role quite successfully and would 
encourage the dean and school board to consider including this broader advising strategy in their long-
range strategic plan. 
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PART ONE (I): SECTION 2 – RESOURCES  
 
I.2.1 Human Resources & Human Resource Development:  
 Faculty & Staff:  

o An accredited degree program must have appropriate human resources to support student 
learning and achievement. This includes full and part-time instructional faculty, administrative 
leadership, and technical, administrative, and other support staff. Programs are required to 
document personnel policies which may include but are not limited to faculty and staff position 
descriptions2. 

o Accredited programs must document the policies they have in place to further Equal Employment 
Opportunity/Affirmative Action (EEO/AA) and other diversity initiatives.  

o An accredited degree program must demonstrate that it balances the workloads of all faculty and 
staff to support a tutorial exchange between the student and teacher that promotes student 
achievement. 

o An accredited degree program must demonstrate that an IDP Education Coordinator has been 
appointed within each accredited degree program, trained in the issues of IDP, and has regular 
communication with students and is fulfilling the requirements as outlined in the IDP Education 
Coordinator position description and regularly attends IDP Coordinator training and development 
programs. 

o An accredited degree program must demonstrate it is able to provide opportunities for all faculty 
and staff to pursue professional development that contributes to program improvement.  

o Accredited programs must document the criteria used for determining rank, reappointment, 
tenure and promotion as well as eligibility requirements for professional development resources.   

 
[X] Human Resources (Faculty & Staff) are adequate for the program 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The School has a dean, supported by three administrative staff, a team of 
five core faculty, mostly full-time, with multiple responsibilities, including student academic advising. 
There is a significant number of part-time faculty, currently twelve, including professionals in the field, 
academic scholars, and two members of the Taliesin Fellowship. One of the administrative staff is the 
trained IDP Education Coordinator. Resources support professional development. The School has 
published policies supporting Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action. 

 
There are no faculty ranks, apart from full-time status (core faculty), and part-time status. Recently, 
policies have been followed in the appointment of new full-time faculty that includes national 
searches. 

 
Please refer to the comment under “Human Resources (Students)” below regarding the school’s 
policy on faculty-student relationships.  
 
 

 Students: 
o An accredited program must document its student admissions policies and procedures. This 

documentation may include, but is not limited to application forms and instructions, admissions 
requirements, admissions decisions procedures, financial aid and scholarships procedures, and 
student diversity initiatives. These procedures should include first-time freshman, as well as 
transfers within and outside of the university. 

o An accredited degree program must demonstrate its commitment to student achievement both 
inside and outside the classroom through individual and collective learning opportunities. 

 
[X] Human Resources (Students) are adequate for the program 
 

                                                      
2 A list of the policies and other documents to be made available in the team room during an accreditation visit is in 
Appendix 3. 
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2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of adequate resources for students to 
understand admission policies and procedures. Although financial aid and scholarships were 
mentioned in the program pamphlet, the procedures for both of these were not clearly delineated. 
Criteria for scholarship awards and further clarification of financial support would benefit the student 
body.  

 
In its review of the School's policy concerning faculty/student relationships, the team notes that the 
policy does not prohibit sexual relationships between faculty and students. Rather, the policy requires 
that faculty who engage in relationships with students "self-report" and refrain from evaluating the 
student in question. This policy seems to contradict the AAUP guidelines prohibiting sexual 
relationships between students and individuals who are in positions of authority and/or evaluation of 
them. The team recommends that the school review and revise this policy to ensure that the teaching 
and evaluation of students is conducted fairly and without any perception of favoritism or bias. 
 

 
I.2.2 Administrative Structure & Governance: 
 Administrative Structure: An accredited degree program must demonstrate it has a measure of 

administrative autonomy that is sufficient to affirm the program’s ability to conform to the conditions 
for accreditation. Accredited programs are required to maintain an organizational chart describing the 
administrative structure of the program and position descriptions describing the responsibilities of the 
administrative staff. 
 
[X] Administrative Structure is adequate for the program 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team had some concern about the role of the core faculty and has 
identified this under Causes of Concern. Their responsibilities are described at length in the APR: 
 

The core faculty meet weekly to discuss a range of School topics. They review student progress, 
student requests, curriculum selections, core assessment requirements and needs, policy 
considerations, and alignment with objectives and goals set forth in the strategic plan. The core 
faculty are committed to maintaining the mission of the School as outlined in the Strategic 
Plan,which includes supporting School efforts to meet and exceed accreditation standards. Core 
faculty are key participants in the daily, monthly, and annual assessment processes of the 
School. They are responsible for evaluating the effectiveness of the degree programs, and take 
student and graduate feedback into account in this assessment. 

 
These major responsibilities are invested in a group of five faculty, only three of which have 
architectural educational credentials and of those only two are in full-time residence. The other 
members include an anthropologist (the chair of the faculty) and an expert on literature. The two full-
time architecturally educated members carry both a major teaching load as well as their share of 
responsibilities for the direction of a comprehensive architectural educational program. The balance 
of this core faculty, and their responsibilities, needs further consideration. This is identified in this 
report under Cause of Concern D. 
 
 

 Governance: The program must demonstrate that all faculty, staff, and students have equitable 
opportunities to participate in program and institutional governance. 

 
[X] Governance opportunities are adequate for the program 
 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The School of Architecture operates under its own School Board, which is 
a subsidiary board to the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation Board of Trustees. As required, a chart was 
provided to the team. 
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The School Board: 
• Sets and Ratifies the School Mission and Purpose 
• Reviews Academic Programs; Sets Tuition and Fees 
• Appoints, Supports, and Monitors the Performance of the School Head 
• Appoints new members to the Board and monitors the performance of the Board 
• Ratifies the annual School Budget 
• Engages in Strategic Planning 
• Represents the School in an official capacity including developing strategic opportunities for the  
School 

 
There is an Academic Council, chaired by the Dean/Head of School, comprising key faculty, key 
administrative staff, and one student representative. The council’s responsibilities include the 
ratification of curricular decisions and the adoption of policies, including conditions for admission 
and degrees. 

 
The core faculty, comprised mostly of the full-time faculty, meets weekly to discuss issues related 
to student progress, plan the curriculum, and consider faculty development. 

 
 

I.2.3 Physical Resources: The program must demonstrate that it provides physical resources that 
promote student learning and achievement in a professional degree program in architecture. This 
includes, but is not limited to the following: 
 Space to support and encourage studio-based learning 
 Space to support and encourage didactic and interactive learning. 
 Space to support and encourage the full range of faculty roles and responsibilities including 

preparation for teaching, research, mentoring, and student advising. 
 

[X] Physical Resources are adequate for the program 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team finds this condition is Met. Considerable progress has been made 
over the past two years. For example, the men’s locker room at Taliesin West has been renovated. The 
team did find most issues identified by the previous team have been addressed. The team has, however, 
identified a Cause of Concern regarding the pace of restoration and preservation at Taliesin West and for 
continued work on accessibility at both campuses. 
 
Taliesin Spring Green, Wisconsin 

 
The Taliesin in Spring Green is designated as a National Historic Landmark. This limits many options for 
renovation and potential improvements. Areas of the buildings are designated either as Category 1, 2, or 
3. Very little can be done in Category 1 areas other than restoring facilities to the baseline conditions 
(which is considered to be what things were in 1959). Category 2 allows some flexibility. Category 3 
applies to utility rooms and spaces like kitchens. These can be remodeled and “re-purposed” with fewer 
limitations. 
 
New electrical service was provided in the Taliesin Building in the last year, increasing capacity for the 
facility. 
 
TPI has embarked on a process of significant restoration, which is proceeding from top and bottom at the 
same time. A significant number of roof areas have been re-roofed, and this work was underway as we 
visited the campus. The school reports that the number of roof leaks has declined dramatically (we 
observed one leak during the rainy day we were on campus). At the same time, TPI is restoring the 
foundations of the buildings, starting with the Taliesin building basements and the basement walk-out 
level of the Tan-y-deri building (used for student residence). This extensive work includes replacing fill 
under foundations and installing new concrete grade beams. A number of site walls that were tilting have 
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also been restored to vertical. Site drainage around the buildings is also ongoing, and this is critical 
because there are areas where foundation damage has occurred in the past because of trapped water. 
 
The work of TPI is subject to an oversight committee that includes representatives of TPI, the School, and 
the Foundation. This committee meets weekly during the summer months. Critical task completion is 
projected over the next four years, with other items targeted for 10 years. 
 
Students are aware of the improvements, especially those that affect the Hillside building where the 
studio and most of student life occurs. In addition to the re-roofing, students particularly noted the HVAC 
improvements and indicated this had made a considerable difference in the comfort and livability of the 
facility. The men’s toilet room had received a limited remodel, but this did not include significant 
improvements to accessibility. 
 
Accessibility is a significant problem on the campus, with many level changes both interior and exterior. 
The program has had to make accommodations for visitors (especially for the tours that come through 
daily) such as with a foldable metal ramp that can allow access to the studio and other areas. This ramp, 
however, can afford access to only a few areas and not to spaces requiring multiple steps, such as the 
classroom and the library. Addressing accessibility is a particular challenge because of the landmark 
designation of the facilities, which for the areas designated as Category 1 appear to prohibit the 
construction of any features such as ramps. This also hampers code compliance. The facility is under the 
code jurisdiction of the state of Wisconsin, which appears to take a hands-off policy. The school has 
included in its Strategic Plan copies of the emergency management plan, which indicates areas of refuge 
on site as well as locations of fire extinguishers. Staff are trained in management of emergency situations 
and are stationed at events such as those offered to the public in the theater (as well as during the tours), 
so that they can direct visitors in the case of an emergency (or to notify them of potentially dangerous 
spots such as steps without handrails). Although the visiting team is concerned that the school has not 
adequately explored the possibility of taking steps like indicating exits in some format that might still 
conform to the landmark requirements, it is clear the program is taking seriously the need to provide 
accommodations for both accessibility and emergency procedures within their understanding of the 
limitations of the Landmark requirements. The school indicates that it also works with its insurance carrier 
on these issues. 
 
Taliesin manages a small studio in downtown Spring Green. There is a seminar/work table and a 
separate conference room, in addition to a faculty office and residence. Although these facilities are small 
and lack a true classroom space, they are apparently in constant use. Students also use the Spring 
Green facility because it has better connectivity. The school is exploring ways to use this space for 
initiatives with the town (such as providing a public gallery). 
 
The Hillside building has a laser cutter and a plotter and printer. Major plots are sent out to a service in 
Spring Green. 
 
Students complained of mold beneath the student residence rooms, and they indicated that this situation 
could be improved if the school were to install plastic sheeting below the wood floor, above the crawl 
space. 
 
Internet service at the Spring Green campus is inadequate. The school made improvements recently, but 
more is needed. The school is now exploring new options for connectivity via fiber optic cable. Within the 
campus, connectivity appears to be acceptable. 
 
Studio space is more than adequate in size and provides a pleasant working space in an inspiring setting. 
This is one of the greatest assets of the school. 
 
Taliesin West, Arizona 
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The Taliesin West campus encompasses nearly 500 acres of Sonoran Desert at the foot of the McDowell 
Mountains in Scottsdale, Arizona. The buildings at Taliesin West include the historic core with design and 
professional studios, classrooms, lecture and concert halls, offices, residence life support, and 
apartments. This core is surrounded by other residences, support facilities, and student desert shelters 
that have been developed since Wright’s passing in 1959. Much of the living space at Taliesin West 
opens directly to the desert. Taliesin West is a complex of buildings and garden courts linked together by 
walks and terraces. As with Taliesin, Taliesin West is designated as a National Historic Landmark. This 
designation limits what can be done to renovate the facility. The team was, however, encouraged by work 
that has been completed. The Foundation has also hired a preservationist. 
 
The School operates two Design Studios at Taliesin West: the Drafting Studio and the Atrium Studio. The 
team found both studios to be more than adequate as far as size and both offer a pleasant environment. 
As was the case at Taliesin, these studios are truly a strength of the program. 
 
Core faculty have adequate office space, and part-time faculty are provided with work areas in the studios  
 
Students have access to plotters, a laser printer, and a laser cutter. The team found a large and very 
complete shop area available to the students. This shop is also used for the ongoing restoration and 
maintenance of the facility. There is adequate conductivity both within the facility and external. 
 
The team found adequate classroom space for both formal and informal instruction, which is both 
pleasant and inspiring. There are also spaces to make all school presentations, special events, and 
performances in the Pavilion and Cabaret Theater. 
 
The team found adequate space for the library, which includes a large pleasant reading room. The 
students also benefit from access to both the Frank Lloyd Wright Archive and the Taliesin Architects 
Archive. 

 
The kitchen, housed at the center of campus, is staffed by a chef/kitchen manager who provides meals 
for the campus community. Students assist in the preparation of meals as part of their community 
contribution. The dining room is adjacent to the kitchen and is the heart of campus community interaction. 
 
The team found adequate student locker rooms provide space for the personal belongings of the students 
and facilitate their showering and grooming. The men’s locker room provides space for up to fifteen 
students, and the women’s locker room provides space for up to six students. Most students living in tents 
and shelters use the locker room facilities. The team would like to see efforts made to provide similar 
locker room facilities for women as the ratio of male to female students in the program is equal 
 
Senior and married students have the option to reside in small rooms and cottages throughout the historic 
core, or the Crescent apartments, based on availability and need. The Carousel is a complex of six rooms 
providing students with a higher degree of shelter than the student shelters, with secure doors, closets, 
and fireplaces. 
 
The Mod.Fab is a recently completed design/build studio project that provides accommodation to guests, 
including visiting lecturers. The space also serves as a place for gatherings and relaxation for students 
when not used by guests. 
 
The tents and shelters provide one of the most unique components of the educational experience at 
Taliesin West. These structures are not equipped with water or power and represent various levels of 
protection against the elements. 
 
I.2.4 Financial Resources: An accredited degree program must demonstrate that it has access to 
appropriate institutional and financial resources to support student learning and achievement.  
 
[X] Financial Resources are adequate for the program 
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2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of adequate financial resources. The program is 
solely funded through the Frank Lloyd Wright Foundation. The foundation carries the expenses of the 
school through the operation of its other enterprises, particularly revenues from tours and the bookstore. 
Although the team expressed a concern about the lack of a significant endowment fund, the foundation 
has a history of adequately funding the school and of absorbing yearly gains or losses in revenue due to 
fluctuating revenue from tuitions. This funding model has been reflected in a carefully considered 5-year 
plan. There is funding for a large number of adjunct faculty; however, faculty salaries are in general low, 
even taking into consideration that room and board is provided. 
 
 
I.2.5 Information Resources: The accredited program must demonstrate that all students, faculty, and 
staff have convenient access to literature, information, visual, and digital resources that support 
professional education in the field of architecture. 
 
Further, the accredited program must demonstrate that all students, faculty, and staff have access to 
architecture librarians and visual resources professionals who provide information services that teach and 
develop research and evaluative skills, and critical thinking skills necessary for professional practice and 
lifelong learning. 
 
[X] Information Resources are adequate for the program 
 
2012 Team Assessment: There are library facilities at both campuses, although that at Taliesin West 
provides the major resources for students. Built around an extensive collection of materials documenting 
the work of Frank Lloyd Wright and including the records of Taliesin Associates, the library holds a wide 
range of architectural resources in book, periodical, slide, and drawing formats. The library space is 
confined, but students indicate they make frequent use of its resources. There is also a separate reading 
room at Taliesin West that is a pleasant space for quiet study. The librarian manages both libraries but is 
based in Taliesin West, and her experience is a valuable asset to the program. The program 
compensates for the fact that the facility at Taliesin is minimal by providing most of the course work that 
must be supported by a fully functioning library at Taliesin West. 
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PART I: SECTION 3 –REPORTS 
I.3.1 Statistical Reports3. Programs are required to provide statistical data in support of activities and 
policies that support social equity in the professional degree and program as well as other data points that 
demonstrate student success and faculty development. 
 
 Program student characteristics.  

o Demographics (race/ethnicity & gender) of all students enrolled in the accredited degree 
program(s). 

 Demographics compared to those recorded at the time of the previous visit. 
 Demographics compared to those of the student population for the institution overall.  

o Qualifications of students admitted in the fiscal year prior to the visit.  
 Qualifications of students admitted in the fiscal year prior to the upcoming visit 

compared to those admitted in the fiscal year prior to the last visit. 
o Time to graduation. 

 Percentage of matriculating students who complete the accredited degree program 
within the “normal time to completion” for each academic year since the previous 
visit.  

 Percentage that complete the accredited degree program within 150% of the normal 
time to completion for each academic year since the previous visit. 

 
 Program faculty characteristics 

o Demographics (race/ethnicity & gender) for all full-time instructional faculty. 
 Demographics compared to those recorded at the time of the previous visit. 
 Demographics compared to those of the full-time instructional faculty at the institution 

overall.  
o Number of faculty promoted each year since last visit. 

 Compare to number of faculty promoted each year across the institution during the 
same period. 

o Number of faculty receiving tenure each year since last visit. 
 Compare to number of faculty receiving tenure at the institution during the same 

period. 
o Number of faculty maintaining licenses from U.S. jurisdictions each year since the last visit, 

and where they are licensed. 
 
[X] Statistical reports were provided and provide the appropriate information 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The statistical reports have been provided in the Architecture Program Report. 
The team reviewed these and found them to provide the appropriate information. 
 
I.3.2. Annual Reports: The program is required to submit annual reports in the format required by 
Section 10 of the 2009 NAAB Procedures. Beginning in 2008, these reports are submitted electronically 
to the NAAB. Beginning in the fall of 2010, the NAAB will provide to the visiting team all annual reports 
submitted since 2008. The NAAB will also provide the NAAB Responses to the annual reports. 
 
The program must certify that all statistical data it submits to NAAB has been verified by the institution 
and is consistent with institutional reports to national and regional agencies, including the Integrated 
Postsecondary Education Data System of the National Center for Education Statistics.  
 
The program is required to provide all annual reports, including statistics and narratives that were 
submitted prior to 2008. The program is also required to provide all NAAB Responses to annual reports 
transmitted prior to 2008. In the event a program underwent a Focused Evaluation, the Focused 

                                                      
3 In all cases, these statistics should be reported in the same format as they are reported in the Annual Report 
Submission system. 
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Evaluation Program Report and Focused Evaluation Team Report, including appendices and addenda 
should also be included. 
 
 [X] Annual Reports and NAAB Responses were not provided 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Technically, Annual Reports have not been provided, but this is because of the 
two-year probationary status of the program, during which it prepared the Architecture Program Report for 
this visit. This is checked off as “not provided” but should not be categorized as a deficiency. 
 
 
I.3.3 Faculty Credentials: The program must demonstrate that the instructional faculty are adequately 
prepared to provide an architecture education within the mission, history and context of the institution.  
 
In addition, the program must provide evidence through a faculty exhibit4 that the faculty, taken as a 
whole, reflects the range of knowledge and experience necessary to promote student achievement as 
described in Part Two. This exhibit should include highlights of faculty professional development and 
achievement since the last accreditation visit. 
 
[X] Faculty credentials were provided and demonstrate the range of knowledge and experience 

necessary to promote student achievement. 
 
2012 Team Assessment: For a small number of students (24–34) the list of faculty is impressively long 
(27). However only five of the faculty are counted as core and of those only four are full-time. The 
remainder of the faculty s part-time, and many teach only one- or two-credit short courses. 
 
The full-time core faculty includes only two with architectural educational credentials, in both cases an M. 
Arch. degree (one from the Frank Lloyd Wright School, the other from the University of Wisconsin). The 
other two full-time core faculty includes one with a PhD in anthropology, who is also chair of the current 
faculty, and one with an MFA in theater. The non-full-time member of the core faculty has an M. Arch. 
from the University of Pennsylvania.  
 
The balance of the faculty include a PhD in physics, doctorates in architecture and law, three others with 
M. Arch. degrees (two from the Frank Lloyd Wright School and one from ASU), six master’s degrees in 
other fields, two professional B. Archs, three bachelor’s degrees in other fields, including one in 
landscape architecture, one with a certificate in architectural technology, and five with no formal 
educational credentials but, as with most of the faculty, relevant life experiences and achievements in the 
subject matter of their instruction. Not included in this summary is the dean, who has an M. Arch. from the 
Frank Lloyd Wright School. 
 
Many of the faculty have published work. 
 
The school provides support for faculty to participate in professional development through attendance at 
and participation in relevant conferences and meetings. 
 
Current and past work was exhibited in the team room, and this work demonstrates that faculty are 
engaged in scholarship and research in several areas. 
 
The team was concerned that the faculty included a relatively small proportion of architects with recent 
professional activity, and that student work would be reinforced if a more consistent connection between 
the work at the school and current activity in the profession were maintained. 

                                                      
4 The faculty exhibit should be set up near or in the team room. To the extent the exhibit is incorporated into the team 
room, it should not be presented in a manner that interferes with the team’s ability to view and evaluate student work. 
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PART ONE (I): SECTION 4 – POLICY REVIEW 
The information required in the three sections described above is to be addressed in the APR. In addition, 
the program shall provide a number of documents for review by the visiting team. Rather than be 
appended to the APR, they are to be provided in the team room during the visit. The list is available in 
Appendix 3. 
 
[X] The policy documents in the team room met the requirements of Appendix 3. 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found the required documents on the computer provided in the team 
room. 
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PART TWO (II): EDUCATIONAL OUTCOMES AND CURRICULUM 
 
PART TWO (II): SECTION 1 – STUDENT PERFORMANCE -- EDUCATIONAL REALMS & STUDENT PERFORMANCE 

CRITERIA 
The accredited degree program must demonstrate that each graduate possesses the knowledge and 
skills defined by the criteria set out below. The knowledge and skills are the minimum for meeting the 
demands of an internship leading to registration for practice. 
 
The school must provide evidence that its graduates have satisfied each criterion through required 
coursework. If credits are granted for courses taken at other institutions or online, evidence must be 
provided that the courses are comparable to those offered in the accredited degree program. 
 
The criteria encompass two levels of accomplishment5:  
 
Understanding—The capacity to classify, compare, summarize, explain and/or interpret information. 
 
Ability—Proficiency in using specific information to accomplish a task, correctly selecting the appropriate 
information, and accurately applying it to the solution of a specific problem, while also distinguishing the 
effects of its implementation.  
 
The NAAB establishes performance criteria to help accredited degree programs prepare students for the 
profession while encouraging educational practices suited to the individual degree program. In addition to 
assessing whether student performance meets the professional criteria, the visiting team will assess 
performance in relation to the school’s stated curricular goals and content. While the NAAB stipulates the 
student performance criteria that must be met, it specifies neither the educational format nor the form of 
student work that may serve as evidence of having met these criteria. Programs are encouraged to 
develop unique learning and teaching strategies, methods, and materials to satisfy these criteria. The 
NAAB encourages innovative methods for satisfying the criteria, provided the school has a formal 
evaluation process for assessing student achievement of these criteria and documenting the results. 

 
For the purpose of accreditation, graduating students must demonstrate understanding or ability as 
defined below for each of the Student Performance Criteria (SPC): 
 
Finally, in addition to assessing each SPC as met or not-met, the team must assess whether the realm 
overall is met or not-met. 
 
 
II.1.1 Student Performance Criteria: The SPC are organized into realms to more easily understand the 
relationships between individual criteria.  
 
Realm A: Critical Thinking and Representation:  
Architects must have the ability to build abstract relationships and understand the impact of ideas based 
on research and analysis of multiple theoretical, social, political, economic, cultural and environmental 
contexts. This ability includes facility with the wider range of media used to think about architecture 
including writing, investigative skills, speaking, drawing and model making. Students’ learning aspirations 
include: 
 

• Being broadly educated. 
• Valuing lifelong inquisitiveness. 
• Communicating graphically in a range of media. 
• Recognizing the assessment of evidence. 

                                                      
5 See also Taxonomy for Learning, Teaching and Assessing: A Revision of Bloom’s Taxonomy of Educational 
Objectives. L. W. Anderson & D. R. Krathwold, Eds. (New York; Longman 2001). 
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• Comprehending people, place, and context. 
• Recognizing the disparate needs of client, community, and society. 

 
 

A.1.  Communication Skills: Ability to read, write, speak and listen effectively. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The students at the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture are articulate 
and well-spoken, and the team also found many examples of good student writing in course work. This 
appears to derive in part from the emphasis on writing (found in the Writing, Anthropology, and 
Shakespeare courses) and in the natural role that students take with respect to representing the 
school and the history of the institution and both campuses to the public. The team found this criterion 
Well Met. 
 

A. 2. Design Thinking Skills: Ability to raise clear and precise questions, use abstract 
ideas to interpret information, consider diverse points of view, reach well-reasoned 
conclusions, and test alternative outcomes against relevant criteria and standards. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of design thinking skills throughout the program, 
and student work shows the results of a reasoned process that identifies challenges and reaches 
appropriate and effective conclusions. The results of this process are shown through the work in a 
number of studios, in particular the Advanced Design Studio and the Box Design projects.  
 
 
A. 3.  Visual Communication Skills: Ability to use appropriate representational media, 

such as traditional graphic and digital technology skills, to convey essential formal 
elements at each stage of the programming and design process. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: A range of Visual Communication skills were found to be demonstrated in 
the work of the hand drawing classes (Hand Rendering and Perspective) as well as in the digital 
graphic and computer drafting skills used to present studio work. Students are reasonably adept at a 
number of presentation media and techniques, and they select and combine these means effectively. 
 
 

A.4. Technical Documentation: Ability to make technically clear drawings, write outline 
specifications, and prepare models illustrating and identifying the assembly of 
materials, systems, and components appropriate for a building design. 

 [X] Not Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Although the team found limited evidence of some student work in the 
ability to assemble clear technical drawings, there was absence of analytical models (both analog and 
digital) that explore the assembly of buildings. There was no evidence that students had developed an 
ability to prepare outline specifications. 
 
 
A.5.  Investigative Skills: Ability to gather, assess, record, apply, and comparatively 

evaluate relevant information within architectural coursework and design 
processes. 

[X] Met 
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2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of the ability to apply investigative skills in several 
areas of student work, including the Research Design Studio, the Box Design Projects, and the Visual 
Literacy class. 
 

A. 6.  Fundamental Design Skills: Ability to effectively use basic architectural and 
environmental principles in design. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: This is met in the Foundation Design Studio, the Visual Literacy class, as 
well as in other studio work. 
 
 
A. 7.  Use of Precedents: Ability to examine and comprehend the fundamental principles 

present in relevant precedents and to make choices regarding the incorporation of 
such principles into architecture and urban design projects. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of ability in the use of precedents in the Box 
Projects. The syllabus also noted the use of precedents in the Preservation Design Studio, but the 
team did not find the evidence here. 
 
 

A. 8.  Ordering Systems Skills: Understanding of the fundamentals of both natural and 
formal ordering systems and the capacity of each to inform two- and three-
dimensional design. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of understanding of Ordering Systems skills in 
the Foundation Design Studio, the introductory studio of the program.  
 
 
 
A. 9.  Historical Traditions and Global Culture: Understanding of parallel and divergent 

canons and traditions of architecture, landscape and urban design including 
examples of indigenous, vernacular, local, regional, national settings from the 
Eastern, Western, Northern, and Southern hemispheres in terms of their climatic, 
ecological, technological, socioeconomic, public health, and cultural factors. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Student work in Architectural History 1 and 2 and Anthropology 1 and 2 
demonstrate the required understanding for this criterion, although an increased degree of rigor would 
ensure that student learning would be better prepared to make use of this material in other areas of 
the curriculum. 
 
 
A. 10.  Cultural Diversity: Understanding of the diverse needs, values, behavioral norms, 
physical abilities, and social and spatial patterns that characterize different cultures and 
individuals and the implication of this diversity on the societal roles and responsibilities of 
architects. 
 
[X] Met 
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2012 Team Assessment: This criterion is met in student work in both Anthropology classes 
(Anthropology 1 – Perspectives on Landscape, and Anthropology 2 – Social Life of Spaces). The 
exposure to a range of cultural contexts through these courses and the History of Architecture work 
would benefit from expansion to a more broad consideration of global and regional context. 
 
 
A.11. Applied Research: Understanding the role of applied research in determining 

function, form, and systems and their impact on human conditions and behavior. 
[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: This criterion is met through student work in the research phase of the Box 
Projects. 
 
 

Realm A. General Team Commentary: The team noted one criterion as Well Met (A.1 Communication 
Skills) and one as Not Met (A.4 Technical Documentation). The Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
and its students demonstrate a shared commitment to the goals covered by this realm. The program is 
clearly making progress, and further development of the curriculum should reinforce the critical criteria in 
this Realm. 
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Realm B: Integrated Building Practices, Technical Skills and Knowledge: Architects are called upon 
to comprehend the technical aspects of design, systems and materials, and be able to apply that 
comprehension to their services. Additionally they must appreciate their role in the implementation of 
design decisions, and their impact of such decisions on the environment. Students learning aspirations 
include: 
 

• Creating building designs with well-integrated systems. 
• Comprehending constructability. 
• Incorporating life safety systems. 
• Integrating accessibility. 
• Applying principles of sustainable design. 
 
B. 1.  Pre-Design: Ability to prepare a comprehensive program for an architectural 

project, such as preparing an assessment of client and user needs, an inventory of 
space and equipment requirements, an analysis of site conditions (including 
existing buildings), a review of the relevant laws and standards and assessment of 
their implications for the project, and a definition of site selection and design 
assessment criteria.  

 
[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team concluded that students achieve understanding that pre-design 
programming consists primarily in assembling an inventory of space (room) requirements in terms of 
square footages, an analysis of site conditions, and a review of the implications of building codes, and 
that this criterion was therefore Met. There was no evidence of formal instruction in the more detailed 
literature on programming. Formal program documents were not in evidence.  
 
 
B. 2.  Accessibility: Ability to design sites, facilities, and systems to provide independent 

and integrated use by individuals with physical (including mobility), sensory, and 
cognitive disabilities. 

 [X] Not Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found little evidence of ability to provide site or building 
accessibility in either studio or classroom work.  There were good examples found on a limited number 
of studio projects; however, the majority of studio work incorporated few principles of accessibility. 
 
B. 3.  Sustainability: Ability to design projects that optimize, conserve, or reuse natural 

and built resources, provide healthful environments for occupants/users, and 
reduce the environmental impacts of building construction and operations on future 
generations through means such as carbon-neutral design, bioclimatic design, and 
energy efficiency. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence of the ability to apply sustainable design 
principles and concepts in studio work, in particular in Box Projects. The program still appears to be 
developing its curriculum for sustainability, including determining the correct balance between more 
traditional systems and alternative sustainability measures. 
 

 

B. 4.  Site Design: Ability to respond to site characteristics such as soil, topography, 
vegetation, and watershed in the development of a project design.  
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[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Student work exhibited a strong commitment to design that relates building 
to site context, at the level of ability. This was noted by the team throughout studio work and in 
particular in the Box Projects. 
 
 
 B. 5.  Life Safety: Ability to apply the basic principles of life-safety systems with an 

emphasis on egress. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: This is met through student work in the Comprehensive Design Studio and 
in course work found through the Codes course. Because the assignment for the Comprehensive 
Design Studio offers a building type of modest complexity, some aspects of life safety may not always 
be considered in this context. Student work in the studio context consistently appeared to the team to 
reflect consideration of appropriate egress. 
 
 
B. 6. Comprehensive Design: Ability to produce a comprehensive architectural project 

that demonstrates each student’s capacity to make design decisions across scales 
while integrating the following SPC:  

 

A.2. Design Thinking Skills B.2. Accessibility 

A.4. Technical Documentation B.3. Sustainability 

A.5. Investigative Skills B.4. Site Design 

A.8. Ordering Systems B.7. Environmental Systems 
A.9. Historical Traditions and 
Global Culture B.9.Structural Systems 

B.5. Life Safety  
 
 [X] Not Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found that important aspects of this criterion were not found in 
student work. While there are several examples of exceptional and strong student output in this 
criterion, this is an instance where it was evident to the team that low-pass work falls short of fulfilling 
this criterion. The Comprehensive Studio is a new course, and the team is encouraged by the work 
produced in the first iteration of this course and its potential for future development. Areas in which 
students appeared to currently encounter the greatest difficulties in integration in their work included 
Technical Documentation, Investigative Skills, Life Safety, Accessibility, and Environmental Systems. 
 
B. 7 Financial Considerations: Understanding of the fundamentals of building costs, 

such as acquisition costs, project financing and funding, financial feasibility, 
operational costs, and construction estimating with an emphasis on life-cycle cost 
accounting. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: This criterion is demonstrated as met in student work from the Practice 
Management and Contracts classes. 
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B. 8.  Environmental Systems: Understanding the principles of environmental systems’ 

design such as embodied energy, active and passive heating and cooling, indoor air 
quality, solar orientation, daylighting and artificial illumination, and acoustics; 
including the use of appropriate performance assessment tools. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The understanding of Environmental Systems is met through student work 
in the Building Systems and Sustainable principles courses.  
 
 
B. 9.  Structural Systems: Understanding of the basic principles of structural behavior in 

withstanding gravity and lateral forces and the evolution, range, and appropriate 
application of contemporary structural systems. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team finds this criterion is met. A new part-time faculty member has 
energized the teaching of structures, and the level of understanding is demonstrated not only in 
student work in this series of courses but also in integration into studio work, as the result of direct 
engagement of the faculty member with studio sessions. 
 
 
B. 10.  Building Envelope Systems: Understanding of the basic principles involved in the 

appropriate application of building envelope systems and associated assemblies 
relative to fundamental performance, aesthetics, moisture transfer, durability, and 
energy and material resources. 

 [X] Not Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team could not find significant evidence that students, in their studio 
work, have grasped the principles and application of building envelope systems at different scales of 
design.  
 
 
B. 11.  Building Service Systems Integration: Understanding of the basic principles and 

appropriate application and performance of building service systems such as 
plumbing, electrical, vertical transportation, security, and fire protection systems 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team determined that this criterion has been met in a combination of 
settings, including the Box Projects, the Comprehensive Studio, and in work in the Technical 
Documentation class. Some of the examples reviewed by the team indicated a level of understanding, 
but the team also noted that the degree of complexity of the assignments was somewhat wanting in 
terms of the application of some systems such as security, electrical, and fire protection. 
 
 
B. 12.  Building Materials and Assemblies Integration: Understanding of the basic 

principles utilized in the appropriate selection of construction materials, products, 
components, and assemblies, based on their inherent characteristics and 
performance, including their environmental impact and reuse. 

 
[X] Not Met 
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2012 Team Assessment: The team did not find adequate evidence that the course material supports 
student learning in this area or that students have acquired the understanding required for this 
criterion. As with several other criteria, it appears to the team that emphasis is placed disproportionally 
on instruction specifically in the studio context rather than from more focused course offerings. 
 
 

Realm B. General Team Commentary: The team identified four criteria in this realm as Not Met (B.2 
Accessibility, B.6 Comprehensive Design, B.10 Building Envelope Systems, and B.12 Building Materials 
and Assemblies). The team observed that some students clearly showed the level of understanding or 
ability required for these criteria but that student achievement was not consistently demonstrated by all. 
Recently developed studio and course work is positioning the program to improve in these and other 
areas, and attention should be paid to confirming that all graduating students have indeed attained the 
levels required. 
 

 
 

Realm C: Leadership and Practice: 
Architects need to manage, advocate, and act legally, ethically and critically for the good of the client, 
society and the public. This includes collaboration, business, and leadership skills. Student learning 
aspirations include: 
 

• Knowing societal and professional responsibilities 
• Comprehending the business of building. 
• Collaborating and negotiating with clients and consultants in the design process. 
• Discerning the diverse roles of architects and those in related disciplines. 
• Integrating community service into the practice of architecture. 
 
C. 1.  Collaboration: Ability to work in collaboration with others and in multi-disciplinary 

teams to successfully complete design projects. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Students work in collaboration in several settings, including during portions 
of many studio assignments. Collaboration is ingrained in the core of the Taliesin way of life, extending 
to student life activities such as working together on the shelters at Taliesin West and in facility 
preservation and restoration projects at Taliesin in Spring Green. The team found this criterion Well 
Met. 
 
 
C. 2.  Human Behavior: Understanding of the relationship between human behavior, the 

natural environment and the design of the built environment. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence that this criterion was met in student work in the 
two Anthropology classes and the Shakespeare class. 
 
C. 3 Client Role in Architecture: Understanding of the responsibility of the architect to 

elicit, understand, and reconcile the needs of the client, owner, user groups, and 
the public and community domains. 

[x] Met 
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2012 Team Assessment: Understanding of the Client Role in Architecture is developed through the 
very thorough presentation of this topic in the Contracts and Practice Management courses, and it is 
seen in the student work from these. 
 
 
C. 4. Project Management: Understanding of the methods for competing for 

commissions, selecting consultants and assembling teams, and recommending 
project delivery methods  

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: An understanding of Project Management issues was demonstrated in 
student work to some degree from the Construction Document Technology class but to a greater 
degree in the Contracts class. 
 
 
C. 5.  Practice Management: Understanding of the basic principles of architectural 

practice management such as financial management and business planning, time 
management, risk management, mediation and arbitration, and recognizing trends 
that affect practice. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Student development of an understanding of Practice Management topics 
and issues is demonstrated through work in the Practice Management course and reinforced through 
the Contracts course. The team concluded that this criterion is Well Met. 
 
 
C. 6.  Leadership: Understanding of the techniques and skills architects use to work 

collaboratively in the building design and construction process and on 
environmental, social, and aesthetic issues in their communities. 

[x] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: Students appeared to the team to have a thorough grasp of leadership 
responsibilities and skills in a variety of arenas. While this was found in particular in the work from the 
Practice Management course, the team found an understanding of leadership skills throughout student 
work. 
 
 
C. 7.  Legal Responsibilities: Understanding of the architect’s responsibility to the public 

and the client as determined by registration law, building codes and regulations, 
professional service contracts, zoning and subdivision ordinances, environmental 
regulation, and historic preservation and accessibility laws. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found this understanding was developed by students through 
their work in the Codes class and reinforced by aspects of the Contracts class.  
 
 
C. 8.  Ethics and Professional Judgment: Understanding of the ethical issues involved in 

the formation of professional judgment regarding social, political and cultural 
issues, and responsibility in architectural design and practice. 

[X] Met 
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2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence that ethical topics were presented to students in the 
Practice Management course and reached the conclusion via anecdotal evidence (conversations at the 
student meeting and in discussion heard in the Comprehensive Design Studio. The team would have felt 
more strongly about this particular criterion had there been clear evidence in the written coursework that 
students had addressed this in quizzes or written assignments.  
 

 
C. 9. Community and Social Responsibility: Understanding of the architect’s 

responsibility to work in the public interest, to respect historic resources, and to 
improve the quality of life for local and global neighbors. 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found evidence that this criterion was met through student work 
in the Anthropology 1 – Perspectives in Landscape course and in the Practice Management course. 
 
 

Realm C. General Team Commentary: Student work indicated a strong grasp of the criteria in Realm C, 
all of which (with the exception of C.1 Collaboration) require a level of understanding. This achievement 
clearly reflects the outcome of new course work as well as the integration of much of the subject matter of 
that course work in studio-based discussion. 
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PART TWO (II): SECTION 2 – CURRICULAR FRAMEWORK 
 
II.2.1 Regional Accreditation: The institution offering the accredited degree program must be or be part 
of, an institution accredited by one of the following regional institutional accrediting agencies for higher 
education: the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS); the Middle States Association of 
Colleges and Schools (MSACS); the New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC); the 
North Central Association of Colleges and Schools (NCACS); the Northwest Commission on Colleges 
and Universities (NWCCU); and the Western Association of Schools and Colleges (WASC). 

[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architect is accredited by the Higher 
Learning Commission, and this Condition is thus currently met. The HLC has placed the program “on 
notice,” and the results of the current review will not be available until later in the spring of 2012. The 
NAAB will need to review the status of this HLC review prior to a final determination of status. 
 
II.2.2 Professional Degrees and Curriculum: The NAAB accredits the following professional degree 
programs: the Bachelor of Architecture (B. Arch.), the Master of Architecture (M. Arch.), and the Doctor of 
Architecture (D. Arch.). The curricular requirements for awarding these degrees must include professional 
studies, general studies, and electives. Schools offering the degrees B. Arch., M. Arch., and/or D. Arch. 
are strongly encouraged to use these degree titles exclusively with NAAB-accredited professional degree 
programs. 

[X] Met 
 

2012 Team Assessment: The team reviewed the record in the Architecture Program Report and on the 
web site and finds this Condition to be Met. 
 
II.2.3 Curriculum Review and Development  
The program must describe the process by which the curriculum for the NAAB-accredited degree 
program is evaluated and how modifications (e.g., changes or additions) are identified, developed, 
approved, and implemented. Further, the NAAB expects that programs are evaluating curricula with a 
view toward the advancement of the discipline and toward ensuring that students are exposed to current 
issues in practice. Therefore, the program must demonstrate that licensed architects are included in the 
curriculum review and development process.  
 
[X Met 

 
2012 Team Assessment: The found this Condition to be met. Two licensed architects are among the 
group of six (dean and core faculty) who lead the development and review of the curriculum. Curriculum 
at the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture is under continuous review. The core faculty meets 
weekly, and there are regular meetings of the Academic Council that include the dean and his staff as 
well as student representation. Course proposals are considered by the dean, and when it is deemed 
appropriate, are introduced into the curriculum. Many courses are offered in one- or two-credit sections, 
which allows for both variety and accessibility. 
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PART TWO (II) : SECTION 3 – EVALUATION OF PREPARATORY/PRE-PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION 
Because of the expectation that all graduates meet the SPC (see Section 1 above), the program must 
demonstrate that it is thorough in the evaluation of the preparatory or pre-professional education of 
individuals admitted to the NAAB-accredited degree program.  
 
In the event a program relies on the preparatory/pre-professional educational experience to ensure that 
students have met certain SPC, the program must demonstrate it has established standards for ensuring 
these SPC are met and for determining whether any gaps exist. Likewise, the program must demonstrate 
it has determined how any gaps will be addressed during each student’s progress through the accredited 
degree program. This assessment should be documented in a student’s admission and advising files. 
 
[X] Met 

 
2012 Team Assessment: As outlined in the APR, the program evaluates the qualifications of all entering 
students. The team has reviewed the school records and interviewed the staff to ensure that the following 
processes are in place and has determined that this Condition is Met: 
 

For enrollment in the M. Arch degree program, a student must have completed as prerequisite: 
- An undergraduate degree. 
- 36 credit hours of general education course work (typically part of the undergraduate degree), 
which includes the 27-29 prerequisite course requirements below plus an additional 9-11 credit 
hours in general education. 
General Education Area Course Credit Hours 
Science Physics 3 or 4 Chemistry or Biology 3 or 4 
Math Calculus 3 
Literacy and Critical Inquiry English Composition 3 
Humanities One Course 3 
Social and Behavioral U.S. History or World History 3 
Sciences Psychology or Anthropology 3 
Art, Drawing, and Design Two Courses 6 
Total Hours 27-29 
The above courses must be completed at a grade of C (2.0) or above at an appropriately 
accredited institution, or through documented Advanced Placement. 
Evidence of computer-aided and hand-drafting skills is required in the admissions portfolio. 
Applicants who are deficient in one of the above courses may be accepted on condition that they 
complete course work prior to enrolling. In certain cases, students may complete an outstanding 
course through distance learning while enrolled at the school. 
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PART TWO (II): SECTION 4 – PUBLIC INFORMATION  
 
II.4.1 Statement on NAAB-Accredited Degrees 
In order to promote an understanding of the accredited professional degree by prospective students, 
parents, and the public, all schools offering an accredited degree program or any candidacy program 
must include in catalogs and promotional media the exact language found in the 2009 NAAB Conditions 
for Accreditation, Appendix 5.  
 
[X] Met 
 
2012 Team Assessment: The team found this information is provided correctly, and that this Condition is 
therefore Met.  
 
 
II.4.2 Access to NAAB Conditions and Procedures 
In order to assist parents, students, and others as they seek to develop an understanding of the body of 
knowledge and skills that constitute a professional education in architecture, the school must make the 
following documents available to all students, parents and faculty:  

The 2009 NAAB Conditions for Accreditation 
The NAAB Procedures for Accreditation (edition currently in effect) 

 
[X] Met 

 
2012 Team Assessment: This material is accessible on the program’s website, and the team therefore 
finds this Condition to be Met.  
 
 
II.4.3 Access to Career Development Information 
In order to assist students, parents, and others as they seek to develop an understanding of the larger 
context for architecture education and the career pathways available to graduates of accredited degree 
programs, the program must make the following resources available to all students, parents, staff, and 
faculty: 

www.ARCHCareers.org 
The NCARB Handbook for Interns and Architects 
Toward an Evolution of Studio Culture 
The Emerging Professional’s Companion 
www.NCARB.org 
www.aia.org 
www.aias.org 
www.acsa-arch.org 

 
[X] Met 

 
2012 Team Assessment: The required materials are provided on the website, and the team therefore 
finds this condition to be Met. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.ncarb.org/
http://www.aia.org/
http://www.aias.org/
http://www.acsa-arch.org/
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II.4.4 Public Access to APRs and VTRs 

In order to promote transparency in the process of accreditation in architecture education, the program is 
required to make the following documents available to the public: 

All Annual Reports, including the narrative 
All NAAB responses to the Annual Report 
The final decision letter from the NAAB 
The most recent APR 
The final edition of the most recent Visiting Team Report, including attachments and addenda 

 
These documents must be housed together and accessible to all. Programs are encouraged to make 
these documents available electronically from their websites. 
 
[X] Met 

 
2012 Team Assessment: The required materials are provided on the website, and the team therefore 
finds this condition to be Met.  
 
 
II.4.5 ARE Pass Rates 

Annually, the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards publishes pass rates for each section 
of the Architect Registration Examination by institution. This information is considered to be useful to 
parents and prospective students as part of their planning for higher/post-secondary education. 
Therefore, programs are required to make this information available to current and prospective students 
and their parents either by publishing the annual results or by linking their website to the results. 

[X] Met 
 

2012 Team Assessment: A link has been provided on the program website to the NCARB pass rate 
data, and this Condition is therefore met. 
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III. Appendices: 

1. Program Information 

[Taken from the Architecture Program Report, responses to Part One: Section 1 Identity and Self-
Assessment] 

A. History and Mission of the Institution (I.1.1) 

Reference Frank Lloyd Wright, APR, pp 6-8. 
 

B. History and Mission of the Program (I.1.1) 

Reference Frank Lloyd Wright, APR, pp. 8-10. 
 

C. Long-Range Planning (I.1.4) 

Reference Frank Lloyd Wright, APR, pp. 20-22. 
 

D. Self-Assessment (I.1.5) 

Reference Frank Lloyd Wright, APR, pp. 23-24. 
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2. Conditions Met with Distinction 
 

The Team identified the following Conditions as being Met with Distinction (Well Met). Specific 
discussion of these and of particular achievement is listed under the individual criteria: 

  
 A.1 Communication Skills 
 C.1 Collaboration 
 C.5 Practice Management 
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3. The Visiting Team  

 
Team Chair, Representing the NCARB   
Cornelius “Kin” DuBois, FAIA 
6070 Crestbrook Drive 
Morrison, CO 80465 
(303) 817-1884 
kin.dubois@comcast.net 
 
Representing the ACSA    
Craig Barton, AIA 
Department of Architecture and Landscape Architecture 
University of Virginia 
School of Architecture 
PO Box 400122 
Charlottesville, VA 22904-4122 
(434) 924-6467 
(434) 982-2678 fax 
ceb8x@virginia.edu 
   
Representing the AIAS    
Danielle E. McDonough, Assoc. AIA LEED®AP 
611 Church 
Ann Arbor, MI 48104 
(401) 323-0936 
mcdonough.da@gmail.com 
      
Representing the AIA     
Bradley D. Schulz, FAIA, LEED® AP   
2835 Evening Rock     
Las Vegas, NV 89135     
702 236 7406 C      
bdsarc@cox.net 

 
 Non-voting member 

John Meunier 
Past Dean, College of Architecture and Environmental Design  
Professor of Architecture  
Arizona State University  
Tempe, AZ 85287-1905  
(602) 965-3249 
john.meunier@asu.edu 

 
 

mailto:kin.dubois@comcast.net
mailto:ceb8x@virginia.edu
mailto:mcdonough.da@gmail.com
mailto:bdsarc@cox.net
mailto:john.meunier@asu.edu
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IV. Report Signatures 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cornelius “Kin” DuBois, FAIA      Representing the NCARB 
Team Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
Craig Barton        Representing the ACSA 
Team member 
 
 
 
 
 
Danielle E. McDonough, Assoc., AIA, LEED®AP    Representing the AIAS 
Team member 
 
 
 
 
 
Bradley D. Schulz, FAIA, LEED®BD&C     Representing the AIA 
Team member 
 
 
 
 
John Meunier, AIA       Non-Voting Team Member 
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IV.4. CATALOG URL 
 
The School program is described in these two materials: 
 

1. The School Website: www.taliesin.edu  This website provides key information about 
the program characteristics. 

 
2. The Student Handbook: www.taliesin.edu/studenthandbook.pdf  The Student 

Handbook provides detailed information about the program and constitutes the 
primary contractual agreement between the student and the institution. 
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IV.5.  SCHOOL STRATEGIC PLAN 

 
 

 
School 2014-16 Strategic Plan 
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GOAL 1:  Have an active design laboratory that pushes experimental work to the public stage        

     a.      Expand diverse and socially responsible professional Architectural Practice opportunities to students X   X    

     b.      Have in place a comprehensive Building Technology program that provides opportunities for students X   X    

- Investigate the development of an active design laboratory to test capabilities of materials.        

     c.      Continue to develop the role of the shelter program within the curriculum X  X X    

     d.      Expand licensing agreements with manufacturers to develop products designed by students and faculty    X  X Dir. Licensing 

- Create revenue stream from licensing products designed by students and faculty        

     e.      Explore funding for experimental projects in partnership with the building industry X   X  X  

        

GOAL 2:  Build a strong in-residence teaching fellow / visiting scholar program         

     a.      Integrate Fellows, Scholars, and Artists into curriculum and Architectural Practice projects as appropriate  X  X X    

     b.      Use studio and gallery spaces at both campuses to showcase work by Fellows and Scholars X   X  X  

     c.      Provide adequate staff support to coordinate in-residence programs    X   Artist Program 

        

GOAL 3:  Have adequate facility resources for faculty, students, and staff at both campuses        

     a.      Maintain strong School representation in discussions related to campus planning and the use of campus  X   X  X Dir. Preservation 

     b.      Actively support the preservation of buildings  X      Dir. Preservation 

- Emphasize the use of sustainable materials and practices in preservation activities at both Taliesin sites        

     c.      Renovate additional learning and living spaces at each campus    X  X Dir. Preservation 

- Engage in designs that explore new building materials and methods within a historic context        

        

GOAL 4:  Leverage strategic alliances with the architectural profession and the academic community        

     a.      Broaden faculty and student exchanges with other schools  X X X X X X  

- Determine viability of developing programs with peer architecture schools to optimize resources        

     b.      Have in place strong programs of multiple and varied study abroad and internship opportunities  X  X  X  

     c.      Formalize study abroad and internship opportunities, providing faculty support and oversight  X X  X    

- Coordinate with the alumni to oversee a strong alumni interaction program        

     d.      Develop an implementation plan for post-professional programming X   X X   
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School 2014-16 Strategic Plan (continued) 
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GOAL 5:  Refine the School’s message and public image in concert with School strengths and goals        

     a.      Regularly publish material that highlights the work of students, faculty, and alumni  X   X X  Comm. Dept. 

- Publish design work that showcases excellent and experimental work of faculty and students        

- Publicly showcase student leadership successes to the broader community        

- Continue to contribute articles by students and faculty to the Journal of the Taliesin Fellows        

     b.      Broaden relationships with prominent architectural publications and media & with supportive organizations X   X X X Comm. Dept. 

     c.      Integrate faculty and teaching fellows into School lecture series and other programs X  X X    

     d.      Broaden programs that involve various public constituencies, including K-12 students interested in design    X  X Outreach Prgm. 

     e.      Develop a continuing education programs in support of life-long learning for architectural professionals X   X  X  

        

GOAL 6:  Engage in initiatives that can energize and broaden the School's donor base        

      a.      Implement recruitment plan, including publication and dissemination of promotional material  X  X   Comm. Dept. 

      b.      Grow giving to the School through better communication with constituents   X  X X X VP Developm. 

      c.      Continue to work closely with the Foundation and alumni to cultivate donor relationships  X  X X X VP Developm. 

        

GOAL 7:  Strengthen the School’s academic infrastructure        

      a.      Review strengths and weaknesses of new academic calendar and make adjustments as needed X X X X    

- Create new online calendar that is easier for students to use and sync devices to        

      b.      Develop a calendar of events and lectures for the local architectural communities at both campuses  X X X   Comm. Dept. 

- Make possible for public to subscribe (RSS Feed) to online calendar of events        

      c.      Determine technological support for academic processes X X X     

- Help establish, implement, and train faculty on digital grading        

- Refine automated connection between evaluations, assessment maps, and student transcripts        
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IV.6.  STATISTICAL DATA VERIFICATION LETTER 
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IV.7.  LEARNING CULTURE POLICIES 

The following selected policies are excerpted from the Student Handbook. These are organized in 
alphabetical order. The full Student Handbook is available online at:  

 www.taliesin.edu/studenthandbook.pdf  

 
ADJUSTMENTS TO REVIEW COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
A student may request an adjustment to Review Committee recommendations by asking the Education 
Office to arrange a meeting of his or her full committee.  Individual members of Review Committees, 
faculty members, or School administrative staff may not alter Review Committee recommendations 
independently. 
 
A Review Committee member may ask the Education Office to arrange a meeting of the full committee 
to address student academic progress. Any alterations to the existing    recommendations will be 
communicated to the student and the Education Office. 

 
ARCHITECTURAL PRACTICE REQUIREMENTS 
 
M. Arch Program: 500 hours Architectural Practice (AP) experience, in the context of course work, 
studios, and professional internships. Professional internships or School sponsored Architectural 
Practice projects must constitute 200 or more hours to satisfy the AP requirement. *M.Arch students 
who have been accepted into the BAS program within three months of BAS graduation, may request 
approval AP hours acquired in the BAS program towards the M. Arch AP requirement.  This request will 
be considered in the initial M.Arch review. 
 
Students may apply for Architectural Practice credit from previous work by thoroughly documenting 
activities completed and hours worked under the supervision of a registered architect, and signed by 
that supervisor.  A maximum of 500 hours of previous work experience will be accepted toward fulfilling 
the School’s Architectural Practice requirements, and are subject to the approval of the Review 
Committee. 
 
Architectural Practice hours completed by students beyond the School’s hourly requirements are 
generally eligible for Intern Development Program (IDP) units.  See the IDP guidelines to determine 
eligibility. 

 
ATTENDANCE  
 
Each student participates full time in the program and must be present on campus except during 
specified free periods. Unless ill or excused for other reasons beyond the student's control, each 
student must be present at all scheduled activities and assignments during the day.  
 
Each student is expected to participate in the formal occasions and social activities of the community as 
they are considered part of the overall program of learning. A calendar, published at the beginning of 
each term, lists the Taliesin Evenings as well as special occasions, lectures, symposia, and events. The 
weekly Education Schedule also lists classes, lectures and events. Other, unexpected opportunities 
may arise during the term for students to meet visiting scholars, architects, or persons of note; the 
bulletin board provides updates on all calendars and should be checked daily. The online School 
calendar is updated daily as well, and should be consulted frequently. 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

203 

 
All students are required to be in residence at the campus where the School is conducting its programs. 
Following completion of one year, students may be considered for learning opportunities in the 
Wisconsin studios while the School is in session in Arizona and vice versa if the student is in Good 
Standing in the Learning Program, and learning opportunities at hand correspond to the learning needs 
of the student. The student must submit an Independent Study form to the Core Faculty or the Review 
Committee for approval. The student’s Review Committee, or the Core Faculty must verify the need 
and the opportunities offered, and approve the assignment to the other campus. The Education Office 
will communicate a final decision to the student.  
 
In all cases: unauthorized or excessive absence may be considered grounds for Probation or 
Termination of Enrollment.  
 
 
CORE CURRICULUM  
The Core Curriculum comprises three phases: Foundation, Exploration, and Synthesis. Studios, 
workshops, and classes designated as Core are required activities and occur at intervals throughout the 
student’s course of study.  The M.Arch calls for student Mastery of learning content. Proficiency and 
Mastery permeate curricula, respectively. 
 
The Foundation phase (approximately 8-12 months in the first year) is characterized by a rigorous set 
of Core offerings, supplemented with electives, that establishes the critical basis for the entire course of 
study. 
 
The Exploration phase (approximately 8-12 months in the second year) is characterized by a 
combination of Core offerings, with increased student electives with the consent of the Review 
Committee and Core faculty. 
 
The Synthesis phase (the final 8-12 months of study) is characterized by independent initiatives that 
integrate the studies into architectural design outcomes. Advisors and Review Committees offer 
guidance in student determination of activities most beneficial to the development of learning within the 
programs. 
 
Core Curriculum offerings are based on established syllabi, and include design studios, classes, Box 
projects, architectural practice activities, research and construction projects. Students are required to 
attend all Core offerings, which may be complemented with independent study as approved by faculty. 
Core requirements may be adjusted based on evaluation of prior work. 
 
Performance evaluations are completed by instructors and are included in the portfolio for Review 
Committee assessment. Students are required to represent and critically examine all Core Curriculum 
work in their portfolios. (see: Learning Program and Learning Assessment sections of Student 
Handbook) 
 

CUM LAUDE 
 
Cum Laude Status  will consist of the following requirement categories: 
 
70% Excellence ratings in performance evaluations + discretionary approval by the Core faculty of 
Excellence in contributions to a wide range of School activities. 
 
Capstone: Review performance and response to defense questions. Capstone submission accepted 
without revisions. (A Capstone with revisions does not warrant special award.) 
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Final Box Project: Excellence + discretionary evaluation by the faculty of Excellence in contributions to 
a wide range of School activities. (Final Box is a project more developed than standard Box project, and 
less than Capstone with respect to completion of research effort and final form of research findings and 
conclusions.) 
 

DEADLINES 
Policy concerning deadlines for Portfolio and Box Project submissions:  
Students are expected to meet all deadlines for Box Project and Portfolio submissions. Portfolio 
submissions lacking any of the elements specified on the Portfolio Checklist will be recorded as 
incomplete. Box projects that have not been approved by faculty at the specified deadline, without prior 
communication, will be considered incomplete. Failure to submit a complete portfolio or Box project will 
be considered a serious failure to demonstrate Satisfactory Academic Progress, and the student will be 
placed On Notice that he or she is at risk of failing to satisfy the academic requirements of the School. 
 

EVALUATION OF PRIOR LEARNING AND WORK EXPERIENCE 
 
The School recognizes that students come from a variety of educational and professional backgrounds. 
Some students have prior academic coursework or work experience in architecture that may enable 
them to enter the School at a more advanced level than those students without such experience. The 
School provides students the opportunity to apply prior learning and work experience toward their 
degree requirements at the School, while placing importance on living and working within the 
community in the development of a Taliesin-trained architect. For that reason, the School does not 
consider prior learning and work experience as justification for reducing the minimum residency 
requirement of two years. 
 
Students may choose to submit evidence of prior learning and work experience to document their 
entering levels. Students who submit thorough documentation of prior learning and work experience 
upon enrollment at the School will receive a thorough review of their prior experiences within the first 90 
days of enrollment. That review, completed by faculty, will be used to establish a foundation for required 
course work and Architectural Practice requirements. The School may waive certain coursework and/or 
Architectural practice requirements for students based on official transcripts received from accredited 
post-secondary institutions or documented architectural practice experience certified by the student’s 
supervisor. However, the student is still required to demonstrate Proficiency or Mastery in the related 
Performance Categories. Students who do not choose to submit evidence of prior learning and work 
experience at the time of enrollment may choose to do so as part of any subsequent portfolio 
submissions. That work will be evaluated during the regular portfolio review. 
 
Students may apply for Architectural Practice credit from previous work by thoroughly documenting 
activities completed and hours worked under the supervision of a registered architect, and signed by 
that supervisor.  A maximum of 500 hours of previous work experience will be accepted toward fulfilling 
the School’s Architectural Practice requirements, and are subject to the approval of the Review 
Committee. 
 
 
EXTERNAL PAID EMPLOYMENT  
External paid employment during enrollment in the M.Arch degree program is defined as any outside 
activity complementary to the learning programs at the School, undertaken for compensation by 
students. Please note: Students are not permitted to pursue or accept outside employment while 
enrolled in the School, with the exception of permissible activities described in this policy. 
 
Examples of eligible employment: 
1.  Compensation offered to students while engaged in professional practice projects (internships) 
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2.  Compensation offered to students by “clients” for work done on behalf of the School  
3.  Compensation offered to students as temporary employees of the Frank Lloyd Wright   Foundation 

providing needed services to Foundation departments such as Tours and Membership 
 
An External Paid Employment form is used to request non-architectural external paid employment. An 
Independent Study form is used to request compensation for architectural activities, such as 
internships. Following Core Faculty approval, the Education Office must grant final approval before any 
compensatory commitments are accepted. Approval forms must be submitted two weeks prior to 
commencement of any proposed compensatory activity. Any employment undertaken for the Frank 
Lloyd Wright Foundation must be coordinated with the Foundation Human Resources Director. 
 
Participation in any compensatory activity is contingent upon the student remaining in Good Standing 
within his/her degree program; failure to remain in Good Standing will result in immediate cessation of 
employment authorization until Good Standing resumes.  For information on Work/Study opportunities 
(other than external paid employment) please see the Director of Admissions & Student Services.  
 
Note: International students must discuss any form of proposed employment while enrolled at the 
School with the Director of Admissions & Student Services. 
 

GOOD STANDING  
 
Students are expected to be in Good Standing by maintaining a satisfactory progress record in all areas 
of the programs, and being current on all invoices for tuition payment, long distance bills, shipping, or 
library fines. Students failing to maintain Good Standing will be placed On Notice or Probation. Failure 
to make satisfactory improvement may result in a recommendation of Suspension or Termination of 
Enrollment. (see: Satisfactory Academic Progress policy) 

GRADUATION  
 
When a student nears completion of the degree requirements, the Education Office will ascertain an 
approximate date for graduation. Formal graduation may not, however, happen until all degree 
requirements are met plus:  
 
1. Recommendation by the Review Committee to graduate the student. (see: degree requirements in 

Learning Program section) 
2. Approval to graduate granted by the Dean of the School.  
3. Confirmation by the Finance Department of full payment of all outstanding financial obligations.  
4. Confirmation from the Director of Libraries of the return of all materials borrowed from the Library.  
 
Each student is responsible for designing and funding his/her own graduation celebration. Ceremony 
proposals must be submitted to the Education Office one month prior to anticipated ceremony. 
Graduations may take place in any location at either campus subject to ensuring no conflict with 
previously scheduled events or the tour programs. It should be noted: Guest spaces are very limited; 
family members should make arrangements to stay in nearby hotels/motels.  
 
Graduations are scheduled once per season — September or October in Wisconsin, and May in 
Arizona. Graduating students are expected to vacate the School within 10 days of graduation, unless 
approved to remain longer. Application to remain beyond graduation (for a term not to exceed three 
months) must be submitted to the Dean no later than three months prior to graduation. A monthly fee 
covering room and board will apply and must be paid at the first of each month. Students graduating 
prior to the end of their third year may request approval to remain until the end of their year by following 
the same procedure; in these cases, tuition paid for the year will cover the cost of the overstay; such 
overstays may not be extended. 
 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

206 

HONESTY (ACADEMIC HONESTY)  
Honesty and ethical behavior are expected from every student. Cheating, plagiarism, and theft of 
intellectual property, personal property, and/or misuse of School or Foundation property are 
unacceptable and may result in Termination of Enrollment from the School. Refer to School guidelines 
for proper citation of sources. For questions regarding student intellectual property, see “Intellectual 
Property Policy.” For School and Foundation trademark use, consult the Graphic Design Studio. 

 
INDEPENDENT STUDY 
 
Independent Study activities include design projects, architectural practice projects, research, and 
construction projects. Students may apply to undertake an Independent Study project beginning in their 
first year of study following the Initial Review.  
 
Students are required to complete an Independent Study Plan form for activities and projects they 
would like to undertake that are not included in the formal curriculum. Independent Study activities are 
intended to complement the Core curriculum, rather than replace it. Students are encouraged to meet 
with their advisors for feedback on the Independent Study proposal prior to submission to the Faculty 
and (Director of Academic Affairs)  for Core Faculty approval.   
 
Approved Independent Study projects must be represented and examined critically within the student’s 
portfolio and evaluated with the same significance as a School offering. 
 
Pursuing personal interests such as reading or sketching, or activities that are not anticipated to divert a 
large portion of the student’s time from the formal curriculum does not require the submission of an 
Independent Study Plan.  
  
 
INITIAL PROBATIONARY PERIOD   
The first 90 days of each new student’s first year is considered Probationary. During this time both the 
student and the School (faculty, administration, students, and community) are adjusting to one another. 
Each student’s ability to adjust, adapt, and demonstrate an ability to benefit from the programs of 
learning as well as community living is carefully assessed and reviewed with the student at the Initial 
Review. The School endeavors to provide as much support as possible but relies on the maturity and 
focus of each individual’s best effort. During this time the student may not take vacation (other than the 
normal School holiday closures).  
 
Prior to arrival, each new student is assigned an advisor from among the faculty. The advisor provides 
guidance and aids the student in assimilating into the programs of learning and community. Within the 
first 60-90 days the student will participate in an Initial Review. The advisor may initiate an accelerated 
Initial Review at any time based upon his or her own observations and/or documented concerns of the 
student, faculty, students, or staff. Disruptive behavior will not be tolerated at any time. (see: Initial 
Review Procedure) 

 
LEAVE OF ABSENCE 
 
A student may request a leave of absence from the program in which he or she is enrolled for a period 
greater than the Vacation/Leave days available. Students who are considering such a leave from the 
program should consult with their advisors and the Director of Admissions & Student Services. If the 
cause is financial, they should consult with the Director of Admissions & Student Services to determine 
the appropriate path to take and the estimated date of return.  
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At the time of the leave, the Director of Admissions & Student Services will consult with faculty to 
determine if the student is in Good Standing. Students in Good Standing who take a leave of absence 
may return, subject to accommodation availability, within a period of one year from the date of the leave 
by advising the Director of Admissions & Student Services three months in advance of the planned 
return date. The date of return will be determined in consultation with faculty to assure that the re-entry 
point is consistent with the student’s progress in the curriculum at the time of the leave.  
 
Students who wish to return to the learning program more than one year after the date of the leave of 
absence are required to make formal re-application and complete the interview process. Students 
absent from the School for one year or more will begin with seniority status in relation to housing, desk 
space, and maintenance selections based upon the new entry date. 
 
Students who are not in Good Standing at the time of the leave (On Notice, Probation, or Suspension) 
must submit a letter explaining their interest in returning to the program, and reasons for the School to 
consider that the student will benefit from, and progress satisfactorily in, the program. In addition, the 
student must complete any recommended activities as outlined in the official On Notice or Probation 
notification received from the Education Office. (For permanent withdrawal, see: Withdrawal Policy) 

 
RECORDS: PRIVACY OF STUDENT RECORDS 
 
The Education Office maintains each student file during the term of matriculation. Following completion, 
graduation, or withdrawal, the Director of Admissions & Student Services maintains these files.  
 
It is the policy of the Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture that student information, whether 
academic or personal, is to be considered confidential. This policy applies to formal records such as 
admissions, enrollment, financial aid, assessment, advising, and discipline as well as non-formal 
information such as verbal, electronic, and other communications regarding academic or personal 
matters. School administration and faculty frequently have a legitimate educational purpose to access 
student records, and will have access to such records solely for the purposes of serving the educational 
needs of students. Access is limited to the Dean, School administrative staff, Core Faculty, and the 
advisor for the student in question.  
 
Those individuals are prohibited from disseminating any confidential student information to any other 
person by any means. Access to confidential student records by any other individuals, including other 
Foundation or School employees, can be granted only with prior written permission of the student, or 
with the approval of specific administrators. The release of admissions, transcript, and financial aid 
information require prior written permission of the student. The release of all other educational records 
including, but not limited to, advising notes, assessment data, and disciplinary matters requires prior 
written permission of the student. 

 
SATISFACTORY ACADEMIC PROGRESS 
  
Students are expected to maintain satisfactory progress in all areas of the programs, and comply with 
School policies and procedures. Satisfactory Academic Progress is monitored by the Education Office 
through communication with Review Committee members, advisors, faculty members, maintenance 
and work list supervisors including the Residence Life Coordinator, and the student.   
 
Failure to fully comply with the recommendations of the Review Committee related to academic 
progress, the Education Office related to School policy and residency, or otherwise maintain 
Satisfactory Academic Progress as evidenced in course evaluations is considered a serious failure to 
demonstrate Satisfactory Academic Progress.  The following actions will be taken to alert the student 
that he or she is at risk of failing to satisfy the academic requirements of the School.   
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On Notice 
The Education Office will notify the student that he or she has been placed On Notice. The notice will 
be in the form of a letter that will include the reason the student has been placed On Notice, a list of 
activities the student must complete before the On Notice status will be removed, and the date by which 
the activities must be completed. Education Office staff will consult with appropriate faculty, Review 
Committee members, and the student’s advisor to identify the activities that will be required of the 
student. The Director of Admissions & Student Services will be notified, by copy of the letter. Upon 
satisfactory completion of the required activities, the On Notice status will be removed and the student 
will be considered to be in Good Standing. Failure to complete the required activities within the 
specified time will result in the student being placed on Probation. *Exception: A student may be placed 
On Notice once during his or her degree program. If the On Notice status is removed and the student 
again does not demonstrate Satisfactory Academic Progress (SAP) as described above and in the SAP 
policy, he or she will be placed on Probation. 
 
Probation 
The Education Office will notify the student that he or she has been placed on Probation. The notice will 
be in the form of a letter that will include the reason the student has been placed on Probation, a list of 
activities the student must complete before the Academic Probation will be removed, and the date by 
which the activities must be completed. Education Office staff will consult with appropriate faculty, 
Review Committee members, and the student’s advisor, to identify the activities that will be required of 
the student. The Director of Admissions & Student Services will be notified, by copy of the letter. 
Students are not eligible to receive financial aid or Work/Study assistance while on Probation. 
 
Upon satisfactory completion of the required activities, the student will no longer be on Probation and 
will be considered in Good Standing. Failure to satisfy the requirements of the Probation will result in 
Suspension.  
 
Suspension 
The Dean will notify the student that he or she has been placed on Suspension. The notice will be in the 
form of a letter that will include the reason the student has been placed on Academic Suspension, the 
period of the suspension, and conditions for return to the School. The minimum suspension will be the 
remainder of the current season. The maximum suspension will be the remainder of the current season 
and the entire subsequent season. The Dean will consult with staff and appropriate faculty, Review 
Committee members, and the student’s advisor, to identify the activities that will be required of the 
student. Upon notification of Academic Suspension, the student will be required to remove his or her 
personal effects, vacate his or her living quarters, and depart from the School property within 24 hours. 
Subsequent visits to campus must have the prior approval of the Dean. Approval will be granted for 
purposes related to resolution of the student’s academic difficulties. 
 
Termination of Enrollment 
Failure to satisfy the conditions of Suspension will result in permanent termination of the student’s 
enrollment. The Dean will notify the student by letter that he or she has been terminated as a student at 
the School. 

 
STUDIO CULTURE POLICY 
 
“The Fellowship aims, first, to develop a well-correlated, creative human being with a wide horizon but 
capable of effective concentration of his faculties upon the circumstances in which he lives.” – Taliesin 
Fellowship Prospectus, 1932 
 
Since its founding, much has changed within the Fellowship and the School, but the ideals of a 
respectful learning environment within studios that support the creative and productive work of the 
student remain central to the culture of the School. The Studio Culture Policy of the Frank Lloyd Wright 
School of Architecture supports this long tradition with the following propositions: 
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Facilities 
 
Each student will be provided with his or her own workspace, including a desk and material storage. 
The workspace will be equipped with adequate lighting for focused work and study. Students are 
encouraged to create their ideal work environment with respect to the architectural integrity of the 
historic spaces and those around them. Students, faculty, staff, and visiting professionals will respect 
the individuality and privacy of each other. 
 
The workplace will be both professional and creative in nature, with appropriate noise and behavior 
levels to respect the concentration of others – quiet conversations, music only when approved by all 
others in the studio, and productive activity. 
 
Students will be trained to tailor the climate of each studio to maximize energy efficiency by 
manipulating natural ventilation, shading, and lighting. It is understood that the studios have climatic 
limitations due to their historic nature. 
 
The studios will be equipped with high-speed Internet, distributed via wire and wireless. A working laser 
printer, large-format plotter, copy machine, and laser cutter will be provided in each studio for student 
use. Required equipment training will be provided. 
 
All studios are architecturally expressive spaces, that celebrate the quality of natural light and the 
nature of materials, and will simultaneously be accessible to all students, faculty, and staff. 
 
While the School is a live/work environment, the consumption of food and non-alcoholic beverages are 
only permitted within a class, presentation, or critique forum by faculty consent. Food and non-
alcoholic beverage may be consumed in studio, however, all storage of food is permitted only in 
kitchen areas. Adequate food storage will be provided in kitchen areas. 
 
Feedback 
 
Students, through working on professional and independent design projects, will be provided with 
constructive feedback from faculty, practicing architects, design mentors, engineers and consultants, 
and fellow students. Feedback and critiques of work will honor the importance of the development of 
the student as a future architect, respecting the importance of the Idea as represented in the work, and 
cultivating the tools and skills to communicate and strengthen the work. 
 
Critiques are forums of thought and discussion, and will be sensitive to the dignity of the students. 
Critiques will challenge students to succeed, and help them reach their personal and professional 
goals. 
 
Equal unbiased respect will be given to all peers while presenting. Attendance at presentations creates 
equal learning opportunities to all. Cell phones are not permitted during any feedback or critique forum. 

 
The studio will foster opportunities to develop leadership skills and responsibility, qualities critical for the 
practice of architecture. 
 
As the profession is not an insular environment, students are encouraged to take advantage of the 
studio environment at all times. Critical feedback encouraging in nature will always be accessible to 
students present in the studio, from faculty and fellow students. Faculty members are in the studios 
Monday through Friday, and are accessible to students for input and instruction. 
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Work 
 
The studio experience will encompass both professional and theoretical work. Neither is superior to the 
other, and together they form a force of endeavor critical to the development of skills and knowledge 
toward becoming an architect. 
 
Studio work is only one component of the many fields of endeavor the student engages in. 
Construction, classes, lectures, workshops, the campus community, and the broader community are 
key components of the education of the architect at the School. Students will learn to achieve a balance 
of these components during their course of study. 
 
The curriculum seeks to represent the time management reality of the professional world. Students will 
learn to balance their workload with their own personal and community lives. Although there are times 
when great effort is needed to meet deadlines, there is also need for downtime and quiet reflection, 
which is provided for in the scheduled curriculum.  
 
The art of living is a key component of the learning experience. The School is engaged within the public 
realm on a day-to-day basis. Students, faculty, staff, and visiting professionals are to take pride in their 
own work as well as personal spaces and outward expression. As a member of the community, every 
student’s actions, words, work, and space represents the whole. Knowing one’s self is key when 
interacting with and representing the community. 

 
STUDY ABROAD 
 
Studying abroad provides students with the opportunity to engage in specific interest areas outside of 
the main campus. Generally the study abroad experience is one to four months in duration. Students 
can either study at another university, intern in an architectural office, or work with a specific client on a 
project. These experiences often occur in other countries, but alternately can be in other cultural 
contexts within the U.S. Students interested in studying abroad work with the faculty to determine and 
pursue the study abroad opportunity, creating a detailed learning plan, stating what the experience 
entails and how it will contribute to the student’s learning objectives. An Independent Study form 
including this learning plan must be submitted to the Core Faculty at least one month in advance of the 
commencement of the experience. The time away will not be counted against vacation time and the 
student will be considered fully enrolled and is expected to include his or her experiences in the 
learning portfolio. An approved Absence Request Form is also required to document the duration of the 
trip. 
 

TRANSFER OF CREDIT   
Regardless of the kind and number of prior college courses and/or relevant work experiences, each 
student must demonstrate that he or she has met all of the degree requirements at levels acceptable to 
the Faculty in order to be granted either the M.Arch degree by the School. While no direct transfer of 
credit is accepted in the traditional sense, students at any time, and especially during assessment 
reviews, may take action to demonstrate proficiencies achieved before coming to the School. (see: 
Evaluation of Prior Learning and Work Experience) 

 
WITHDRAWAL 
 
Recognizing the rigor of its learning programs, the School enables students to permanently withdraw 
from the programs upon application to the Dean or the Director of Admissions & Student Services. 
Tuition refunds will be made, upon request, according to the Tuition Refund policy (see: Tuition section 
of Student Handbook). Transcripts will reflect the work done in the School during the time of residency. 



Frank Lloyd Wright School of Architecture 
Architecture Program Report 

September 2014 
 

    
 

211 

Any student who withdraws must make application for readmission and is subject to the admission 
requirements prevailing at the time of re-application as well as the degree requirements at that time. 
Students who withdraw from the program do not retain seniority. (for temporary leave beyond ordinary 
vacation, see: Leave of Absence Policy) 
 
 
WORK/LEARN PROGRAM 
  
Students may participate in the work/learn program with approval of a faculty or staff member 
sponsoring the work. A list of current work/learn opportunities can be obtained from the Director of 
Admissions & Student Services. 
  
Work/Learn Credit Process:  
1.     It is strongly advised that the student get approval from the faculty or staff member for work/learn 
tuition credit, and confirms the scope of work with their faculty advisor. 
2.     The student keeps record of time spent on the project in a time sheet. 
3.    The sponsoring faculty/staff member signs their approval of the time sheets for the work 
completed.  
4.     The student submits the signed time sheets to the Director of Admissions & Student Services at 
the completion of the project or at significant project milestones.  
  
Work/learn credit is deducted directly from the following year’s tuition (i.e. work/learn credit in the first 
year of enrollment credits tuition owed for the second year; work done in the second year credits work 
for the third year). Funds not used are refunded to student upon graduation or withdrawal. The base 
hourly rate is Subject to supervisor determination and the approval of the School Director (Dean.  
Students must maintain Good Standing to be eligible for work/learn credit. In the event a student is 
injured while performing work/study, the Foundation’s workers’ compensation insurance will apply. 
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